

FORM 10-K

Global Partners LP - GLP

Filed: March 14, 2008 (period: December 31, 2007)

Annual report which provides a comprehensive overview of the company for the past year

Table of Contents

<u>10-K - 10-K</u>

<u>PART I</u>

Items 1. and 2. Business and Properties 3

PART I

Items 1. and 2. Business and Properties.		
<u>Item 1A.</u>	Risk Factors.	
<u>Item 1B.</u>	Unresolved Staff Comments.	
<u>Item 3.</u>	Legal Proceedings.	
<u>Item 4.</u>	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders.	

PART II

<u>Item 5.</u>	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities.
<u>Item 6.</u>	Selected Financial Data.
<u>Item 7.</u>	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk.
<u>Item 8.</u>	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data.
<u>Item 9.</u>	Changes in and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure.
<u>Item 9A.</u>	Controls and Procedures.
Item 9B.	Other Information.

<u>PART III</u>

<u>Item 10.</u>	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance.
<u>Item 11.</u>	Executive Compensation.
<u>Item 12.</u>	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters.
<u>Item 13.</u>	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence.
<u>Item 14.</u>	Principal Accountant Fees and Services.

PART IV

 Item 15.
 Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

 SIGNATURES

 Signature

 INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

 Item 15(a)

 INDEX TO EXHIBITS

 EX-10.21 (EX-10.21)

 EX-21.1 (EX-21.1)

 EX-23.1 (EX-23.1)

 EX-31.1 (EX-31.1)

 EX-31.2 (EX-31.2)

 EX-32.1 (EX-32.1)

 EX-32.1 (EX-32.1)

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

(Mark One)

× ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2007

OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT **OF 1934**

For the transition period from Commission file number 001-32593

to

Global Partners LP

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

74-3140887 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

P.O. Box 9161

800 South Street

Waltham, Massachusetts 02454-9161

(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(781) 894-8800

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code) Securities registered pursuant to section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class

Name of each exchange on which registered

Common Units representing limited partner interests

New York Stock Exchange

Securities registered pursuant to section 12(g) of the Act:

None

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes 🗆 No 🗷

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes 🗆 No 🗷

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes 🗷 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.:

Large accelerated filer □

Accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer □

Smaller reporting company \Box

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes 🗆 No 🗷

The aggregate market value of common units held by non-affiliates of the registrant (treating directors and executive officers of the registrant's general partner and holders of 10% or more of the common units outstanding, for this purpose, as if they were affiliates of the registrant) as of June 29, 2007 was approximately \$189,881,514, based on a price per common unit of \$35.94, the price at which the common units were last sold as reported on the New York

Stock Exchange on such date.

As of March 10, 2008, 7,428,139 common units and 5,642,424 subordinated units were outstanding.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I		
Items 1. and 2.	Business and Properties	
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	35
PART II		
Item 5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	36
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	38
Item 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	41
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	65
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	65
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	65
Item 9B.	Other Information	67
PART III		
Item 10.	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	68
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	71
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related	90
	Stockholder Matters	
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	92
Item 14.	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	96
PART IV		
Item 15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	97

Forward-Looking Statements

This Annual Report on Form 10-K contains certain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the federal securities laws. These forward-looking statements are identified as any statements that do not relate strictly to historical or current facts and can generally be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology, including "may," "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "estimate," "continue" or other similar words. Such statements may discuss future expectations for, or contain projections of, results of operations, financial condition or our ability to make distributions to unitholders or state other forward-looking information. Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of performance. Although we believe these forward-looking statements are based on reasonable assumptions, statements made regarding future results are subject to a number of assumptions, uncertainties and risks, many of which are beyond our control, which may cause future results to be materially different from the results stated or implied in this document. These risks and uncertainties include, among other things:

- We may not have sufficient cash from operations to enable us to pay the minimum quarterly distribution following establishment of cash reserves and payment of fees and expenses, including payments to our general partner.
- A significant decrease in demand for refined petroleum products in the areas served by our storage facilities would reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders.
- Our sales of home heating oil and residual oil could be significantly reduced by conversions to natural gas which conversions could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders.
- Warmer weather conditions could adversely affect our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders.
- Our risk management policies cannot eliminate all commodity risk. In addition, any noncompliance with our risk management policies could result in significant financial losses.
- We are exposed to trade credit risk in the ordinary course of our business activities.
- Due to our lack of asset and geographic diversification, adverse developments in the terminals that we use or in our operating areas could reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders.
 - We are exposed to performance risk in our supply chain.
 - Our general partner and its affiliates have conflicts of interest and limited fiduciary duties, which may permit them to favor their own interests to the detriment of unitholders.
- Unitholders have limited voting rights and are not entitled to elect our general partner or its directors or initially to remove our general partner without its consent, which could lower the trading price of our common units.
 - Unitholders may be required to pay taxes on their share of our income even if they do not receive any cash distributions from us.

Additional information about risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from forward-looking statements is contained in Item 1A, "Risk Factors" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

All forward-looking statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K and all subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by these cautionary statements. The forward-looking statements speak only as of the date made, other than as required by law, and we undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

Available Information

We make available free of charge through our website, www.globalp.com, our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file or furnish such material with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). These documents are also available at the SEC's website at www.sec.gov. Our website also includes our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, our Governance Guidelines and the charters of our Audit Committee and Compensation Committee.

A copy of any of these documents will be provided without charge upon written request to the General Counsel, Global Partners LP, P.O. Box 9161, 800 South Street, Suite 200, Waltham, MA 02454; fax (781) 398-4165.

PART I

References in this Annual Report on Form 10-K to "Global Partners LP," "we," "our," "us" or like terms when used in a historical context refer to the business of Global Companies LLC and its affiliates, Glen Hes Corp., Global Montello Group LLC and Chelsea Sandwich LLC. When used in the present tense or prospectively, those terms refer to Global Partners LP and its subsidiaries.

Items 1. and 2. Business and Properties.

Overview

We are a publicly traded Delaware limited partnership formed in March 2005. On October 4, 2005, we completed the initial public offering of our common units representing limited partner interests. We have four operating subsidiaries which are wholly owned by Global Operating LLC, our wholly owned subsidiary: Global Companies LLC, its subsidiary, Glen Hes Corp., Global Montello Group Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC. Global GP LLC, our general partner, manages our operations and activities and employs our officers and substantially all of our personnel. In addition, GLP Finance Corp. ("GLP Finance") was incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware as our wholly-owned subsidiary. GLP Finance has no material assets or liabilities. Its activities will be limited to co-issuing debt securities and engaging in other activities incidental thereto.

We own, control or have access to one of the largest terminal networks of refined petroleum products in the Northeast. We are one of the largest wholesale distributors of gasoline, distillates (such as home heating oil, diesel and kerosene) and residual oil to wholesalers, retailers and commercial customers in the Northeast. In 2007, we sold approximately \$6.8 billion of refined petroleum products. In 2007, we owned, leased or maintained dedicated storage facilities at 20 refined petroleum product bulk terminals, each with the capacity of more than 50,000 barrels, including 18 located throughout the Northeast that are supplied primarily by marine transport, pipeline, rail or truck and that collectively have approximately 9.3 million barrels of storage capacity. We also have throughput or exchange agreements at 17 bulk terminals and 34 inland storage facilities.

We purchase our refined petroleum products primarily from domestic and foreign refiners (wholesalers), traders and producers and sell these products in two segments, Wholesale and Commercial. In 2007, our Wholesale sales accounted for approximately 94% of our total sales and our Commercial sales accounted for approximately 6%.

As demand for some of our refined petroleum products, specifically home heating oil and residual oil for space heating purposes, is generally greater during the winter months, sales are generally higher during the first and fourth quarters of the calendar year which may result in significant fluctuations in our quarterly operating results. In 2007, our volume in transportation fuels, which represents a growing portion of our sales, exceeded our heating oil volumes. The increase in the non-weather sensitive components of our business helps to partially offset the economic impact that warmer weather conditions may have on our home heating oil and residual oil sales. In addition, portions of our heating oil are sold on a forward fixed price basis.

Business Strategies

Our primary business objective is to increase distributable cash flow per unit by continuing to execute the following strategies:

Expand Within and Beyond Our Core Northeast Market. We continue to pursue strategic and accretive acquisitions of assets and marketing businesses both within our existing area of operations and in new geographic areas. Consistent with this strategy, in 2007, we acquired terminals in Albany, Newburgh, Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York and Burlington, Vermont and leased a terminal in Providence, Rhode Island which complement our existing



terminal asset base and marketing business. We target assets or businesses with (1) terminal assets, (2) a marketing division that has, among other attributes, consistent cash flow and stable customer lists or (3) a combination of these attributes. We assign value to the marketing opportunities associated with terminal assets. Because of our interest in purchasing marketing businesses as well as physical assets, we believe we have a competitive advantage over bidders interested in purchasing only physical assets. In addition, we continue to seek strategic relationships with companies that are looking to outsource their wholesale marketing business, as these opportunities allow us to leverage our strengths in marketing infrastructure and credit fundamentals. We currently have marketing arrangements with a major supplier of unbranded gasoline in several northeastern states as well as one distillate supplier in the Northeast.

Serve as a Preferred Supplier to Our Customers. We believe that our customers value dependability and quality of supply. We strive to maintain a level of inventory to ensure that the supply needs of our customers are always satisfied. During periods of product shortages, we have historically succeeded in sustaining a supply of product sufficient to meet the needs of our customers while many of our competitors have not. We own, control or have access to bulk terminals and inland storage facilities that are strategically located for ease of access by our customers. Additionally, we satisfy specific customer needs by customizing our products, such as diesel and home heating oil, by blending and injecting additives.

- Focus on Credit Fundamentals of Our Customers. We manage our trade credit exposure through conservative management practices, such as:
- pre-approving customers up to certain credit limits;
- seeking secondary sources of repayment for trade credit, such as letters of credit or guarantees;
 - not offering to extend credit as a marketing tool to attract customers; and
 - placing many of our customers on automatic debit systems for payment.
 - As a result of these practices, in each of the past seven years, the amount of account receivables that we wrote off was less than one percent of sales. Our ability to manage our trade credit exposure helps us to expand our marketing business and allowed us to enter into marketing arrangements with third parties where we assume the sales credit risk and the third party retains the commodity risk.
 - Minimize our Exposure to Commodity Price Volatility. Although we take title to the products we sell, we actively manage our business to minimize commodity price exposure by using hedging techniques. We seek to maintain a position that is substantially balanced between purchases and sales by establishing an offsetting sales position with a positive margin each time we commit to purchase a volume of product.

Product Sales

General

We sell our refined petroleum products in two segments, Wholesale and Commercial. The majority of products we sell can be grouped into three categories: distillates, gasoline and residual oil. In 2007, distillates, gasoline and residual oil accounted for approximately 49%, 42% and 9%, respectively, of our total volume sold.

Distillates. Distillates are further divided into home heating oil, diesel and kerosene. In 2007, sales of home heating oil, diesel and kerosene accounted for approximately 78%, 20% and 2%, respectively, of our total volume of distillates sold.



We sell generic home heating oil and Heating Oil Plus[®], our proprietary premium branded heating oil. Heating Oil Plus[®] is electronically blended at the delivery facility. In 2007, approximately 7% of the volume of home heating oil we sold to wholesale resellers was Heating Oil Plus[®]. In addition, we sell the additive used to create Heating Oil Plus[®] to some wholesale resellers, make injection systems available to them and provide technical support to assist them with blending. We also educate the sales force of our customers to better prepare them for marketing our products to their customers.

We sell generic diesel and Diesel One[®], our proprietary premium diesel fuel product. We offer marketing and technical support for those customers who purchase Diesel One[®]. In 2007, approximately 45% of the volume of diesel we sold to wholesale resellers was Diesel One[®].

Gasoline. We sell grades of unbranded gasoline that comply with seasonal and geographical requirements in the areas in which we market. We have the ability to blend gasoline, and we sell conventional gasoline and ethanol blended gasoline in the markets that require such products.

Residual Oil. We are one of three primary residual oil marketers in the Northeast. We specially blend residual oil for users in accordance with their individual power plant specifications.

Wholesale

In the Wholesale segment, we sell gasoline, home heating oil, diesel, kerosene and residual oil to unbranded retail gasoline stations and other resellers of transportations fuels, home heating oil retailers and wholesale distributors. In 2007, this segment accounted for approximately 93% of our total volume for all refined petroleum products sold. Generally, customers use their own vehicles or contract carriers to take delivery of the product at bulk terminals and inland storage facilities that we own or control or with which we have throughput arrangements. Please read "—Storage."

In 2007, we sold home heating oil, including Heating Oil Plus®, to over 1,000 wholesale distributors and retailers. We have a fixed price sales program that we market primarily to wholesale distributors and retailers which uses the New York Mercantile Exchange ("NYMEX") heating oil contract as the pricing benchmark as a vehicle to manage the commodity risk. Please read "—Commodity Risk Management." In 2007, approximately 35% of our home heating oil volume was sold using forward fixed price contracts. A forward fixed price contract requires our customer to purchase a specific volume at a specific price during a specific period. The remaining home heating oil was sold on either a posted price or a price based on various indices which, in both instances, reflect current market conditions.

In 2007, we sold unbranded gasoline and diesel, including Diesel One®, to approximately 900 wholesalers and retail gasoline station operators, vehicles, fleet and marine users and other end users throughout the Northeast.

We have marketing arrangements with a major supplier of unbranded gasoline in several northeastern states as well as a distillate supplier in the Northeast. We are responsible for marketing and we bear the credit risk.

In 2007, we sold residual oil to 22 wholesale distributors. Our Wholesale residual oil sales were accomplished through forward fixed price contracts or by using market-related prices, either posted prices or indexed prices, to reflect current market conditions.

Financial information with respect to the Wholesale segment, including information concerning revenues, gross profit, net product margin and total assets may be found under Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis and Results of Operations" and in Note 18 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Commercial

Our Commercial segment includes sales of unbranded gasoline, home heating oil, diesel, kerosene and residual oil to customers in the public sector and to large commercial and industrial customers, primarily either through a competitive bidding process or through contracts of various terms. Our Commercial segment also includes custom blended distillates and residual oil delivered by barges or from a terminal dock. In 2007, this segment accounted for approximately 7% of our total volume for all refined petroleum products sold.

Our commercial customers include federal and state agencies, municipalities, large industrial companies, many autonomous authorities, such as transportation authorities and water resource authorities, colleges and universities and a select group of small utilities. Unlike our Wholesale segment, in our Commercial segment, we generally arrange the delivery of the product to the customer's designated location. We typically hire third-party common carriers to deliver the product. Please read "—Storage."

In this segment, we respond to publicly-issued requests for product proposals and quotes. As of December 31, 2007, we had contracts as a result of this public bidding process with the U.S. government and the states of Massachusetts, New Hampshire and Rhode Island. We also had contracts with municipalities, autonomous authorities and institutional customers in the Northeast to meet their various fuel requirements.

A majority of the contracts in our bid business are for a term of one year. We offer both fixed and indexed (floating) price and volume contracts to customers. The majority of bid activity is priced using an indexed price with the index typically chosen by the issuing authority in its solicitation for the bid proposal. The indexed prices are usually referenced to one of five industry publications and/or the utilization of regulated exchanges.

Our commercial customers also include cruise ships, dry and wet bulk carriers, fishing fleets and other marine vessels. We blend distillates and residual fuel to the customers' specifications at the terminal facility or on the barge and then deliver the resulting bunker fuel directly to the ship or barge.

Financial information with respect to the Commercial segment, including information concerning revenues, gross profit, net product margin and total assets may be found under Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis and Results of Operations" and in Note 18 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Supply

Our products come from some of the major energy companies in the world. Cargos are sourced from the United States, Canada, South America, Europe and occasionally from Asia. During 2007, we purchased an average of approximately 215,000 barrels per day of refined petroleum products from approximately 95 suppliers. In 2007, our top eight suppliers were ExxonMobil Corporation, Morgan Stanley Capital Group, Glencore Ltd., ConocoPhillips Co., Vitol S.A., Citgo Petroleum Corporation, Giant Industries, Inc. and Shell Oil Company and accounted for 67% of our product purchases by volume. We enter into supply agreements with these suppliers on a term basis or a spot basis. With respect to trade terms, our supply purchases vary depending on the particular contract from prompt payment (usually three days) to net 30 days. Please read "—Commodity Risk Management."

Commodity Risk Management

Since we take title to the refined petroleum products that we sell, we are exposed to commodity risk. Commodity risk describes the risk of unfavorable market fluctuations in the price of commodities such as refined petroleum products. We endeavor to minimize commodity risk in connection with our daily operations. Generally, as we purchase and/or store refined petroleum products, we reduce

commodity risk and establish a margin by selling the product for physical delivery to third parties, selling forward contracts on regulated exchanges or using derivatives. Products are generally purchased and sold at fixed prices or at indexed prices. While we use these transactions to seek to maintain a position that is substantially balanced between purchased volumes versus sales volumes through regulated exchanges or derivatives, we may experience net unbalanced positions for short periods of time as a result of variances in daily sales and transportation and delivery schedules as well as logistical issues associated with inclement weather conditions. In connection with managing these positions and maintaining a constant presence in the marketplace, both necessary for our business, we engage in a controlled trading program for up to an aggregate of 250,000 barrels of refined petroleum products on any day. Our general policy is not to hold refined petroleum products, futures contracts or other derivative products and instruments for the sole purpose of speculating on price change. While our policies are designed to minimize market risk, some degree of exposure to unforeseen fluctuations in market conditions remains.

Operating results are sensitive to a number of factors. Such factors include commodity location, grades of product, individual customer demand for grades or location of product, localized market price structures, availability of transportation facilities, daily delivery volumes that vary from expected quantities and timing and costs to deliver the commodity to the customer. The term "basis risk" is used to describe the inherent market price risk created when a commodity of certain grade or location is purchased, sold or exchanged as compared to a purchase, sale or exchange of a like commodity at a different time or place, including, without limitation, transportation costs and timing differentials. We attempt to reduce our exposure to basis risk by grouping our purchase and sale activities by geographical region in order to stay balanced within such designated region. However, basis risk cannot be entirely eliminated.

With respect to the pricing of commodities, we enter into future contracts to minimize or hedge the impact of market fluctuations on our purchase and forward fixed price sales of refined petroleum products. Any hedge ineffectiveness is reflected in our results of operations. We utilize the NYMEX, which is a regulated exchange for energy products that it trades, thereby reducing potential delivery and supply risks. Generally, our practice is to close all NYMEX positions rather than make or receive physical deliveries. With respect to other energy products, we enter into derivative agreements with counterparties that we believe have a strong credit profile, in order to hedge market fluctuations and/or lock-in margins relative to our commitments.

We monitor processes and procedures to prevent unauthorized trading by our personnel and to maintain substantial balance between purchases and sales or future delivery obligations. We can provide no assurance, however, that these steps will detect and prevent all violations of such trading policies and procedures, particularly if deception or other intentional misconduct is involved.

Storage

Bulk terminals and inland storage facilities play a key role in the distribution of product to our customers. We own 11 bulk terminals in the Northeast and maintain dedicated storage facilities at another 9 bulk terminals, 7 of which are in the Northeast. Collectively, these bulk terminals provide us with approximately 9.3 million barrels of storage capacity, with another 230,000 barrels of additional storage capacity under construction, which will give us a total storage capacity of approximately 9.5 million barrels. Our throughput volume at these facilities was approximately 2.1 billion gallons in 2007. Additionally, we have throughput or exchange agreements with another 17 bulk terminals and 34 inland storage facilities.

The bulk terminals and inland storage facilities from which we distribute product are supplied by ship, barge, truck, pipeline or rail. The inland storage facilities, which we use exclusively to store distillates, are supplied with product delivered by truck from bulk terminals. Our customers receive



product from our network of bulk terminals and inland storage facilities via truck, barge, rail or pipeline.

Many of our bulk terminals operate 24 hours a day and consist of multiple storage tanks and automated truck loading equipment. These automated systems monitor terminal access, volumetric allocations, credit control and carrier certification through the remote identification of customers. In addition, some of the bulk terminals at which we market are equipped with truck loading racks capable of providing automated blending and additive packages which meet our customers' specific requirements.

Throughput arrangements allow us to store product at terminals owned by others. Our customers can load product at these terminals, and we pay the owners of these terminals fees for services rendered in connection with the receipt, storage and handling of such product. Compensation to the terminal owners may be fixed or based upon the volume of our product that is delivered at the terminal.

Exchange agreements also allow our customers to take delivery of product at a terminal or facility that is not owned or leased by us. An exchange is a contractual agreement where the parties exchange product at their respective terminals or facilities. For example, we (or our customers) receive product that is owned by our exchange partner from such party's facility or terminal, and we deliver the same volume of our product to such party (or to such party's customers) out of one of the terminals in our terminal network. Generally, both sides of an exchange transaction pay a handling fee (similar to a throughput fee), and often one party also pays a location differential that covers any excess transportation costs incurred by the other party in supplying product to the location at which the first party receives product. Other differentials that may occur in exchanges (and result in additional payments) include product value differentials and timing differentials.

Competition

We encounter varying degrees of competition based on product and geographic locations. Our competitors include terminal companies, major integrated oil companies and their marketing affiliates and independent marketers of varying sizes, financial resources and experience. In our core Northeast market, we compete in various product lines and for all customers. In the residual oil markets, however, where product is heated when stored and cannot be delivered long distances, we face less competition because of the strategic locations of the majority of our storage facilities. We also compete with natural gas suppliers and marketers in our home heating oil and residual oil product lines. Bunkering requires facilities at ports to service vessels. In various other geographic markets, particularly the unbranded gasoline and distillates markets, we compete with integrated refiners, merchant refiners and regional marketing companies.

Environmental

General

Our business of supplying refined petroleum products involves a number of activities that are subject to extensive and stringent environmental laws. As part of our business, we own and operate various petroleum storage and distribution facilities and must comply with environmental laws at the federal, state and local levels, which increases the cost of operating terminals and our business generally.

Our operations also utilize a number of petroleum storage facilities and distribution facilities that we do not own or operate, but at which refined petroleum products are stored. We utilize these facilities through several different contractual arrangements, including leases, throughput and terminalling services agreements. If facilities with which we contract that are owned and operated by



third parties fail to comply with environmental laws, they could be shut down, requiring us to incur costs to use alternative facilities.

Environmental laws and regulations can restrict or impact our business activities in many ways, such as:

- requiring remedial action to mitigate releases of hydrocarbons, hazardous substances or wastes caused by our operations or attributable to former operators;
 - requiring capital expenditures to comply with environmental control requirements; and
 - enjoining the operations of facilities deemed in noncompliance with environmental laws and regulations.

Failure to comply with environmental laws and regulations may trigger a variety of administrative, civil and criminal enforcement measures, including the assessment of monetary penalties, the imposition of remedial requirements and the issuance of orders enjoining future operations. Certain environmental statutes impose strict, joint and several liability for costs required to clean up and restore sites where hydrocarbons, hazardous substances or wastes have been released or disposed of. Moreover, neighboring landowners and other third parties may file claims for personal injury and property damage allegedly caused by the release of hydrocarbons, hazardous substances or other wastes into the environment.

The trend in environmental regulation is to place more restrictions and limitations on activities that may affect the environment. As a result, there can be no assurance as to the amount or timing of future expenditures for environmental compliance or remediation, and actual future expenditures may be different from the amounts we currently anticipate. We try to anticipate future regulatory requirements that might be imposed and plan accordingly to remain in compliance with changing environmental laws and regulations and minimize the costs of such compliance.

We do not believe that compliance with federal, state or local environmental laws and regulations will have a material adverse effect on our business, financial position or results of operations. We can provide no assurance, however, that future events, such as changes in existing laws (including changes in the interpretation of existing laws), the promulgation of new laws, or the development or discovery of new facts or conditions will not cause us to incur significant costs.

Hazardous Materials and Waste Handling

In most instances, the environmental laws and regulations affecting our business relate to the release of hazardous substances into the water or soils and include measures to control pollution of the environment. For instance, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act, as amended, also known as CERCLA or the Superfund law, and comparable state laws impose liability, without regard to fault or the legality of the original conduct, on certain classes of persons who are considered to be responsible for the release of hazardous substances into the environment. These persons include the owner or operator of the site where the release occurred and companies that disposed or arranged for the disposal of the hazardous substances. Under the Superfund law, these persons may be subject to joint and several liability for the costs of cleaning up hazardous substances that have been released into the environment, for damages to natural resources and for the costs of cretain health studies. The Superfund law also authorizes the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA"), and in some instances third parties, to act in response to threats to the public health or the environment and seek to recover from the responsible persons the costs they incur. It is possible for neighboring landowners and other third parties to file claims for personal injury and property damage allegedly caused by hazardous substances or other pollutants released into the environment. In the course of our ordinary operations, we may generate, store or otherwise handle materials and wastes that fall within the Superfund law's definition of a hazardous substance and, as a result, we may be



jointly and severally liable under the Superfund law for all or part of the costs required to clean up sites at which those hazardous substances have been released into the environment.

We currently own, lease or utilize storage or distribution facilities where hydrocarbons are being or have been handled for many years. Although we have utilized operating and disposal practices that were standard in the industry at the time, hydrocarbons or other wastes may have been disposed of or released on, under or from the properties owned or leased by us or on or under other locations where we have contractual arrangements or where these wastes have been taken for disposal. In addition, many of these properties have been operated by third parties whose treatment and disposal or release of hydrocarbons or other wastes was not under our control. These properties and wastes disposed thereon may be subject to the Superfund law or other federal and state laws. Under these laws, we could be required to remove or remediate previously disposed wastes, including wastes disposed of or released by prior owners or operators, clean up contaminated property, including groundwater contaminated by prior owners or operators or make capital improvements to prevent future contamination.

Our operations generate a variety of wastes, including some hazardous wastes that are subject to the federal Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, as amended ("RCRA") and comparable state laws. By way of summary, these regulations impose detailed requirements for the handling, storage, treatment and disposal of hazardous waste. Our operations also generate solid wastes which are regulated under state law or the less stringent solid waste requirements of the federal Solid Waste Disposal Act. We believe that we are in material compliance with the existing requirements of RCRA, the Solid Waste Disposal Act, and similar state and local laws, and the cost involved in complying with these requirements is not material.

We incur ongoing costs for monitoring groundwater and/or remediation of contamination at several facilities that we operate. Assuming that we will be able to continue to use common remedial and monitoring methods or associated engineering or institutional controls to demonstrate compliance with applicable regulatory requirements, as we have in the past and regulations currently allow, we believe that these costs will not have a material impact on our financial condition or results of operations.

Above Ground Storage Tanks

Above-ground tanks that contain petroleum and other hazardous substances are subject to comprehensive regulation under environmental laws. Generally, these laws impose liability for releases and require secondary containment systems for tanks or that the operators take alternative precautions to ensure that no contamination results from tank leaks or spills. We believe we are in material compliance with environmental laws and regulations applicable to above ground storage tanks.

The Oil Pollution Act of 1990 ("OPA") addresses three principal areas of oil pollution—prevention, containment and cleanup. In order to handle, store or transport oil, we are required to file oil spill response plans with either the United States Coast Guard (for marine facilities) or the EPA. States in which we operate have enacted laws similar to OPA. Under OPA and comparable state laws, responsible parties for a regulated facility from which oil is discharged may be subject to strict, joint and several liability for removal costs and certain other consequences of an oil spill such as natural resource damages, where the spill is into navigable waters or along shorelines. We believe we are in material compliance with regulations pursuant to OPA and similar state laws.

Under the authority of the federal Clean Water Act, the EPA imposes specific requirements for Spill Prevention, Control and Countermeasure plans that are designed to prevent, and minimize the impacts of, releases of oil and oil products from above ground storage tanks. We believe we are in substantial compliance with these requirements.

10

Water Discharges

The federal Clean Water Act imposes restrictions regarding the discharge of pollutants, including oil and refined petroleum products, into navigable waters. This law and comparable state laws require permits for discharging pollutants into state and federal waters and impose substantial liabilities and remedial obligations for noncompliance. EPA regulations also require us to obtain permits to discharge certain storm water runoff. Storm water discharge permits also may be required by certain states in which we operate. We believe that we hold the required permits and operate in material compliance with those permits. While we have experienced permit discharge exceedences at some of our terminals, we do not expect any noncompliance with existing permits and foreseeable new permit requirements to have a material adverse effect on our financial position or results of operations.

Air Emissions

Our operations are subject to the federal Clean Air Act and comparable state and local laws. Under such laws, permits are typically required to emit regulated air pollutants into the atmosphere. We believe that we currently hold or have applied for all necessary air permits and that we are in material compliance with applicable air laws and regulations. Although we can give no assurances, we are aware of no changes to air quality regulations that will have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations.

Various federal, state and local agencies have the authority to prescribe product quality specifications for the refined petroleum products that we sell, largely in an effort to reduce air pollution. Failure to comply with these regulations can result in substantial penalties. Although we can give no assurances, we believe we are currently in substantial compliance with these regulations.

Changes in product quality specifications could require us to incur additional handling costs or reduce our throughput volume. For instance, different product specifications for different markets could require the construction of additional storage. Also, states in which we operate have considered limiting the sulfur content of home heating oil. If such regulations are enacted, this could restrict the supply of available heating oil, which could increase our costs to purchase such oil or limit our ability to sell heating oil.

Efforts at the federal and state level are currently underway to reduce the levels of greenhouse gas emissions from various sources in the United States. At the federal level, the current session of the U.S. Congress is considering several climate change-related bills. Also, as a result of the U.S. Supreme Court's decision on April 2, 2007 in *Massachusetts, et al. v. EPA*, the EPA may be required to regulate greenhouse gas emissions from mobile sources (e.g., cars and trucks) under the federal Clean Air Act even if Congress does not adopt new legislation specifically addressing emissions of greenhouse gases. Numerous states, including many where we have operations, have already taken legal measures to reduce emissions of greenhouse gases, primarily through the planned development of greenhouse gas emission inventories and/or regional greenhouse gas cap and trade programs. A regional cap-and-trade program, referred to as the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, is slated to begin on January 1, 2009, and is designed to stabilize and reduce greenhouse gases that may be imposed in areas of the United States in which we conduct business and that apply to our operations could adversely affect the demand for our products.

Environmental Insurance

We maintain insurance which may cover, in whole or in part, certain costs relating to the clean up of releases of refined petroleum products. We maintain insurance policies with insurers in amounts and with coverage and deductibles as our general partner believes are reasonable and prudent. These

11

policies may not cover all environmental risks and costs and may not provide sufficient coverage in the event an environmental claim is made against us.

Security Regulation

Since the September 11, 2001 terrorist attacks on the United States, the U.S. government has issued warnings that energy infrastructure assets may be future targets of terrorist organizations. These developments have subjected our operations to increased risks. Increased security measures taken by us as a precaution against possible terrorist attacks have resulted in increased costs to our business. Where required by federal or local laws, we have prepared security plans for the storage and distribution facilities we operate. Terrorist attacks aimed at our facilities could adversely affect our business, and any global and domestic economic repercussions from terrorist activities could adversely affect our business. For instance, terrorist activity could lead to increased volatility in prices for home heating oil, gasoline and other products we sell.

Insurance carriers are currently required to offer coverage for terrorist activities as a result of the federal Terrorism Risk Insurance Act of 2002 ("TRIA"). We purchased this coverage with respect to our property and casualty insurance programs, which resulted in additional insurance premiums. Pursuant to the Terrorism Risk Insurance Program Reauthorization Act of 2007, TRIA has been extended through December 31, 2014. Although we cannot determine the future availability and cost of insurance coverage for terrorist acts, we do not expect the availability and cost of such insurance to have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations.

Employee Safety

We are subject to the requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Act ("OSHA") and comparable state statutes that regulate the protection of the health and safety of workers. In addition, OSHA's hazard communication standards require that information be maintained about hazardous materials used or produced in operations and that this information be provided to employees, state and local government authorities and citizens. We believe that we are in substantial compliance with the applicable OSHA requirements.

We operate a limited number of trucks for the transportation of refined petroleum products, as most of the trucks that distribute products we sell are owned and operated by third parties. We are subject to regulations promulgated under the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Act for those trucks that we do operate. These regulations cover the transportation of hazardous materials and are administered by the U.S. Department of Transportation. We conduct ongoing training programs to help ensure that our operations are in compliance with applicable regulations.

Title to Properties, Permits and Licenses

We believe we have all leases, permits and licenses necessary for us to operate our business in all material respects. With respect to any consents, permits or authorizations that have not been obtained, we believe that the failure to obtain these consents, permits or authorizations will have no material adverse effect on the operation of our business.

We believe we have satisfactory title to all of our assets. Title to property may be subject to encumbrances. We believe that none of these encumbrances will materially detract from the value of our properties or from our interest in these properties, nor will they materially interfere with the use of these properties in the operation of our business.

We believe we have all of the assets needed, including all permits and licenses, to conduct our operations in all material respects.

The name GLOBAL, our logos and the name Global Petroleum Corp. are trademarks of Global Companies LLC. In addition, we have trademarks for our premium fuels and additives, Diesel One, Heating Oil Plus and SubZero.

Facilities

We lease office space for our principal executive office in Waltham, Massachusetts. The lease expires on December 31, 2008. We are currently negotiating a renewal of this lease.

Employees

To carry out our operations, our general partner and certain of our operating subsidiaries employ approximately 230 full-time employees. Certain of the employees assigned to our terminal in Chelsea, Massachusetts are employed under collective bargaining agreements that expire in March 2008. We are currently in negotiations regarding the renewal of these agreements. Certain of the employees assigned to our terminals in Albany, Newburgh, Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York are employed under collective bargaining agreements that expire in May 2010 (with respect to Albany and Newburgh) and April 2011 (with respect to Glenwood Landing and Inwood). We believe we have good relations with our employees.

We have two shared services agreements, one with Global Petroleum Corp. and another with Alliance Energy Corp. The services provided among these entities by any employees shared pursuant to these agreements does not limit the ability of such employees to provide all services necessary to properly run our business. Please read Item 13, "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence—Shared Services Agreements."

1	3

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

Risks Inherent in Our Business

We may not have sufficient cash from operations to enable us to pay the minimum quarterly distribution or maintain distributions at current levels following establishment of cash reserves and payment of fees and expenses, including payments to our general partner.

We may not have sufficient available cash each quarter to pay the minimum quarterly distribution or maintain distributions at current levels. The amount of cash we can distribute on our units principally depends upon the amount of cash we generate from our operations, which will fluctuate from quarter to quarter based on, among other things:

- competition from other companies that sell refined petroleum products and natural gas in the Northeast;
- demand for refined petroleum products in the markets we serve;
- absolute price levels, as well as the volatility of prices, of refined petroleum products in both the spot and futures markets;
- seasonal variation in temperatures, which affects demand for home heating oil and residual oil to the extent that it is used for space heating;
- the level of our operating costs, including payments to our general partner; and
- prevailing economic conditions.

In addition, the actual amount of cash we have available for distribution will depend on other factors such as:

- the level of capital expenditures we make;
- the restrictions contained in our credit agreement;
- our debt service requirements;
- the cost of acquisitions;
- •
- fluctuations in our working capital needs;
- our ability to borrow under our credit agreement to make distributions to our unitholders; and
- the amount of cash reserves established by our general partner, if any.

The amount of cash we have available for distribution to unitholders depends primarily on our cash flow and not solely on profitability.

The amount of cash we have available for distribution depends primarily on our cash flow, including cash flow from financial reserves and working capital borrowings, and not solely on profitability, which will be affected by non-cash items. As a result, we may make cash distributions during periods when we record losses and may not make cash distributions during periods when we record net income.

Our financial results are seasonal and generally lower in the second and third quarters of the calendar year, which may result in our need to borrow money in order to make distributions to our unitholders during these quarters.

Demand for some refined petroleum products, specifically home heating oil and residual oil for space heating purposes, is generally higher during November through March than during April through



October. We obtain a significant portion of our sales of home heating oil and residual oil for space heating purposes during these winter months. Therefore, our results of operations for the first and fourth calendar quarters are generally better than for the second and third quarters. With lower cash flow during the second and third calendar quarters, we may be required to borrow money in order to pay the minimum quarterly distribution to our unitholders. Any restrictions on our ability to borrow money could restrict our ability to make quarterly distributions to our unitholders.

A significant decrease in demand for refined petroleum products in the areas served by our storage facilities would reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders.

A sustained decrease in demand for refined petroleum products in the areas served by our storage facilities could significantly reduce our revenues and, therefore, reduce our ability to make or increase distributions to our unitholders. Factors that could lead to a decrease in market demand for refined petroleum products include:

- lower demand by consumers for refined petroleum products, including gasoline, home heating oil and residual oil, as a result of recession or other adverse economic conditions or due to high prices caused by an increase in the market price of refined petroleum products or higher fuel taxes or other governmental or regulatory actions that increase, directly or indirectly, the cost of gasoline or other refined petroleum products;
- a shift by consumers to more fuel-efficient or alternative fuel vehicles or an increase in fuel economy of vehicles, whether as a result of technological advances by manufacturers, governmental or regulatory actions or otherwise; and
 - conversion from consumption of home heating oil or residual oil to natural gas.

Certain of our terminal operating costs and expenses are fixed and do not vary with the volumes we store and distribute. These costs and expenses may not decrease ratably or at all should we experience a reduction in our volumes stored and distributed. As a result, we may experience declines in our margin and profitability if our volumes decrease.

Warmer weather conditions could adversely affect our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders.

Weather conditions have an impact on the demand for both home heating oil and residual oil. Because we supply distributors whose customers depend on home heating oil and residual oil for space heating purposes during the winter, warmer-than-normal temperatures during the first and fourth calendar quarters in one or more regions in which we operate can decrease the total volume we sell and the gross profit realized on those sales and, consequently, our results of operations and cash available for distributions to our unitholders.

Our risk management policies cannot eliminate all commodity risk. In addition, any noncompliance with our risk management policies could result in significant financial losses.

While our hedging policies are designed to minimize commodity risk, some degree of exposure to unforeseen fluctuations in market conditions remains. For example, we change our hedged position daily in response to movements in our inventory. If we overestimate or underestimate our sales from inventory, we may be unhedged for the amount of the overestimate or underestimate. Also, significant increases in the costs of refined petroleum products can materially increase our costs to carry inventory. We use our credit facility as our primary source of financing to carry inventory and may be limited on the amounts we can borrow to carry inventory.

Basis risk describes the inherent market price risk created when a commodity of certain grade or location is purchased, sold or exchanged as compared to a purchase, sale or exchange of a like



commodity at a different time or place. Transportation costs and timing differentials are components of basis risk. For example, we use the NYMEX to hedge our commodity risk with respect to pricing of energy products traded on the NYMEX. Physical deliveries under NYMEX contracts are made in New York Harbor. To the extent we take deliveries in other ports, such as Boston Harbor, we may have basis risk. In a backwardated market (when prices for future deliveries are lower than current prices), basis risk is created with respect to timing. In these instances, physical inventory generally loses value as basis declines over time. Basis risk cannot be entirely eliminated.

We monitor processes and procedures to prevent unauthorized trading and to maintain substantial balance between purchases and sales or future delivery obligations. We can provide no assurance, however, that these steps will detect and/or prevent all violations of such risk management policies and procedures, particularly if deception or other intentional misconduct is involved.

We are exposed to trade credit risk in the ordinary course of our business activities.

We are exposed to risks of loss in the event of nonperformance by our customers and by counterparties of our forward contracts, options and swap agreements. Some of our customers and counterparties may be highly leveraged and subject to their own operating and regulatory risks. Even if our credit review and analysis mechanisms work properly, we may experience financial losses in our dealings with other parties. Any increase in the nonpayment or nonperformance by our customers and/or counterparties could reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders.

Some of our competitors have capital resources many times greater than ours and control greater supplies of refined petroleum products.

Our competitors include terminal companies, major integrated oil companies and their marketing affiliates and independent marketers of varying sizes, financial resources and experience. Some of our competitors have capital resources many times greater than ours and control greater supplies of refined petroleum products. If we are unable to compete effectively, we may lose existing customers or fail to acquire new customers, which could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders. For example, if a competitor attempts to increase market share by reducing prices, our operating results and cash available for distribution to our unitholders could be adversely affected. We may not be able to compete successfully with these companies.

Some of our residual oil volumes are subject to customers switching or converting to natural gas which could result in loss of customers, which in turn could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders.

Our residual oil business competes for customers with suppliers of natural gas. Those end users who are dual-fuel users have the ability to switch from residual oil to natural gas. Other end users may elect to convert to natural gas. During a period of increasing residual oil prices relative to the prices of natural gas, dual-fuel using customers may switch and other end users may convert to natural gas. Such switching and conversions could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders. We could face additional competition from alternative energy sources, such as natural gas, as a result of government-mandated controls or regulation promoting the use of cleaner fuels. Residual oil consumption has steadily declined over the last three decades.

16

Some of our heating oil volumes are subject to residential conversion to natural gas which could result in less demand for home heating oil and, in turn, could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders.

Our heating oil business competes for customers with suppliers of natural gas. During a period of increasing home heating oil prices relative to prices of natural gas, home heating oil users may convert to natural gas. Such conversions could reduce our sales of home heating oil and have an adverse effect on our results of operations and cash flow available for distributions to our unitholders.

We face intense competition in our purchasing, terminalling and storage activities. Competition from other providers of refined petroleum products and natural gas that are able to supply our customers with those products and services at a lower price could reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders.

We are subject to competition from other refined petroleum products distributors and suppliers of natural gas that may be able to supply our customers with the same or comparable products and terminalling and storage services on a more competitive basis. We compete with terminal companies, major integrated oil companies and their marketing affiliates and independent marketers of varying sizes, financial resources and experience. Some of these competitors are substantially larger than us, have greater financial resources and control substantially greater storage capacity than we do. Our ability to compete could be harmed by factors including, but not limited to, price competition and the availability of alternative and less expensive fuels, primarily natural gas.

Energy efficiency, new technology and alternative fuels could reduce demand for our products and adversely affect our operating results and financial condition.

Increased conservation and technological advances, including installation of improved insulation and the development of more efficient furnaces and other heating devices, have adversely affected the demand for home heating oil and residual oil. Future conservation measures or technological advances in heating, conservation, energy generation or other devices might reduce demand and adversely affect our operating results and cash available for distribution to our unitholders.

We are exposed to performance risk in our supply chain.

We rely upon our suppliers to timely produce the volumes and types of refined petroleum products for which they contract with us. In the event one or more of our suppliers does not perform in accordance with its contractual obligations, we may be required to purchase product on the open market to satisfy forward contracts we have entered into with our customers in reliance upon such supply arrangements. We purchase refined petroleum products from a variety of suppliers under term contracts and on the spot market. In times of extreme market demand, we may be unable to satisfy our supply requirements. Furthermore, a portion of our supply comes from other countries, which could be disrupted by political events. In the event such supply becomes scarce, whether as a result of political events, natural disaster, logistical issues associated with delivery schedules or otherwise, we may not be able to satisfy our supply requirements. If any of these events were to occur, we may be required to pay more for product that we purchase on the open market, which could result in financial losses and adversely affect our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders.

A principal focus of our business strategy is to grow and expand our business through acquisitions. If we do not make acquisitions on economically acceptable terms, our future growth may be limited.

A principal focus of our business strategy is to grow and expand our business through acquisitions. Our ability to grow depends, in part, on our ability to make acquisitions that result in an increase in the cash generated per unit from operations. If we are unable to make these accretive acquisitions, either because we are (1) unable to identify attractive acquisition candidates or negotiate acceptable



purchase contracts with them, (2) unable to obtain financing for these acquisitions on economically acceptable terms or (3) outbid by competitors, then our future growth and ability to increase distributions will be limited. Furthermore, even if we do make acquisitions that we believe will be accretive, these acquisitions may nevertheless result in a decrease in the cash generated from operations per unit.

Any acquisition involves potential risks, including, among other things:

- mistaken assumptions about volumes, revenues and costs, including synergies;
- an inability to integrate successfully the businesses we acquire;
- an inability to hire, train or retain qualified personnel to manage and operate our business and newly acquired assets;
- the assumption of unknown liabilities;
- limitations on rights to indemnity from the seller;
- mistaken assumptions about the overall costs of equity or debt;
- the diversion of management's and employees' attention from other business concerns;
- unforeseen difficulties operating in new product areas or new geographic areas; and
 - customer or key employee losses at the acquired businesses.

Our acquisition strategy involves risks that could reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders.

Even if we consummate acquisitions that we believe will be accretive, they may in fact result in no increase or even a decrease in cash available for distribution to our unitholders. Any acquisition involves potential risks, including:

- performance from the acquired assets and businesses that is below the forecasts we used in evaluating the acquisition;
- a significant increase in our indebtedness and working capital requirements;
- the inability to timely and effectively integrate the operations of recently acquired businesses or assets, particularly those in new geographic areas or in new lines of business;
- the incurrence of substantial unforeseen environmental and other liabilities arising out of the acquired businesses or assets, including liabilities arising from the operation of the acquired businesses or assets prior to our acquisition, for which we are not indemnified or for which the indemnity is inadequate;
 - customer or key employee loss from the acquired businesses; and
 - diversion of our management's attention from other business concerns.

If any acquisitions we ultimately consummate do not generate expected increases in cash available for distribution to our unitholders, our ability to make such distributions will be reduced.

We may not be able to renew our leases or our agreements for dedicated storage when they expire.

The bulk terminals we own or lease or at which we maintain dedicated storage facilities play a key role in moving product to our customers. We lease the entirety of one bulk terminal that we operate exclusively for our business and maintain dedicated storage facilities at another eight bulk terminals. The agreements governing these arrangements are subject to expiration at various dates through 2013. These arrangements may not be renewed when they expire or, if renewed, may not be renewed at rates and on terms at least as favorable. If these agreements are not renewed or we are unable to renew

these agreements at rates and on terms at least as favorable, it could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders.

A material amount of our terminalling capacity is controlled by one of our affiliates. Loss of that capacity could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders.

We currently have an exclusive throughput arrangement for the terminal located in Revere, Massachusetts with one of our affiliates, Global Petroleum Corp. As of December 31, 2007, this facility accounted for approximately 23% of our storage capacity. We store distillates and gasoline at this facility. The throughput agreement for this facility expires in 2013. After expiration of the agreement, we can provide no assurance that Global Petroleum Corp. will continue to grant us exclusive use of the terminal or that the terms of a renegotiated agreement will be as favorable to us as the agreement it replaces. If we are unable to renew the agreement or unable to renew on terms at least as favorable, it could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders.

Some of our sales are generated under contracts that must be renegotiated or replaced periodically. If we are unable to successfully renegotiate or replace these contracts, our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders could be adversely affected.

Some of our sales are generated under contracts that must be periodically renegotiated or replaced. Most of our arrangements with our customers are for a single season or on a spot basis. As these contracts expire, they must be renegotiated or replaced. We may be unable to renegotiate or replace these contracts when they expire, and the terms of any renegotiated contracts may not be as favorable as the contracts they replace. Whether these contracts are successfully renegotiated or replaced is often times subject to factors beyond our control. Such factors include fluctuations in refined petroleum product and natural gas prices, counterparty ability to pay for or accept the contracted volumes and a competitive marketplace for the services offered by us. If we cannot successfully renegotiate or replace our contracts or renegotiate or replace them on less favorable terms, sales from these arrangements could decline, and our ability to make distributions to our unitholders could be adversely affected.

Due to our lack of asset and geographic diversification, adverse developments in the terminals we use or in our operating areas would reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders.

We rely exclusively on sales generated from products distributed from the terminals we own or control or to which we have access. Furthermore, the majority of our assets and operations are located in the Northeast. Due to our lack of diversification in asset type and location, an adverse development in these businesses or areas, including adverse developments due to catastrophic events or weather and decreases in demand for refined petroleum products, could have a significantly greater impact on our results of operations and cash available for distribution to our unitholders than if we maintained more diverse assets and locations.

Our operations are subject to operational hazards and unforeseen interruptions for which we may not be adequately insured.

Our operations are subject to operational hazards and unforeseen interruptions such as natural disasters, adverse weather, accidents, fires, explosions, hazardous materials releases, mechanical failures, disruptions in supply infrastructure or logistics and other events beyond our control. If any of these events were to occur, we could incur substantial losses because of personal injury or loss of life, severe damage to and destruction of property and equipment, and pollution or other environmental damage resulting in curtailment or suspension of our related operations.



We are not fully insured against all risks incident to our business. Prior to the formation of our partnership, certain of the insurance policies covering entities that were contributed to us and our operations also provided coverage to entities that were not contributed to us as a part of our initial public offering. The coverage available under those insurance policies has been allocated among our partnership and those entities that were not contributed to us. This allocation may result in limiting the amount of recovery available to us for purposes of covered losses.

Furthermore, we may be unable to maintain or obtain insurance of the type and amount we desire at reasonable rates. As a result of market conditions, premiums and deductibles for certain of our insurance policies have increased and could escalate further. In some instances, certain insurance could become unavailable or available only for reduced amounts of coverage. If we were to incur a significant liability for which we are not fully insured, it could have a material adverse effect on our financial position and ability to make distributions to unitholders.

New, stricter environmental laws and regulations could significantly increase our costs, which could adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.

Our operations are subject to federal, state and local laws and regulations regulating product quality specifications and other environmental matters. The trend in environmental regulation is towards more restrictions and limitations on activities that may affect the environment. Our business may be adversely affected by increased costs and liabilities resulting from such stricter laws and regulations. We try to anticipate future regulatory requirements that might be imposed and to plan accordingly to remain in compliance with changing environmental laws and regulations and to minimize the costs of such compliance. However, there can be no assurances as to the timing and type of such changes in existing laws or the promulgation of new laws or the amount of any required expenditures associated therewith.

Our operations are subject to federal, state and local laws and regulations relating to environmental protection and operational safety that could require us to incur substantial costs.

The risk of substantial environmental costs and liabilities is inherent in terminal operations, and we may incur substantial environmental costs and liabilities. Our operations involving the receipt, storage and redelivery of refined petroleum products are subject to stringent federal, state and local laws and regulations governing the discharge of materials into the environment, or otherwise relating to the protection of the environment, operational safety and related matters. Compliance with these laws and regulations increases our overall cost of business, including our capital costs to maintain and upgrade equipment and facilities. We utilize a number of terminals that are owned and operated by third parties who are also subject to these stringent federal, state and local environmental laws in their operations. Their compliance with these requirements could increase the cost of doing business with these facilities.

In addition, our operations could be adversely affected if shippers of refined petroleum products incur additional costs or liabilities associated with environmental regulations. These shippers could increase their charges to us or discontinue service altogether.

Various governmental authorities, including the EPA, have the power to enforce compliance with these regulations and the permits issued under them, and violators are subject to administrative, civil and criminal penalties, including fines, injunctions or both. Joint and several liability may be incurred, without regard to fault or the legality of the original conduct, under federal and state environmental laws for the remediation of contaminated areas at our facilities and those where we do business. Private parties, including the owners of properties located near our terminal facilities and those with whom we do business, also may have the right to pursue legal actions against us to enforce compliance with environmental laws, as well as seek damages for personal injury or property damage. We may also be held liable for damages to natural resources.



The possibility exists that new, stricter laws, regulations or enforcement policies could significantly increase our compliance costs and the cost of any remediation that may become necessary, some of which may be material. Our insurance may not cover all environmental risks and costs or may not provide sufficient coverage in the event an environmental claim is made against us. We may incur increased costs because of stricter pollution control requirements or liabilities resulting from noncompliance with required operating or other regulatory permits. New environmental regulations, such as those related to the emissions of greenhouse gases, might adversely affect our products and activities, including the storage of refined product, as well as waste management and our control of air emissions. Federal and state agencies also could impose additional safety regulations to which we would be subject. Because the laws and regulations applicable to our operations are subject to change, we cannot provide any assurance that compliance with future laws and regulations will not have a material effect on our results of operations. Please read "Items 1. and 2. Business and Properties—Environmental" for more information.

We are subject to federal, state and local laws and regulations that govern the product quality specifications of the refined petroleum products we purchase, store, transport and sell.

Various federal, state and local government agencies have the authority to prescribe specific product quality specifications to the sale of commodities. Our business includes such commodities. Changes in product quality specifications, such as reduced sulfur content in refined petroleum products, or other more stringent requirements for fuels, could reduce our ability to procure product and our sales volume, require us to incur additional handling costs and/or require the expenditure of capital. For instance, different product specifications for different markets could require additional storage. If we are unable to procure product or recover these costs through increased sales, we may not be able to meet our financial obligations. Failure to comply with these regulations could result in substantial penalties. Please read "Item 3. Legal Proceedings—Environmental" for more information.

Any terrorist attacks aimed at our facilities and any global and domestic economic repercussions from terrorist activities and the government's response could reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders.

Since the September 11, 2001 terrorist attacks on the United States, the U.S. government has issued warnings that energy assets may be future targets of terrorist organizations. These developments have subjected our operations to increased risks. We incurred costs for providing facility security and may incur additional costs in the future with respect to the receipt, storage and distribution of our products. Additional security measures could also restrict our ability to distribute refined petroleum products. Any future terrorist attack on our facilities, or those of our customers, could have a material adverse effect on our business and reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders.

Terrorist activity could lead to increased volatility in prices for home heating oil, gasoline and other products we sell, which could decrease our customers' demand for these products. Insurance carriers are required to offer coverage for terrorist activities as a result of federal legislation. We purchased this coverage with respect to our property and casualty insurance programs. This additional coverage resulted in additional insurance premiums which could increase further in the future.

We depend on key personnel for the success of our business, and some of those persons face conflicts in the allocation of their time to our business.

We depend on the services of our senior management team and other key personnel. The loss of the services of any member of senior management or key employee could have an adverse effect on our business and reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders. We may not be able to locate or employ on acceptable terms qualified replacements for senior management or other key employees if their services were no longer available. Except with respect to Eric Slifka, Thomas



Hollister and Edward Faneuil, neither we, our general partner nor any affiliate thereof entered into an employment agreement with, or, except for Eric Slifka, carry key man life insurance on, any member of our senior management team or other key personnel.

All of the executive officers of our general partner perform services for certain of our affiliates. Please read Item 13, "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence—Relationship of Management with Global Petroleum Corp. and Alliance Energy Corp."

We depend on unionized labor for the operation of our terminal in Chelsea, Massachusetts and our four terminals in New York and at the facility in Revere, Massachusetts which is controlled and operated by one of our affiliates. Any work stoppages or labor disturbances at these facilities could disrupt our business.

Certain of our employees at the terminal in Chelsea, Massachusetts and truck drivers directly employed by us are employed under collective bargaining agreements that expire in 2008. Certain of our employees at our terminals in Albany, Newburgh, Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York are employed under collective bargaining agreements that expire in 2010 (with respect to Albany and Newburgh) and 2011 (with respect to Glenwood Landing and Inwood). Certain of Global Petroleum Corp.'s employees at the Revere, Massachusetts facility are similarly employed under a collective bargaining agreement that expires in 2008. Please read Items 1 and 2, "Business and Properties—Employees." Any work stoppages or other labor disturbances at these facilities or by these drivers could have an adverse effect on our business and reduce our ability to make distributions to our unitholders. In addition, employees who are not currently represented by labor unions may seek union representation in the future, and any renegotiation of current collective bargaining agreements may result in terms that are less favorable to us.

If we fail to develop or maintain an effective system of internal controls, then we may not be able to accurately report our financial results or prevent fraud. As a result, current and potential unitholders could lose confidence in our financial reporting, which would harm our business and the trading price of our common units.

Effective internal controls are necessary for us to provide reliable financial reports, prevent fraud and operate successfully as a public company. If our efforts to develop and maintain internal controls are not successful or if we are unable to maintain adequate controls over our financial processes and reporting in the future or if we are unable to comply with our obligations under Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, our operating results could be harmed or we may fail to meet our reporting obligations. Ineffective internal controls also could cause investors to lose confidence in our reported financial information, which would likely have a negative effect on the trading price of our common units.

Risks Inherent in an Investment in Us

Our general partner and its affiliates have conflicts of interest and limited fiduciary duties, which may permit them to favor their own interests to the detriment of our unitholders.

Affiliates of our general partner, including directors and executive officers of our general partner, own a 42.9% limited partner interest in us and the 1.73% general partner interest. Although our general partner has a fiduciary duty to manage us in a manner beneficial to us and our unitholders, the directors and officers of our general partner have a fiduciary duty to manage our general partner in a manner beneficial to its owners. Furthermore, certain directors and officers of our general partner are directors or officers of affiliates of our general partner. Conflicts of interest may arise between our general partner and its affiliates, on the one hand, and us and our unitholders, on the other hand. As a result of these conflicts, our general partner may favor its own interests and the interests of its affiliates over the interests of our unitholders. Please read "—Our partnership agreement limits our general

partner's fiduciary duties to unitholders and restricts the remedies available to unitholders for actions taken by our general partner that might otherwise constitute breaches of fiduciary duty." These conflicts include, among others, the following situations:

- Our general partner is allowed to take into account the interests of parties other than us, such as affiliates of its members, in resolving conflicts of interest, which has the effect of limiting its fiduciary duty to our unitholders.
- Affiliates of our general partner may engage in competition with us under certain circumstances. See "—Certain members of the Slifka family and their affiliates may engage in activities that compete directly with us."
- Neither our partnership agreement nor any other agreement requires owners of our general partner to pursue a business strategy that favors us. Directors and officers of our general partner's owners have a fiduciary duty to make these decisions in the best interest of such owners which may be contrary to our interests.
- Some officers of our general partner who provide services to us devote time to affiliates of our general partner.
- Our general partner has limited its liability and reduced its fiduciary duties under the partnership agreement, while also restricting the remedies available to our unitholders for actions that, without these limitations, might constitute breaches of fiduciary duty. As a result of purchasing common units, unitholders consent to some actions and conflicts of interest that might otherwise constitute a breach of fiduciary or other duties under applicable state law.
- Our general partner determines the amount and timing of asset purchases and sales, borrowings, issuances of additional partnership securities and reserves, each of which can affect the amount of cash available for distribution to our unitholders.
- Our general partner determines the amount and timing of any capital expenditures and whether a capital expenditure is a maintenance capital expenditure, which reduces operating surplus, or a capital expenditure for acquisitions or capital improvements, which does not, and determination can affect the amount of cash distributed to our unitholders and the ability of the subordinated units to convert to common units.
- In some instances, our general partner may cause us to borrow funds in order to permit the payment of cash distributions, even if the purpose or effect of the borrowing is to make a distribution on the subordinated units, make incentive distributions or accelerate the expiration of the subordination periods.
 - Our general partner determines which costs incurred by it and its affiliates are reimbursable by us.
 - Our partnership agreement does not restrict our general partner from causing us to pay it or its affiliates for any services rendered on terms that are fair and reasonable to us or entering into additional contractual arrangements with any of these entities on our behalf.
 - Our general partner intends to limit its liability regarding our contractual and other obligations.
- Our general partner may exercise its limited right to call and purchase common units if it and its affiliates own more than 80% of the common units.
 - Our general partner controls the enforcement of obligations owed to us by it and its affiliates.
 - Our general partner decides whether to retain separate counsel, accountants or others to perform services for us.

23

Please read Item 13, "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence-Omnibus Agreement."

Our partnership agreement limits our general partner's fiduciary duties to unitholders and restricts the remedies available to unitholders for actions taken by our general partner that might otherwise constitute breaches of fiduciary duty.

Our partnership agreement contains provisions that reduce the standards to which our general partner would otherwise be held by state fiduciary duty law. For example, our partnership agreement:

- permits our general partner to make a number of decisions in its individual capacity, as opposed to in its capacity as our general partner. This entitles our general partner to consider only the interests and factors that it desires, and it has no duty or obligation to give any consideration to any interest of, or factors affecting, us, our affiliates or any limited partner. Examples include the exercise of its limited call right, its voting rights with respect to the units it owns, its registration rights and its determination whether or not to consent to any merger or consolidation of us;
- provides that our general partner shall not have any liability to us or our unitholders for decisions made in its capacity as general partner so long as it acted in good faith, meaning it believed that the decision was in our best interests;
- generally provides that affiliated transactions and resolutions of conflicts of interest not approved by the conflicts committee of the board of directors of our general partner and not involving a vote of unitholders must be on terms no less favorable to us than those generally being provided to or available from unrelated third parties or be "fair and reasonable" to us and that, in determining whether a transaction or resolution is "fair and reasonable," our general partner may consider the totality of the relationships between the parties involved, including other transactions that may be particularly advantageous or beneficial to us; and
 - provides that our general partner and its officers and directors will not be liable for monetary damages to us, our limited partners or assignees for any acts or omissions unless there has been a final and non-appealable judgment entered by a court of competent jurisdiction determining that the general partner or those other persons acted in bad faith or engaged in fraud or willful misconduct.

By purchasing a common unit, a common unitholder will become bound by the provisions of the partnership agreement, including the provisions described above.

Unitholders have limited voting rights and are not entitled to elect our general partner or its directors or remove our general partner without its consent, which could lower the trading price of our common units.

Unlike the holders of common stock in a corporation, unitholders have only limited voting rights on matters affecting our business and, therefore, limited ability to influence management's decisions regarding our business. Unitholders have no right to elect our general partner or its board of directors on an annual or other continuing basis. The board of directors of our general partner is chosen entirely by its members and not by the unitholders. Furthermore, if the unitholders are dissatisfied with the performance of our general partner, they have limited ability to remove our general partner. As a result of these limitations, the price at which the common units trade could diminish because of the absence or reduction of a takeover premium in the trading price.

The unitholders are currently unable to remove our general partner without its consent because affiliates of our general partner own sufficient units to be able to prevent removal of our general partner. The vote of the holders of at least $66^{2}/_{3}\%$ of all outstanding common and subordinated units voting together as a single class is required to remove our general partner. As of December 31, 2007,



affiliates of our general partner, including directors and executive officers of our general partner, owned 43.6% of our common and subordinated units. Also, if our general partner is removed without cause during the subordination period, as defined in the partnership agreement, and units held by our general partner and its affiliates are not voted in favor of that removal, all remaining subordinated units will automatically be converted into common units, and any existing arrearages on the common units will be extinguished. A removal of our general partner under these circumstances would adversely affect the common units by prematurely eliminating their distribution and liquidation preference over the subordinated units, which would otherwise have continued until we had met certain distribution and performance tests.

Cause is narrowly defined in our partnership agreement to mean that a court of competent jurisdiction has entered a final, non-appealable judgment finding our general partner liable for actual fraud or willful or wanton misconduct in its capacity as our general partner. Cause does not include most cases of charges of poor management of the business, so the removal of our general partner during the subordination periods because of the unitholders' dissatisfaction with our general partner's performance in managing our partnership will most likely result in the termination of the subordination period.

We may issue additional units without unitholder approval, which would dilute unitholders' ownership interests.

At any time, we may issue an unlimited number of limited partner interests of any type without the approval of our unitholders. The issuance by us of additional common units or other equity securities of equal or senior rank will have the following effects:

- our unitholders' proportionate ownership interest in us will decrease;
- the amount of cash available for distribution on each unit may decrease;
- - because a lower percentage of total outstanding units will be subordinated units, the risk that a shortfall in the payment of the minimum quarterly distribution borne by our common unitholders will increase;
 - the relative voting strength of each previously outstanding unit may be diminished; and
 - the market price of the common units may decline.

The market price of our common units could be adversely affected by sales of substantial amounts of our common units, including sales by our existing unitholders.

As of March 10, 2008, we had 7,428,139 common units outstanding. A substantial number of our securities may be sold in the future either pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") or pursuant to a registration statement filed with the SEC. Rule 144 under the Securities Act provides that after a holding period of six months, non-affiliates may resell restricted securities of reporting companies, including the Partnership, provided that current public information is available relating to the Partnership. After a holding period of one year, non-affiliates may resell without restriction, and affiliates may resell in compliance with the volume, current public information and manner of sale requirements of Rule 144.

We completed a private offering to institutional investors of an aggregate of 1,785,715 Class B units in May 2007. The Class B units subsequently converted into common units on a one-for-one basis. The institutional investors that are not affiliates of the Partnership currently may sell their common units pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act. In addition, we filed a registration statement with the SEC covering the resale of these common units, which registration statement became effective on August 17, 2007.

The private placement discussed above was made without registration under the Securities Act, in reliance on the exemption from the registration requirements for transactions not involving a public offering contained in Section 4(2) of the Securities Act.

Sales by any of our existing unitholders of a substantial number of our common units, or the perception that such sales might occur, could have a material adverse effect on the price of our common units or could impair our ability to obtain capital through an offering of equity securities.

In recent years, the securities market has experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations. This volatility has had a significant effect on the market price of securities issued by many companies for reasons unrelated to the operating performance of these companies. Future market fluctuations may result in a lower price of our common units.

An increase in interest rates may cause the market price of our common units to decline.

Like all equity investments, an investment in our common units is subject to certain risks. In exchange for accepting these risks, investors may expect to receive a higher rate of return than would otherwise be obtainable from lower-risk investments. Accordingly, as interest rates rise, the ability of investors to obtain higher risk-adjusted rates of return by purchasing government-backed debt securities may cause a corresponding decline in demand for riskier investments generally, including yield-based equity investments such as publicly-traded limited partnership interests. Reduced demand for our common units resulting from investors seeking other more favorable investment opportunities may cause the trading price of our common units to decline.

Our general partner has a limited call right that may require unitholders to sell their common units at an undesirable time or price.

If at any time our general partner and its affiliates own more than 80% of the common units, our general partner will have the right, but not the obligation, which it may assign to any of its affiliates or to us, to acquire all, but not less than all, of the common units held by unaffiliated persons at a price not less than their then-current market price. As a result, unitholders may be required to sell their common units at an undesirable time or price and may not receive any return on their investment. Unitholders may also incur a tax liability upon a sale of their units. Our general partner is not obligated to obtain a fairness opinion regarding the value of the common units to be repurchased by it upon exercise of the limited call right. There is no restriction in our partnership agreement that prevents our general partner from issuing additional common units and exercising its call right. If our general partner exercises its limited call right, the effect would be to take us private and, if the units were subsequently deregistered, we would no longer be subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

Our partnership agreement restricts the voting rights of unitholders owning 20% or more of our common units.

Our partnership agreement restricts unitholders' voting rights by providing that any units held by a person that owns 20% or more of any class of units then outstanding, other than our general partner, its affiliates, their transferees and persons who acquired such units with the prior approval of the board of directors of our general partner, cannot vote on any matter. Our partnership agreement also contains provisions limiting the ability of unitholders to call meetings or acquire information about our operations, as well as other provisions limiting the unitholders' ability to influence the manner or direction of management.

26

Our debt levels may limit our flexibility in obtaining additional financing and in pursuing other business opportunities.

We have a significant amount of debt. As of December 31, 2007, our total debt was approximately \$496.2 million. We have the ability to incur additional debt, including the capacity to borrow up to \$750.0 million under our credit facilities, subject to limitations in our credit agreement. Our level of indebtedness could have important consequences to us, including the following:

- our ability to obtain additional financing, if necessary, for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions or other purposes may be impaired or such financing may not be available on favorable terms;
- covenants contained in our existing and future credit and debt arrangements will require us to meet financial tests that may affect our flexibility in planning for and reacting to changes in our business, including possible acquisition opportunities;
- we will need a substantial portion of our cash flow to make principal and interest payments on our indebtedness, reducing the funds that would otherwise be available for operations, future business opportunities and distributions to unitholders;
- our debt level will make us more vulnerable than our competitors with less debt to competitive pressures or a downturn in our business or the economy generally; and
 - our debt level may limit our flexibility in responding to changing business and economic conditions.

Our ability to service our indebtedness depends upon, among other things, our financial and operating performance, which will be affected by prevailing economic conditions and financial, business, regulatory and other factors, some of which are beyond our control. If our operating results are not sufficient to service our current or future indebtedness, we will be forced to take actions, such as reducing distributions, reducing or delaying our business activities, acquisitions, investments and/or capital expenditures, selling assets, restructuring or refinancing our indebtedness, or seeking additional equity capital or bankruptcy protection. We may not be able to effect any of these remedies on satisfactory terms, or at all.

Our credit agreement contains operating and financial restrictions that may restrict our business and financing activities.

The operating and financial restrictions and covenants in our credit agreement and any future financing agreements could restrict our ability to finance future operations or capital needs or to engage, expand or pursue our business activities. For example, our credit agreement restricts our ability to:

- grant liens;
- make certain loans or investments;
- incur additional indebtedness or guarantee other indebtedness;
- make any material change to the nature of our business or undergo a fundamental change;
- make any material dispositions;
- acquire another company;
- enter into a merger, consolidation, sale leaseback transaction or purchase of assets;
 - make distributions if any potential default or event of default occurs; or
 - 27

make capital expenditures in excess of specified levels.

Our ability to comply with the covenants and restrictions contained in our credit agreement may be affected by events beyond our control, including prevailing economic, financial and industry conditions. If market or other economic conditions deteriorate, our ability to comply with these covenants may be impaired. If we violate any of the restrictions, covenants, ratios or tests in our credit agreement, a significant portion of our indebtedness may become immediately due and payable, and our lenders' commitment to make further loans to us may terminate. We might not have, or be able to obtain, sufficient funds to make these accelerated payments. In addition, our obligations under our credit agreement are secured by substantially all of our assets, and if we are unable to repay our indebtedness under our credit agreement, the lenders could seek to foreclose on such assets.

Restrictions in our credit agreement limit our ability to pay distributions upon the occurrence of certain events.

Our credit agreement limits our ability to pay distributions upon the occurrence of the following events, among others:

- failure to pay any principal when due or any interest, fees or other amounts when due;
- failure of any representation or warranty to be true and correct in any material respect;
- failure to perform or otherwise comply with the covenants in the credit agreement or in other loan documents to which we are a borrower;
- any default in the performance of any obligation or condition beyond the applicable grace period relating to any other indebtedness of more than \$2.0 million if the effect of the default is to permit or cause the acceleration of the indebtedness;
 - a judgment default for monetary judgments exceeding \$2.0 million or a default under any non-monetary judgment if such default could have a material adverse effect on us;
- a change in management or ownership control; and
- a violation of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act, or ERISA, or a bankruptcy or insolvency event involving us, our general partner or any of our subsidiaries.

Any subsequent refinancing of our current debt or any new debt could have similar restrictions. For more information regarding our credit agreement, please read Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Liquidity and Capital Resources—Credit Agreement" and Note 9 of Notes to Financial Statements.

We can borrow money under our credit agreement to pay distributions, which would reduce the amount of credit available to operate our business.

Our partnership agreement allows us to make working capital borrowings under our credit agreement to pay distributions. Accordingly, we can make distributions on all our units even though cash generated by our operations may not be sufficient to pay such distributions. We are required to reduce our borrowings to zero under that portion of our credit agreement that is available to pay the minimum quarterly distribution for a period of at least 30 consecutive days once each 12-month period. For more information, please read Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Liquidity and Capital Resources—Credit Agreement" and Note 9 of Notes to Financial Statements.

28

Cost reimbursements due our general partner and its affiliates will reduce cash available for distribution to our unitholders.

Prior to making any distribution on the common units, we reimburse our general partner and its affiliates for all expenses they incur on our behalf, which is determined by our general partner in its sole discretion. These expenses include all costs incurred by the general partner and its affiliates in managing and operating us, including costs for rendering corporate staff and support services to us. We are managed and operated by directors and executive officers of our general partner. In addition, the majority of our operating personnel are employees of our general partner. Please read Item 13, "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence." The reimbursement of expenses and payment of fees, if any, to our general partner and its affiliates could adversely affect our ability to pay cash distributions to our unitholders.

Unitholders may not have limited liability if a court finds that unitholder action constitutes control of our business.

A general partner of a partnership generally has unlimited liability for the obligations of the partnership, except for those contractual obligations of the partnership that are expressly made without recourse to the general partner. Our partnership is organized under Delaware law, and we conduct business in a number of other states. The limitations on the liability of holders of limited partner interests for the obligations of a limited partnership have not been clearly established in some of the other states in which we do business. A unitholder could be liable for our obligations as if he were a general partner if:

- a court or government agency determined that we were conducting business in a state but had not complied with that particular state's partnership statute; or
 - a unitholder's right to act with other unitholders to remove or replace the general partner, approve some amendments to our partnership agreement or take other actions under our partnership agreement constitute "control" of our business.

Unitholders may have liability to repay distributions.

Under certain circumstances, unitholders may have to repay amounts wrongfully returned or distributed to them. Under Delaware law, we may not make a distribution to unitholders if the distribution would cause our liabilities to exceed the fair value of our assets. Delaware law provides that for a period of three years from the date of the impermissible distribution, limited partners who received the distribution and who knew at the time of the distribution that it violated Delaware law will be liable to the limited partnership for the distribution amount. Purchasers of units who become limited partners are liable for the obligations of the transferring limited partner to make contributions to us that are known to the purchaser of units at the time it became a limited partner and for unknown obligations if the liabilities could be determined from the partnership agreement. Liabilities to partners on account of their partnership interests and liabilities that are non-recourse to us are not counted for purposes of determining whether a distribution is permitted.

The control of our general partner may be transferred to a third party without unitholder consent.

Our general partner may transfer its general partner interest to a third party in a merger or in a sale of all or substantially all of its assets without the consent of the unitholders. Furthermore, there is no restriction in the partnership agreement on the ability of the members of our general partner from transferring their respective membership interests in our general partner to a third party. The new members of our general partner would then be in a position to replace the board of directors and officers of our general partner with their own choices and control the decisions taken by the board of directors and officers of our general partner.

29

Certain members of the Slifka family and their affiliates may engage in activities that compete directly with us.

Certain members of the Slifka family and their affiliates are subject to the noncompete provisions in the omnibus agreement. The omnibus agreement does not prohibit certain affiliates of our general partner from owning certain assets or engaging in certain businesses that compete directly or indirectly with us. Please read Item 13, "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence—Omnibus Agreement."

Tax Risks

Our tax treatment depends on our status as a partnership for federal income tax purposes, as well as our not being subject to a material amount of entity-level taxation by individual states. If the Internal Revenue Service were to treat us as a corporation or if we were to become subject to additional amounts of entity-level taxation for state tax purposes, our cash available for distribution to unitholders would be substantially reduced.

The anticipated after-tax economic benefit of an investment in the common units depends largely on our being treated as a partnership for federal income tax purposes. We have not requested, and do not plan to request, a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") on this or any other tax matter affecting us.

Despite the fact that we are a limited partnership under Delaware law, it is possible in certain circumstances for a partnership such as ours to be treated as a corporation for federal income tax purposes. Although we do not believe based upon our current operations that we are so treated, a change in our business (or a change in current law) could cause us to be treated as a corporation for federal income tax purposes or otherwise subject us to taxation as an entity.

If we were treated as a corporation for federal income tax purposes, we would pay federal income tax on our taxable income at the corporate tax rate, which is currently a maximum of 35%, and would likely pay state tax at varying rates. Distributions to unitholders would generally be taxed again as corporate distributions, and no income, gains, losses, deductions or credits would flow through to unitholders. Because a tax would be imposed upon us as a corporation, our cash available for distribution to unitholders would be substantially reduced. Thus, treatment of us as a corporation would result in a material reduction in the anticipated cash flow and after-tax return to unitholders, likely causing a substantial reduction in the value of the common units.

Current law may change, causing us to be treated as a corporation for federal income tax purposes or otherwise subjecting us to entity-level taxation. For example, because of widespread state budget deficits and other reasons, several states are evaluating ways to subject partnerships to entity-level taxation through the imposition of state income, franchise or other forms of taxation. If any state were to impose a tax upon us as an entity, the cash available for distribution to unitholders would be reduced.

The partnership agreement provides that if a law is enacted or existing law is modified or interpreted in a manner that subjects us to taxation as a corporation or otherwise subjects us to entity-level taxation for federal, state or local income tax purposes, the minimum quarterly distribution amount and the target distribution amounts will be adjusted to reflect the impact of that law on us.

The tax treatment of publicly traded partnerships or an investment in our common units could be subject to potential legislative, judicial or administrative changes and differing interpretations, possibly on a retroactive basis.

The present federal income tax treatment of publicly traded partnerships, including us, or an investment in our common units may be modified by administrative, legislative or judicial interpretation at any time. For example, members of Congress are considering substantive changes to the existing



federal income tax laws that affect certain publicly traded partnerships. Any modification to the federal income tax laws and interpretations thereof may or may not be applied retroactively. Although the currently proposed legislation would not appear to affect our tax treatment as a partnership, we are unable to predict whether any of these changes, or other proposals, will ultimately be enacted. Any such changes could negatively impact the value of an investment in our common units.

We have a subsidiary that is treated as a corporation for federal income tax purposes and subject to corporate-level income taxes.

We conduct all or a portion of our operations of our end-user business through a subsidiary that is organized as a corporation. We may elect to conduct additional operations through this corporate subsidiary in the future. This corporate subsidiary is subject to corporate-level tax, which reduces the cash available for distribution to us and, in turn, to unitholders. If the IRS were to successfully assert that this corporation has more tax liability than we anticipate or legislation was enacted that increased the corporate tax rate, our cash available for distribution to unitholders would be further reduced.

If the IRS contests the federal income tax positions we take, the market for our common units may be adversely impacted, and the costs of any contest will reduce our cash available for distribution to unitholders.

We have not requested any ruling from the IRS with respect to our treatment as a partnership for federal income tax purposes or any other matter affecting us. The IRS may adopt positions that differ from the tax positions we take. It may be necessary to resort to administrative or court proceedings to sustain some or all of the positions we take. A court may not agree with some or all of the positions we take. Any contest with the IRS may materially and adversely impact the market for our common units and the price at which they trade. In addition, because the costs will be borne indirectly by our unitholders and our general partner, the costs of any contest with the IRS will result in a reduction in cash available for distribution.

Unitholders may be required to pay taxes on their share of our income even if they do not receive any cash distributions from us.

Because unitholders are treated as partners to whom we allocate taxable income, which could be different in amount than the cash we distribute, unitholders are required to pay federal income taxes and, in some cases, state and local income taxes on their share of our taxable income, whether or not they receive cash distributions from us. Unitholders may not receive cash distributions from us equal to their share of our taxable income or even equal to the actual tax liability that results from their share of our taxable income.

Tax gain or loss on the disposition of our common units could be different than expected.

If a unitholder sells his common units, he will recognize a gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized and his tax basis in those common units. Because distributions to a unitholder in excess of the unitholder's allocable share of our net taxable income decreases the unitholder's tax basis in his common units, the amount of such prior excess distributions will, in effect, become taxable income to him if the common units are sold at a price greater than his tax basis in the common units, even if the price he receives is less than his original cost. Furthermore, a substantial portion of the amount realized, whether or not representing gain, may be taxed as ordinary income to the unitholder due to potential recapture items, including depreciation recapture. In addition, because the amount realized includes a unitholder's share of our non-recourse liabilities, if a unitholder sells his units, he may incur a tax liability in excess of the amount of cash he receives from the sale.

Tax-exempt entities and non-U.S. persons face unique tax issues from owning common units that may result in adverse tax consequences to them.

Investment in common units by tax-exempt entities, such as individual retirement accounts (known as IRAs), and non-U.S. persons raises issues unique to them. For example, virtually all of our income allocated to organizations exempt from federal income tax, including IRAs and other retirement plans, are unrelated business taxable income and taxable to them. Distributions to non-U.S. persons are reduced by withholding taxes at the highest applicable effective tax rate, and non-U.S. persons are required to file the U.S. federal income tax returns and pay tax on their share of our taxable income. If you are a tax exempt entity or a non-U.S. person, you should consult your tax advisor before investing in our common units.

We treat each purchaser of common units as having the same tax benefits without regard to the actual common units purchased. The IRS may challenge this treatment, which could decrease the value of the common units.

Because we cannot match transferors and transferees of common units and because of other reasons, we adopted depreciation and amortization positions that may not conform with all aspects of existing Treasury Regulations. A successful IRS challenge to those positions could decrease the amount of tax benefits available to unitholders. It also could affect the timing of these tax benefits or the amount of gain from a unitholder's sale of common units and have a negative impact on the value of our common units or result in audit adjustments to unitholders' tax returns.

We prorate our items of income, gain, loss and deduction between transferors and transferees of our units each month based upon the ownership of our units on the first day of each month, instead of on the basis of the date a particular unit is transferred. The IRS may challenge this treatment, which could change the allocation of items of income, gain, loss and deduction among our unitholders.

We prorate our items of income, gain, loss and deduction between transferors and transferees of our units each month based upon the ownership of our units on the first day of each month, instead of on the basis of the date a particular unit is transferred. The use of this proration method may not be permitted under existing Treasury Regulations, and, accordingly, our counsel is unable to opine as to the validity of this method. If the IRS were to challenge this method or new Treasury regulations were issued, we may be required to change the allocation of items of income, gain, loss and deduction among our unitholders.

A unitholder whose units are loaned to a "short seller" to cover a short sale of units may be considered as having disposed of those units. If so, he would no longer be treated for tax purposes as a partner with respect to those units during the period of the loan and may recognize gain or loss from the disposition.

Because a unitholder whose units are loaned to a "short seller" to cover a short sale of units may be considered as having disposed of the loaned units, he may no longer be treated for tax purposes as a partner with respect to those units during the period of the loan to the short seller and the unitholder may recognize gain or loss from such disposition. Moreover, during the period of the loan to the short seller, any of our income, gain, loss or deduction with respect to those units may not be reportable by the unitholder and any cash distributions received by the unitholder as to those units could be fully taxable as ordinary income. Our counsel has not rendered an opinion regarding the treatment of a unitholder where common units are loaned to a short seller to cover a short sale of common units; therefore, unitholders desiring to assure their status as partners and avoid the risk of gain recognition from a loan to a short seller are urged to modify any applicable brokerage account agreements to prohibit their brokers from borrowing their units.

We have adopted certain valuation methodologies that may result in a shift of income, gain, loss and deduction between the general partner and the unitholders. The IRS may challenge this treatment, which could adversely affect the value of the common units.

When we issue additional units or engage in certain other transactions, we determine the fair market value of our assets and allocate any unrealized gain or loss attributable to our assets to the capital accounts of our unitholders and our general partner. Although we may from time to time consult with professional appraisers regarding valuation matters, including the valuation of our assets, we make many of the fair market value estimates of our assets ourselves using a methodology based on the market value of our common units as a means to measure the fair market value of our assets. Our methodology may be viewed as understating the value of our assets. In that case, there may be a shift of income, gain, loss and deduction between certain unitholders and the general partner, which may be unfavorable to such unitholders. Moreover, under our current valuation methods, subsequent purchasers of common units may have a greater portion of their Internal Revenue Code Section 743(b) adjustment allocated to our tangible assets, and allocated to our intangible assets. The IRS may challenge our valuation methods, or our allocation of the Section 743(b) adjustment attributable to our tangible and intangible assets, and allocations of income, gain, loss and deduction between the general partner and certain of our unitholders.

A successful IRS challenge to these methods or allocations could adversely affect the amount of taxable income or loss being allocated to our unitholders. It also could affect the amount of gain from our unitholders' sale of common units and could have a negative impact on the value of the common units or result in audit adjustments to our unitholders' tax returns without the benefit of additional deductions.

The sale or exchange of 50% or more of our capital and profits interests during any twelve-month period will result in the termination of our partnership for federal income tax purposes.

We will be considered to have terminated for federal income tax purposes if there is a sale or exchange of 50% or more of the total interests in our capital and profits within a twelve-month period. Our termination would, among other things, result in the closing of our taxable year for all unitholders, which would result in us filing two tax returns (and our unitholders could receive two Schedules K-1) for one fiscal year and could result in a deferral of depreciation deductions allowable in computing our taxable income. In the case of a unitholder reporting on a taxable year other than a fiscal year ending December 31, the closing of our taxable year may also result in more than twelve months of our taxable income or loss being includable in his taxable income for the year of termination. Our termination currently would not affect our classification as a partnership for federal income tax purposes, but instead, we would be treated as a new partnership for tax purposes. If treated as a new partnership, we must make new tax elections and could be subject to penalties if we are unable to determine that a termination occurred.

Unitholders may be subject to state and local taxes and return filing requirements in jurisdictions where they do not live as a result of investing in our common units.

In addition to federal income taxes, unitholders may be subject to other taxes, such as state and local income taxes, unincorporated business taxes and estate, inheritance or intangible taxes that are imposed by the various jurisdictions in which we do business or own property even if they do not live in any of those jurisdictions. Unitholders may be required to file state and local income tax returns and pay state and local income taxes in some or all of these various jurisdictions. Further, unitholders may be subject to penalties for failure to comply with those requirements. As of December 31, 2007, we conducted business in 16 states, some of which may impose a state income tax. We may own property or conduct business in other states or foreign countries in the future. It is the unitholder's responsibility to file all federal, state and local tax returns.

None.

Item 3. Legal Proceedings.

General

Although we may, from time to time, be involved in litigation and claims arising out of our operations in the normal course of business, we do not believe that we are a party to any litigation that will have a material adverse impact on our financial condition or results of operations. Except as described below, we are not aware of any significant legal or governmental proceedings against us, or contemplated to be brought against us. We maintain insurance policies with insurers in amounts and with coverage and deductibles as our general partner believes are reasonable and prudent. However, we can provide no assurance that this insurance will be adequate to protect us from all material expenses related to potential future claims for personal and property damage or that these levels of insurance will be available in the future at economical prices.

Environmental

Global Companies LLC, in addition to several affiliates, has been named as one of over 50 defendants in two lawsuits alleging methyl tertiary-butyl ether ("MTBE") contamination of groundwater in Massachusetts. MTBE is an oxygenate that has been used extensively to reduce motor vehicle tailpipe emissions. In the cases of Town of Duxbury, et al. v. Amerada Hess Corp., et al., filed December 31, 2003, and City of Lowell v. Amerada Hess Corp., et al., filed December 30, 2004, plaintiffs allege that manufacturers, refiners and others involved in the distribution of gasoline containing MTBE are liable for the costs of investigating possible MTBE groundwater contamination, treating such contaminated groundwater where found, and related relief including treble damages and injunctive relief. The plaintiffs in these cases generally claim to be public water providers or municipal or other government authorities. These cases have been consolidated in multi-district litigation with over 60 other MTBE cases in federal court in the Southern District of New York. We intend to vigorously defend these cases. We do not believe that these cases will have a material impact on our operations although we can provide no assurances in this regard.

On November 29, 2004, a consent decree was lodged by the U.S. Department of Justice in the federal District Court for Massachusetts whereby Global Companies LLC and Global Petroleum Corp. settled alleged violations of Clean Air Act regulations related to fuel quality specifications. This consent decree was entered by the court on January 21, 2005. As part of this settlement, Global Companies LLC has paid a \$500,000 civil penalty and instituted a compliance program for three years to ensure compliance with Clean Air Act fuel quality specifications. The alleged violations stemmed from the importation of finished conventional gasoline, which was not a substantial part of our operations at the time of the alleged violations. We do not believe that compliance with the terms of the consent decree will result in material costs.

In November 2006, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region III ("EPA, Region III") notified Global Companies LLC, as the operator of a petroleum marketing and bulk storage terminal in Macungie, Pennsylvania of EPA, Region III"s intention to negotiate an Administrative Order on Consent ("AOC") with Global Companies LLC and the previous owner and owners of an adjacent terminal to investigate and remediate petroleum in the soil and groundwater at the two sites. We are currently conducting investigative drilling activities under this AOC but have no remediation responsibilities at this time. We do not believe our obligations under this AOC will have a material adverse effect on us.

In connection with our May 2007 acquisition of ExxonMobil Corporation's ("ExxonMobil") Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont terminals, we assumed certain environmental liabilities, including the remediation obligations under a proposed remedial action plan submitted by ExxonMobil to the New York Department of Environmental Conservation ("NYDEC") with respect to the Albany, New York terminal. As a result, we recorded an environmental reserve of approximately \$8.0 million. NYDEC has reviewed the proposed remedial action plan submitted by ExxonMobil and provided comments to Global Companies LLC regarding the plan. Global Companies LLC prepared a response to NYDEC's comments. Subject to NYDEC's approval of the proposed remedial action plan, we do not believe that compliance with the terms thereof will result in material costs in excess of the environmental reserve or have a material impact on our operations.

In connection with our November 2007 acquisition of ExxonMobil's Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York terminals, we assumed certain environmental liabilities, including the remediation obligations under remedial action plans submitted by ExxonMobil to and approved by the NYDEC with respect to both terminals. As a result, we recorded an environmental reserve of approximately \$1.2 million. The remedial action plans submitted by ExxonMobil will be implemented by Global Companies LLC. We do not believe that compliance with the terms thereof will result in material costs in excess of the environmental reserve or have a material impact on our operations.

Other

On September 15, 2005, the Office of the Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts issued a Civil Investigative Demand to us in connection with an investigation of gasoline distributors and retailers in Massachusetts in the wake of Hurricane Katrina. We believe that the Attorney General's office has issued similar demands to other distributors and retailers. We have taken steps to comply with the demand. While we cannot predict the outcome of the investigation, we do not expect that the outcome will have a material adverse effect on us.

Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders.

No matter was submitted to a vote of security holders during the fourth quarter of 2007.

PART II

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities.

Our common units trade on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "GLP." The closing sale price per common unit on March 10, 2008 was \$25.53. At the close of business on March 10, 2008, based upon information received from our transfer agent and brokers and nominees, we had 3,452 common unitholders, including beneficial owners of common units held in street name. The following table sets forth the range of the daily high and low sales prices per common unit as quoted on the New York Stock Exchange and the cash distributions per common unit for the periods indicated.

		Price	Range			
	_	High	Low		Cash Distribution Per Common Unit(1)	
2007						
Fourth Quarter	\$	31.38	\$	24.52	\$	0.4875(2)
Third Quarter		41.29		25.95		0.4800
Second Quarter		38.75		32.02		0.4725
First Quarter		38.14		23.53		0.4650
2006						
Fourth Quarter	\$	26.70	\$	21.70	\$	0.4550
Third Quarter		22.80		19.93		0.4450
Second Quarter		21.75		19.90		0.4375
First Quarter		21.80		18.94		0.4250

Cash distributions declared in one calendar quarter are paid in the following calendar quarter.

(2)

On January 24, 2008, the board of directors of our general partner declared this distribution for the period from October 1, 2007 through December 31, 2007 which was paid on February 14, 2008.

We intend to consider regular cash distributions to unitholders on a quarterly basis, although there is no assurance as to the future cash distributions since they are dependent upon future cash flows, capital requirements, financial condition and other factors. Our credit agreement prohibits us from making cash distributions if any potential default or event of default, as defined in the credit agreement, occurs or would result from the cash distribution.

Within 45 days after the end of each quarter, we will distribute all of our available cash (as defined in our partnership agreement) to unitholders of record on the applicable record date. The amount of available cash is all cash on hand at the end of the quarter:

- plus all cash on hand on the date of determination of available cash for the quarter resulting from working capital borrowings made after the end of the quarter;
- less the amount of cash reserves established by our general partner to:
 - provide for the proper conduct of our business;
 - comply with applicable law, any of our debt instruments, or other agreements; or
 - provide funds for distributions to unitholders and to our general partner for any one or more of the next four quarters.

Working capital borrowings (as defined in our partnership agreement) are generally borrowings that are made under our credit agreement and in all cases are used solely for working capital purposes or to pay distributions to partners.

⁽¹⁾

Affiliates of the Slifka family own 5,642,424 subordinated units. During the subordination period, the common units will have the right to receive distributions of available cash from operating surplus in an amount equal to the minimum quarterly distribution of \$0.4125 per quarter, plus any arrearages in the payment of the minimum quarterly distribution on the common units from prior quarters, before any distributions of available cash from operating surplus may be made on the subordinated units. These units are deemed "subordinated" units because for a period of time, referred to as the subordination period, the subordinated units will not be entitled to receive any distributions until the common units have received the minimum quarterly distribution and any arrearages from prior quarters. Furthermore, no arrearages will be paid on the subordinated units. The practical effect of the subordinated units is to increase the likelihood that during the subordination period there will be available cash to be distributed on the common units.

The subordination period will extend until the first day of any quarter beginning after September 30, 2010 that each of the following tests are met: (1) distributions of available cash from operating surplus on each of the outstanding common units and subordinated units and general partner units equaled or exceeded the minimum quarterly distribution for each of the three consecutive, non-overlapping four-quarter periods immediately preceding that date; (2) the "adjusted operating surplus" (as defined in our partnership agreement) generated during each of the three consecutive, non-overlapping four-quarter periods immediately preceding that date; (2) the "adjusted operating surplus" (as defined in our partnership agreement) generated during each of the three consecutive, non-overlapping four-quarter periods immediately preceding that date equaled or exceeded the sum of the minimum quarterly distributions on all of the outstanding common units and subordinated units during those periods on a fully diluted basis and the related distribution on the general partner units during those periods; and (3) there are no arrearages in payment of the minimum quarterly distribution on the common units. If the unitholders remove the general partner without cause, the subordination period may end before September 30, 2010.

In addition, if the tests for ending the subordination period are satisfied for any three consecutive four-quarter periods ending on or after September 30, 2008, 25% of the subordinated units will convert into an equal number of common units. Similarly, if those tests are also satisfied for any three consecutive four-quarter periods ending on or after September 30, 2009, an additional 25% of the subordinated units will convert into an equal number of common units. The second early conversion of subordinated units may not occur, however, until at least one year following the end of the period for the first early conversion of subordinated units.

We will make distributions of available cash from operating surplus for any quarter during the subordination period (as defined in our partnership agreement) in the following manner: firstly, 98.27% to the common unitholders, pro rata, and 1.73% to the general partner, until we distribute for each outstanding common unit an amount equal to the minimum quarterly distribution for that quarter; secondly, 98.27% to the common unitholders, pro rata, and 1.73% to the general partner, until we distribute for each outstanding common unit an amount equal to any arrearages in payment of the minimum quarterly distribution on the common units for any prior quarters during the subordination period; thirdly, 98.27% to the subordinated unitholders, pro rata, and 1.73% to the general partner, until we distribute for each subordinated unit an amount equal to the minimum quarterly distribution for that quarter; and thereafter, cash in excess of the minimum quarterly distributions is distributed to the unitholders and the general partner based on the percentages as provided below.

As holder of the incentive distribution rights, the general partner is entitled to incentive distributions if the amount we distribute with respect to any quarter exceeds specified target levels shown below:

		Marginal Percen Distrib	
	Total Quarterly Distribution Target Amount	Unitholders	General Partner
Minimum Quarterly Distribution	\$0.4125	98.27%	1.73%
First Target Distribution	up to \$0.4625	98.27%	1.73%
Second Target Distribution	above \$0.4625 up to \$0.5375	85.27%	14.73%
Third Target Distribution	above \$0.5375 up to \$0.6625	75.27%	24.73%
Thereafter	above \$0.6625	50.27%	49.73%

The equity compensation plan information required by Item 201(d) of Regulation S-K in response to this item is incorporated by reference from Item 12, "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management—Equity Compensation Plan Table."

Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

On May 9, 2007, we issued 1,785,715 unregistered Class B units in a private placement from which we received gross proceeds of \$50.0 million. The Class B units were convertible into common units on a one-for-one basis. In connection with the issuance of the Class B units, we agreed to a discount in the purchase price of approximately \$0.8 million, which is the amount equal to the product of (i) the number of issued and outstanding Class B units, and (ii) \$0.4650, the amount of our first quarter 2007 per unit distribution that was paid to the common and subordinated unitholders on May 15, 2007. We paid this discount to the purchasers of the Class B units substantially contemporaneously with the payment of our first quarter 2007 distribution and resulted in proceeds of \$49.2 million. On May 22, 2007, the Class B units converted into common units on a one-for-one basis. See Note 16 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report for additional information on the private placement.

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

We did not repurchase any of our common units during the fourth quarter ended December 31, 2007.

Item 6. Selected Financial Data.

The following table presents selected historical financial and operating data of Global Partners LP and our predecessor for the periods and as of the dates indicated. The selected historical financial data is derived from the historical consolidated/combined financial statements of Global Partners LP.

This table should be read in conjunction with Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and the historical consolidated financial statements of Global Partners LP and the notes thereto included elsewhere in this report. In addition, this table presents non-GAAP financial measures which we use in our business. These measures are not calculated or presented in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States ("GAAP"). We explain these measures and present reconciliations to their most directly

comparable financial measures calculated in accordance with GAAP in Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

	Consolidated	Consolidated	Combined(1)	Successor	P	Predecessor							
	Year Ended December 31, 2007	Year Ended December 31, 2006	Year Ended December 31, 2005	October 4 through December 31, 2005	January 1 through October 3, 2005	2004	2003						
			(dollars in millions exc	ept per unit amounts)									
Statement of Income Data:													
Sales Cost of sales	\$ 6,757.8 6,630.8	\$ 4,472.4 4,359.2	\$ 4,045.8 3,954.1		\$ 2,796.9 2,734.1	\$ 3,187.6 3,111.7	\$ 2,478.5 2,411.4						
Gross profit	127.0	113.2	91.7		62.8	75.9	67.1						
Selling, general and administrative expenses	45.5	43.0	40.4		29.9	33.5	30.3						
Operating expenses Amortization expense	27.7	22.2	19.7 1.6		14.8	19.6 0.8	18.8						
Amortization expense	2.3	1.5	1.0	0.4	1.2	0.8							
Total operating costs and expenses	75.5	66.7	61.7	15.8	45.9	53.9	49.1						
On another in a mark	51.5		20.0	12.1	16.0	22.0	18.0						
Operating income Interest expense	51.5 (17.4)	46.5 (11.9)	30.0 (10.0		16.9 (7.3)	22.0 (4.7)	18.0 (2.0)						
Other income (expense), net	(17.4)	0.5	(0.9		(0.9)	(4.7)	(2.0)						
Gain on sale of investment(2)	14.1	_			_	—							
Income before income tax expense	48.2	35.1	19.1		8.7	17.3	16.0						
Income tax expense(3)	(1.2)	(1.6)	(1.0) (1.0)	—	—	_						
Net Income	47.0	33.5	\$ 18.1	9.4	\$ 8.7	\$ 17.3	\$ 16.0						
Less: General partner's interest in net income	(0.9)	(0.7)		(0.2)			_						
Limited partners' interest in net income	\$ 46.1	\$ 32.8	<u> </u>	\$ 9.2	—	—							
Net income per limited partner unit, basic and diluted(4)	\$ 1.38	\$ 2.46		\$ 0.70		_							
	\$ 1.56	\$ 2.40		\$ 0.70									
Weighted average limited partner' units													
outstanding, basic and diluted	12.4	11.3		11.3	—	—							
Cash Flow Data:													
Net cash (used in) provided by	¢ (115.0)	Ф (54.5)	¢ (20.4) ¢ (24.1)	¢ 67	¢ (0 2 0)	e 20.6						
Operating activities Investment activities	\$ (115.0) (136.5)	\$ (54.5) (12.4)				\$ (82.0) 1.2	\$ 38.6 (2.2)						
Financing activities(5)	(130.3) 249.7	(12.4) 69.0	28.4			83.0	(33.6)						
Other Financial Data:	219.7	07.0	20.1	(51.1)	(5.0)	05.0	(55.0)						
EBITDA(6)	\$ 75.2	\$ 51.5	\$ 33.5	\$ 14.4	\$ 19.1	\$ 25.6	\$ 20.4						
Adjusted EBITDA(6)	61.1	51.5	33.5		19.1	25.6	20.4						
Distributable cash flow(7)	38.6	36.0		10.0			_						
Capital expenditures(8) Cash distributions paid(9)	13.7 1.87	5.9 1.72	1.8	0.7	1.1	1.3	2.2						
Operating Data:	1.07	1.72											
Normal heating degree days(10)	5,630	5,630	5,630	1,875	3,755	5,630	5,630						
Actual heating degree days	5,656	5,007	5,875		3,999	5,748	6,028						
Variance from normal heating degree days	_	(11)	% 4	-% —	7%	2%	6%						
Variance from prior year actual degree days	13%			.% 19									
Total gallons sold (in millions)	3,288	2,486	2,674		1,916	2,929	2,851						
Variance in volume sold from prior year Balance Sheet Data (at paried and):	32%	ó (7)	% 9	% —		3%	29%						
Balance Sheet Data (at period end): Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 2.1	\$ 3.9	\$ 1.8	\$ 1.8		\$ 3.3	\$ 3.5						
Property and equipment, net	⁵ 2.1 161.7	3 31.7	22.0		_	22.6	14.8						
Total assets	1,159.2	638.9	554.7			393.0	304.3						
Total debt	496.2	272.3	183.5	183.5	_	193.0	50.8						
Total liabilities	998.9	535.7	478.4	478.4	—	369.8	261.7						
Equity	160.3	103.2	76.3	76.3	—	23.2	42.6						

⁽¹⁾

Combined results for the year ended December 31, 2005 is a non-GAAP financial measure and is presented here to provide additional information for comparing year-over-year information.

(2)

We sold our investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. along with our NYMEX seats for approximately \$15.3 million and realized a gain of approximately \$14.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2007. See Note 8 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report.

- (3) We became subject to income tax expense upon the conversion of Global Montello Group LLC, a pass-through entity for federal income tax purposes, to Global Montello Group Corp., a taxable entity for federal income tax purposes, on October 5, 2005.
- See Note 2 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report for net income per limited partner unit calculation.

In July 2004, Global Petroleum Corp. and certain other Slifka family entities executed a \$51.0 million term loan agreement under which Global Companies LLC and Affiliates were guarantors. The proceeds of the loan were used, in part, to (a) finance the acquisition by Global Petroleum Corp. and certain other Slifka family entities of the ownership interests in Global Companies LLC and Affiliates from RYTTSA USA, Inc. and (b) refinance certain loans secured by the real estate assets of Global Petroleum Corp. and certain other Slifka family entities, including Global Companies LLC and Affiliates. The term loan and associated financing costs and interest expense are included in the financial statements of Global Partners LP included elsewhere in this report.

Earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization ("EBITDA") and adjusted EBITDA are non-GAAP financial measures which are discussed under "Results of Operations—Evaluating Our Results of Operations" and reconciled to their most directly comparable GAAP financial measures in Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." Adjusted EBITDA is EBITDA less the \$14.1 million gain we realized on the sale of our investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. along with our NYMEX seats for the year ended December 31, 2007 (see Note 8 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report).

(7) Distributable cash flow is a non-GAAP financial measure which is discussed under "Results of Operations—Evaluating Our Results of Operations" and reconciled to its most directly comparable GAAP financial measures in Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Liquidity and Capital Resources."

Capital expenditures are discussed in Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

(9) Cash distributions declared in one calendar quarter are paid in the following calendar quarter. This amount is based on cash distributions paid during 2007 and 2006. See Note 15 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report.

(8)

(4)

(5)

(6)

Degree days is an industry measurement of temperature designed to evaluate energy demand and consumption which is further discussed under "Results of Operations—Evaluating Our Results of Operations" in Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

⁽¹⁰⁾

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The following discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations of Global Partners LP should be read in conjunction with the historical consolidated financial statements of Global Partners LP and the notes thereto included elsewhere in this report.

Overview

General

We own, control or have access to one of the largest terminal networks of refined petroleum products in the Northeast. We are one of the largest wholesale distributors of gasoline, distillates (such as home heating oil, diesel and kerosene) and residual oil to wholesalers, retailers and commercial customers in the Northeast. In 2007, we sold approximately \$6.8 billion of refined petroleum products.

We purchase our refined petroleum products primarily from domestic and foreign refiners (wholesalers), traders and producers and sell these products in two segments, Wholesale and Commercial. Like most independent marketers of refined petroleum products, we base our pricing on spot physical prices and routinely use the NYMEX or derivatives to hedge our commodity risk inherent in buying and selling energy commodities. Through the use of regulated exchanges or derivatives, we maintain a position that is substantially balanced between purchased volumes and sales volumes or future delivery obligations. We earn a margin by selling the product for physical delivery to third parties.

Products and Operational Structure

Our products include gasoline, distillates and residual oil. We sell gasoline to unbranded retail gasoline stations and resellers. The distillates we sell are used primarily for fuel for trucks and off-road construction equipment and for space heating of residential and commercial buildings. We sell residual oil to major housing units, such as public housing authorities, colleges and hospitals and large industrial facilities that use processed steam in their manufacturing processes. In addition, we sell bunker fuel, which we can custom blend, to cruise ships, bulk carriers and fishing fleets. We have increased our sales in the non-weather sensitive components of our business, such as transportation fuels; however, we are still subject to the impact that warmer weather conditions may have on our home heating oil and residual oil sales.

Our business is divided into two segments:

- Wholesale. This segment includes sales of gasoline, distillates and residual oil to resellers of transportation fuels, home heating oil retailers and wholesale distributors.
- *Commercial.* This segment includes sales and deliveries of unbranded gasoline, distillates and residual oil to customers in the public sector and to large commercial and industrial customers, primarily either through a competitive bidding process or through contracts of various terms. This segment also purchases, custom blends, sells and delivers bunker fuel and diesel to cruise ships, bulk carriers and fishing fleets generally by barges.

Our business activities are substantially comprised of purchasing, storing, terminalling and selling refined petroleum products. In a contango market (when product prices for future deliveries are higher than for current deliveries), we may use our storage capacity to improve our margins by storing products we have purchased at lower prices in the current month for delivery to customers at higher prices in future months. In a backwardated market (when product prices for future deliveries are lower than current prices), we attempt to minimize our inventories to reduce commodity risk and maintain or increase net product margins. See Part I, Item 1A, "Risk Factors," for additional information related to commodity risk.

This section identifies certain risks and certain economic or industry-wide factors that may affect our financial performance and results of operations in the future, both in the short-term and in the long-term. Our results of operations and financial condition depend, in part, upon the following:

We commit substantial resources to pursuing acquisitions, though there is no certainty that we will successfully complete any acquisitions or receive the economic results we anticipate from completed acquisitions. Consistent with our business strategy, we are continuously engaged in discussions with potential sellers of terminalling, storage and/or marketing assets and related businesses. In an effort to prudently and economically leverage our asset base, knowledge base and skill sets, management has also expanded its efforts to pursue businesses that are closely related to or significantly intertwined with our existing lines of business. Our growth largely depends on our ability to make accretive acquisitions. We may be unable to make such accretive acquisitions for a number of reasons, including, but not limited to, the following: (1) we are unable to identify attractive acquisition candidates or negotiate acceptable purchase contracts; (2) we are unable to raise financing for such acquisitions on economically acceptable terms; or (3) we are outbid by competitors. In addition, we may consummate acquisitions that at the time of consummation we believe will be accretive, but that ultimately may not be accretive. If any of these events were to occur, our future growth would be limited. We can give no assurance that our current or future acquisition efforts will be successful or that any such acquisition will be completed on terms that are favorable to us.

Our financial results are generally better in the first and fourth quarters of the calendar year. Demand for some refined petroleum products, specifically home heating oil and residual oil for space heating purposes, is generally higher during November through March than during April through October. We obtain a significant portion of our sales during these winter months. Therefore, our results of operations for the first and fourth calendar quarters are generally better than for the second and third quarters. With lower cash flow during the second and third calendar quarters, we may be required to borrow money in order to maintain current levels of distributions to our unitholders.

Warmer weather conditions could adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition. Weather conditions generally have an impact on the demand for both home heating oil and residual oil. Because we supply distributors whose customers depend on home heating oil and residual oil for space heating purposes during the winter, warmer-than-normal temperatures during the first and fourth calendar quarters in the Northeast can decrease the total volume we sell and the gross profit realized on those sales.

Energy efficiency, new technology and alternative fuels could reduce demand for our products. Increased conservation and technological advances have adversely affected the demand for home heating oil and residual oil. Consumption of residual oil has steadily declined over the last three decades. We could face additional competition from alternative energy sources as a result of future government-mandated controls or regulation further promoting the use of cleaner fuels. End users who are dual-fuel users have the ability to switch between residual oil and natural gas. Other end users may elect to convert to natural gas. During a period of increasing residual oil prices relative to the prices of natural gas, dual-fuel customers may switch and other end users may convert to natural gas. Residential users of home heating oil may also convert to natural gas. Such switching or conversion could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

New, stricter environmental laws and regulations could significantly increase our costs, which could adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition. Our operations are subject to federal, state and local laws and regulations regulating product quality specifications and other

environmental matters. The trend in environmental regulation is towards more restrictions and limitations on activities that may affect the environment. Our business may be adversely affected by increased costs and liabilities resulting from such stricter laws and regulations. We try to anticipate future regulatory requirements that might be imposed and plan accordingly to remain in compliance with changing environmental laws and regulations and to minimize the costs of such compliance. However, there can be no assurances as to the timing and type of such changes in existing laws or the promulgation of new laws or the amount of any required expenditures associated therewith.

In the first quarter of 2008, we are experiencing the following events which, we believe, are leading to a significant negative impact on our results of operations:

- Refined petroleum product prices have continued to rise which we believe is contributing to:
 - the conversion to other products (primarily natural gas) from residual fuel and heating oil;
 - heat conservation; and
 - shifts to more fuel-efficient, hybrid or alternative fuel vehicles and changes in driving habits.
- Adverse market conditions in our markets, including volatility and backwardation, have led to comparatively higher product supply costs and intensified competition from other wholesalers.
 - Temperatures have been warmer during the first quarter of 2008.
 - We have fewer fixed priced sales of heating oil in 2008 than in comparable prior periods, which we believe is due to higher refined petroleum product prices.
- 5. The opportunistic conversion of certain gasoline markets to ethanol in late 2007 and into 2008 has put us in a temporarily disadvantaged competitive position while our terminal infrastructure is being converted.
- 6.

3.

4.

1.

Temporary logistical supply issues related to rail capacity, which began in 2007 and are continuing into the first quarter of 2008, are adversely affecting the performance of our Burlington, Vermont facility.

Results of Operations

Evaluating Our Results of Operations

Our management uses a variety of financial and operational measurements to analyze our performance. These measurements include: (1) net product margin, (2) gross profit, (3) selling, general and administrative expenses ("SG&A"), (4) operating expenses, (5) heating degree days, (6) adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit, (7) EBITDA, adjusted EBITDA and net income as adjusted for one-time gains and (8) distributable cash flow.

Net Product Margin

We view net product margin as an important performance measure of the core profitability of our operations. We review net product margin monthly for consistency and trend analysis. We define net product margin as our sales minus product costs. Sales include sales of unbranded gasoline, distillates, residual oil and natural gas. Product costs include the cost of acquiring the refined petroleum products that we sell and all associated costs including shipping and handling costs to bring such products to the

point of sale. Net product margin is a non-GAAP financial measure used by management and external users of our financial statements to assess our business. Net product margin should not be considered as an alternative to net income, operating income, cash flow from operations, or any other measure of financial performance presented in accordance with GAAP. In addition, our net product margin may not be comparable to net product margin or a similarly titled measure of other companies.

Gross Profit

We define gross profit as our sales minus product costs and terminal depreciation expense allocated to cost of sales. Sales include sales of unbranded gasoline, distillates, residual oil and natural gas. Product costs include the cost of acquiring the refined petroleum products that we sell and all associated costs to bring such products to the point of sale.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

Our SG&A expenses include marketing costs, corporate overhead, employee salaries and benefits, pension and 401(k) plan expenses, discretionary bonuses, non-interest financing costs, professional fees and information technology expenses. Employee-related expenses including employee salaries, discretionary bonuses and related payroll taxes, and benefits, pension and 401(k) plan expenses are paid by our general partner which, in turn, is reimbursed for these expenses by us.

Operating Expenses

Operating expenses are costs associated with the operation of the terminals used in our business. Lease payments and storage expenses, maintenance and repair, utilities, taxes, labor and labor-related expenses comprise the most significant portion of our operating expenses. These expenses remain relatively stable independent of the volumes through our system but fluctuate slightly depending on the activities performed during a specific period.

Degree Day

A "degree day" is an industry measurement of temperature designed to evaluate energy demand and consumption. Degree days are based on how far the average temperature departs from a human comfort level of 65°F. Each degree of temperature above 65°F is counted as one cooling degree day, and each degree of temperature below 65°F is counted as one heating degree day. Degree days are accumulated each day over the course of a year and can be compared to a monthly or a long-term (multi-year) average, or normal, to see if a month or a year was warmer or cooler than usual. Degree days are officially observed by the National Weather Service and officially archived by the National Climatic Data Center. For purposes of evaluating our results of operations, we use the normal heating degree day amount as reported by the National Weather Service at its Logan International Airport station in Boston, Massachusetts.

Adjusted Net Income Per Diluted Limited Partner Unit

We use adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit to measure our financial performance on a per-unit basis. Adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit is defined as net income after adding back the theoretical amount allocated to the general partner's interest as provided under Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") 03-06, "Participating Securities and the Two-Class Method under FASB Statement No. 128" ("EITF 03-06") and a non-cash reduction in net income available to limited partners under EITF 98-05, "Accounting for Convertible Securities with Beneficial Conversion Features or Contingently Adjustable Conversion Ratios" ("EITF 98-05"), divided by the weighted average number of outstanding diluted common and subordinated units, or limited partner units, during the period.

Net income per diluted limited partner unit as dictated by EITF 03-06 is theoretical and pro forma in nature and does not reflect the economic probabilities of whether earnings for an accounting period would or could be distributed to unitholders. The partnership agreement does not provide for the quarterly distribution of net income; rather, it provides for the distribution of available cash, which is a contractually defined term that generally means all cash on hand at the end of each quarter after establishment of sufficient cash reserves required to operate our business. Accordingly, the distributions we historically paid and will pay in future periods are not impacted by net income per diluted limited partner unit as dictated by EITF 03-06.

The non-cash reduction under EITF 98-05 is the result of accounting for the sale of Class B units (see Note 16 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report). Although EITF 98-05 affects net income available to limited partners, it does not affect net income or distributable cash flow to limited partners, nor does it affect total unitholders' equity.

Adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit is a non-GAAP financial measure and should not be considered as an alternative to net income per diluted limited partner unit or any other measure of financial performance presented in accordance with GAAP. In addition, our adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit may not be comparable to the adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit or similarly titled measure of other companies.

EBITDA, Adjusted EBITDA and Net Income as Adjusted for One-time Gains

EBITDA, adjusted EBITDA and net income as adjusted for one-time gains are used as a supplemental financial measures by management and external users of our financial statements, such as investors, commercial banks and research analysts, to assess:

- our compliance with certain financial covenants included in our debt agreements;
- our financial performance without regard to financing methods, capital structure, income taxes or historical cost basis;
- our ability to generate cash sufficient to pay interest on our indebtedness and to make distributions to our partners;
- our operating performance and return on invested capital as compared to those of other companies in the wholesale marketing and distribution of refined petroleum products business, without regard to financing methods and capital structure; and
 - the viability of acquisitions and capital expenditure projects and the overall rates of return of alternative investment opportunities.

Adjusted EBITDA and net income as adjusted for one-time gains reflect the exclusion of the \$14.1 million gain on investment for the year ended December 31, 2007 (see Note 8 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report). EBITDA, adjusted EBITDA and net income as adjusted for one-time gains should not be considered alternatives to net income, operating income, cash flow from operating activities or any other measure of financial performance or liquidity presented in accordance with GAAP. EBITDA, adjusted EBITDA and net income as adjusted for one-time gains exclude some, but not all, items that affect net income, and these measures may vary among other companies. Therefore, EBITDA, adjusted EBITDA and net income as adjusted for one-time gains may not be comparable to similarly titled measures of other companies.

Distributable Cash Flow

Distributable cash flow also is an important non-GAAP financial measure for our limited partners since it serves as an indicator of our success in providing a cash return on their investment. Specifically, this financial measure indicates to investors whether or not we are generating cash flow at a level that

can sustain or support an increase in our quarterly cash distribution. Distributable cash flow is a quantitative standard used by the investment community with respect to publicly traded partnerships. Distributable cash flow for the year ended December 31, 2007 reflects the exclusion of the \$14.1 million gain on investment (see Note 8 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report). Distributable cash flow is a non-GAAP financial measure and should not be considered as an alternative to net income, cash flow from operations, or any other measure of financial performance presented in accordance with GAAP. In addition, our distributable cash flow may not be comparable to distributable cash flow or a similarly titled measure of other companies.

Years Ended December 31, 2007, 2006 and 2005

In the year ended December 31, 2007, we continued to broaden and strengthen our distribution network with the acquisitions of five refined products terminals and the leasing of an additional terminal. In addition, we continued to broaden the non-weather sensitive components of our business. In May 2007, we acquired three refined products terminals in Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont from ExxonMobil Oil Corporation ("ExxonMobil"). Products distributed from these terminals primarily include gasoline, ultra low sulfur diesel and heating oil. In November 2007, we acquired two refined products terminals in Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York from ExxonMobil. Products distributed from these terminals also include gasoline, ultra low sulfur diesel and heating oil. Also in November 2007, we leased a terminal in Providence, Rhode Island which has access to deepwater marine facilities.

Refined petroleum product and natural gas prices rose throughout 2007. For the year ended December 31, 2007, prices for gasoline, heating oil, residual oil and natural gas increased 55%, 65%, 102% and 25%, respectively, compared to 2006. Temperatures were less than 1% colder than normal for 2007 and 13% colder than 2006 as measured by aggregate heating degree days.

In the year ended December 31, 2006, we continued to expand our higher margin product lines and broaden the non-weather sensitive components of our business. We completed two acquisitions in 2006: (1) our Bridgeport, Connecticut terminal is used as a distribution point for diesel and home heating oil, and (2) our Macungie, Pennsylvania terminal is used as a distribution point for diesel, gasoline and home heating oil. Refined petroleum product prices rose throughout most of 2006 but experienced significant declines in September and December. For the year ended December 31, 2006, prices for gasoline, distillates and residual oil decreased 6%, 8% and 24%, respectively. Temperatures were 11% warmer than normal for 2006.

In the year ended December 31, 2005, we completed our initial public offering, generating \$124.0 million in gross proceeds from the sale of over 5.6 million common units representing limited partner interests of us (including common units sold upon exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option). We had increased gross profits and improved margins across both our wholesale and commercial segments. Refined petroleum product prices continued to rise in 2005. From December 31, 2004 to December 31, 2005, published prices for distillates, gasoline and residual oil increased 41%, 57% and 77%, respectively. Temperatures were 4% lower than normal as measured by aggregate heating degree days. During 2005, we continued to concentrate on expanding our distillate, gasoline and residual oil businesses.

Key Performance Indicators

The following table provides a summary of some of the key performance indicators that may be used to assess our results of operations. These comparisons are not necessarily indicative of future results (in thousands, except per unit data):

		Consolidated		Consolidated		Combined(1)		Successor		Predecessor
	_	Year Ended December 31, 2007		Year Ended December 31, 2006	_	Year Ended December 31, December 31, 2005 2005		through December 31,		January 1 through October 3, 2005
Net income as adjusted for one-time										
gains(2)	\$	32,895	\$	33,461	\$	18,101	\$	9,408	\$	8,693
Adjusted net income per diluted										
limited partner unit(3)	\$	3.92	\$	2.91	\$	_	\$	0.82	\$	_
Adjusted EBITDA(4)	\$	61,107	\$	51,541	\$	33,535	\$	14,425	\$	19,110
Distributable cash flow(5)	\$	38,638	\$	36,003	\$	_	\$	9,993	\$	_
Wholesale Segment:										
Volume (gallons)		3,043,278		2,196,978		2,309,294		660,156		1,649,138
Sales	\$	6,376,749	\$	4,071,608	\$	3,622,873	\$	1,115,251	\$	2,507,622
Net product margin(6)		, ,		, ,		, ,		, ,		, ,
Distillates	\$	86,358	\$	58,285	\$	41,945	\$	16,484	\$	25,461
Gasoline		11,463		22,812		13,974		2,372		11,602
Residual oil		23,667		20,896		22,890		7,096		15,794
Total	\$	121,488	\$	101,993	\$	78,809	\$	25,952	\$	52,857
Commercial Segment:										
Volume (gallons)		244,343		288,970		364,572		97,391		267,181
Sales	\$	381,085	\$	400,810	\$	422,985	\$	133,648	\$	289,337
Net product margin(6)	\$	11,485	\$	13,151	\$	14,570	\$	3,368	\$	11,202
Combined sales and net product margin:										
Sales	\$	6,757,834	\$	4,472,418	\$	4,045,858	\$	1,248,899	\$	2,796,959
Net product margin(6)	\$	132,973	\$	115,144	\$	93,379	\$	29,320	\$	64,059
Depreciation allocated to cost of sales		5,989		1,918		1,662		412		1,250
Combined gross profit:	\$	126,984	\$	113,226	\$	91,717	\$	28,908	\$	62,809
Weather conditions:									_	
Normal heating degree days		5,630		5,630		5,630		1,875		3,755
Actual heating degree days		5,656		5,007		5,875		1,875		3,755
Variance from normal heating		5,050		5,007		5,875		1,870		5,999
degree days		_		(11)9	%	4%	6	_		6%
Variance from prior year actual						.,				570
heating degree days		13%	6	(15)	%	2%	6	1%	6	3%

(1)

Combined results for the year ended December 31, 2005 is a non-GAAP measure and is presented here to provide additional information for comparing year-over-year information.

(2)

Net income as adjusted for one-time gains is a non-GAAP financial measure which is discussed above under "-Evaluating Our Results of Operations." The table below presents a reconciliation

of net income as adjusted for one-time gains to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure.

Adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit is a non-GAAP financial measure which is discussed above under "-Evaluating Our Results of Operations." The table below presents a reconciliation of adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure.

(4) Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure which is discussed above under "—Evaluating Our Results of Operations." The table below presents reconciliations of adjusted EBITDA to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measures.

(5)

(3)

Distributable cash flow is a non-GAAP financial measure which is discussed above under "—Evaluating Our Results of Operations." On October 4, 2005, we completed our initial public offering of common units. Accordingly, distributable cash flow is presented for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005. The table below presents reconciliations of distributable cash flow to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measures.

(6)

Net product margin is a non-GAAP financial measure which is discussed above under "-Evaluating Our Results of Operations." The table above reconciles net product margin on a combined basis to gross profit, a directly comparable GAAP financial measure.

The following table presents a reconciliation of net income as adjusted for one-time gains to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure on a historical basis:

	C	Consolidated		Consolidated	Combined(1)			Successor	Predecessor		
	Year Ended December 31, 2007			Year Ended December 31, 2006		Year Ended December 31, 2005	October 4 through December 31, 2005			January 1 through October 3, 2005	
Reconciliation of net income to net income as adjusted for one-time gains:											
Net income	\$	47,013	\$	33,461	\$	18,101	\$	9,408	\$	8,693	
Gain on sale of investment(2)		(14,118)		—		_		_			
Net income as adjusted for one-time gains	\$	32,895	\$	33,461	\$	18,101	\$	9,408	\$	8,693	

(1)

Combined results for the year ended December 31, 2005 is a non-GAAP measure and is presented here to provide additional information for comparing year-over-year information.

(2)

We sold our investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. along with our NYMEX seats for approximately \$15.3 million and realized a gain of approximately \$14.1 million. See Note 8 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report.

The following table presents a reconciliation of adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure on a historical basis:

	Cons	solidated	Co	nsolidated	Successor(1) October 4 through December 31, 2005		
		r Ended oer 31, 2007		ar Ended nber 31, 2006			
Reconciliation of net income per diluted limited partner unit to adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit:							
Net income per diluted limited partner unit under EITF 03-06 and EITF 98-05	\$	1.38	\$	2.46	\$	0.70	
Dilutive impact of theoretical distribution of earnings under EITF 03-06		1.21		0.45		0.12	
Dilutive impact of non-cash reduction under EITF 98-05		1.33		_		_	
Adjusted net income per diluted limited partner unit	\$	3.92	\$	2.91	\$	0.82	

(1)

On October 4, 2005, we completed our initial public offering. Accordingly, net income per diluted limited partner unit is presented for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005.

The following table presents reconciliations of EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measures on a historical basis (in thousands):

		Consolidated		Consolidated		Combined(1)		Successor		Predecessor
		Year Ended December 31, 2007	_	Year Ended December 31, 2006		Year Ended December 31, 2005		October 4 through December 31, 2005		January 1 through October 3, 2005
Reconciliation of net income to EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA:										
Net income	\$	47,013	\$	33,461	\$	18,101	\$	9,408	\$	8,693
Depreciation and amortization		9,613		4,513		4,487		1,345		3,142
Interest expense		17,408		11,901		9,961		2,686		7,275
Income tax expense		1,191		1,666		986		986		
	_		-		-		-		-	
EBITDA		75,225		51,541		33,535		14,425		19,110
Gain on sale of investment(2)		(14,118)								
	_	(11,110)	_		_		_		_	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	61,107	\$	51,541	\$	33,535	\$	14,425	\$	19,110
Reconciliation of cash flow (used in) provided by operating activities to EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA:										
Cash flow (used in) provided by operating activities	\$	(115,045)	\$	(54,479)	\$	(28,352)	\$	(34,062)	\$	5,710
Net changes in operating assets	ψ	(115,045)	ψ	(34,477)	ψ	(20,332)	ψ	(34,002)	ψ	5,710
and liabilities		171,671		92,453		50,940		44,815		6,125
Interest expense		17.408		11,901		9,961		2,686		7,275
Income tax expense		1,191		1,666		986		986		
	_	1,171	_	1,000	_	,000	_	,00	_	
EBITDA		75,225		51,541		33,535		14,425		19,110
Gain on sale of investment(2)		(14,118)								
(_)	_	(1.,110)	_		_				-	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	61,107	\$	51,541	\$	33,535	\$	14,425	\$	19,110

(1)

Combined results for the year ended December 31, 2005 is a non-GAAP measure and is presented here to provide additional information for comparing year-over-year information.

(2)

We sold our investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. along with our NYMEX seats for approximately \$15.3 million and realized a gain of approximately \$14.1 million. See Note 8 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report.

The following table presents reconciliations of distributable cash flow to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measures on a historical basis (in thousands):

	Consolidated		Co	nsolidated	Successor(1)		
	Year Ended December 31, 2007			ear Ended nber 31, 2006		oer 4 through nber 31, 2005	
Reconciliation of net income to distributable cash flow:							
Net income	\$	47,013	\$	33,461	\$	9,408	
Depreciation and amortization		9,613		4,513		1,345	
Gain on sale of investment(2)		(14,118)					
Maintenance capital expenditures		(3,870)		(1,971)		(760)	
Distributable cash flow	\$	38,638	\$	36,003	\$	9,993	
Reconciliation of cash flow used in operating activities to distributable cash flow:							
Cash flow used in operating activities	\$	(115,045)	\$	(54,479)	\$	(34,062)	
Net changes in operating assets and liabilities		171,671		92,453		44,815	
Gain on sale of investment(2)		(14,118)		_		_	
Maintenance capital expenditures		(3,870)		(1,971)		(760)	
Distributable cash flow	\$	38,638	\$	36,003	\$	9,993	

(1)

On October 4, 2005, we completed our initial public offering. Accordingly, distributable cash flow is presented for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005.

(2)

We sold our investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. along with our NYMEX seats for approximately \$15.3 million and realized a gain of approximately \$14.1 million. See Note 8 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report.

Consolidated Sales

Our total sales for 2007 increased by \$2,285.4 million, or 51%, to \$6,757.8 million compared to \$4,472.4 million for 2006. The increase was driven primarily by our terminal acquisitions in Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont in May 2007 and, to a lesser extent, in Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York in November 2007 and in Bridgeport, Connecticut and Macungie, Pennsylvania in 2006 and an increase in refined petroleum product prices for 2007 compared to the prior year. Our aggregate volume of product sold increased by approximately 801 million gallons, or 32%, to 3,287 million gallons. The increase in volume primarily includes increases of 497 million and 361 million gallons in gasoline and distillates, respectively, as a result of our terminal acquisitions and colder temperatures in 2007 compared to 2006. The increase in volume was offset by a 36 million gallon decrease in residual oil, primarily due to conversion and fuel switching related to increased by approximately 13% to 5,656 compared to 5,007 for 2006. Our gross profit for 2007 was \$127.0 million, an increase of \$13.8 million, or 12%, compared to 2006, primarily due to higher net product margins in distillates and residual oil. The increase was offset by a decline in gasoline net product margins and an increase in depreciation on our terminals, which is included in cost of sales, as a result of our recent terminal acquisitions.

Our total sales for 2006 increased by \$426.6 million, or 11%, to \$4,472.4 million compared to \$4,045.8 million for 2005. The increase was due to our 2006 acquisitions of the Bridgeport, Connecticut and Macungie, Pennsylvania terminals and higher refined petroleum product prices during most of 2006, despite a decrease of approximately 188 million gallons, or 7%, to 2,486 million gallons in

aggregate volume of product sold. The decrease in aggregate volume sold was primarily attributable to decreases of 154 million and 73 million gallons in distillates and residual oil, respectively, offset by a 35 million gallon increase in gasoline. The number of actual heating degree days declined 15% in 2006 to 5,007 compared to 5,875 for 2005. Our gross profit for 2006 was \$113.2 million, an increase of \$21.5 million, or 23%, compared to \$91.7 million for 2005. The increase was primarily due to higher net product margins in our Wholesale segment.

Wholesale Segment

Distillates. Wholesale distillate sales for 2007 were \$3,354.6 million compared to \$2,313.6 million for 2006. The increase of \$1,041.0 million, or 45%, was due to an increase in volume sold and in refined petroleum product prices for 2007 compared to the prior year. We attribute the increase in volume sold primarily to the terminal acquisitions in Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont in May 2007 and, to a lesser extent, in Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York in November 2007, and in Bridgeport, Connecticut and Macungie, Pennsylvania in 2006, as well as to temperatures that were 13% colder for 2007 compared to the prior year. Our net product margin contribution from distillate sales increased by \$28.1 million, or 48%, to \$86.4 million primarily as the result of margin expansion, volume expansion related to our 2007 and 2006 terminal acquisitions and additional volume expansion due to colder weather during 2007 compared to the prior year. Despite the increase in net product margin for 2007, we had fewer fixed priced sales of heating oil in 2007 compared to 2006, which we believe were due to higher refined petroleum product prices.

Wholesale distillate sales for 2006 increased by \$126.9 million, or 6%, to \$2,313.6 million from \$2,186.7 million for 2005. The increase was due to our 2006 acquisitions of the Bridgeport, Connecticut and Macungie, Pennsylvania terminals and higher distillate prices during most of 2006, despite a decrease of 11% in distillate volume sold for 2006 compared to 2005. We attribute the decrease in volume sold to a reduction in bulk sales transactions and the expiration of supply contracts in the ordinary course of business. Our net product margin contribution from distillate sales increased in 2006 by \$16.4 million, or 39%, to \$58.3 million compared to 2005. The increase was, in part, the result of our ability to pass through to customers our increased costs related to sales and the introduction of specialty fuels (ethanol and lower sulfur grades of diesel fuel) into our marketplaces.

Gasoline. Wholesale gasoline sales for 2007 were \$2,906.9 million compared to \$1,654.4 million for 2006. The increase of \$1,252.5 million, or 76%, was due primarily to our recent acquisition of the Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont terminals, our 2006 acquisition of the Macungie, Pennsylvania terminal, an increase in gasoline volume sold and higher prices. Our net product margin from gasoline sales decreased by \$11.3 million, or 50%, to \$11.5 million for 2007 compared to 2006. We attribute the decrease in net product margin to the return of margins to more historical norms as the industry adjusted to the introduction of ethanol-based gasoline, narrower net product margins generally, some initial start-up supply costs at the Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont terminals and general market conditions.

Wholesale gasoline sales for 2006 were \$1,654.4 million compared to \$1,344.4 million for 2005. The increase of \$310.0 million, or 23%, was due to our 2006 acquisition of the Macungie, Pennsylvania terminal, higher gasoline prices for most of 2006 and an increase of 4% in volume sold. Our net product margin from gasoline sales increased \$8.8 million, or 63%, to \$22.8 million for 2006 compared to 2005. We attribute the increase in net product margin to an increase in our volume of sales, sales to higher margin customers and market dislocation associated with the introduction of ethanol.

Residual Oil. Wholesale residual oil sales for 2007 were \$115.3 million compared to \$103.6 million for 2006. The increase of \$11.7 million, or 11%, was due to an increase in refined petroleum product prices, despite a decrease in residual oil volume sold, primarily due to conversion and fuel switching related to increased residual oil prices relative to the prices of natural gas and

intensified competition in the marketplace. Our net product margin contribution from residual oil sales increased by \$2.8 million, or 13%, to \$23.7 million for 2007 compared to 2006.

Wholesale residual oil sales for 2006 were \$103.6 million compared to \$91.7 million for 2005. The increase of \$11.9 million, or 13%, was the result of higher residual oil prices for most of 2006. Our net product margin contribution from residual oil sales decreased by \$2.0 million, or 9%, to \$20.9 million for 2006, primarily due to a per unit margin reduction.

Commercial Segment

In our Commercial segment, residual oil accounted for approximately 75%, 80% and 84% of total commercial volume sold in 2007, 2006 and 2005, respectively. Distillates, gasoline and natural gas accounted for the remainder of the total volume sold.

Commercial residual oil sales for 2007 decreased by 12% compared to 2006 due to a 20% decrease in volume sold. We attribute the decrease in volume sold to the competitive pricing from natural gas and reductions in production by certain industry participants in our territory. Specifically, for 2007 compared to 2006, prices for residual oil and heating oil increased 102% and 65%, respectively, while the price for natural gas increased 25%.

Commercial residual oil sales for 2006 decreased 21% compared to 2005 due to a 34% decrease in volume sold. We attribute the decrease in volume sold to the competitive pricing from natural gas, warmer-than-normal weather conditions, reductions in production by certain cyclical industry participants in our territory and closure of plants.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

SG&A expenses increased by \$2.5 million, or 6%, to \$45.5 million for 2007 compared to \$43.0 million for 2006. The increase was primarily due to increases of approximately \$1.7 million in salaries and \$0.7 million in employee-related benefits, partly due to additional employees to support our recent terminal acquisitions, \$0.3 million in compensation cost on our long-term incentive plan and \$0.3 million in other SG&A expenses. The increase in SG&A expenses was offset by a decrease of approximately \$0.5 million in legal fees as a result of insurance reimbursement from insurance carriers for previously expensed legal fees.

SG&A expenses increased by \$2.6 million, or 6%, to \$43.0 million for 2006 compared to \$40.4 million for 2005. During the third quarter of 2005, we paid \$3.1 million in special bonuses to certain officers and employees in connection with our initial public offering. During 2006, we had increases in accrued discretionary bonuses of \$1.5 million, professional and consulting fees of \$0.4 million, information technology expenses of \$0.3 million, insurance related fees of \$0.3 million, pension and deferred compensation expenses of \$0.2 million and expenses associated with becoming a public company, including increases in audit and tax review fees of approximately \$1.0 million, expenses related to Sarbanes-Oxley 404 compliance, planning and documentation of \$1.1 million, director and officer insurance and fees of \$0.5 million and Schedule K-1 preparation and distribution expenses of \$0.4 million.

Operating Expenses

Operating expenses for 2007 increased by \$5.5 million, or 25%, to \$27.7 million compared to \$22.2 million for 2006. The increase was primarily due to \$3.3 million in costs associated with operating our Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont terminals, \$0.8 million in costs associated with operating our Bridgeport, Connecticut and Macungie, Pennsylvania facilities, \$0.6 million in increased costs at our Chelsea terminal, \$0.5 million in costs associated with operating our newly acquired Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York terminals, \$0.4 million in increased rent

for additional storage and repair expenses at the Capital Terminal in East Providence, Rhode Island, \$0.3 million in increased rent at our Gateway terminal, \$0.3 million in additional costs at our South Portland terminal, \$0.2 million in additional costs at our Wethersfield terminal and \$0.4 million in other operating expenses. The increase in expenses was offset by non-recurring charges of approximately \$1.3 million at our New Bedford terminal and pipeline repair and other expenses at our Chelsea terminal incurred during 2006.

Operating expenses for 2006 increased by \$2.5 million, or 12%, to \$22.2 million compared to \$19.7 million for 2005. The increase was primarily due to \$1.1 million in costs associated with operating our newly acquired Bridgeport, Connecticut and Macungie, Pennsylvania facilities and the expansion of storage and delivery systems at an alternative location in New Bedford, Massachusetts. We also had a \$0.8 million increase in rent for additional tankage at the Capitol Terminal in East Providence, Rhode Island and \$0.4 million and \$0.1 million in pipeline repair expenses and other repair and maintenance expenses, respectively, at the terminal in Chelsea, Massachusetts.

Amortization Expense

Amortization expense was \$2.3 million, \$1.5 million and \$1.6 million for the years ended December 31, 2007, 2006 and 2005, respectively. The \$0.7 million increase in 2007 compared to 2006 was primarily the result of amortization related to intangible assets recognized as part of the Albany, Newburgh, Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York and Burlington, Vermont terminal acquisitions in 2007. See Note 5 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report.

Interest Expense

Interest expense for 2007 increased by \$5.5 million, or 46%, to \$17.4 million compared to \$11.9 million for 2006. We attribute the increase primarily to borrowing on our acquisition facility to fund the Albany, Newburgh, Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York and Burlington, Vermont terminal acquisitions in 2007, higher average balances on our revolving line of credit due to higher refined petroleum product prices, increased inventory levels and, to a lesser extent, an increase in the average interest rate for 2007 compared to 2006.

Interest expense for 2006 increased by \$1.9 million, or 19%, to \$11.9 million compared to \$10.0 million for 2005. We attribute the increase to a rise in product prices for purchases throughout most of 2006 and the resulting increased costs of carrying inventory and accounts receivable.

Other Expense

In 2005, certain affiliates of the Slifka family acquired certain outstanding interests in certain split dollar life insurance policies from Global Companies LLC and Affiliates for the aggregate amount of premiums that had been paid on these policies by Global Companies LLC and Affiliates on behalf of certain directors and their immediate family members. Additionally, one split dollar life insurance policy was surrendered in 2005. At the time of surrender, the cash value of the policy was less than the amount of premiums paid on it by Global Companies LLC and Affiliates, resulting in a loss of approximately \$1.1 million in the fourth quarter ended December 31, 2005.

Other Income

Other income of approximately \$515,000 and \$150,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006 and for the period from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005, respectively, represented dividend income from our ownership interest in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. along with our NYMEX seats. No other income items were recognized for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005. In March 2007, we sold our investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. along with our NYMEX seats and, as a result,

other income was not recognized for the year ended December 31, 2007. See Note 8 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report.

Gain on Sale of Investment

The \$14.1 million gain on sale of investment for the year ended December 31, 2007 represented the amount we realized on the March 2007 sale of our NYMEX Holdings, Inc. and related seats. See Note 8 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Liquidity

Our primary liquidity needs are to fund our working capital requirements and our capital expenditures. Cash generated from operations and our working capital revolving credit facility provide our primary sources of liquidity. Working capital increased by \$22.7 million to \$171.0 million at December 31, 2007 compared to \$148.3 million at December 31, 2006.

In 2007, we and certain of our subsidiaries registered with the SEC the issuance and sale, from time to time and in such amounts as is determined by market conditions and our needs, of up to \$400.0 million of our common units and debt securities of both us and certain of our subsidiaries. We will use the net proceeds from the sale of the securities covered by this registration for general partnership purposes, which may include debt repayment, future acquisitions, capital expenditures and additions to working capital.

On May 9, 2007, we issued 1,785,715 Class B units in a private placement from which we received gross proceeds of \$50.0 million. The Class B units were convertible into common units on a one-for-one basis. In connection with the issuance of the Class B units, we agreed to a discount in the purchase price of approximately \$0.8 million, which is the amount equal to the product of (i) the number of issued and outstanding Class B units and (ii) \$0.4650, the amount of our first quarter per unit distribution that was paid to the common and subordinated unitholders on May 15, 2007. Such discount was paid by us to the purchasers of the Class B units substantially contemporaneously with the payment of our first quarter distribution. On May 22, 2007, the Class B units converted into common units on a one-for-one basis. Pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement described in Note 16 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report, we filed a Registration Statement on Form S-3 with the SEC for the registration of 1,785,715 common units, which the SEC declared effective on August 17, 2007.

On February 14, 2008, we paid a cash distribution of \$6.5 million for the fourth quarter of 2007 to our common and subordinated unitholders of record as of the close of business February 5, 2008.

Contractual Obligations

We have contractual obligations that are required to be settled in cash. The amounts of our contractual obligations at December 31, 2007 are as follows (in thousands):

 Payments due by period												
Total	Les	s than 1 year		1-3 years		4-5 years		lore than 5 years				
\$ 531,531	\$	333,159	\$	198,372	\$	_	\$					
64,380		12,767		18,524		16,948		16,141				
1,160		310		573		277						
 10,476		402		1,076	_	1,459		7,539				
\$ 607,547	\$	346,638	\$	218,545	\$	18,684	\$	23,680				
	\$ 531,531 64,380 1,160 10,476	\$ 531,531 \$ 64,380 1,160 10,476	Total Less than 1 year \$ 531,531 \$ 333,159 64,380 12,767 1,160 310 10,476 402	Total Less than 1 year \$ 531,531 \$ 333,159 \$ 64,380 12,767 \$ 1,160 310 \$ 10,476 402 \$	Total Less than 1 year 1-3 years \$ 531,531 \$ 333,159 \$ 198,372 64,380 12,767 18,524 1,160 310 573 10,476 402 1,076	Total Less than 1 year 1-3 years \$ 531,531 \$ 333,159 \$ 198,372 \$ 64,380 \$ 12,767 18,524 1,160 310 573 \$ 10,476 402 1,076 10,076	Total Less than 1 year 1-3 years 4-5 years \$ 531,531 \$ 333,159 \$ 198,372 \$ 64,380 12,767 18,524 16,948 1,160 310 573 277 10,476 402 1,076 1,459	Total Less than 1 year 1-3 years 4-5 years M \$ 531,531 \$ 333,159 \$ 198,372 \$ \$ 64,380 12,767 18,524 16,948 1,160 310 573 277 10,476 402 1,076 1,459				

(1)

Includes principal and interest on our revolving line of credit at December 31, 2007.

(2)

The revolving credit facility has a contractual maturity of April 22, 2011 and no payments are required prior to that date. However, we repay amounts outstanding and reborrow funds based on our working capital requirements. Therefore, the current portion of the revolving credit facility included in the accompanying balance sheets is the amount we expect to pay down during the course of the year, and the long-term portion of the revolver is the amount we expect to be outstanding during the entire year. In addition, our credit agreement, as amended, provides that in each calendar year the outstanding amount under our working capital revolving credit facility must be equal to or less than \$130.0 million for a period of ten consecutive calendar days.

In addition to the obligations described in the above table, we have minimum volume purchase requirements at December 31, 2007. Pricing is based on spot prices at the time of purchase. Please read Note 14, Commitments and Contingencies, of Notes to Financial Statements with respect to purchase commitments and sublease information related to certain lease agreements.

Capital Expenditures

Our terminalling operations require investments to expand, upgrade and enhance existing operations and to meet environmental and operations regulations. Our capital requirements primarily consist of maintenance capital expenditures and expansion capital expenditures. Maintenance capital expenditures represent capital expenditures to replace partially or fully depreciated assets to maintain the operating capacity of, or sales generated by, existing assets and extend their useful lives, such as expenditures required to maintain equipment reliability, tankage and pipeline integrity and safety, and to address environmental regulations. We had approximately \$3.9 million, \$1.0 million and \$0.8 million in maintenance capital expenditures for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively, which are included in capital expenditures in the accompanying consolidated/combined statements of cash flows. Repair and maintenance expenses associated with existing assets that are minor in nature and do not extend the useful life of existing assets are charged to operating expenses as incurred.

Expansion capital expenditures include expenditures to acquire assets to grow our business and to expand existing facilities, such as projects that increase operating capacity by increasing tankage or adding terminals. We generally fund our expansion capital expenditures through our acquisition and working capital revolving credit facilities or by raising additional equity. We had approximately \$147.8 million and \$10.4 million in expansion capital expenditures for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively, to increase our operating capacity and capabilities. Specifically, in May 2007, we acquired three refined petroleum products terminals in Albany and Newburgh, New York and

Burlington, Vermont for cash consideration of approximately \$101.5 million plus \$1.1 million in acquisition costs, for an aggregate purchase price of \$102.6 million. In November 2007, we acquired two refined petroleum products terminals in Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York for cash consideration of \$34.7 million plus \$0.7 million in acquisition costs, for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$35.4 million, bringing the total for terminal acquisitions to \$138.0 million. In addition, we had \$6.2 million in expenditures related to construction in process on our newly leased terminal in Providence, Rhode Island and \$3.6 million in other expansion capital expenditures, which are included in capital expenditures in the accompanying consolidated/combined statements of cash flows, and partly include some investments we made in our information technology infrastructure to maintain uniformity among all our locations as we acquired assets. For example, we are implementing an enterprise-wide system that provides improved access to information about inventory, pricing and sales by location.

During 2006, we acquired the Bridgeport, Connecticut facility for approximately \$2.4 million and the Macungie, Pennsylvania facility for approximately \$4.1 million, bringing the total for terminal acquisitions to \$6.5 million. In addition, we had \$3.9 million in other expansion capital expenditures, which are included in capital expenditures in the accompanying consolidated/combined statements of cash flows, to increase our operating capacity and capabilities. We did not incur expansion capital expenditures in the year ended December 31, 2005.

We anticipate that maintenance capital expenditures will be funded with cash generated by operations. We believe that we will have sufficient liquid assets, cash flow from operations, borrowing capacity under our credit agreement and the ability to issue additional common units and/or debt securities under our shelf registration statement to meet our financial commitments, debt service obligations, contingencies and anticipated capital expenditures. However, we are subject to business and operational risks that could adversely affect our cash flow. A material decrease in our cash flows would likely produce an adverse effect on our borrowing capacity.

Cash Flow (in thousands)

								Successor		Predecessor
	_	Consolidated		Consolidated		Combined(1)				
		Year Ended December 31, 2007		Year Ended December 31, 2006	Year Ended December 31, 2005		October 4 through December 31, 2005			January 1 through October 3 2005
Net cash (used in) provided by operating										
activities	\$	(115,045)	\$	(54,479)	\$	(28,352)	\$	(34,062)	\$	5,710
Net cash used in investment activities	\$	(136,464)	\$	(12,442)	\$	(1,628)	\$	(748)	\$	(880)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	\$	249,758	\$	69,013	\$	28,443	\$	31,444	\$	(3,001)

(1)

Combined results for the year ended December 31, 2005 is a non-GAAP financial measure and is presented here to provide additional information for comparing year-over-year information.

Cash flow from operating activities generally reflects the purchasing patterns of inventory, the timing of collections on our accounts receivable, the seasonality of our business, fluctuations in refined petroleum product prices, our working capital requirements related to acquisitions and general market conditions.

Net cash used in operating activities increased by \$60.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 compared to the year ended December 31, 2006 and primarily reflects the following (i) the \$13.6 million increase in net income offset by \$14.1 million representing the gain on the sale of our NYMEX Holdings, Inc. shares and related NYMEX seats; (ii) changes of \$265.0 million in accounts receivable, \$168.8 million in inventories and \$8.3 million in prepaids and other assets, offset by changes of \$179.8 million in accounts payable and \$26.3 million in accrued expenses and other current

liabilities, primarily the result of our acquisitions of refined petroleum products terminals in Albany, Newburgh, Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York and Burlington, Vermont in 2007 and in Macungie, Pennsylvania and Bridgeport, Connecticut in 2006 and the related supply and throughput contracts as well as increases in refined petroleum product prices year over year; and (iii) a \$174.4 million change in the fair value of our forward fixed price contracts. For the year ended December 31, 2006, contracts supporting our forward fixed price hedge program required margin payments of approximately \$67.1 million to the Mercantile Exchange due to market direction while for the year December 31, 2007, similar hedging activity provided funds of approximately \$107.3 million.

Net cash used in operating activities increased by \$26.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2006 compared to the year ended December 31, 2005. Refined petroleum product prices, which have a significant impact on our cash flow, declined in 2006 compared to 2005. Specifically, prices for gasoline, distillates and residual oil decreased 6%, 8% and 24%, respectively. As a result, we sold and purchased our products at reduced prices, which lowered our accounts receivable and accounts payable carrying values at December 31, 2006. Our inventories balance increased by \$27.4 million at December 31, 2006 compared to December 31, 2005, due to product purchases for our newly acquired terminals in Bridgeport, Connecticut and Macungie, Pennsylvania and to expand our storage capacity at other locations. In addition, we used approximately \$67.1 million in cash to fund the change in the fair value of our forward fixed price purchase and sale contracts. These changes were partially offset by the net income of \$33.5 million.

Net cash used in operating activities for the year ended December 31, 2005 reflected the continued expansion of our balance sheet from increases in the carrying value of accounts receivable and inventories, which were partially offset by an increase in accounts payable, as a result of continuing increases in product prices. Year end prices of home heating oil, which product accounted for the largest portion of our sales and inventories, as reflected on NYMEX increased by 41% from December 31, 2004 to December 31, 2005. Year end prices of residual oil as reflected in a leading industry publication increased by 77% from December 31, 2005.

Net cash used in investing activities increased by \$124.0 million for year ended December 31, 2007 compared to the year ended December 31, 2006 and included a total of \$138.0 million in cash used to acquire the Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont terminals (\$102.6 million) and the Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York terminals (\$35.4 million), \$13.7 million in total capital expenditures which includes \$6.2 million related to construction in process on our newly leased terminal in Providence, Rhode Island, and \$7.5 million in other total capital expenditures, offset by gross proceeds of \$15.3 million from the sale of our investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. and related NYMEX seats.

Net cash used in investing activities increased \$10.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2006 compared to the year ended December 31, 2005, primarily attributable to \$6.5 million in cash used to acquire our Bridgeport, Connecticut and Macungie, Pennsylvania terminals, and \$3.9 million and \$2.0 million in cash used for expansion capital expenditures and maintenance capital expenditures, respectively. For the year ended December 31, 2005, cash used in investing activities represented maintenance capital expenditures of approximately \$1.8 million.

Net cash provided by financing activities increased by \$180.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 compared to the year ended December 31, 2006 and included net borrowings on our credit facilities of \$224.3 million, consisting of \$153.1 million in borrowings on our revolving line of credit and \$71.2 million in borrowings from our acquisition facility to fund the purchase of the Albany, Newburgh, Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York and Burlington, Vermont terminals, and net proceeds of \$49.1 million from the issuance of Class B units, offset by \$23.3 million in cash distributions to our common and subordinated unitholders.

Net cash provided by financing activities increased \$40.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2006 compared to the year ended December 31, 2005. During 2006, we had borrowings of \$89.1 million from our revolving credit facility to finance business operations and paid cash distributions of \$19.8 million to our common and subordinated unitholders.

Net cash provided by financing activities for the year ended December 31, 2005 reflected increased trade credit and borrowings under our then-current revolving credit facility to finance our business activities, as well as the use of our revolving credit facility to finance business expansion and to assist Global Petroleum Corp. and other Slifka family entities consistent with prior practices in the payment of their taxes on income derived from their ownership interests in our predecessor, Global Companies LLC and Affiliates.

Credit Agreement

We, our general partner, our operating company and our operating subsidiaries have a four-year senior secured credit agreement with total available commitments of \$750.0 million. We repay amounts outstanding and reborrow funds based on our working capital requirements and, therefore, classify as a current liability the portion of the revolving line of credit we expect to pay down during the course of the year. The long-term portion of the revolving line of credit is the amount we expect to be outstanding during the entire year. The credit agreement will mature on April 22, 2011. There are three facilities under our credit agreement:

- a working capital revolving credit facility to be used for working capital purposes and letters of credit in the principal amount equal to the lesser of our borrowing base and \$650.0 million, of which two \$50.0 million seasonal overline facilities are available each year only during the period between September 1 and June 30;
- an \$85.0 million acquisition facility to be used for funding acquisitions similar to our business line that have a purchase price of \$25.0 million or less or \$35.0 million or less in the aggregate in any 12-month period; and
- a \$15.0 million revolving credit facility to be used for general purposes, including payment of distributions to our unitholders.

In addition, provided no Event of Default (as defined in the credit agreement) then exists, we may request to increase: (1) the acquisition facility by up to another \$50.0 million, for a total acquisition facility of up to \$135.0 million; and (2) the working capital revolving credit facility by up to another \$100.0 million, for a total working capital revolving credit facility of up to \$750.0 million. Any such request for an increase by us must be in a minimum amount of \$5.0 million, and no more than three such requests may be made for each facility.

Borrowings under our working capital revolving credit, acquisition and revolving credit facilities bear interest at our option at (1) the Eurodollar rate, plus 1%, $1^{1}/2\%$ and $1^{1}/2\%$, respectively, (2) the cost of funds rate, plus 1%, $1^{3}/4\%$ and $1^{1}/2\%$, respectively, or (3) the bank's base rate. The average interest rate for the year ended December 31, 2007 was 6.3%. We incur a letter of credit fee of 1% per annum for each letter of credit issued. In addition, we incur a commitment fee on the unused portion of the three facilities under the credit agreement (including the unused portion of either of the seasonal overline facilities exercised by us) at a rate of 25 basis points per annum, a facility fee of 10 basis points per annum on any unexercised seasonal overline facilities.

As of December 31, 2007, we had total borrowings outstanding under our credit agreement of \$495.0 million and outstanding letters of credit of \$168.4 million. The total remaining availability for borrowings and letters of credit at December 31, 2007 was \$86.6 million. As a result of an amendment

dated October 23, 2007, the credit agreement provides that in each calendar year the outstanding amount under the working capital revolving credit facility must be equal to or less than \$130.0 million for a period of ten consecutive calendar days. It is anticipated that the seasonal decrease in working capital as we exit our heating season will contribute to a decrease in borrowings outstanding under our credit agreement. The credit agreement also imposes covenants that require us to maintain certain minimum working capital amounts, capital expenditure limits, a minimum EBITDA ratio, a minimum interest coverage ratio and a maximum leverage ratio. In the event of default under any of these covenants, we may seek a waiver or amendment of the covenants. Pursuant to the credit agreement, the capital expenditures limit for the year ended December 31, 2007 was \$10.0 million, and we exceeded this limit. We sought and received from our lender a waiver to the capital expenditures limit covenant for the year ended December 31, 2007. We were in compliance with all other covenants at December 31, 2007 and expect to be in full compliance in 2008.

The credit agreement limits distributions to our unitholders to available cash and permits borrowings to fund such distributions only under the \$15.0 million revolving credit facility. The revolving credit facility is subject to an annual "clean-down" period, requiring us to reduce the amount outstanding under the revolving credit facility to \$0 for 30 consecutive calendar days in each calendar year.

Our obligations under the credit agreement are secured by substantially all of our assets and the assets of our operating company and operating subsidiaries.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have no off-balance sheet arrangements.

Impact of Inflation

Inflation in the United States has been relatively low in recent years and did not have a material impact on our results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2007, 2006 and 2005.

Environmental Matters

Our business of supplying refined petroleum products involves a number of activities that are subject to extensive and stringent environmental laws. For a complete discussion of the environmental laws and regulations affecting our business, please read Items 1 and 2, "Business and Properties—Environmental."

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

A summary of the significant accounting policies that we have adopted and followed in the preparation of our consolidated/combined financial statements is detailed in Note 2 of Notes to Financial Statements. Certain of these accounting policies require the use of estimates. These estimates are based on our knowledge and understanding of current conditions and actions that we may take in the future. Changes in these estimates will occur as a result of the passage of time and the occurrence of future events. Subsequent changes in these estimates may have a significant impact on our financial condition and results of operations. We have identified the following estimates that, in our opinion, are subjective in nature, require the exercise of judgment and involve complex analysis:

Inventory

We hedge substantially all of our inventory purchases through futures and swap agreements. Hedges are executed when inventory is purchased and are identified with that specific inventory. Changes in the fair value of these contracts, as well as the offsetting gain or loss on the hedged

inventory item, are recognized currently in earnings. All hedged inventory is valued using the lower of cost, as determined by specific identification, or market. Prior to sale, hedges are removed from specific barrels of inventory, and the then unhedged inventory is sold and accounted for on a first-in, first-out basis. In addition to our own inventory, we have exchange agreements with unrelated third party suppliers, whereby we may draw inventory from these other suppliers and replace it at a later date. Similarly, these suppliers may draw inventory from us and replace it at a later date. Positive exchange balances are accounted for as accounts receivable. Negative exchange balances are accounted for as accounts payable. Exchange transactions are valued using current quoted market prices.

Leases

We have a throughput agreement with Global Petroleum Corp., one of our affiliates, with respect to its terminal in Revere, Massachusetts. This agreement is accounted for as an operating lease. Please read Item 13, "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence—Throughput Agreement with Global Petroleum Corp." We also have entered into terminal and throughput lease arrangements with various unrelated oil terminals, certain of which arrangements have minimum usage requirements. Please read Items 1 and 2, "Business and Properties—Storage." We have future commitments, principally for office space and computer equipment, under the terms of operating lease arrangements, and we have lease income from office space leased to an unrelated third party at one of our terminals. Additionally, we have capital leases for other computer equipment. Our leases are accounted for under the provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 13, "Accounting for Leases," as amended, which requires that leases be evaluated and classified as operating or capital leases for financial reporting purposes. The lease term used for lease evaluation includes option periods only in instances in which the exercise of the option period can be reasonably assured and failure to exercise such options would result in an economic penalty.

Revenue Recognition

Sales relate primarily to the sale of refined petroleum products and natural gas and are recognized along with the related receivable upon delivery, net of applicable provisions for discounts and allowances. Allowances for cash discounts are recorded as a reduction of sales at the time of sale based on the estimated future outcome. We also provide for shipping costs at the time of sale, which are included in cost of sales. The amounts recorded for bad debts are generally based upon historically derived percentages while also factoring in any new business conditions that might impact the historical analysis, such as market conditions and bankruptcies of particular customers. Bad debt provisions are included in selling, general and administrative expenses.

Revenue is not recognized on exchange agreements, which are entered into primarily to acquire various refined petroleum products of a desired quality or reduce transportation costs by taking delivery of products closer to our end markets. In accordance with EITF No. 04-13, "Accounting for Purchases and Sales of Inventory with the Same Counterparty," any net differential for exchange agreements is recorded as an adjustment of inventory costs in the purchases component of cost of sales in the statement of income.

Derivative Financial Instruments

We account for our derivatives in accordance with SFAS No. 133, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities," as amended ("SFAS No. 133"). SFAS No. 133 establishes accounting and reporting standards for derivative instruments and hedging activities and requires that an entity recognize derivatives as either assets or liabilities on the balance sheet and measure the instruments at fair value. Changes in the fair value of the derivative are to be recognized currently in earnings, unless specific hedge accounting criteria are met.

Fair Value Hedges—The fair value of our derivatives is determined through the use of independent markets and is based upon the prevailing market prices of such instruments at the date of valuation. We enter into futures contracts for the receipt or delivery of refined petroleum products in future periods. The contracts are entered into in the normal course of business to reduce risk of loss of inventory on hand, which could result through fluctuations in market prices. Changes in the fair value of these contracts, as well as the offsetting gain or loss on the hedged inventory item, are recognized currently in earnings.

We also use futures contracts and swaps to hedge exposure under forward purchase and sale commitments. These agreements are intended to hedge the cost component of virtually all of our forward commitments. Changes in the fair value of these contracts, as well as offsetting gains or losses on the forward fixed price purchase and sale commitments, are recognized currently in earnings. Gains and losses on net product margin from forward fixed price purchase and sale contracts are reflected in earnings as these contracts mature.

We also market and sell natural gas. We generally conduct business by entering into forward purchase commitments for natural gas only when we simultaneously enter into arrangements for the sale of product for physical delivery to third-party users. We generally take delivery under our purchase commitments at the same location as we deliver to third-party users. Through these transactions, which establish an immediate margin, we seek to maintain a position that is substantially balanced between firm forward purchase and sales commitments. Natural gas is generally purchased and sold at fixed prices and quantities. Current price quotes from actively traded markets are used in all cases to determine the contracts' fair value. Changes in the fair value of these contracts are recognized currently in earnings as an increase or decrease in cost of sales.

Interest Rate Hedge—Our zero premium interest rate collar is used to hedge the variability in interest payments due to changes in the three-month LIBOR rate with respect to \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR-based borrowings. Under the collar, we capped our exposure at a maximum three-month LIBOR rate of 5.75%. In addition, we established a minimum floor rate of 3.75%. The collar, which expires on May 14, 2011, is designated as a cash flow hedge. Changes in the fair value of the collar are recorded as either an asset or a liability with a corresponding amount recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet.

Environmental and Other Liabilities

We record accrued liabilities for all direct costs associated with the estimated resolution of contingencies at the earliest date at which it is deemed probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount of such liability can be reasonably estimated. Costs accrued are estimated based upon an analysis of potential results, assuming a combination of litigation and settlement strategies and outcomes.

Estimated losses from environmental remediation obligations generally are recognized no later than completion of the remedial feasibility study. Loss accruals are adjusted as further information becomes available or circumstances change. Costs of future expenditures for environmental remediation obligations are not discounted to their present value. Recoveries of environmental remediation costs from other parties are recognized as assets when their receipt is deemed probable.

We are subject to other contingencies, including legal proceedings and claims arising out of our businesses that cover a wide range of matters, including, among others, environmental matters, contract and employment claims. Environmental and other legal proceedings may also include matters with respect to businesses we previously owned. Further, due to the lack of adequate information and the potential impact of present regulations and any future regulations, there are certain circumstances in which no range of potential exposure may be reasonably estimated.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

A description and related impact expected from the adoption of certain new accounting pronouncements is provided in Note 2 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk.

Market risk is the risk of loss arising from adverse changes in market rates and prices. The principal market risks to which we are exposed are interest rate risk and commodity risk. We utilize one interest rate collar to manage exposure to interest rate risk and various derivative instruments to manage exposure to commodity risk.

Interest Rate Risk

We utilize variable rate debt and are exposed to market risk due to the floating interest rates on our credit facility and term loan. Therefore, from time to time, we utilize interest rate swaps and collars to hedge interest obligations on specific and anticipated debt issuances.

Borrowings under our working capital revolving credit, acquisition credit and revolving credit facilities bear interest at our option at (1) the Eurodollar rate, plus 1%, $1^{1}/2^{0}$, respectively, (2) the cost of funds rate, plus 1%, $1^{3}/4^{0}$ and $1^{1}/2^{0}$, respectively, or (3) the bank's base rate. The average interest rate for the year ended December 31, 2007 was 6.3%. As of December 31, 2007, we had total borrowings outstanding under the credit agreement of \$495.0 million and outstanding letters of credit of \$168.4 million. The impact of a 1% increase in the interest rate on this amount of debt would have resulted in an increase in interest expense, and a corresponding decrease in our results of operations, of approximately \$5.0 million annually, assuming, however, that our indebtedness remained constant throughout the year.

In 2007, we executed a zero premium interest rate collar with a major financial institution. The collar, which became effective on May 14, 2007, is used to hedge the variability in interest payments due to changes in the three-month LIBOR rate with respect to \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR-based borrowings. Under the contract, we capped our exposure at a maximum three-month LIBOR rate of 5.75%. In addition, we established a minimum floor three-month LIBOR rate of 3.75%. Whenever the three-month LIBOR rate is greater than the cap, we receive from the financial institution the difference between the cap and the current three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate of \$1,5%. Whenever the financial institution the difference between the floor and the current three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate of \$1,5%. Whenever the financial institution the difference between the floor and the current three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on the \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR rate on \$1, \$2007, the three-month LIBOR rate of \$4.

Commodity Risk

We hedge our exposure to price fluctuations with respect to refined petroleum products in storage and expected purchases and sales of these commodities. The derivative instruments utilized consist primarily of futures and option contracts traded on the NYMEX and over-the-counter transactions, including swap contracts entered into with established financial institutions and other credit-approved energy companies. Our policy is generally to purchase only products for which we have a market and to structure our sales contracts so that price fluctuations do not materially affect our profit. While our policies are designed to minimize market risk, some degree of exposure to unforeseen fluctuations in market conditions remains. Except for the controlled trading program discussed below, we do not

acquire and hold futures contracts or other derivative products for the purpose of speculating on price changes that might expose us to indeterminable losses.

While we seek to maintain a position that is substantially balanced within our product purchase activities, we may experience net unbalanced positions for short periods of time as a result of variances in daily sales and transportation and delivery schedules as well as logistical issues associated with inclement weather conditions. In connection with managing these positions and maintaining a constant presence in the marketplace, both necessary for our business, we engage in a controlled trading program for up to an aggregate of 250,000 barrels of refined petroleum products.

We enter into futures contracts to minimize or hedge the impact of market fluctuations on our purchase and fixed forward sales of refined petroleum products. Any hedge ineffectiveness is reflected in our results of operations. We utilize the NYMEX, which is a regulated exchange for energy products that it trades, thereby reducing potential delivery and supply risks. Generally, our practice is to close all NYMEX positions rather than to make or receive physical deliveries. With respect to other energy products, we enter into derivative agreements with counterparties that we believe have a strong credit profile, in order to hedge market fluctuations and/or lock-in margins relative to our commitments.

At December 31, 2007, the fair value of all of our commodity risk derivative instruments and the change in fair value that would be expected from a 10% price increase are shown in the table below (in thousands):

Gain (loss):

	r Value at Iber 31, 2007	Fair Value After Effect of 10% Price Increase					
NYMEX contracts Swaps, options and other, net	\$ 21,462 (4,777)	\$	(1,086) (9,648)				
1 / 1 /	\$ 16,685	\$	(10,734)				
	,						

The fair values of the futures contracts are based on quoted market prices obtained from the NYMEX. The fair value of the swaps and option contracts are estimated based on quoted prices from various sources such as independent reporting services, industry publications and brokers. These quotes are compared to the contract price of the swap, which approximates the gain or loss that would have been realized if the contracts had been closed out at December 31, 2007. For positions where independent quotations are not available, an estimate is provided, or the prevailing market price at which the positions could be liquidated is used. All hedge positions offset physical exposures to the spot market; none of these offsetting physical exposures are included in the above table. Price-risk sensitivities were calculated by assuming an across-the-board 10% decrease in price regardless of term or historical relationships between the contractual price of the instruments and the underlying commodity price. In the event of an actual 10% change in prompt month prices, the fair value of our derivative portfolio would typically change less than that shown in the table due to lower volatility in out-month prices. We have a daily margin requirement to maintain a cash deposit with our broker based on the prior day's market results on open futures contracts. The balance of this deposit will fluctuate based on our open market positions and the commodity exchange's requirements. The required brokerage margin balance was \$12.5 million at December 31, 2007.

We are exposed to credit loss in the event of nonperformance by counterparties of forward contracts, options and swap agreements, but do not anticipate nonperformance by any of these counterparties. Futures contracts, the primary derivative instrument utilized, are traded on regulated exchanges, greatly reducing potential credit risks. Exposure on swap and certain option agreements is limited to the amount of the recorded fair value as of the balance sheet dates. We utilize primarily one

⁶⁴

broker, a major financial institution, for all derivative transactions and the right of offset exists. Accordingly, the fair value of all derivative instruments is displayed on a net basis.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data.

The information required here is included in the report as set forth in the "Index to Financial Statements" on page F-1.

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure.

None.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures.

In designing and evaluating controls and procedures, management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives, and management is required to apply its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures.

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that the information required to be disclosed by us in the reports we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in SEC rules and forms. Under the supervision and with the participation of our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, management evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) of the Exchange Act). Based on that evaluation, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of December 31, 2007.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Management's Annual Report

We are responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) of the Exchange Act). Internal control over financial reporting is the process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with GAAP. There are inherent limitations in the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, including the possibility that misstatements may not be prevented or detected. Accordingly, even effective internal controls over financial reporting can provide only reasonable assurance with respect to financial statement preparation.

Under the supervision and with the participation of our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, management conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting based on the framework in *Internal Control-Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). Based on that evaluation, management believes that our internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 31, 2007.

Ernst & Young LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm, has issued an attestation report on management's assessment of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting, as stated in their report which is included herein.



Changes in Internal Control

There has not been any change in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the quarter ended December 31, 2007 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

The Board of Directors of Global GP LLC and Unitholders of Global Partners LP

We have audited Global Partner LP's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2007, based on criteria established in Internal Control—Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (the COSO criteria). Global Partner LP's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting included in the accompanying Management's Annual Report. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, Global Partners LP maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2007, based on the COSO criteria.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated balance sheets of Global Partners LP, as of December 31, 2007 and 2006, and the related consolidated statements of income, partners' equity and cash flows for the years ended December 31, 2007, December 31, 2006 (successor), and for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005 (successor) and the combined statements of income, members' equity, and cash flows for the period from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 (predecessor) of Global Partners LP, and our report dated March 14, 2008 expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.

/s/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP

Boston, Massachusetts March 14, 2008

Item 9B. Other Information.

None.

PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance.

Global GP LLC, our general partner, manages our operations and activities on our behalf. Our general partner is not elected by our unitholders and will not be subject to re-election in the future. Affiliates of the Slifka family own 100% of the ownership interests in our general partner. Our general partner is controlled by Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka through their beneficial ownership of entities that own ownership interests in our general partner. Eric Slifka beneficially owns an interest in our general partner. Unitholders are not entitled to elect the directors of our general partner or directly or indirectly participate in our management or operation. Our general partner owes a fiduciary duty to our unitholders. Our general partner is liable, as general partner, for all of our debts (to the extent not paid from our assets), except for indebtedness or other obligations that are made specifically nonrecourse to it. Whenever possible, our general partner intends to incur indebtedness or other obligations that are nonrecourse.

Three members of the board of directors of our general partner serve on a conflicts committee to review specific matters that the board believes may involve conflicts of interest. The conflicts committee determines if the resolution of the conflict of interest is fair and reasonable to us. Members of the conflicts committee may not be officers or employees of our general partner or directors, officers or employees of its affiliates and must meet the independence and experience standards established by the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Any matters approved by the conflicts committee will be conclusively deemed to be fair and reasonable to us, approved by all of our partners and not a breach by our general partner of any duties it may owe us or our unitholders. In addition, we have a separately-designated standing audit committee established in accordance with the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and a compensation committee. The three independent members of the board of directors of our general partner, Messrs. McKown, McCool and Watchmaker, serve as members of the conflicts, audit and compensation committees.

Even though most companies listed on the NYSE are required to have a majority of independent directors serving on the board of directors of the listed company and establish and maintain an audit committee, a compensation committee and a nominating/corporate governance committee, each consisting solely of independent directors, the NYSE does not require a listed limited partnership like us to have a majority of independent directors on the board of directors of our general partner or establish a compensation committee or a nominating/corporate governance committee.

No member of the audit committee is an officer or employee of our general partner or director, officer or employee of any affiliate of our general partner. Furthermore, each member of the audit committee is independent as defined in the listing standards of the NYSE. The board of directors of our general partner has determined that a member of the audit committee, namely Kenneth Watchmaker, is an "audit committee financial expert" as defined by the SEC.

Among other things, the audit committee is responsible for reviewing our external financial reporting, including reports filed with the SEC, engaging and reviewing our independent auditors and reviewing procedures for internal auditing and the adequacy of our internal accounting controls.

We are managed and operated by the directors and executive officers of our general partner. Our operating personnel are employees of our general partner or certain of our operating subsidiaries.

All of our executive officers devote substantially all of their time managing our business and affairs, but from time to time perform services for certain of our affiliates. Messrs. Eric Slifka, Hollister, Faneuil and Rudinsky spend a portion of their time providing services to certain of our affiliates. Please read Item 13, "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence—Relationship of Management with Global Petroleum Corp. and Alliance Energy Corp."



Our non-executive directors devote as much time as is necessary to prepare for and attend board of directors and committee meetings.

The following table shows information for the directors and executive officers of our general partner.

Name	Age	Position with Global GP LLC
Alfred A. Slifka	75	Chairman
Richard Slifka	67	Vice Chairman
Eric Slifka	42	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director
Thomas J. Hollister	53	Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer
Edward J. Faneuil	55	Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary
Charles A. Rudinsky	60	Executive Vice President, Treasurer and Chief Accounting Officer
David K. McKown	70	Director
Robert J. McCool	69	Director
Kenneth I. Watchmaker	65	Director

Alfred A. Slifka was elected Chairman of the Board of our general partner in March 2005. He has been employed with Global Companies LLC or its predecessors for over fifty years. Mr. Slifka served as Chairman of the Board of Global Companies LLC since its formation in December 1998.

Richard Slifka was elected Vice Chairman of the Board of our general partner in March 2005. He has been employed with Global Companies LLC or its predecessors since 1963. Mr. Slifka served as Treasurer and director of Global Companies LLC since its formation in December 1998. Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka are brothers.

Eric Slifka was elected President, Chief Executive Officer and director of our general partner in March 2005. He has been employed with Global Companies LLC or its predecessors since 1987. Mr. Slifka served as President and Chief Executive Officer and director of Global Companies LLC since July 2004 and as Chief Operating Officer and director of Global Companies LLC from its formation in December 1998 to July 2004. Prior to 1998, Mr. Slifka held various senior positions in the accounting, supply, distribution and marketing departments of the predecessors to Global Companies LLC. Mr. Slifka is the son of Alfred A. Slifka and the nephew of Richard Slifka.

Thomas J. Hollister has served as Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer of our general partner since January 2007 and Chief Financial Officer of our general partner since July 2006, when he was first employed with our general partner. From 2005 to March 2006, Mr. Hollister served as Vice Chairman of Citizens Financial Group and as Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Citizens Capital, Inc., Citizens Financial Group's private equity and venture capital business. From 2004 to 2005, he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Charter One Bank. From 1998 to 2004 he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Charter One Bank. From 1998 to 2004 he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Charter One Bank. From 1998 to 2004 he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Charter One Bank. From 1998 to 2004 he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Charter One Bank. From 1998 to 2004 he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Charter One Bank. From 1998 to 2004 he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Charter One Bank. From 1998 to 2004 he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Charter One Bank. From 1998 to 2004 he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Charter One Bank.

Edward J. Faneuil was elected Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary of our general partner in March 2005. He has been employed with Global Companies LLC or its predecessors since 1991. Mr. Faneuil served as General Counsel and Secretary of Global Companies LLC since its formation in December 1998.

Charles A. Rudinsky has served as Executive Vice President, Treasurer and Chief Accounting Officer of our general partner since January 2007. He has been employed with Global Companies LLC or its predecessors since 1988. Mr. Rudinsky served as Assistant Controller from 1988 to 1997 and as the Senior Controller and Chief Accounting Officer of Global Companies LLC since its formation in December 1998.

David K. McKown was elected to serve as a director of our general partner and as a member of the conflicts committee, the compensation committee and the audit committee of the board of directors



of our general partner in October 2005. He has been a Senior Advisor to Eaton Vance Management, whose principal business is creating, marketing and managing investment funds and providing investment management services to institutions and individuals, since 2000. Mr. McKown retired in March 2000 having served as a Group Executive with BankBoston since 1993. Mr. McKown has been in the banking industry for over 40 years, worked for BankBoston for over 32 years and had previously been the head of BankBoston's real estate department and corporate finance department and a managing director of BankBoston's private equity unit. He also serves as a director of Safety Insurance Group, Newcastle Investment Co. and several private companies.

Robert J. McCool was elected to serve as a director of our general partner and as a member of the conflicts committee, the compensation committee and the audit committee of the board of directors of our general partner in October 2005. He has been an Advisor to Tetco Inc., a privately held company in the energy industry, since 1967. Mr. McCool has been in the refined petroleum industry for over 40 years. He worked for Mobil Oil for 33 years and retired in 1998 having served as Executive Vice President being responsible for North and South America's marketing and refining business.

Kenneth I. Watchmaker was elected to serve as a director of our general partner and as a member of the conflicts committee, the compensation committee and the audit committee of the board of directors of our general partner in October 2005. He served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Reebok International Ltd. from 1996 until March 2006, when he elected to retire in connection with the sale of Reebok International Ltd to adidas-Salomon AG. Mr. Watchmaker joined Reebok International Ltd. in July 1992 as Executive Vice President, Operations and Finance, of the Reebok Brand. Prior to joining Reebok International Ltd., he was an audit partner at Ernst & Young LLP. He also serves as a director of American Biltrite Inc.

Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 requires directors and executive officers of our general partner and persons who beneficially own more than 10% of a class of our equity securities registered pursuant to Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 to file certain reports with the SEC and the NYSE concerning their beneficial ownership of such securities. Based solely upon a review of the copies of reports on Forms 3, 4 and 5 and amendments thereto furnished to us, or written representations that no reports on Forms 5 were required, we believe that during the year ended December 31, 2007, the officers and directors of our general partner and beneficial owners of more than 10% of our equity securities registered pursuant to Section 12 were in compliance with the applicable requirements of Section 16(a).

Executive Sessions

The board of directors of our general partner holds executive sessions for the non-management directors on a regular basis without management present. Since the non-management directors include directors who are not independent directors, the independent directors also meet in separate executive sessions without the other directors or management at least once each year to discuss such matters as the independent directors consider appropriate. In addition, any director may call for an executive session of non-management or independent directors at any board meeting. A majority of the independent directors selects a presiding director for any such executive session.

Communications with Unitholders, Employees and Others

Unitholders, employees and other interested persons who wish to communicate with the board of directors of our general partner, non-management or independent directors as a group, a committee of the board or a specific director may do so by transmitting correspondence addressed to the Board of

Directors, Name of Director, Group or Committee, c/o Corporate Secretary, Global Partners LP, P.O. Box 9161, 800 South Street, Suite 200, Waltham, MA 02454-9161, Fax: 781-398-4165.

Letters addressed to the board of directors of our general partner in general will be reviewed by the corporate secretary and relayed to the chairman of the board or the chair of the appropriate committee. Letters addressed to the non-management or independent directors in general will be relayed unopened to the chair of the audit committee. Letters addressed to a committee of the board of directors or a specific director will be relayed unopened to the chair of the committee or the specific director to whom they are addressed. All letters regarding accounting, accounting policies, internal accounting controls and procedures, auditing matters, financial reporting processes or disclosure controls and procedures are to be forwarded by the recipient director to the chair of the audit committee.

Code of Ethics

Our general partner has adopted a code of business conduct and ethics that applies to all officers, directors and employees of our general partner, including the principal executive officer, principal financial officer and principal accounting officer and our subsidiaries.

A copy of our code of business conduct and ethics is available on our website at *www.globalp.com* or may be obtained without charge upon written request to the General Counsel at: Global Partners LP, P.O. Box 9161, 800 South Street, Suite 200, Waltham, MA 02454-9161.

Corporate Governance Matters

The NYSE requires the Chief Executive Officer of each listed company to certify annually that he is not aware of any violation by the company of the NYSE corporate governance listing standards as of the date of the certification, qualifying the certification to the extent necessary. The Chief Executive Officer of our general partner provided such certification to the NYSE in 2007. The certifications of our general partner's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer required by Rule 13a-14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 are included as exhibits to this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Item 11. Executive Compensation.

All of our executive officers and substantially all of our employees are employed by our general partner. Our general partner does not receive any management fee or other compensation for its management of Global Partners LP. Our general partner and its affiliates are reimbursed for expenses incurred on our behalf. These expenses include the costs of employee, executive officer and director compensation and benefits properly allocable to Global Partners LP, and all other expenses necessary or appropriate to the conduct of the business of, and allocable to, Global Partners LP. Our partnership agreement provides that our general partner will determine the expenses that are allocable to Global Partners LP.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Global Partners LP and our general partner were formed in March 2005. We are managed and operated by the directors and executive officers of our general partner. Executive officers of our general partner receive compensation in the form of salaries and bonuses (contractual and/or discretionary) and long-term incentive awards, and they are eligible to participate in employee benefit plans and arrangements sponsored by our general partner or its affiliates, including plans that may be established by our general partner or its affiliates in the future. Our named executive officers (defined below) serve as executive officers of our general partner and each of our subsidiaries, and the compensation described herein reflects their total compensation for services to us, our general partner and our subsidiaries.

Our "named executive officers" include our Chief Executive Officer ("CEO"), our Chief Financial Officer ("CFO") and the two other most highly compensated executive officers during 2007, which are our Treasurer and Chief Accounting Officer and our Executive Vice President and General Counsel. Three of our four named executive officers are parties to employment agreements with our general partner. Our Treasurer and Chief Accounting Officer is an employee at will with no employment agreement.

The compensation committee of the board of directors of our general partner (the "Compensation Committee") has direct responsibility for the compensation of our CEO based upon (i) contractual obligations pursuant to the employment agreement between our CEO and our general partner, and (ii) compensation parameters established by the Compensation Committee with respect to discretionary bonuses. The Compensation Committee has oversight and approval for the compensation of our named executive officers other than our CEO based upon our CEO's recommendations and our general partner's contractual obligations pursuant to employment agreements with two of our named executive officers.

Compensation Objectives

The objectives of our compensation program with respect to our executive officers are to attract, engage and retain individuals with the requisite knowledge, experience and skill sets to help ensure our future success, to motivate and inspire employee behavior that fosters high performance, and to support our overall business objectives. To achieve these objectives, we aim to provide each executive officer with a competitive total compensation program. We currently utilize the following compensation components:

- Salaries and benefits designed to attract and retain employees over time;
- Annual cash bonus awards designed to focus employees on performance for a particular year; and
- Long-term incentive awards based on service and performance.

Compensation Methodology

Our general partner uses third-party expertise to study and supply market comparable compensation data and to assist our management and the Compensation Committee in formulating competitive compensation plans. In 2006, our general partner retained Wilson Group[™] as an independent compensation consultant to advise the Compensation Committee on matters related to executive officer and senior management compensation and general compensation programs. Wilson Group[™] assisted the Compensation Committee by providing comparative market data on compensation practices and programs based on an analysis of (1) a peer group of comparable energy companies that was developed in collaboration with our CEO and reflects organizations of comparable market capitalization, ownership structure (Master Limited Partnerships, or "MLPs") and industry segment, and (2) WyattWatson Worldwidd's compensation survey market information from approximately 59 energy industry companies whose average gross revenues are comparable to our annual gross revenues. Wilson Group[™] calculated a composite market reference point for each of our executive officer positions, taking into account variations in compensation components and other factors. For example, many MLPs grant ownership interests in their general partners or affiliates thereof to their executive officer sas a component of compensation and we do not. Many of the companies surveyed are significantly larger than we are, and our executive officer positions include responsibilities that exceed the scope of similar positions at other companies.

In 2007, our general partner retained W.F. Conover III, Ltd. ("Conover") as an independent compensation consultant to update and enhance the comparative market data prepared by Wilson



Group[™] and to advise the Compensation Committee on matters related to executive officer and senior management compensation and general compensation programs. In preparing its report to the Compensation Committee, Conover is analyzing a targeted portion of the updated WyattWatson Worldwide compensation survey data (information from 15 companies with revenues of \$4.0-8.0 billion), and reviewing additional groups that it deems comparable to us for purposes of a competitive compensation analysis. Included in this analysis is a market-cap based group of 220 companies with market caps of \$0.2-0.6 billion and a multi-factor based group of 17 companies with similar market cap, number of employees and other variable combinations. Conover is also developing a "consensus value" of competitive compensation levels for each of our named executive officers based on their judgment of the quality and relevance to our company and positions of all these sources of market data.

For informational purposes, our CEO, Mr. Slifka, through his affiliates beneficially owns a percentage of the outstanding ownership interests in our general partner, approximately 10% of the outstanding subordinated units of the Partnership and less than 1% of the outstanding common units of the Partnership. No executive officer of our general partner other than Mr. Slifka, and no directors of our general partner other than Messrs. Alfred Slifka, Richard Slifka and Eric Slifka, own any interest in our general partner.

Elements of Compensation

The elements of 2007 executive officer compensation of our general partner are base salary, contractual cash bonuses tied to our performance, discretionary cash bonus awards, long-term incentive awards, retirement and health benefits, and perquisites consistent with those provided to executive officers generally and as may be approved by the Compensation Committee from time to time.

To attract, engage, retain and provide incentive to executive officers, we believe that executive compensation should provide a competitive total compensation program. Wilson Group[™] assisted our management and the Compensation Committee in determining what constitutes a competitive total compensation program.

Salaries

Base salaries for three of our four named executive officers are set by their respective negotiated employment agreements with our general partner. The base salary of our remaining named executive officer, Mr. Rudinsky, was approved by the Compensation Committee based upon our CEO's recommendation. As a guide, our goal is that our executive salaries should fall between the median (50th percentile) and 75th percentile of market comparable positions. With the exception of our CEO, however, our executive officers have responsibilities that generally exceed the scope of responsibilities that are representative of their titles. Our Chief Financial Officer also serves as our Chief Operating Officer ("COO") and, as such, has responsibilities for many operational areas that are not standard to Chief Financial Officer positions. Our Executive Vice President and General Counsel is responsible for all our environmental compliance functions and many of our human resources matters, and he manages many of our business transactions in an executive as well as legal capacity. Our Chief Accounting Officer, who also serves as our Treasurer, is responsible for our information technology functions and for financial analysis for our acquisition due diligence. Accordingly, these additional responsibilities are taken into account in the development of competitive compensation ranges for our positions when they are compared to external benchmark positions.

The results of a study undertaken by Wilson $\operatorname{Group}^{TM}$ at the request of the Compensation Committee concluded that the 2006 executive cash compensation of our general partner was above the median due to comparatively high base salaries, but total direct compensation was below the median because we did not offer equity participations in our general partner or the Partnership as part of our



compensation package. See "-Compensation Methodology" above for a discussion of our independent compensation consultant's role.

Annual Bonuses-Contractual

Eric Slifka, our CEO, did not earn a non-discretionary bonus in 2007. In 2006, Mr. Slifka earned a 2006 non-discretionary bonus of \$0.5 million based upon our achievement of a specific target identified in his employment agreement with our general partner. Under his employment agreement, Mr. Slifka was entitled to receive a non-discretionary cash bonus to the extent (up to \$0.5 million) that our aggregate amount of Available Cash (as defined in our partnership agreement) that was deemed to be Operating Surplus (as defined in our partnership agreement) for the four consecutive calendar quarters ended December 31, 2006 exceeded \$19.0 million. For purposes of determining whether the specified target was achieved, our partnership agreement defines "Available Cash" to mean generally all cash on hand at the end of the applicable calendar quarter, plus all cash on hand on the date of determination of available cash for the applicable calendar quarter resulting from working capital borrowings made after the end of the calendar quarter, less the aggregate amount of cash reserves established by our general partner to (i) provide for the proper conduct of our business, (ii) comply with applicable law, any of our debt instruments, or other agreements, or (iii) provide funds for distributions to our unitholders and to our general partner for any one or more of the next four calendar quarters. Our partnership agreement defines "Operating Surplus" for any period to mean generally, on a cumulative basis and without duplication, (a) the sum of (i) \$7.5 million, (ii) our cash balance on the closing date of our initial public offering, (iii) all cash receipts for the period from the closing date of our initial public offering through the last day of the applicable period, excluding cash from borrowings that are not working capital borrowings, sales of equity and debt securities and sales or other dispositions of assets outside the ordinary course of business, and (iv) working capital borrowings made after the end of a calendar quarter but before the date of determination of operating surplus for the calendar quarter, less (b) the sum of (i) all operating expenditures for the period from the closing date of our initial public offering through the last day of the applicable period, and (ii) the amount of cash reserves established by our general partner to provide funds for future operating expenditures.

Thomas Hollister, our COO and CFO, earned non-discretionary bonuses in 2007 and 2006 based upon our achievement of specific targets identified in his employment agreement with our general partner. Under his employment agreement, Mr. Hollister was entitled to receive a bonus of \$130,000 to the extent that our distributable cash flow was in excess of the distributable cash flow target established by the Compensation Committee for the 2007 calendar year. Mr. Hollister was also entitled to receive a bonus of \$130,000, prorated for his tenure of employment with our general partner, based upon our achievement of targeted annual distributable cash flow in excess of \$21.0 million for the 2006 calendar year. For purposes of determining whether the specified target was achieved, "distributable cash flow" means our net income plus depreciation and amortization, less our maintenance capital expenditures.

Annual Bonuses—Discretionary

Our general partner has historically established a cash bonus pool each year to fund discretionary bonus awards. Historically, this bonus pool has been set in an amount equal to approximately 10% of our pre-tax, pre-bonus accrual net income, as adjusted by the Compensation Committee, taking into account our performance during the then preceding calendar year. The Compensation Committee determines discretionary bonus awards to our CEO. Discretionary bonus awards for all other named executive officers are determined by the Compensation Committee based upon recommendations by our CEO, taking into account our performance and the individual performance of each of our named executive officers. Our performance is measured by Available Cash (defined above) that is deemed to be Operating Surplus (defined above), by the organic development of our existing markets, and by the achievement of accretive acquisitions that are "bolt-on" and/or "step-out" in nature. "Bolt-on"

acquisitions expand our geographic reach into markets that are adjacent to our existing markets, and allow us to leverage our existing expertise and customer and supplier relationships. "Step-out" transactions involve our acquisition of physical assets and expansion into new markets. In addition to considering the nature and scope of the transactional work performed by our named executive officers in 2007 and 2006, review of their individual performance included consideration for each named executive officer's role in (i) effecting the transitional requirements of a newly public company including, without limitation, achieving compliance with applicable securities and corporate governance requirements such as Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, (ii) developing and deepening our investor relations, and (iii) advancing our growth strategies. The discretionary bonus payments awarded to each of Messrs. Eric Slifka, Hollister, Faneuil and Rudinsky for their performance in 2007 were \$675,000, \$220,000, \$125,000 and \$125,000, respectively, and in 2006 were \$1,000,000, \$94,466, \$160,000 and \$160,000, respectively.

Long-Term Incentive Plan

In 2006, management engaged Wilson Group[™] to make recommendations to management and the Compensation Committee with respect to the development and implementation of our Long-Term Incentive Plan (the "LTIP") as a performance based non-cash incentive for our named executive officers, non-executive officers, managers and independent directors in 2007.

On August 14, 2007, the Compensation Committee made the initial grant of awards of phantom units and associated distribution equivalent rights ("DERs") under the LTIP to the named executive officers and the independent directors of our general partner (see "Employment and Related Agreements—Equity Award" below). The phantom units granted will cliff vest on December 31, 2009 and become payable on a one-for-one basis in our common units (or cash equivalent) upon (i) the achievement of a performance goal over the vesting period, and (ii) the continued employment/service of the recipient. The performance goal for January 1, 2007 through December 31, 2009 (the "Restricted Period") has two components: (a) quarterly distributions to the holders of our limited partner units cannot decrease at any time during the Restricted Period; and (b) cumulative distributable cash flow over the Restricted Period must equal or exceed the cumulative amount necessary to have achieved a certain coverage over pro forma average annual distribution increases of a certain percentage per limited partner unit (determined on a fully diluted basis, and giving effect to distributions to the general partner, including incentive distributions). For purposes of determining whether the performance goal was achieved, "distributable cash flow" generally means our net income plus depreciation and amortization, less our maintenance capital expenditures.

The DERs that were granted in tandem with the phantom units will vest and become payable in cash simultaneously with the vesting of the phantom units. Any phantom units and associated DERs that have not vested as of the end of the cliff vesting period will be forfeited. We currently intend and reasonably expect to issue and deliver the common units upon vesting. Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon a change of control event (as defined in the grant), all outstanding phantom units and associated DERs that have been granted and are not then vested automatically will become fully vested without regard to the achievement of the performance goal.

Retirement and Health Benefits; Perquisites

Each of our named executive officers is eligible to participate in our general partner's health insurance plans, pension plans, 401(k) savings and profit sharing plan and other employee benefit plans in accordance with our general partner's policies and on the same general basis as other employees of our general partner. Under the general partners' pension plan, an employee becomes fully vested in his or her pension benefits after completing five years of service or upon termination due to death, disability or retirement. See "Other Benefits—*Pension Benefits*" for information with respect to eligibility standards and calculations of estimated annual pension benefits payable upon retirement

under the pension plan. Our general partners' 401(k) savings and profit sharing plan provides for discretionary matching contributions by our general partner equal to 50% of each employee's contribution, up to a maximum contribution of 3% of the employee's pre-tax annual compensation, subject to certain limitations under federal law. See "Other Benefits—401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan" for additional information with respect to eligibility and permitted contributions to this plan. Additional perquisites for our named executive officers may include payment of premiums for supplemental life and/or long-term disability insurance, automobile fringe benefits, club membership dues and payment of fees for professional financial planning and/or tax advice.

Relationship of Compensation Elements to Compensation Objectives

We use base salaries to provide financial stability and to compensate our executive officers for fulfillment of their respective job duties. We use annual bonuses to align a portion of our executive officers' compensation with annual business performance and success, and to provide rewards and recognition for key annual business and financial outcomes such as achieving increased quarterly distributions, expanding our terminalling storage capacity and the geographic markets that we serve, and diversifying our product mix to enhance profitability and effectively manage weather sensitivity in our business. Annual bonuses also allow flexibility to reward performance and individual success consistent with such criteria as may be established from time to time by our CEO and the Compensation Committee. We offer a mix of traditional perquisites, such as automobile fringe benefits and country/golf club memberships, and additional benefits, such as payment of professional financial planning and tax advice fees that are tailored to address our executive officers' individual needs to facilitate the performance of their job duties and to be competitive with the total compensation packages available to executive officers generally.

The objective of the LTIP is to provide incentive and reward eligible participants for the achievement of long-term objectives, to facilitate the retention of key employees by investing in our long-term performance, to continue to make our compensation mix more competitive, and to align the interests of management with those of our unitholders. On August 14, 2007, the Compensation Committee made the initial grant of awards of phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP to the named executive officers and the independent directors (see "Employment and Related Agreements—Equity Award"). The phantom units granted will cliff vest on December 31, 2009 and become payable on a one-for-one basis in our common units (or cash equivalent) upon (i) the achievement of a performance goal over the Restricted Period, and (ii) the continued employment/service of the recipient. As of December 31, 2007, the performance benchmarks and service requirements have been satisfied.

Contractual Change of Control Provisions

The employment agreements between our general partner and each of Messrs. Eric Slifka and Hollister and the deferred compensation agreement between our general partner and Mr. Faneuil include severance or deferred compensation payment provisions that are triggered upon a change of control as defined in the respective agreements. The change of control provisions in Mr. Slifka's employment agreement become operative if Mr. Slifka terminates his employment in the 360-day period commencing 90 days after the occurrence of a change of control. The change of control provisions in Mr. Hollister's employment agreement become operative if Mr. Hollister's employment agreement become operative if Mr. Hollister terminates his employment at any time for any reason within the first six months of a change of control. Mr. Hollister's employment agreement also provides for accelerated vesting on any and all outstanding partnership options, restricted units, phantom units, unit appreciation rights and other similar rights held by Mr. Hollister on the date of termination (i) by the general partner without cause (as defined in the employment agreement), or (ii) by Mr. Hollister for constructive termination (as defined in the employment agreement) at any time within three months before and 12 months following a change of

control. Messrs. Slifka's and Hollister's employment agreements require a "double trigger" for payment of benefits upon the occurrence of a change in control, meaning that there must be a defined change in control plus a termination of the executive officer's employment, although in each case the termination of employment is at the executive officer's sole discretion. Mr. Faneuil's deferred compensation agreement provides for the payment of benefits in a lump sum within 60 days of the effective date of a change in control.

For purposes of Mr. Hollister's employment agreement and Mr. Faneuil's deferred compensation agreement, a change of control is deemed to occur "on the date that any one person, entity or group (other than Alfred Slifka, Richard Slifka or Eric Slifka, or their respective family members or entities they control, individually or in the aggregate, directly or indirectly) acquires ownership of the membership interests of our general partner that, together with the membership interests of our general partner already held by such person, entity or group, constitutes more than 50% of the total fair market value or total voting power of the membership interests of our general partner." Mr. Eric Slifka's employment agreement provides that a change of control is deemed to occur when none of Alfred A. Slifka, Richard Slifka and Eric Slifka or their respective family members or entities they control, individually or in the aggregate, directly or indirectly, owns a majority of the membership interests in our general partner. See "Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control" below for a detailed discussion of the provisions in our executive officers' employment agreements and Mr. Faneuil's deferred compensation agreement related to termination, change of control and related payment obligations.

Compensation of Named Executive Officers

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to compensation of our Chief Executive Officer, our Chief Financial Officer and the two other most highly compensated executive officers during 2007 and 2006.

Summary Compensation Table

Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary (\$)	Bonus (\$)(1)	Stock Awards (\$)(2)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$)(3)	Change in Pension Value (\$)	All Other Compensation (\$)	Total (\$)
Eric Slifka President and CEO(4)(6)	2007 2006	1,030,000 1,000,000	675,000 1,000,000	112,860	500,000	17,098 (457)	90,485 88,666	1,925,443 2,588,209
Thomas J. Hollister COO and CFO(4)(5)(7)	2007 2006	563,750 275,000	220,000 94,466	41,580	130,000 65,534	17,077	27,903 12,239	1,000,310 447,239
Edward J. Faneuil EVP, General Counsel and Secretary(4)(8)	2007 2006	367,001 358,050	125,000 160,000	35,640		35,634 16,045	24,760 21,871	588,035 555,966
Charles A. Rudinsky EVP, Treasurer and Chief Accounting Officer(4)(9)	2007 2006	266,500 260,000	125,000 160,000	17,820	_	43,727 49,593	12,626 14,463	465,673 484,056

(1)

These discretionary bonuses represent the amounts paid to the named executive officers by our general partner in 2008 and 2007 for services performed during 2007 and 2006 and were awarded by the Compensation Committee. Except for payments to Mr. Slifka, bonuses were paid from our respective 2007 and 2006 bonus pools.

(2)

These amounts represent compensation expense accrued for 2007 related to phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP granted in 2007. The accruals were made pursuant to SFAS No. 123(R). See

footnote 1 to the Grants of Plan-Based Awards table presented below and Note 13 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report.

(3)

(4)

(7)

(8)

(9)

These amounts represent contractual, non-discretionary bonuses earned by Mr. Slifka in 2006 and Mr. Hollister in 2007 and 2006 in accordance with the provisions of their respective employment agreements with our general partner.

All of our named executive officers are eligible to participate in our general partner's health insurance, pension, 401(k) and other employee benefit plans in accordance with our general partner's policies and on the same general basis as other employees of our general partner. See "Other Benefits—Pension Benefits" for information with respect to eligibility standards and calculations of estimated annual pension benefits payable upon retirement. Our general partner's 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan provides for discretionary matching contributions to the plan by our general partner. See "Other Benefits—401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan" for additional information with respect to eligibility and permitted contributions to this plan.

(5) Mr. Hollister has been employed by our general partner since July 1, 2006 and, as such, his 2006 salary was prorated for the period from July 1 through December 31, 2006.

(6) With respect to Mr. Slifka, "All Other Compensation" for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 includes the following perquisites in connection with his employment by our general partner: employer contributions paid by us under the 401(k) plan; the estimated personal value of automobiles provided by us for Mr. Slifka's use; life insurance and long-term disability insurance premiums paid by us; club memberships in the aggregate amounts of \$8,095 and \$39,225 annually for 2007 and 2006, respectively; and professional financial planning and tax advice fees in the aggregate amount of \$44,000 paid by us.

With respect to Mr. Hollister, "All Other Compensation" for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 includes the following perquisites in connection with his employment by our general partner: the estimated personal value of an automobile provided by us for Mr. Hollister's use; and long-term disability insurance premiums paid by us. Additionally, for the year ended December 31, 2007, "All Other Compensation" for Mr. Hollister includes employer contributions paid by us under the 401(k) plan.

With respect to Mr. Faneuil, "All Other Compensation" for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 includes the following perquisites in connection with his employment by our general partner: employer contributions paid by us under the 401(k) plan; the estimated personal value of an automobile provided by us for Mr. Faneuil's use; long-term disability insurance premiums paid by us; and club membership fees paid by us.

With respect to Mr. Rudinsky, "All Other Compensation" for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 includes the following perquisites in connection with his employment by our general partner: employer contributions paid by us under the 401(k) plan; the estimated personal value of an automobile provided by us for Mr. Rudinsky's use; and long-term disability insurance premiums paid by us.

The following table sets forth information regarding awards made to our named executive officers during the year ended December 31, 2007.

		Une	ted Future Pa ler Non-Equi tive Plan Awa	ity	U	ed Future F Inder Equity ve Plan Awa	y Č	All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities	Exercise or Base Price of	Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and
Name	Grant Date	Threshold (\$)	Target (\$)	Maximum (\$)	Threshold (#)	Target (#)	Maximum (#)	Stock or Units (#)	Underlying Options (#)	Option Awards (\$/Sh)	Option Awards (\$)(2)
Eric Slifka	8/14/07	—	_	—	—	24,541	24,541		_	_	711,689
Thomas J. Hollister(3)	3/11/08 8/14/07		130,000	130,000		9,120	9,120				264,480
Edward J. Faneuil	8/14/07	—	_	—	—	7,976	7,976	—	—	_	231,304
Charles A. Rudinsky	8/14/07	—	_	—	—	3,927	3,927	—	—	—	113,883

⁽¹⁾

On August 14, 2007, the Compensation Committee made the initial grant of awards of phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP to the named executive officers. The phantom units granted will cliff vest on December 31, 2009 and become payable on a one-for-one basis in our common units (or cash equivalent) upon (i) the achievement of a performance goal over the Restricted Period, and (ii) the continued employment/service of the recipient. The DERs that were granted in tandem with the phantom units will vest and become payable in cash simultaneously with the vesting of the phantom units. As of December 31, 2007, the performance benchmarks and service requirements were satisfied. See Note 13 of Notes to Financial Statements include elsewhere in this report for additional information on the LTIP.

(2)

These amounts represent the fair value of the phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP based on the closing price of \$29.00 per common unit on the grant date, August 14, 2007.

(3)

Under Mr. Hollister's employment agreement with our general partner, Mr. Hollister was entitled to receive a cash payment in the amount of \$130,000 in the event our annual distributable cash flow for the 2007 calendar year exceeded the distributable cash flow target established by the Compensation Committee for the 2007 calendar year. This award was granted and paid in 2008. See "Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Elements of Compensation—Annual Bonuses—Contractual" for the definition of "distributable cash flow."

Employment and Related Agreements

Eric Slifka is employed as President and Chief Executive Officer pursuant to an employment agreement with our general partner. The term of the agreement commenced on October 4, 2005 and continues through December 31, 2008 unless terminated earlier in accordance with the terms of the agreement. The agreement provides for a base salary of \$1,000,000 per year, subject to increase at the commencement of the years commencing January 1, 2007 and 2008 by the percentage increase, if any, in the consumer price index. In addition, Mr. Slifka is eligible to receive annual cash bonuses based on (a) our results of operations and financial condition for each of 2005 and 2006 and (b) discretionary bonus amounts to be determined by the Compensation Committee for years after 2005. Mr. Slifka is entitled to participate in the LTIP and in such other benefit plans and programs as our general partner may provide for its employees in general. The agreement includes a confidentiality provision which, subject to typical exceptions for requirement of law and public knowledge (other than as a result of unauthorized disclosure by Mr. Slifka), will continue for two years following Mr. Slifka's termination of employment. See "Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control" for a discussion of the provisions in Mr. Slifka's employment agreement related to termination, change of control and related payment obligations. Mr. Slifka is subject to certain non-competition provisions included in the Omnibus Agreement, which non-competition obligations continue through December 31, 2010 unless terminated earlier pursuant to the terms of Mr. Slifka's employment agreement.

Thomas J. Hollister is employed as Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer of our general partner. Mr. Hollister's employment commenced effective July 1, 2006 and is on an "at will" basis, meaning that Mr. Hollister's employment has no specific duration and that, subject to the provisions of his employment agreement, either Mr. Hollister or our general partner may terminate his employment at any time for any reason. The agreement provides for a base salary of \$550,000 for the initial 12-month period commencing July 1, 2006, and subsequent review by the Compensation Committee no less frequently than annually, at which time Mr. Hollister's base salary may be increased at the discretion of the Compensation Committee. In addition, Mr. Hollister is eligible to receive an annual cash bonus amount of \$130,000 for each 12-month period that he is employed by our general partner, provided that we achieve a distributable cash flow target. The agreement provides that Mr. Hollister is also entitled to participate in the LTIP and in such other benefit plans and programs as our general partner may provide for its employees in general. Mr. Hollister waived his right to receive a secondary contractual bonus despite the general partner having made an award to him under the LTIP in August 2007 rather than making such award on or before June 30, 2007, as contemplated by the terms of the employment agreement also includes a confidentiality provision which, subject to typical exceptions for requirement of law and public knowledge (other than as a result of unauthorized disclosure by Mr. Hollister), will continue for two years following Mr. Hollister's termination of employment. The agreement also includes non-competition provisions which continue during the term of the agreement and for a period of two years thereafter. Also see "Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control" for a discussion of the provisions in Mr. Hollister's employment agreement related to termination, change of control and related payme

Edward J. Faneuil is employed as Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary pursuant to an employment agreement with our general partner. Mr. Faneuil's employment agreement became effective as of July 1, 2006 and continues through December 31, 2008 unless terminated earlier in accordance with the terms of the agreement. The agreement provides for an annual base salary of \$358,050 for the 12-month period commencing July 1, 2006. Thereafter, Mr. Faneuil's base salary will be reviewed by the Compensation Committee at least annually. Mr. Faneuil also is entitled to receive discretionary bonuses as authorized by the Compensation Committee to be paid no later than March 15 of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which such bonuses are earned. Mr. Faneuil is eligible to participate in our general partner's health insurance, pension, 401(k) and other employee benefit plans and will also receive additional fringe benefits consistent with

benefits previously provided to him under prior arrangements. Mr. Faneuil is eligible to participate in the LTIP on the same general basis as the other executive officers of our general partner. The agreement includes a confidentiality provision which, subject to typical exceptions for requirement of law and public knowledge (other than as a result of unauthorized disclosure by Mr. Faneuil), will continue for two years following Mr. Faneuil's termination of employment. The agreement also includes non-competition and non-solicitation provisions which continue during the term of the agreement and for a period of two years thereafter. Mr. Faneuil also has entered into a deferred compensation agreement with our general partner. See "-Deferred Compensation Agreements" below for a description of this non-qualified deferred compensation plan. See "Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control" for a discussion of the provisions in Mr. Faneuil's employment agreement and deferred compensation agreement related to termination, change of control and related payment obligations.

Charles A. Rudinsky, Executive Vice President, Treasurer and Chief Accounting Officer, is an at will employee and does not have an employment agreement with our general partner.

Deferred Compensation Agreements

On February 1, 2007 our general partner and Edward J. Faneuil entered into a deferred compensation agreement. Mr. Faneuil will be subject to the terms and conditions relating to confidential information, non-solicitation and non-competition as provided in the deferred compensation agreement. See "Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control" for a discussion of the provisions in Mr. Faneuil's deferred compensation agreement related to termination, change of control and related payment obligations.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year End

The following table presents equity awards granted under the LTIP on August 14, 2007 that were held by the named executive officers at the end of the last fiscal year:

	Option Awards						Stock	x Awards	
Name	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options (#)	Option Exercise Price (#)	Option Expiration Date	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#)	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (#)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (\$) (1)
Eric Slifka	_	_	—	_	_	_	_	24,541	639,293
Thomas J. Hollister	_	-	—	_	—	_	_	9,120	237,576
Edward J. Faneuil	—	—	—	—		—		7,976	207,775
Charles A. Rudinsky	—		—		—	—		3,927	102,298

⁽¹⁾

The market of the phantom units was calculated based on the closing price of \$26.05 per common unit on December 31, 2007.

See "Elements of Compensation-Long-Term Incentive Plan" for a discussion of the plan.

Potential Payments upon a Change of Control or Termination

The following table shows potential payments to our named executive officers under existing contracts, agreements, plans or arrangements, whether written or unwritten, for various scenarios

involving a change of control or termination of employment of each such named executive officer assuming a December 31, 2007 termination date.

Name	Change of Control (\$)	Death (\$)	Permanent Disability (\$)	Termination by general partner without cause (\$)	Constructive termination/Breach by general partner (\$)	Nonrenewal (\$)
Eric Slifka(1)						
Base salary	_	1,030,000	1,030,000	1,030,000	1,030,000	_
Bonus		1,050,000	1,050,000	675,000	675,000	
Severance	1,030,000		1,588,125	1,588,125	1,588,125	1,588,125
LTIP award	639,293		1,500,125	1,500,125	1,500,125	1,500,125
Fringe benefits	059,295	90,485	90,485	90,485	90,485	_
Thomas J. Hollister(2) Bonus Severance	130,000 1,127,500	130,000	130,000	130,000 1,127,500	130,000 1,127,500	_
LTIP award	237,576			1,127,500	1,127,300	
Fringe benefits	55,806	_	_	55,806	55,806	_
Edward J. Faneuil(3)						
Severance	_			734,002	734,002	
Deferred Compensation	789,663	789,663	789,663	1,050,000	1,050,000	
LTIP award	207,775					
Fringe benefits		—	—	24,760	24,760	_
Charles A. Rudinsky(4)						
LTIP award	102,298	_	—	_		_

(1) Eric Slifka

The employment agreement between our general partner and Mr. Slifka provides that upon the occurrence of a "change of control" (defined below), our general partner will pay Mr. Slifka an amount equal to his base salary as in effect on the date of termination, payable in a lump sum within ten days of the date of termination. Additionally, the Compensation Committee granted Mr. Slifka 24,541 phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP. Upon a change of control event (as defined in the grant), all outstanding phantom units and associated DERs that have been granted and are not then vested automatically will become fully vested without regard to the achievement of the performance goal provided in the grant. Under this employment agreement, a "change of control" is deemed to have occurred when none of Alfred A. Slifka, Richard Slifka and Eric Slifka or their respective family members or entities they control, individually or in the aggregate, directly or indirectly, owns a majority of the member interests in our general partner.

Mr. Slifka's employment agreement also provides, upon termination of employment for death or "permanent disability" (defined below), that Mr. Slifka will receive all compensation and all benefits pursuant to the terms of the agreement through December 31, 2008.

In the event of a permanent disability, assuming a termination date of December 31, 2007, Mr. Slifka would have been entitled to receive a severance payment in the amount of \$1,588,125 (75% times the sum of (i) the base salary in effect on the date of termination, and (ii) the average of the bonuses earned by Mr. Slifka in the two calendar years immediately preceding the date of termination), payable in 24 equal monthly installments beginning no later than January 1, 2009. For purposes of Mr. Slifka's employment agreement, "permanent disability" is defined as a physical or mental disability

or impairment which renders Mr. Slifka unable, with or without reasonable accommodation, to perform the essential functions of his job for a period of at least 90 consecutive days, which disability or impairment is either expected to continue for at least an additional 90 consecutive days or to be of indefinite duration.

In the event of termination "for cause" (defined below), assuming a termination date of December 31, 2007, Mr. Slifka would have been entitled to receive all compensation and all benefits pursuant to the terms of the employment agreement until the date of termination, but Mr. Slifka would not have been entitled to receive any bonus. For purposes of this employment agreement, "cause" is defined as (a) engaging in gross negligence or willful misconduct in the performance of duties, (b) committing an act of fraud, embezzlement or willful breach of a fiduciary duty to us including our general partner and any of our subsidiaries (including the unauthorized disclosure of any of our material secret, confidential and/or proprietary information, knowledge or data), (c) being convicted of (or pleading no contest to) a crime involving fraud, dishonesty or moral turpitude or any felony, or (d) breaching any material provision of the employment agreement or of the Omnibus Agreement, which agreement contains non-competition provisions applicable to Mr. Slifka.

In the event of termination without cause or constructive termination (defined below), and assuming a termination date of December 31, 2007, Mr. Slifka would have been entitled to receive in a lump sum on the date of termination (i) \$1,030,000 (his base salary as in effect on the date of termination for each year or portion of a year commencing on the date of termination and ending on December 31, 2008), plus (ii) \$675,000 (the bonus earned in the calendar year immediately preceding the date of termination and unpaid at the date of termination), plus (iii) \$1,588,125 (a severance amount equal to the product of 75% and the sum of (a) the base salary as in effect on the date of termination, and (b) the average of bonuses earned in the two calendar years immediately preceding the date of termination.) Additionally, Mr. Slifka would remain eligible through December 31, 2008 to participate in our general partner's health insurance, pension, 401(k) and other employee benefit plans in accordance with our general partner's policies and on the same general basis as other employees, and he would continue to receive such additional fringe benefits as are consistent with benefits provided to him under prior arrangements and in accordance with past practice, including a matching contribution under our general partner's 401(k) plan, supplemental life insurance, supplemental long-term disability insurance, automobile fringe benefits, club membership fees and financial planning and tax advice fees. In the event of termination without cause or constructive termination, Mr. Slifka may elect early termination of the non-competition restrictions contained in Section 2.1 of the Omnibus Agreement. Assuming a December 31, 2007 termination date, upon such election the non-competition provisions would remain applicable to Mr. Slifka only through December 31, 2007 and Mr. Slifka would forfeit the entire severance amount of \$1,588,125. For purposes of the employment agreement between our general partner and Mr. Slifka, "constructive termination" is termination of employment as a result of any substantial diminution, without Mr. Slifka's written consent, in his working conditions consisting of (a) a material reduction in his duties and responsibilities, (b) any change in the reporting structure so that he no longer reports solely to our Board of Directors or (c) a relocation of the place of work further than 40 miles from Waltham, Massachusetts.

If, as of December 31, 2008, the employment agreement between our general partner and Mr. Slifka has not been otherwise terminated and our general partner and Mr. Slifka have not entered into an employment agreement pursuant to which Mr. Slifka will be employed as our President and Chief Executive Officer commencing on January 1, 2009, Mr. Slifka will be entitled to receive a non-renewal payment. Assuming a December 31, 2007 termination date, such non-renewal payment would have been in an amount equal to \$1,588,125 (the product of 75% and the sum of (i) the base salary as in effect on the date of termination, and (ii) the average of bonuses earned in the two calendar years immediately preceding the date of termination), payable in 24 equal monthly installments beginning January 1, 2009. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Mr. Slifka may elect to forfeit

all or a portion of the non-renewal severance amount in exchange for early termination of the non-competition restrictions contained in Section 2.1 of the Omnibus Agreement. Assuming a December 31, 2007 termination date, upon such election the non-competition provisions would remain applicable to Mr. Slifka only through December 31, 2008 and Mr. Slifka would forfeit the entire non-renewal severance amount of \$1,588,125.

Our general partner is obligated to reimburse Mr. Slifka for the federal excise tax and any tax imposed upon such reimbursement amount including, but not limited to, any federal taxes, including Medicare tax, and state taxes, if any, which become due on compensation and severance paid pursuant to the employment agreement between our general partner and Mr. Slifka.

(2) Thomas J. Hollister

The employment agreement between our general partner and Mr. Hollister provides, upon termination of his employment for any reason, that Mr. Hollister will receive payment through the date of termination of his employment of (i) any earned, but unpaid, base salary as then in effect, (ii) all earned, but unpaid, bonuses, and (iii) all accrued vacation, expense reimbursements and other benefits (other than severance benefits, except as provided below) due Mr. Hollister in accordance with the established plans and policies of our general partner or applicable law.

In the event of a change in control (defined below), Mr. Hollister's employment agreement provides for accelerated vesting on any and all outstanding Partnership options, restricted units, phantom units, unit appreciation rights and other similar rights (under the LTIP or otherwise) held by him as in effect on the date of termination. Additionally, the Compensation Committee granted Mr. Hollister 9,120 phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP. Upon a change of control event (as defined in the grant), all outstanding phantom units and associated DERs that have been granted and are not then vested automatically will become fully vested without regard to the achievement of the performance goal provided in the grant. No other such options, restricted units, phantom units, unit appreciation rights and other similar rights had been granted to Mr. Hollister as of December 31, 2007. Pursuant to the employment agreement between our general partner and Mr. Hollister, a "change in control" is deemed to have occurred on the date that any one person, entity or group (other than Alfred Slifka, Richard Slifka or Eric Slifka, or their respective family members or entities they control, individually or in the aggregate, directly or indirectly) acquires ownership of the membership interests of our general partner that, together with the membership interests of our general partner already held by such person, entity or group, constitutes more than 50% of the total fair market value or total voting power of the membership interests of our general partner.

In the event of termination of Mr. Hollister's employment without cause, or in the event of constructive termination (defined below), and assuming a December 31, 2007 termination date, Mr. Hollister would have been entitled to receive a severance payment of \$1,127,500 (twice his base salary), payable monthly in 24 equal installments. During such severance payment payout period, Mr. Hollister would remain eligible to participate in our general partner's health insurance, pension, 401(k) and other employee benefit plans in accordance with our general partner's policies and on the same general basis as other employees. The employment agreement between our general partner of a material provision of the employment agreement, (ii) the uncured breach by the general partner of a material provision of the employment agreement, (iii) the uncured failure of any successor (whether direct or indirect, by purchase, merger or otherwise) to all or substantially all of our business and/or assets to expressly assume and agree to perform the employment agreement, (iii) Mr. Hollister's desire to terminate his employment at any time for any reason within the first six months of a change in control, provided that he gives notice of termination within 30 days after the expiration of such six-month period, or (iv) any material diminution in working conditions consisting of (a) a material reduction in duties and responsibilities,

(b) any change in the reporting structure so that Mr. Hollister no longer reports to our President and Chief Executive Officer, (c) a relocation of place of work further than 40 miles from Waltham, Massachusetts, or (d) a reduction in base salary. Assuming a December 31, 2007 termination date, in the event Mr. Hollister elected to terminate his employment for constructive termination at any time within three months before a change in control and 12 months after a change in control, then in addition to the foregoing severance and benefits Mr. Hollister also would have been entitled to the accelerated vesting provisions described in the preceding paragraph.

Our general partner is obligated to reimburse Mr. Hollister for any and all federal excise taxes and penalties (other than penalties imposed as a result of Mr. Hollister's actions), and any taxes imposed upon such reimbursement amounts, including, but not limited to, any federal, state and local income taxes, employment taxes, and other taxes, if any, which may become due pursuant to the application of Sections 4999 and/or 409A of the Code on any payments to Mr. Hollister in connection with the employment agreement.

(3) Edward J. Faneuil

The employment agreement between our general partner and Mr. Faneuil provides that, upon termination of his employment for any reason, Mr. Faneuil will receive payment through the date of termination of his employment of (i) any earned, but unpaid, base salary as then in effect, (ii) all earned, but unpaid, bonuses, and (iii) all accrued vacation, expense reimbursements and other benefits (other than severance benefits, except as provided below) due Mr. Faneuil in accordance with the established plans and policies of our general partner or applicable law. Additionally, the Compensation Committee granted Mr. Faneuil 7,976 phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP. Upon a change of control event (as defined in the grant), all outstanding phantom units and associated DERs that have been granted and are not then vested automatically will become fully vested without regard to the achievement of the performance goal provided in the grant. In the event of termination of Mr. Faneuil would have been entitled to receive a severance payment of \$734,002 (twice his base salary), payable monthly in 24 equal installments. In addition, the general partner would provide health care continuation coverage benefits to Mr. Faneuil pursuant to the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985 ("COBRA") and would continue to pay the applicable percentage of the medical insurance premium that it pays for active employees during the applicable COBRA coverage period.

Our general partner and Edward J. Faneuil entered into a deferred compensation agreement pursuant to which Mr. Faneuil will be paid the sum of \$70,000 per year (the "Deferred Compensation") in equal monthly installments of \$5,833.33 on the first business day of each month for 15 years (180 months) commencing on the earlier of: (i) August 1, 2014, and (ii) the first business day of the month following the termination of Mr. Faneuil's employment with our general partner for reasons other than cause, subject to earlier termination as provided in the agreement. In the event of an unforeseeable emergency as referenced in the deferred compensation agreement, our general partner will pay Mr. Faneuil within 15 days of the occurrence of the unforeseeable emergency the maximum amount allowable in a lump sum promptly following the occurrence of such unforeseeable emergency. The Deferred Compensation will be forfeited in its entirety in the event that our general partner termination as defined in Mr. Faneuil's employment agreement. On and after the date on which Deferred Compensation payments commence, our general partner may terminate its obligations under the deferred compensation agreement for cause or if our general partner swithin 18 months of Mr. Faneuil's termination that circumstances which would give rise to a for cause termination of Mr. Faneuil's termination of Mr. Faneuil's employment by the deferred compensation agreement for cause or if our general partner swithin 18 months of Mr. Faneuil's termination that circumstances which would give rise to a for cause termination of Mr. Faneuil's explored course which would give rise to a for cause termination of Mr. Faneuil's environ of Mr. Faneuil's environ of Mr. Faneuil's environ of Mr. Faneuil's environ for cause termination of Mr. Faneuil's envinon for cause termination of Mr. Fa

Mr. Faneuil's death prior to his receiving the aggregate amount of the Deferred Compensation, our general partner will pay Mr. Faneuil's beneficiary within 60 days of the date of his death a single lump sum payment in an amount equal to the present value of the remaining payments that would have been paid to Mr. Faneuil. If there is a change in control or Mr. Faneuil is determined to have a disability prior to his receiving the aggregate amount of the Deferred Compensation, our general partner will pay to Mr. Faneuil within 60 days of the effective date of the change in control or the determination of disability a single lump sum payment in an amount equal to the remaining payments that would have been paid to him had the change in control or disability not occurred.

Our general partner is obligated to reimburse Mr. Faneuil for any and all federal excise taxes and penalties (other than penalties imposed as a result of Mr. Faneuil's actions), and any taxes imposed upon such reimbursement amounts, including, but not limited to, any federal, state and local income taxes, employment taxes, and other taxes, if any, which may become due pursuant to the application of Sections 4999 and/or 409A of the Code on any payments to Mr. Faneuil in connection with the employment agreement. Mr. Faneuil and our general partner have agreed to reform any provision of the deferred compensation agreement between them in a manner mutually agreeable to avoid imposition of any additional tax under the provisions of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code and related regulations and Treasury pronouncements.

(4) Charles A. Rudinsky

The Compensation Committee granted Mr. Rudinsky 3,927 phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP. Upon a change of control event (as defined in the grant), all outstanding phantom units and associated DERs that have been granted and are not then vested automatically will become fully vested without regard to the achievement of the performance goal provided in the grant.

Other Benefits

Pension Benefits

The table below sets forth information regarding the present value as of December 31, 2007 of the accumulated benefits of our named executive officers under the Global Partners LP Pension Plan.

Pension Benefits at December 31, 2007

Name	Plan Name	Number of Years Credited Service	Present Value of Accumulated Benefit	Payments During Last Fiscal Year
		(#)	(\$)	(\$)
Eric Slifka	(1)	21	188,980	
Thomas J. Hollister	(1)	1	32,773	_
Edward J. Faneuil	(1)	17	309,172	
Charles A. Rudinsky(2)	(1)	24	541,753	_

⁽¹⁾

Global Partners LP Pension Plan

(2)

From 1984 through 1988, Mr. Rudinsky was employed by National Petroleum Corporation, Inc. In 1988, a predecessor of the Partnership acquired all of the outstanding capital stock of National Petroleum Corporation, Inc. and Mr. Rudinsky became an employee of said predecessor of the Partnership. In connection with this acquisition, and for purposes of the Global Partners LP Pension Plan, Mr. Rudinsky was credited with 4 additional years of service for the period from 1984 through 1988.

All employees who (1) are 21 years of age or older, (2) are not covered by a collective bargaining agreement, (3) have been employed by our predecessor, our general partner or one of our operating

subsidiaries for one year prior to enrollment in the Pension Plan and (4) have worked for our predecessor, our general partner or one of our operating subsidiaries at least 1,000 hours during the applicable plan year are eligible to participate in the Global Partners LP Pension Plan (the "Pension Plan"). An employee is fully vested in benefits under the Pension Plan after completing five years of service or upon termination due to death, disability or retirement. When an employee retires at age 65, the employee can elect to receive either a lump sum distribution or monthly benefit payments under the Pension Plan equal to (1) 23% of the employee's average monthly compensation for the five consecutive calendar years during which the employee received the highest amount of pay ("Average Compensation") plus (2) 19.5% of the employee completes less than 30 years of service on his termination at or after reaching age 65, the monthly benefit will be reduced by 1/30th for each year less than 30 years completed by the employee. If an employee is terminated before age 65, his benefit beginning at age 65 would be based on his Average Compensation multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is a number of years of service at termination (not to exceed 30) and the denominator of which is the number of years such employee would have served (not to exceed 30) had he stayed until age 65. An employee who is terminated after completing at least five years of service will be eligible for an early retirement benefit determined as described in the preceding sentence at any time after attaining age 60.

The following table sets forth the estimated annual pension benefits payable upon retirement under the Global Partners LP Pension Plan formula to persons in the specified compensation and years of service classifications:

		for Rej	Estimated An presentative Year		rvice	
Highest Consecutive 5-Year Average Compensation \$	5 Years	10 Years	15 Years	20 Years	25 Years	30 Years & Over
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
125,000	6,937	13,874	20,811	27,748	34,685	41,622
150,000	8,708	17,416	26,123	34,831	43,539	52,247
175,000	10,479	20,957	31,436	41,914	52,393	62,872
200,000	12,249	24,499	36,748	48,998	61,247	73,497
225,000	14,020	28,041	42,061	56,081	70,101	84,122
230,000 and above	14,374	28,749	43,123	57,498	71,872	86,247

Benefits under the formula are based upon the employee's highest consecutive five-year average compensation and are not subject to offset for social security benefits. Compensation for such purposes means compensation including overtime, but excluding bonuses, commissions, any program of deferred compensation, employee benefits, moving expense, transportation allowances, salary continuation, and additional forms of remuneration.

401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan

The 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan permits all eligible employees to make voluntary pre-tax contributions to the plan, subject to applicable tax limitations. Our general partner may make a discretionary matching contribution to the plan for each eligible employee equal to 50% of each employee's contribution, up to a maximum contribution of 3% of the employee's pre-tax annual compensation, subject to certain limitations under federal law. Eligible employees may elect to contribute up to 60% of their compensation to the plan for each plan year. Employee contributions are subject to annual dollar limitations, which are periodically adjusted by the cost of living index. Participants in the plan are always fully vested in any matching contributions under the plan; however, additional discretionary contributions are subject to a vesting schedule ranging from two to six years. The plan is intended to be tax-qualified under Section 401(a) of the Internal Revenue Code so that

contributions to the plan, and income earned on plan contributions, are not taxable to employees until withdrawn from the plan, and so that contributions, if any, will be deductible when made.

Compensation of Directors

The following table sets forth certain information concerning the compensation earned by our directors in 2007:

Name	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash (\$)	Stock Awards (\$)(1)	Option Awards (\$)	Non-equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$)	Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings	All Other Compensation (\$)	Total (\$)
Alfred Slifka	42,000	_	_	_	_		42,000
Richard Slifka	42,000				_	_	42,000
Eric Slifka(2)	_			_	17,098	_	
Robert J. McCool	58,000	5,940		_	_	_	63,940
David McKown(3)	50,000	5,940		_	_	_	55,940
Kenneth I. Watchmaker	58,000	5,940	_		_	_	63,940

⁽¹⁾

These amounts represent compensation expense accrued for 2007 related to phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP granted in 2007. Messrs. McCool, McKown and Watchmaker, as our independent directors, were each granted 1,227 phantom units. The accruals were made pursuant to SFAS No. 123(R). See Note 13 of Notes to Financial Statements included elsewhere in this report for additional information on the LTIP.

(2)

Mr. Eric Slifka, as an executive officer of our general partner, is otherwise compensated for his services and therefore receives no separate compensation for his service as a director. He was granted phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP in 2007 and participates in the Global Partners LP Pension Plan pursuant to his employment agreement with our general partner, and not in his capacity as a director.

(3)

Mr. McKown also receives a \$20,000 per year advisory fee from Alliance Energy Corp., which is a related party to the Partnership.

Employees of our general partner who also serve as directors do not receive additional compensation. Directors who are not employees of our general partner (1) receive: (a) \$30,000 annual cash retainer; (b) \$1,000 for each meeting of the board of directors attended; (c) \$2,000 for each audit committee meeting attended (limited to payment for one committee meeting per day); and (d) \$1,000 for each committee meeting other than the audit committee meeting attended (limited to payment for one committee meeting per day), and (2) are eligible to participate in the LTIP.

Each director also is reimbursed for out-of-pocket expenses in connection with attending meetings of the board of directors or committees. Each director will be fully indemnified by us for actions associated with being a director to the extent permitted under Delaware law.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

Since the formation of Global GP LLC and throughout the fiscal year ended December 31, 2007, the Compensation Committee of Global GP LLC's board of directors has comprised Robert J. McCool, David McKown and Kenneth I. Watchmaker, none of whom are officers or employees of our general partner or any of its affiliates. Mr. Alfred Slifka serves as the Chairman of the board of directors and is an employee of Alliance Energy Corp., which is a related party to (and customer of) the Partnership. Mr. Richard Slifka serves as Vice Chairman of our general partner's board of directors and is the

Treasurer and an employee of Alliance Energy Corp. Mr. Eric Slifka serves as a director of Alliance Energy Corp.

Compensation Committee Report

The Compensation Committee of Global GP LLC held six meetings during fiscal year 2007. The Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed the Compensation Discussion and Analysis required by Item 402(b) of Regulation S-K with management. Based upon such review, the related discussions and such other matters deemed relevant and appropriate by the Compensation Committee, the Compensation Committee has recommended to the board of directors that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this Form 10-K.

David McKown (Chairman) Robert J. McCool Kenneth I. Watchmaker

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters.

The following table sets forth as of March 10, 2008 the beneficial ownership of units of Global Partners LP held by certain beneficial owners of more than 5% of the units, by each director and named executive officer of our general partner and by all directors and executive officers of our general partner as a group:

Name of Beneficial Owner(1)	Common Units Beneficially Owned	Percentage of Common Units Beneficially Owned	Subordinated Units Beneficially Owned	Percentage of Subordinated Units Beneficially Owned	Percentage of Total Units Beneficially Owned
Kayne Anderson Capital Advisors L.P.(2)	2,218,523	29.9%	_		17.0%
Richard A. Kayne(2)	2,218,523	29.9%		_	17.0%
Global Petroleum Corp.(3)	2,267	*	1,723,196	30.5%	13.2%
Larea Holdings LLC(4)	742	*	564,242	10.0%	4.3%
Larea Holdings II LLC(5)	371	*	282,121	5.0%	2.2%
Montello Oil Corporation(6)	3,086	*	2,344,992	41.6%	18.0%
Sandwich Terminal, L.L.C.(7)	11	*	8,464	*	*
Chelsea Terminal Limited Partnership(8)	947	*	719,409	12.8%	5.5%
Amy Cook(5)	6,171	*	282,121	5.0%	2.2%
Karen Dattilo(5)	6,171	*	282,121	5.0%	2.2%
Andrew Slifka(5)	6,171	*	282,121	5.0%	2.2%
Alfred A. Slifka(3)(6)(7)(8)(9)	6,411	*	4,796,061	85.0%	36.7%
Richard Slifka(3)(6)(7)(8)(9)	6,311	*	4,796,061	85.0%	36.7%
Eric Slifka(4)	27,842	*	564,242	10.0%	4.5%
Thomas J. Hollister	5,000	*	—	—	*
Edward J. Faneuil	12,400	*	_	—	*
Charles A. Rudinsky	5,000	*	—	—	*
David K. McKown	_	_	_	—	_
Robert J. McCool	4,800	*	—	—	*
Kenneth I. Watchmaker	_	_	—	—	_
All directors and executive officers as a group (9 persons)	61,453	0.8%	5,360,303	95.0%	41.5%

^{*}

The address for each person or entity listed, other than Kayne Anderson Capital Advisors, L.P. and Richard A. Kayne, is P.O. Box 9161, 800 South Street, Suite 200, Waltham, Massachusetts 02454-9161.

(2)

According to a Schedule 13G/A filed on January 18, 2008, Kayne Anderson Capital Advisors, L.P. and Richard A. Kayne beneficially owned 2,218,523 common units, or 29.87% of total common units outstanding, representing a 16.97% limited partner interest in Global Partners LP. The address for Kayne Anderson Capital Advisors, L.P. and Richard A. Kayne is 1800 Avenue of the Stars, Second Floor, Los Angeles, California 90067.

(3)

ASRS Global General Partnership owns 100% of the ownership interests in Global Petroleum Corp. Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka are equal owners of ASRS Global General Partnership. As general partners of ASRS Global General Partnership, Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka

Less than 1%

⁽¹⁾

share voting and investment power with respect to, and therefore may be deemed to beneficially own, the units owned by Global Petroleum Corp.

- Eric Slifka owns 100% of the ownership interests in Larea Holdings LLC and has sole voting and investment power with respect to units owned by Larea Holdings LLC. Eric Slifka may, therefore, be deemed to beneficially own the units held by Larea Holdings LLC. Eric Slifka is the son of Alfred A. Slifka.
- Amy Cook, Karen Dattilo and Andrew Slifka each has a 33¹/₃% ownership interest in Larea Holdings II LLC and share proportionate voting and investment power with respect to units owned by Larea Holdings II LLC. Each of Amy Cook, Karen Dattilo and Andrew Slifka may, therefore, be deemed to beneficially own the units held by Larea Holdings II LLC. Amy Cook, Karen Dattilo and Andrew Slifka are the children of Richard Slifka.

(6) ASRS Montello General Partnership owns 72.8% of the ownership interests in Montello Oil Corporation. Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka are equal owners of ASRS Montello General Partnership. Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka share voting and investment power with respect to and, therefore, may be deemed to beneficially own, the units owned by Montello Oil Corporation. Alfred Slifka Montello Irrevocable Trust ("AS Montello") owns 13.6% of Montello. Alfred A. Slifka is the beneficial owner of AS Montello. Richard Slifka Montello Irrevocable Trust ("RS Montello") owns 13.6% of Montello. Richard Slifka is the beneficial owner of RS Montello.

- (7) Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka are equal owners of Sandwich Terminal, L.L.C. and share voting and investment power with respect to and, therefore, may be deemed to beneficially own, the units owned by Sandwich Terminal, L.L.C.
- (8) Chelsea Terminal Corp. is the general partner of Chelsea Terminal Limited Partnership. Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka are equal owners of Chelsea Terminal Corp. and each owns a 50% limited partner interest in Chelsea Terminal Limited Partnership. Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka share voting and investment power with respect to and, therefore, may be deemed to beneficially own, the units owned by Chelsea Terminal Limited Partnership.
- (9)

(4)

(5)

Beneficially owned unit amounts for each of Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka consist of the units owned by Global Petroleum Corp., Montello Oil Corporation, Sandwich Terminal, L.L.C. and Chelsea Terminal Limited Partnership. Alfred A. Slifka and Richard Slifka are brothers.

Equity Compensation Plan Table

The following table summarizes information about our equity compensation plans as of December 31, 2007:

Plan Category	Number of Securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and right	Weighted average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in column (a))
	(a)	(b)	(c)
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders	_	_	_
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders(1)	_		564,242
Total			564,242

(1)

For a description of the material terms of the Long-Term Incentive Plan, please see Item 11, "Executive Compensation-Long-Term Incentive Plan."

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence.

Affiliates of our general partner, including directors and executive officers of our general partner, own 61,824 common units and 5,642,424 subordinated units representing a 42.9% limited partner interest in us. In addition, our general partner owns a 1.73% general partner interest in us.

Distributions and Payments to Our General Partner and Its Affiliates

The following table summarizes the distributions and payments to be made by us to our general partner and its affiliates in connection with the ongoing operation and liquidation of Global Partners LP. These distributions and payments were determined by and among affiliated entities and, consequently, are not the result of arm's-length negotiations.

Operational Stage

Distributions of available cash to our general partner and its affiliates	We will generally make cash distributions 98.27% to the unitholders, including affiliates of our general partner (including directors and executive officers of our general partner), as the holders of an aggregate of 61,824 common units and all of the subordinated units, and 1.73% to our general partner. In addition, if distributions exceed the minimum quarterly distribution and other higher target levels, our general partner will be entitled to increasing percentages of the distributions, up to 49.73% of the distributions above the highest target level.
--	---

	Assuming we have sufficient available cash to pay the full minimum quarterly distribution on all of our outstanding units for four quarters, our general partner and its affiliates, including directors and executive officers of our general partner, would receive an annual distribution of approximately \$0.4 million on the 1.73% general partner interest and \$9.4 million on their common units and subordinated units.
Payments to our general partner and its affiliates	Our general partner does not receive a management fee or other compensation for its management of Global Partners LP. Our general partner and its affiliates are reimbursed for expenses incurred on our behalf. Our partnership agreement provides that our general partner determines the amount of these expenses.
Withdrawal or removal of our general partner	If our general partner withdraws or is removed, its general partner interest and its incentive distribution rights will either be sold to the new general partner for cash or converted into common units, in each case for an amount equal to the fair market value of those interests.
Liquidation Stage	
Liquidation	Upon our liquidation, the partners, including our general partner, will be entitled to receive liquidating distributions according to their particular capital account balances. 93

Omnibus Agreement

Upon the closing of our initial public offering, we entered into an omnibus agreement with certain members of the Slifka family and our general partner that addresses the following matters:

- the agreement of certain members of the Slifka family not to compete with us and to cause their affiliates not to compete with us under certain circumstances; and
- the obligation of Global Petroleum Corp. and certain of its affiliates to indemnify us for certain liabilities.

This agreement is not the result of arm's-length negotiations and may not have been effected on terms at least as favorable to the parties to this agreement as could have been obtained from unaffiliated third parties.

Noncompetition

Each of Alfred A. Slifka, Chairman of our general partner, and Richard Slifka, Vice Chairman of our general partner, agreed, and caused their affiliates to agree, for so long as such individual, Eric Slifka, President, Chief Executive Officer and a director of our general partner, or controlled affiliates thereof, individually or as part of a group, control our general partner, and Eric Slifka agreed, and caused his affiliates to agree, through December 31, 2010, unless his obligation is terminated earlier pursuant to the terms of his employment agreement with our general partner, not to engage in, acquire or invest in any business having assets engaged in the following businesses: (1) the wholesale marketing, sale, distribution and transportation (other than transportation by truck) of refined petroleum products in the United States, provided such activity generates qualifying income (as defined in Section 7704 of the Internal Revenue Code); (2) the storage of refined petroleum products in connection with any of the activities described in (1); and (3) bunkering. These restrictions will not apply to:

- any assets not contributed to us in connection with our initial public offering, including any replacements and natural extensions thereof;
- the ownership, individually or collectively, of up to 9.9% in a publicly traded entity that competes with us as long as none of Alfred A., Richard or Eric Slifka are on the board of directors of the publicly traded entity;
 - any investment in or acquisition of any restricted business in an aggregate amount of up to \$5.0 million per year; and
 - any investment in or acquisition of any restricted business in excess of an aggregate amount of \$5.0 million per year with the approval of our conflicts committee.

Indemnification

Under the omnibus agreement, Global Petroleum Corp. and certain of its affiliates and our general partner (collectively, the "Indemnitors") will indemnify us for five years after the closing of our initial public offering against certain potential environmental liabilities associated with the operation of the assets and occurring before the closing date of our initial public offering and indefinitely against claims for covered environmental liabilities made before the fifth anniversary of the closing of our initial public offering and indefinitely against potential liabilities resulting from the two lawsuits alleging MTBE contamination in the groundwater in Massachusetts in which Global Companies LLC is a named defendant. Please read Items 1 and 2, "Business and Properties—Legal Proceedings—Environmental." The obligation of the Indemnitors will not exceed \$7.5 million and they do not have any indemnification obligation in any 12-month period (starting with the closing date of our initial public offering) until our losses for that period exceed \$400,000 in the aggregate and then only to the extent such aggregate losses exceed \$400,000. Any unused amounts, including carried over unused

amounts, will be carried over to the next 12-month period. After the fifth anniversary of the closing of our initial public offering, the annual deductible (not including carried over amounts) will be reduced to \$150,000. The Indemnitors have no indemnification obligations with respect to environmental matters for claims made as a result of changes in environmental laws promulgated after the closing date of our initial public offering.

Additionally, the Indemnitors will indemnify us for losses attributable to title defects, retained assets and liabilities (including environmental liabilities at the Revere terminal) and income taxes attributable to pre-closing operations and the formation transactions. Furthermore, we will indemnify the Indemnitors for all losses attributable to the post-closing operations of the assets contributed to us, to the extent not subject to their indemnification obligations.

Shared Services Agreements

We are party to shared services agreements with Global Petroleum Corp. and with Alliance Energy Corp. We believe the terms of these agreements are at least as favorable as could have been obtained from unaffiliated third parties. Under each agreement, we provide Global Petroleum Corp. and Alliance Energy Corp. with certain accounting, treasury, legal, information technology, human resources and financial operations support for which Global Petroleum Corp. and Alliance Energy Corp., as applicable, pay us an amount based upon the cost associated with provision of such services. In addition, Global Petroleum Corp. provides us with certain terminal, environmental and operational support services, for which we pay a fee based on an agreed assessment of the cost associated with provision of such services. We paid to Global Petroleum Corp. a net total of \$74,000 and \$78,000 and received from Alliance Energy Corp. a total of \$626,000 and \$757,000 for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Throughput Agreement with Global Petroleum Corp.

We have an exclusive throughput agreement with Global Petroleum Corp., one of our affiliates, with respect to the Revere terminal in Revere, Massachusetts. We believe the terms of this agreement are at least as favorable as could have been obtained from unaffiliated third parties. We retain the title of all products stored at this terminal. The term of this agreement ends December 31, 2013. The agreement automatically renews annually unless it is terminated by either party by giving 90 days notice. We pay a monthly fee to Global Petroleum Corp., which is adjusted according to the Consumer Price Index for the Northeast region and for certain contractual costs. Including increases in certain contractual costs but excluding amortization of deferred rent, we paid to Global Petroleum Corp. a total of \$8.2 million and \$8.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. Throughout the term of the throughput agreement with Global Petroleum Corp., we will have a right of first refusal through September 30, 2014 to purchase or lease the Revere terminal if Global Petroleum Corp. desires to sell or lease the Revere terminal to a third party.

Relationship of Management with Global Petroleum Corp. and Alliance Energy Corp.

Some members of our management team are also officers and/or directors of two of our affiliates, Global Petroleum Corp. and Alliance Energy Corp. Global Petroleum Corp. is wholly owned by ASRS Global General Partnership, an entity that is owned equally by Alfred A. and Richard Slifka. Messrs. Hollister, Faneuil and Rudinsky spend a portion of their time providing services to Global Petroleum Corp. under a shared services agreement. Please read "—Shared Services Agreements."

Alliance Energy Corp. is 90% owned by members of the Slifka family. Alfred A. and Richard Slifka each own 15% of Alliance Energy Corp., and they together control another 60% of this entity through voting trusts for the benefit of their six children, each of whom owns 10% of Alliance Energy Corp. In addition, Thomas McManmon, our former CFO, owns 5% of Alliance Energy Corp., and the

remaining 5% ownership interest is held by a former employee of Global Companies LLC, Willard Poires. Under a shared services agreement, Messrs. Eric Slifka, Hollister, Faneuil and Rudinsky spend a portion of their time providing services to Alliance Energy Corp. Please read "—Shared Services Agreements."

Director Independence

Please see Item 10, "Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance" for information regarding director independence.

Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services.

The audit committee of the board of directors of Global GP LLC selected Ernst & Young LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm, to audit the books, records and accounts of Global Partners LP for the 2007 calendar year. The audit committee's charter, which is available on our website at www.globalp.com, requires the audit committee to approve in advance all audit and non-audit services to be provided by our independent registered public accounting firm. All services reported in the audit, audit-related, tax and all other fees categories below were approved by the audit committee.

Fees paid to Ernst & Young LLP were as follows (in thousands):

	2007		2006	
		-		
Audit Fees(1)	\$ 1,313	\$	1,250	
Audit Related Fees	29		27	
Tax Fees(2)	524		495	
		-		
Total	\$ 1,866	\$	1,772	

(1)

Represents fees for professional services provided in connection with the audits of our annual financial statements and reviews of our quarterly financial statements. Audit fees also included Ernst & Young's audits of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting at December 31, 2007 and 2006, and fees for 2007 included audits performed as part of our registration statement filings on Forms S-3 and S-8.

(2)

Tax fees included tax planning and tax return preparation.

PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

The following documents are included with the filing of this report:

1.

2.

(a)

Financial statements

See "Index to Financial Statements" on page F-1.

Financial statement schedules:

Schedule II-Valuation and Qualifying Accounts

All other schedules for which provision is made in the applicable accounting regulation of the Securities and Exchange Commission are not required under the related instructions or are inapplicable and, therefore, have been omitted.

3. Exhibits

See "Exhibit Index" immediately following the financial statement schedules in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for a description of the documents that are filed as Exhibits to this report or incorporated herein by reference.

(b)

The following documents are filed as Exhibits to this report:

- 3.1 First Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Global Partners LP dated October 4, 2005 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
- 3.2 Second Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Global Partners LP dated as of May 9, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 10, 2007).
- 4.1 Form of Senior Indenture for Senior Debt Securities (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Amendment No. 1 to Form S-3 filed on April 3, 2007).
- 4.2 Form of Subordinated Indenture for Subordinated Debt Securities (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Amendment No. 1 to Form S-3 filed on April 3, 2007).
- 4.3 Registration Rights Agreement, dated May 9, 2007, by and between Global Partners LP and the purchasers named therein (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 10, 2007).
- 4.4 Class B Unit Purchase Agreement, dated March 17, 2007, by and among Global Partners LP and the purchasers named therein (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on August 6, 2007).
- 10.1 Omnibus Agreement, dated October 4, 2005, by and among Global Petroleum Corp., Montello Oil Corporation, Global Revco Dock, L.L.C., Global Revco Terminal, L.L.C., Global South Terminal, L.L.C., Sandwich Terminal, L.L.C., Chelsea Terminal Limited Partnership, Global GP LLC, Global Partners LP, Global Operating LLC, Alfred A. Slifka, Richard Slifka and Eric Slifka (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
- 10.2[^] Global Partners GP Long-Term Incentive Plan effective as of October 4, 2005 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to Amendment No. 1 to Form S-1 (File No. 333-124755) filed on July 1, 2005).

- 10.3 Amended and Restated Services Agreement, dated October 4, 2005, by and among Global Petroleum Corp., Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group LLC, and Chelsea Sandwich LLC (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
- 10.4 Amended and Restated Services Agreement, dated October 4, 2005, by and between Alliance Energy Corp. and Global Companies LLC (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
- 10.5 Second Amended and Restated Terminal Storage and Throughput Agreement, dated October 4, 2005 by and among Global Petroleum Corp., Global Companies LLC and Global Montello Group LLC (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
- 10.6[^] Employment Agreement dated October 4, 2005, by and between Global GP LLC and Eric Slifka (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
- 10.7 Credit Agreement, dated October 4, 2005, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group LLC, Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto and Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent and L/C issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.8 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
- 10.8 First Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of November 10, 2005, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP, Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on November 14, 2005).
- 10.9[^] Employment Agreement dated April 19, 2006, by and between Global GP LLC and Thomas J. Hollister (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 99.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 11, 2006).
- 10.10 Second Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of August 2, 2006, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C Issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 3, 2006).
- 10.11[^] Employment Agreement dated February 1, 2007, by and between Global GP LLC and Edward J. Faneuil (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 6, 2007).
- 10.12[^] Deferred Compensation Agreement dated February 1, 2007, by and between Global GP LLC and Edward J. Faneuil (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 6, 2007).

- 10.13 Third Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of April 24, 2007, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C Issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 26, 2007).
- 10.14 Terminals Sale and Purchase Agreement, dated March 16, 2007 by and between Global Partners LP and ExxonMobil Oil Corporation (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on August 9, 2007).
- 10.15 Forms of LTIP Grant Agreements dated August 14, 2007 (Named Executive Officers who are party to an employment agreement with Global GP LL) (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 20, 2007).
- 10.16 Form of LTIP Grant Agreement (Directors) (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 20, 2007).
- 10.17 Form of LTIP Grant Agreement (General) (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 20, 2007).
- 10.18 Fourth Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of August 21, 2007, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C Issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 24, 2007).
- 10.19 Fifth Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of October 23, 2007, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C Issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 24, 2007).
- 10.20 Sixth Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of November 29, 2007, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C Issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 3, 2007).
- 10.21* Terminals Sale and Purchase Agreement, dated July 9, 2007 by and between Global Partners LP and ExxonMobil Oil Corporation.
- 21.1* List of Subsidiaries of Global Partners LP.
- 23.1* Consent of Ernst & Young LLP
- 31.1* Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of Principal Executive Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP.
- 31.2* Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of Principal Financial Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP.

	32.1†	—	Section 1350 Certification of Chief Executive Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP.
	32.2†	—	Section 1350 Certification of Chief Financial Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP.
^		Manager	nent contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.
*		Filed her	ewith.
†		Not deer	ned "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or otherwise subject to the liability of that section

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

GLOBAL PARTNERS LP By: Global GP LLC, its general partner

Dated: March 14, 2008

By: /s/ ERIC SLIFKA

Eric Slifka President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities indicated on March 14, 2008.

Signature	Title		
/s/ ERIC SLIFKA	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director		
Eric Slifka /s/ THOMAS J. HOLLISTER	(Principal Executive Officer) Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer		
Thomas J. Hollister /s/ CHARLES A. RUDINSKY	(Principal Financial Officer) Executive Vice President, Treasurer and Chief Accounting Officer		
Charles A. Rudinsky /s/ ALFRED A. SLIFKA	(Principal Accounting Officer) Chairman		
Alfred A. Slifka /s/ RICHARD SLIFKA	Vice Chairman		
Richard Slifka /s/ DAVID K. MCKOWN	Director		
David K. McKown /s/ ROBERT J. MCCOOL	Director		
Robert J. McCool /s/ KENNETH I. WATCHMAKER			
Kenneth I. Watchmaker	Director 101		

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

GLOBAL PARTNERS LP FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2007 and 2006	F-3
Consolidated/Combined Statements of Income for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and the periods from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005 and from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005	F-4
Consolidated/Combined Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and the periods from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005 and from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005	F-5
Consolidated/Combined Statements of Partners'/Members' Equity for the Years Ended December 31, 2007, 2006 and 2005	F-6
Notes to Financial Statements	F-8

F-1

The Board of Directors of Global GP LLC and Unitholders of Global Partners LP

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Global Partners LP ("the Partnership"), as of December 31, 2007 and 2006, and the related consolidated statements of income, partners' equity and cash flows for the years ended December 31, 2007, December 31, 2006 (successor), and for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005 (successor) and the combined statements of income, members' equity, and cash flows for the period from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 (predecessor). Our audits also included the financial statement schedule listed in the Index at Item 15(a). These financial statements and schedule are the responsibility of the Partnership's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements and schedule based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Global Partners LP at December 31, 2007 and 2006, and the consolidated results of its operations and its cash flows for the years ended December 31, 2007, December 31, 2006 (successor), and for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005 (successor), and the period from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 (predecessor), in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also, in our opinion, the related financial statement schedule, when considered in relation to the basic financial statements taken as a whole, presents fairly in all material respects the information set forth therein.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the effectiveness of Global Partners LP's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2007, based on criteria established in Internal Control-Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission and our report dated March 14, 2008 expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.

/s/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP

Boston, Massachusetts March 14, 2008

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In thousands, except unit data)

		December 31, 2007		December 31, 2006
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	2,110	\$	3,861
Accounts receivable, less allowance of \$2,650 and \$2,756 as of December 31, 2007 and		, -		-)
2006, respectively		439,165		202,580
Accounts receivable—affiliates		4,308		1,988
Inventories		484,259		288,067
Available for sale securities				13,913
Brokerage margin deposits		12,545		625
Fair value of forward fixed price contracts		742		66,115
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		17,736		18,924
repaid expenses and other current assets		17,750		10,724
Total current assets		960,865		596,073
Property and equipment, net		161,734		31,657
Intangible assets, net		34,168		9,076
Other assets		2,460		2,081
Total assets	\$	1,159,227	\$	638,887
	-	, ,		
Liabilities and partners' equity Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$	371,341	\$	222,034
Revolving line of credit—current portion		304,800		188,700
Notes payable, other-current portion		1,239		319
Environmental liabilities—current portion		876		—
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities		69,762		35,573
Income taxes payable		_		1,164
Obligations on forward fixed price contracts and other derivatives		41,892		
Total current liabilities		789,910		447,790
Revolving line of credit—less current portion		190,200		82,000
Notes payable, other—less current portion		190,200		1,239
Environmental liabilities—less current portion		8,340		1,257
Accrued pension benefit cost		5,236		3,170
Deferred compensation		1,481		1,429
Other long-term liabilities		3,709		20
Ouler long-term habilities		5,709	_	20
Total liabilities		998,876		535,648
Commitments and contingencies (See Note 14)		—		_
Partners' equity				
Common unitholders (7,428,139 units issued and outstanding at December 31, 2007 and				
5,642,424 at December 31, 2006)		165,330		104,212
Subordinated unitholders (5,642,424 units issued and outstanding at December 31, 2007		105,550		107,212
and 2006)		(2,116)		(13,672)
General partner interest (1.73% and 2% interest with 230,303 equivalent units				
outstanding at December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively)		(147)		(560)
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income		(2,716)		13,259
Total partners' equity		160,351		103,239
	_			
Total liabilities and partners' equity	\$	1,159,227	\$	638,887

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED/COMBINED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

(In thousands, except per unit data)

	Successor							Predecessor
	Year Ended December 31, 2007			Year Ended December 31, 2006		October 4 through December 31, 2005		January 1 through October 3, 2005
	(Consolidated		Consolidated		Consolidated		Combined
Sales	\$	6,757,834	\$	4,472,418	\$	1,248,899	\$	2,796,959
Cost of sales		6,630,850		4,359,192		1,219,991		2,734,150
Gross profit		126,984		113,226		28,908		62,809
Costs and operating expenses:								
Selling, general and administrative		45,537		43,027		10,515		29,932
Operating expenses		27,703		22,158		4,924		14,775
Amortization expenses		2,250		1,528		389		1,234
Total costs and operating expenses		75,490		66,713		15,828		45,941
Operating income		51,494	_	46.513		13.080		16,868
Interest expense		(17,408)		(11,901)		(2,686)		(7,275)
Other income (expense)		(17,400)		515		(2,000)		(900)
Gain on sale of investment		14,118				_	_	()00)
Income before income tax expense		48,204		35,127		10,394		8,693
Income tax expense		(1,191)	_	(1,666)	_	(986)	_	
Net income		47,013		33,461		9,408	\$	8,693
Less: General partner's interest in net income		(903)		(669)		(188)		
Limited partners' interest in net income	\$	46,110	\$	32,792	\$	9,220		
Net income per limited partner unit—basic and diluted(1)	\$	1.38	\$	2.46	\$	0.70		
Weighted average limited partners' units outstanding—basic and diluted		12,444		11,285		11,285		
Distributions per limited partner unit	\$	1.87	\$	1.72				

(1)

See Note 2 of Notes to Financial Statements for net income per limited partner unit calculation.

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED/COMBINED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In thousands)

			Successor				Predecessor		
	Year Ended December 31, 2007		Year Ended December 31, 2006	October 4 through December 31, 2005			January 1 through October 3, 2005		
	Consolidated		Consolidated		Consolidated		Combined		
Cash flows from operating activities		¢	22.471	¢	0.400	•	0.600		
Net income Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash (used in) provided by	\$ 47,013	\$	33,461	\$	9,408	\$	8,693		
operating activities:									
Depreciation and amortization	9,150		4,110		953		2,922		
Amortization of deferred financing fees	463		403		392		220		
Loss on surrender of split dollar insurance policy Loss (gain) on disposition of property and equipment and other	5		177		(2)		1,050 34		
Stock-based compensation expense	297		1//		(3)		54		
Gain on sale of investment	(14,118)								
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:	(1,110)								
Accounts receivable	(236,585)		35,281		(62,122)		(17,304)		
Accounts receivable-affiliate	(2,320)		17		4,341		(168)		
Inventories	(196,192)		(27,353)		14,339		(109,467)		
Prepaid expenses, all other current assets and other assets	(11,583)		(3,282)		14,581		(14,446)		
Accounts payable	149,307		(37,429)		61,478		57,500		
Income taxes payable Change in fair value of forward fixed price contracts	(1,424) 107,265		(35) (67,152)		1,200 (85,977)		80,527		
Accrued expenses and all other current liabilities	33,677		7,323		(83,977) 7,100		(3,641)		
Other long-term liabilities					248		(210)		
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	(115,045)		(54,479)		(34,062)		5,710		
Cash flows from investment activities	(115,015)		(51,177)		(51,002)		5,710		
Terminal acquisitions	(138,020)	,	(6,551)				_		
Capital expenditures	(13,720)		(5,915)		(760)		(1,024)		
Proceeds from sale of investment	15,262		—		-		_		
Proceeds from the sale of property and equipment	14	_	24	_	12	_	144		
Net cash used in investment activities	(126.464)		(12,442)		(749)		(000)		
Cash flows from financing activities	(136,464)		(12,442)		(748)		(880)		
Borrowings from credit facilities, net	224,300		89,100		181,600		—		
Proceeds from common unit issuance, net of discount and fees	49,099						_		
Payments on note payable, other	(319)	,	(298)		(71)		(206)		
Distributions to partners	(23,322)		(19,789)		_				
Issuance of common units, net of underwriter discount	_		—		115,289				
Offering costs	—		—		(4,002)		—		
Redemptions of common units from the predecessor members as a result of over-allotment option exercise concurrent with initial public									
offering			_		(15,098)		_		
Distributions to the predecessor members concurrent with IPO Payments of deferred financing fees	-				(45,250) (1,024)		_		
(Payments on) proceeds from revolving line of credit under Former Credit Facility, net	_		_		(149,000)		9,100		
(Payment on) proceeds from term loan	—		—		(51,000)		—		
Distributions to members	_		_			_	(11,895)		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	249,758		69,013		31,444		(3,001)		
Cash and cash equivalents	(1.751)		2.002		(2.270)		1.000		
(Decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	(1,751) 3,861		2,092 1,769		(3,366) 5,135		1,829 3,306		
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 2,110	\$	3,861	\$	1,769	\$	5,135		
Supplemental information									
Cash paid during the year for interest	\$ 16,581	\$	11,780	\$	2,609	\$	7,969		

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED/COMBINED STATEMENTS OF PARTNERS'/MEMBERS' EQUITY

(In thousands)

	Predecessor				Succ	Successor					
	Global Companies LLC and Affiliates		Common Unitholders	lass B Units	Subordinated Unitholders	General Partner Interest	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income	Total Partners' Equity			
Predecessor:											
Balance December 31, 2004	\$ 23,163	\$	-	\$ — \$	- 1	s —	s —	s —			
Distribution to members	(11,895)						_	_			
Net income and total comprehensive											
income through October 3, 2005	8,693		—		_	_	—	_			
_		-									
Balance October 3, 2005	\$ 19,961	\$	_	\$ — \$	— :	s —	\$	s —			
Successor:	*										
Consolidated											
Allocation of net predecessor											
investment to unitholders	\$ (19,961)	\$	2,240	\$ — \$	17,026	\$ 695	\$	\$ 19,961			
Proceeds from initial public offering,											
net of underwriter discount	_		115,289		_	_	—	115,289			
Offering costs	—		(4,002)		—	—	—	(4,002)			
Distributions to the predecessor											
members concurrent with initial											
public offering	_		(5,078)		(38,596)	(1,576)		(45,250)			
Redemption of common units from											
predecessor members as a result of											
over-allotment option exercise			(1 = 0.0.0)					(1 = 0.00)			
concurrent with initial public offering	-		(15,098)	_	_	_		(15,098)			
Elimination of intercompany balance			(110)		(2,412)	(120)		(4,000)			
concurrent with initial public offering Net income and total comprehensive	_		(449)		(3,412)	(139)		(4,000)			
income from October 4, 2005 through											
December 31, 2005			4,610		4,610	188		9,408			
December 31, 2003			4,010		4,010	100		9,400			
Balance December 31, 2005	—		97,512	_	(20,372)	(832)	—	76,308			
Distributions to partners	_		(9,696)	_	(9,696)	(397)		(19,789)			
Adjustment to initially apply SFAS											
No. 158	_						422	422			
Comprehensive income:											
Net income	—		16,396	—	16,396	669	—	33,461			
Other comprehensive income:											
Unrealized gain on NYMEX shares							10.027	12 827			
NYMEX snares	—		—	_	—	—	12,837	12,837			
Total comprehensive income	_		_	_	_	_	—	46,298			
		-									
Balance December 31, 2006	\$	\$	104,212	\$ — \$	(13,672) \$	\$ (560)	\$ 13,259	\$ 103,239			

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED/COMBINED STATEMENTS OF PARTNERS'/MEMBERS' EQUITY (Continued)

(In thousands)

	Prede	cessor	Successor							
	Global C LLC and		Common Unitholders	Class B Units	Subordinated Unitholders	General Partner Interest	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income	Total Partners' Equity		
Balance December 31, 2006	\$	— \$	104,212	\$ _	\$ (13,672)	\$ (560)	\$ 13,259	\$ 103,239		
Proceeds of issuance of Class B units,				49,099				40.000		
net Non-cash reduction under EITF 98-05		_		49,099	_			49,099		
on issuance of Class B units (Note 16)		_	(16,400)) 16,400	_	_	_	_		
Conversion of Class B units		_	65,499		_	_	_	_		
Stock-based compensation		_	297		_	_	—	297		
Distributions to partners			(12,267)) —	(10,565)	(490)	—	(23,322)		
Comprehensive income:										
Net income		—	23,989	_	22,121	903	—	47,013		
Other comprehensive income:										
Realized gain on NYMEX shares		_	_	_	_	_	(12,837)	(12,837)		
Change in fair value of										
interest rate collar		—	_	—	—	—	(1,328)	(1,328)		
Adjustment—SFAS No. 158		—	—	—	_	—	(1,810)	(1,810)		
Total comprehensive income		—	—	—	—	—	—	31,038		
Balance December 31, 2007	\$	— \$	165,330	\$ —	\$ (2,116)	\$ (147)	\$ (2,716)	\$ 160,351		

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 1. Organization and Nature of Business

Global Partners LP (the "Partnership") is a publicly traded master limited partnership that engages in the wholesale and commercial distribution of refined petroleum products and provides ancillary services to companies domestically and, on a limited basis, internationally. The Partnership commenced operations on October 4, 2005 upon the completion of its initial public offering of common units (the "IPO").

The Partnership has four operating subsidiaries: Global Companies LLC, its subsidiary, Glen Hes Corp., Global Montello Group Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC (the four operating subsidiaries, collectively, the "Companies"). The Companies (other than Glen Hes Corp.) are wholly owned by Global Operating LLC, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Partnership. In addition, GLP Finance Corp. ("GLP Finance") is a wholly owned subsidiary of the Partnership. GLP Finance has no material assets or liabilities. Its activities will be limited to co-issuing debt securities and engaging in other activities incidental thereto.

On May 9, 2007, the Partnership issued 1,785,715 unregistered Class B units in a private placement from which it received gross proceeds of \$50.0 million. The Class B units were convertible into common units on a one-for-one basis. In connection with the issuance of the Class B units, the Partnership agreed to a discount in the purchase price of approximately \$0.8 million, which is the amount equal to the product of (i) the number of issued and outstanding Class B units, and (ii) \$0.4650, the amount of the Partnership's first quarter per unit distribution that was paid to the common and subordinated unitholders on May 15, 2007. Such discount was paid by the Partnership to the purchasers of the Class B units substantially contemporaneously with the payment of the Partnership's first quarter distribution and resulted in proceeds of \$49.2 million. On May 22, 2007, the Class B units converted into common units on a one-for-one basis. See Note 16 for additional information on the private placement.

The Partnership's 1.73% general partner interest (reduced from 2% following the private placement of Class B units discussed above and in Note 16) is held by Global GP LLC, the Partnership's general partner (the "General Partner"). The General Partner, which is owned by affiliates of the Slifka family, manages the Partnership's operations and activities and employs its officers and substantially all of its personnel. Affiliates of the General Partner, including its directors and executive officers, own 61,824 common units and 5,642,424 subordinated units, representing a combined 42.9% limited partner interest.

References to "Global Partners LP" or the "Partnership" or the "General Partner" as it relates to the combined financial statements and these accompanying notes with respect to the period from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 refer to the business of Global Companies LLC and its affiliates, Glen Hes Corp., Global Montello Group LLC and Chelsea Sandwich LLC (collectively, the "Predecessor").

Immediately after becoming a publicly traded master limited partnership, the Partnership converted Global Montello Group LLC (the predecessor to Global Montello Group Corp.) into a taxable corporation. References to the "Companies" in the Partnership's combined financial statements and these accompanying notes include Global Montello Group LLC with respect to the period from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and, in the consolidated financial statements and notes, Global Montello Group Corp. as of and for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and with respect to the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 1. Organization and Nature of Business (Continued)

The Partnership's IPO

On October 4, 2005, the Partnership completed its IPO of 5,635,000 common units at a price of \$22.00 per common unit, which included a 735,000 common unit over-allotment option that was exercised by the underwriters. Proceeds from the sale of the common units were approximately \$111.3 million, net of offering costs and underwriting discounts. The net proceeds from the exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option of \$15.1 million were used to redeem common units from affiliates of the General Partner. The IPO represented the sale of a 48.9% interest in the Partnership.

In connection with the Partnership's IPO, the owners of the Companies conveyed their respective interests in the Companies to the Partnership in exchange for (a) 742,424 common units, (b) 5,642,424 subordinated units, (c) the general partner interest (230,303 general partner units representing a 2% interest in the Partnership), and (d) the assumption of \$51.0 million of debt by the Partnership. As a result of the above-described transactions, the Companies became wholly-owned subsidiaries of Global Operating LLC. The transfer of ownership of assets from the Predecessor to the Partnership was recorded at historical costs in accordance with Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") No. 87-21, "Change in Accounting Basis in Master Limited Partnership Transactions."

The following table presents the net assets of the Predecessor immediately prior to contributing such assets and liabilities to the Partnership (in thousands):

	Oct	ober 3, 2005
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	5,135
Accounts receivable—trade	*	179,865
Accounts receivable—affiliates		6,346
Inventories		275,053
Broker margin deposits		13,861
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		14,700
Property and equipment, net		21,784
Intangible assets, net		10,996
Other assets		5,217
Total assets	\$	532,957
Revolving line of credit	\$	149,000
Accounts payable	*	198,112
Notes payable, other—current portion		51,277
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities		21,514
Obligations on forward fixed price contracts and other derivatives		87,015
Notes payable, other—less current portion		1,650
Other long term liabilities		4,428
Total liabilities	\$	512,996
Net assets	\$	19,961

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 1. Organization and Nature of Business (Continued)

The Predecessor

Immediately prior to the IPO, the Predecessor conducted the business now conducted by the Partnership.

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Consolidation and Presentation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005 reflect the accounts of the Partnership. All intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated.

The accompanying combined financial statements and notes for the period from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 reflect the accounts of the Predecessor. All intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated.

Reclassification

Certain prior year amounts in the consolidated/combined financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results may differ from those estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Partnership uses a controlled disbursement account as part of its cash management program. The Partnership had sufficient funds available to fund its outstanding checks when they were presented for payment.

The Partnership considers highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less at the time of purchase to be cash equivalents. The carrying value of cash and cash equivalents approximates fair value.

Accounts Receivable

The Partnership's accounts receivable result from sales of refined petroleum products to its customers. The majority of the Partnership's accounts receivable relates to its petroleum marketing activities that can generally be described as high volume and low margin activities. The Partnership makes a determination of the amount, if any, of a line of credit it may extend to a customer based on the form and amount of financial performance assurances the Partnership requires. Such financial assurances are commonly provided to the Partnership in the form of standby letters of credit, personal guarantees or corporate guarantees.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

The Partnership reviews all accounts receivable balances on a monthly basis and records a reserve for estimated amounts it expects will not be fully recovered. At December 31, 2007 and 2006, substantially all of the Partnership's accounts receivable classified as current assets were within payment terms.

Inventories

The Partnership hedges substantially all of its inventory purchases through futures and swap agreements. Hedges are executed when inventory is purchased and are identified with that specific inventory. Changes in the fair value of these contracts, as well as the offsetting gain or loss on the hedged inventory item, are recognized currently in earnings. All hedged inventory is valued using the lower of cost, as determined by specific identification, or market. Prior to sale, hedges are removed from specific barrels of inventory, and the then unhedged inventory is sold and accounted for on a first-in, first-out basis.

Inventories consisted of the following at December 31 (in thousands):

	2007			2006	
Distillates: home heating oil, diesel, and kerosene	\$	344,984	\$	235,266	
Residual oil	ψ	50,054	Ψ	35,226	
Gasoline		71,916		9,870	
Blend stock		17,305		7,705	
Total	\$	484,259	\$	288,067	

In addition to its own inventory, the Partnership has exchange agreements with unrelated third-party suppliers, whereby it may draw inventory from these other suppliers (see *Revenue Recognition*) and suppliers may draw inventory from the Partnership. Positive exchange balances are accounted for as accounts receivable and amounted to \$36.8 million and \$5.2 million at December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. Negative exchange balances are accounted for as accounts payable and amounted to \$11.1 million and \$5.3 million at December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. Exchange transactions are valued using current quoted market prices.

Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost. Expenditures for routine maintenance, repairs and renewals are charged to expense as incurred, and major improvements are capitalized. Depreciation is charged to cost of sales and selling, general and administrative expenses over the estimated useful lives of the applicable assets, using principally straight-line methods. The estimated useful lives are as follows:

Buildings,	docks, terminal facilities and improvements	15-39 years
Fixtures, e	quipment and automobiles	3–7 years

Long-Lived Assets

Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 144, "Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets," addresses financial accounting and reporting for the impairment or

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

disposal of long-lived assets other than goodwill or indefinite lived intangible assets. Accordingly, the Partnership evaluates for impairment whenever indicators of impairment are identified. The impairment evaluation is based on the projected cash flows of the particular asset. No such indicators of impairment were identified during 2007 and 2006.

Environmental and Other Liabilities

The Partnership records accrued liabilities for all direct costs associated with the estimated resolution of contingencies at the earliest date at which it is deemed probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount of such liability can be reasonably estimated. Costs accrued are estimated based upon an analysis of potential results, assuming a combination of litigation and settlement strategies and outcomes.

Estimated losses from environmental remediation obligations generally are recognized no later than completion of the remedial feasibility study. Loss accruals are adjusted as further information becomes available or circumstances change. Costs of future expenditures for environmental remediation obligations are not discounted to their present value.

Recoveries of environmental remediation costs from other parties are recognized as assets when their receipt is deemed probable.

The Partnership is subject to other contingencies, including legal proceedings and claims arising out of its businesses that cover a wide range of matters, including, among others, environmental matters and contract and employment claims. Environmental and other legal proceedings may also include matters with respect to businesses previously owned. Further, due to the lack of adequate information and the potential impact of present regulations and any future regulations, there are certain circumstances in which no range of potential exposure may be reasonably estimated. See Notes 10 and 19.

Leases

The Partnership leases office space and computer equipment and also has entered into terminal and throughput lease arrangements with various unrelated oil terminals. Leases are accounted for under the provisions of SFAS No. 13, "Accounting for Leases," as amended, which requires that leases be evaluated and classified as operating or capital leases for financial reporting purposes. The lease term used for lease evaluation includes option periods only in instances in which the exercise of the option period can be reasonably assured and failure to exercise such options would result in an economic penalty.

Revenue Recognition

Sales relate primarily to the sale of refined petroleum products and natural gas and are recognized along with the related receivable upon delivery, net of applicable provisions for discounts and allowances. Allowances for cash discounts are recorded as a reduction of sales at the time of sale based on the estimated future outcome. The Partnership also provides for shipping costs at the time of sale, which are included in cost of sales. The amounts recorded for bad debts are generally based upon historically derived percentages while also factoring in any new business conditions that might impact

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

the historical analysis, such as market conditions and bankruptcies of particular customers. Bad debt provisions are included in selling, general and administrative expenses.

Revenue is not recognized on exchange agreements, which are entered into primarily to acquire various refined petroleum products of a desired quality or to reduce transportation costs by taking delivery of products closer to the Partnership's end markets. In accordance with EITF No. 04-13, "Accounting for Purchases and Sales of Inventory with the Same Counterparty," any net differential for exchange agreements is recorded as an adjustment of inventory costs in the purchases component of cost of sales in the statement of income.

The Partnership collects trustee taxes, which consist of various pass through taxes collected from customers on behalf of taxing authorities, and remits such taxes directly to those taxing authorities. As such, it is the Partnership's policy to exclude trustee taxes from revenues and cost of sales and account for them as liabilities. Trustee taxes are included in accrued expenses and other current liabilities in the accompanying balance sheets.

Income Taxes

Section 7704 of the Internal Revenue Code provides that publicly-traded partnerships are, as a general rule, taxed as corporations. However, an exception, referred to as the "Qualifying Income Exception," exists under Section 7704(c) with respect to publicly-traded partnerships of which 90% or more of the gross income for every taxable year consists of "qualifying income." Qualifying income includes income and gains derived from the transportation, storage and marketing of crude oil, natural gas and products thereof. Other types of qualifying income include interest (other than from a financial business), dividends, gains from the sale of real property and gains from the sale or other disposition of capital assets held for the production of income that otherwise constitutes qualifying income.

Substantially all of the Partnership's income is "qualifying income" for federal and state income tax purposes and, therefore, is not subject to federal and state income taxes at the partnership level. Accordingly, no provision has been made for income taxes on the qualifying income in the Partnership's financial statements. Net income for financial statement purposes may differ significantly from taxable income reportable to unitholders as a result of differences between the tax bases and financial reporting bases of assets and liabilities and the taxable income allocation requirements under the First Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Global Partners LP, as amended. Individual unitholders have different investment bases depending upon the timing and price at which they acquired their Partnership units. Further, each unitholder's tax accounting, which is partially dependent upon the unitholder's tax position, differs from the accounting followed in the Partnership's consolidated financial statements. Accordingly, the aggregate difference in the basis of the Partnership's net assets for financial and tax reporting purposes cannot be readily determined because information regarding each unitholder's tax attributes in the Partnership is not available to the Partnership.

Global Montello Group Corp. ("Global Montello") is a taxable entity for federal and state income tax purposes. Current and deferred income taxes are recognized on the separate earnings of Global Montello for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the period from October 5, 2005 through December 31, 2005. The after-tax earnings of Global Montello are included in the earnings of the Partnership. Deferred income taxes reflect the net tax effects of temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes for Global Montello. See Note 4.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

On January 1, 2007, the Partnership adopted the provisions of Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Interpretation No. 48, "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes—an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109" ("FIN 48"). FIN 48 clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes recognized in an enterprise's financial statements in accordance with SFAS No. 109, "Accounting for Income Taxes." It also prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for the financial statement recognition and measurement of a tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return, and it provides guidance on derecognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition.

The Partnership performed an evaluation of all material tax positions for the tax years that remain subject to examination by major tax jurisdictions as of December 31, 2007 (tax years ended December 31, 2007, 2006 and 2005). Tax positions that do not meet the more-likely-than-not recognition threshold at the effective date may not be recognized or continue to be recognized upon adoption of FIN 48. Based on such evaluation, the Partnership concluded that there were no significant uncertain tax positions requiring adjustment regarding recognition in its financial statements as of December 31, 2007. As such, the adoption of FIN 48 did not impact the Partnership's consolidated financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

Concentration of Risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Partnership to concentration of credit risk consist primarily of cash, cash equivalents, accounts receivable, firm commitments and, under certain circumstances, futures contracts, options and swap agreements. The Partnership invests excess cash primarily in investment-grade securities and, by policy, limits the amount of credit exposure to any one financial institution. The Partnership provides credit, in the normal course of business, primarily to other wholesale and retail petroleum companies and generally does not require collateral. The Partnership performs ongoing credit evaluations of its customers and provides for credit losses based on specific information and historical trends. Credit risk on trade receivables is minimized as a result of the Partnership's large customer base. Losses have historically been within management's expectations. See Note 3 for a discussion regarding risk of credit loss related to futures contracts, options and swap agreements.

As demand for some of our refined petroleum products, specifically home heating oil and residual oil for space heating purposes, is generally greater during the winter months, sales are generally better during the first and fourth quarters of the calendar year which may result in significant fluctuations in our quarterly operating results.

As of and for the year ended December 31, 2007, ExxonMobil Oil Corporation ("ExxonMobil") accounted for approximately 11.6% of accounts receivable and 14.3% of sales. No single customer accounted for 10% or more of accounts receivable as of December 31, 2006 or 10% or more of sales for the years ended December 31, 2006 and 2005.

Derivative Financial Instruments

SFAS No. 133, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities," as amended ("SFAS No. 133"), establishes accounting and reporting standards for derivative instruments and hedging activities and requires that an entity recognize derivatives as either assets or liabilities on the

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

balance sheet and measure the instruments at fair value. Changes in the fair value of the derivative are to be recognized currently in earnings, unless specific hedge accounting criteria are met.

Fair Value Hedges

The fair value of the Partnership's derivatives is determined through the use of independent markets and is based upon the prevailing market prices of such instruments at the date of valuation. The Partnership enters into futures contracts for the receipt or delivery of refined petroleum products in future periods. The contracts are entered into in the normal course of business to reduce risk of loss of inventory on hand, which could result through fluctuations in market prices. Changes in the fair value of these contracts, as well as the offsetting gain or loss on the hedged inventory item, are recognized currently in earnings. Ineffectiveness related to these hedging activities was immaterial as of December 31, 2007, 2006 and 2005.

The Partnership also uses futures contracts and swaps to hedge exposure under forward purchase and sale commitments. These agreements are intended to hedge the cost component of virtually all of the Partnership's forward commitments. Changes in the fair value of these contracts, as well as offsetting gains or losses on the forward fixed price purchase and sale commitments, are recognized currently in earnings. Gains and losses on net product margin from forward fixed price purchase and sale contracts are reflected in earnings as these contracts mature.

The Partnership also markets and sells natural gas. The Partnership generally conducts business by entering into forward purchase commitments for natural gas only when it simultaneously enters into arrangements for the sale of product for physical delivery to third-party users. The Partnership generally takes delivery under its purchase commitments at the same location as it delivers to third-party users. Through these transactions, which establish an immediate margin, the Partnership seeks to maintain a position that is substantially balanced between firm forward purchase and sales commitments. Natural gas is generally purchased and sold at fixed prices and quantities. Current price quotes from actively traded markets are used in all cases to determine the contracts' fair value. Changes in the fair value of these contracts are recognized currently in earnings as an increase or decrease in cost of sales.

Interest Rate Hedge

In May 2007, the Partnership executed a zero premium interest rate collar with a major financial institution. The collar, which became effective on May 14, 2007, is used to hedge the variability in interest payments due to changes in the three-month LIBOR rate with respect to \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR-based borrowings. Under the collar, the Partnership capped its exposure at a maximum three-month LIBOR rate of 5.75%. In addition, the Partnership established a minimum floor rate of 3.75%. The collar, which expires on May 14, 2011, is designated as a cash flow hedge and is accounted for under the provisions of SFAS No. 133. As of December 31, 2007, the change in fair value of the collar was a liability of approximately \$1.3 million and was recorded in both other long-term liabilities and accumulated other comprehensive income. There was no ineffectiveness related to the collar as of December 31, 2007.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Financial Instruments

The fair value of the Partnership's financial instruments approximated carrying value as of December 31, 2007 and 2006, in each case due to the short-term and the variable interest rate nature of the financial instruments.

Net Income Per Limited Partner Unit

The computation of net income per limited partner unit is based on the weighted average number of common and subordinated units, or limited partner units, outstanding during the year. Basic and diluted net income per limited partner unit are determined by dividing net income after deducting the amount allocated to the general partner interest (including incentive distributions on the incentive distribution rights held by the General Partner in excess of its general partner interest) by the weighted average number of outstanding limited partner units during the period in accordance with EITF 03-06, "Participating Securities and the Two-Class Method under FASB Statement No. 128" ("EITF 03-06"). EITF 03-06 addresses the computation of earnings per share (in the Partnership's case, net income per limited partner unit) by an entity that has issued securities other than common stock (in the Partnership's case, limited partner units) that contractually entitle the holder to participate in dividends and earnings of the entity when, and if, it declares dividends on its common stock (in the Partnership's case, distributions on its limited partner units). Essentially, EITF 03-06 provides that in any accounting period where the Partnership's aggregate net income exceeds its aggregate distribution for such period, the Partnership is required to present net income per limited partner unit as if all of the earnings for the periods were distributed, regardless of whether those earnings would actually be distributed during a particular period from an economic or practical perspective. EITF 03-06 does not impact the Partnership's overall net income or other financial results; however, for periods in which the Partnership's aggregate net income exceeds its aggregate distributions for such period, it will have the impact of reducing the earnings per limited partner unit. This result occurs as a larger portion of the Partnership's aggregate earnings is allocated to the incentive distribution rights held by the General Partner, as if distributed, even though the Partnership makes cash distributions on the basis of cash available for distributions, not earnings, in any given accounting period. In accounting periods where aggregate net income does not exceed aggregate distributions for such period, EITF 03-06 does not have any impact on the Partnership's net income per limited partner unit calculation.

F-	-1	6
г٠	- 1	t

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

The following sets forth the net income allocation and per unit data using this method for the years and period presented (in thousands, except per unit data):

	Year Ended December 31, 2007			ar Ended nber 31, 2006	t	ber 4, 2005 hrough iber 31, 2005
Net income	\$	47,013	\$	33,461	\$	9,408
Less:		(0.0.2)		((()))		(100)
General Partner's general partner interest(1) Non-cash reduction under EITF 98-05		(903)		(669)		(188)
allocated to limited partners(2)		(16,400)		_		_
Net income available to limited partners		29,710		32,792		9,220
Dilutive impact of theoretical distribution of earnings		(13,786)		(5,085)		(1,298)
Net income available to limited partners under EITF 03-06 and EITF 98-05	\$	15,924	\$	27,707	\$	7,922
Per unit data:						
Net income available to limited partners	\$	2.59	\$	2.91	\$	0.82
Dilutive impact of theoretical distribution of earnings	-	(1.21)	-	(0.45)		(0.12)
Net income available to limited partners under EITF 03-06 and EITF 98-05(3)	\$	1.38	\$	2.46	\$	0.70
Weighted average limited partner units outstanding		12,444		11,285		11,285

(1)

Calculation includes the effect of the private placement of Class B units on May 9, 2007 and, as a result, the general partner interest was 1.92%, based on a weighted average, for the year ended December 31, 2007. For the year ended December 31, 2006 and for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, the general partner interest was 2%.

(2)

In connection with the private placement of Class B units (see Note 16), the Partnership was required to take into account the effect of EITF 98-05, "Accounting for Convertible Securities with Beneficial Conversion Features or Contingently Adjustable Conversion Ratios" ("EITF 98-05"). As a result, a non-cash reduction in net income available to limited partners was recorded because the fair value of the Partnership's common units on May 9, 2007 (the date on which the Class B units were issued) was greater than the purchase price of the Class B units, which was established at the time of the execution of the Unit Purchase Agreement on March 14, 2007. Although EITF 98-05 affects net income available to limited partners, it does not affect net income nor does it affect total unitholders' equity.

(3)

Per unit data includes the weighted average effect of the private placement of Class B units which were converted to common units for year ended December 31, 2007. Per unit data is calculated on

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

a quarterly basis pursuant to EITF 03-06; therefore, per unit data for the twelve months ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 equals the sums of the respective four quarters.

On April 24, 2007, the board of directors of our General Partner declared a quarterly cash distribution of \$0.4650 per unit for the period from January 1, 2007 through March 31, 2007. On July 24, 2007, the board declared a quarterly cash distribution of \$0.4725 per unit for the period from April 1, 2007 through June 30, 2007. On October 25, 2007, the board declared a quarterly cash distribution of \$0.4800 per unit for the period from July 1, 2007 through September 30, 2007. On January 24, 2008, the board declared a quarterly cash distribution of \$0.4875 per unit for the period from July 1, 2007 through December 31, 2007. On January 24, 2008, the board declared a quarterly cash distribution of \$0.4875 per unit for the period from October 1, 2007 through December 31, 2007. These declared cash distributions resulted in incentive distributions to our General Partner, as the holder of the incentive distribution rights, as indicated above, and enabled the Partnership to reach its second target distribution with respect to such incentive distribution rights. See Note 15, "Partners' Equity, Allocation and Cash Distributions" for further information.

Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income

Accumulated other comprehensive income consisted of the following:

		Investment	Pe	nsion Plan		Derivative		Total
Balance at December 31, 2005	\$	—	\$	—	\$	—	\$	_
Unrealized gain on investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. and								
NYMEX seats		12,837				—		12,837
Adoption of SFAS No. 158		—		422		—		422
	_		-		_			
Balance at December 31, 2006		12,837		422				13,259
Realized gain on investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. and								
NYMEX seats		(12,837)		—		—		(12,837)
Change in fair value of interest rate collar		_				(1,328)		(1,328)
SFAS No. 158 adjustment		—		(1,810)		_		(1,810)
			_		_			
Balance at December 31, 2007	\$	_	\$	(1,388)	\$	(1,328)	\$	(2,716)
							-	

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements" ("SFAS No. 157"). This statement defines fair value, establishes guidelines for measuring fair value and requires additional disclosures regarding fair value measurements. SFAS No. 157 applies only to fair value measurements currently required or permitted by other accounting standards and is expected to increase the consistency of those measurements. SFAS No. 157 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15. 2007. In February 2008, the FASB deferred the provisions of SFAS No. 157 for one year for certain non-financial assets and liabilities that are recognized or disclosed at fair value in the consolidated financial statements on a non-recurring basis. The Partnership does not expect the adoption of this standard to have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities" ("SFAS No. 159") which provides entities with an option to measure many

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

financial instruments and certain other items at fair value that are not currently measured at fair value. The election to use the fair value option is available when an entity first recognizes a financial asset or financial liability or upon entering into a firm commitment. Subsequent changes in fair value must be recorded in earnings. This statement also establishes presentation and disclosure requirements designed to facilitate comparisons between entities that choose different measurement attributes for similar types of assets and liabilities. The Partnership does not expect the adoption of this standard to have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

Note 3. Derivative Financial Instruments

Fair Value Hedges

The composition and fair value of derivative instruments relating to forward fixed price contracts on the Partnership's consolidated balance sheet consisted of the following at December 31 (in thousands):

	2007	2006
Futures contracts Swaps, options and other, net	\$ (37,355) (3,795)	\$ 57,571 8,544
Total	\$ (41,150)	\$ 66,115

The Partnership formally documents all relationships between hedging instruments and hedged items after its risk management objectives and strategy for undertaking the hedge are determined. The Partnership calculates hedge effectiveness on a quarterly basis.

This process includes specific identification of the hedging instrument and the hedged transaction, the nature of the risk being hedged and how the hedging instrument's effectiveness will be assessed. Both at the inception of the hedge and on an ongoing basis, the Partnership assesses whether the derivatives that are used in hedging transactions are highly effective in offsetting changes in fair value of hedged items. The derivative instruments that qualify for hedge accounting are fair value hedges.

The Partnership has a daily margin requirement with its broker based on the prior day's market results on open futures contracts. The required brokerage margin balance was \$12.5 million and \$0.6 million at December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

The Partnership is exposed to credit loss in the event of nonperformance by counterparties of forward contracts, options and swap agreements, but the Partnership has no current reason to expect any material nonperformance by any of these counterparties. Futures contracts, the primary derivative instrument utilized by the Partnership, are traded on regulated exchanges, greatly reducing potential credit risks. Exposure on swap and certain option agreements is limited to the amount of the recorded fair value as of the balance sheet dates. The Partnership utilizes primarily one broker, a major financial institution, for all derivative transactions and the right of offset exists. Accordingly, the fair value of all derivative instruments is displayed on a net basis on the consolidated balance sheets.

Interest Rate Hedge

In May 2007, the Partnership executed a zero premium interest rate collar with a major financial institution. The collar, which became effective on May 14, 2007, is used to hedge the variability in

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 3. Derivative Financial Instruments (Continued)

interest payments due to changes in the three-month LIBOR rate with respect to \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR-based borrowings. The collar is designated as a cash flow hedge and accounted for under the provisions of SFAS No. 133. See Note 2 for additional information on the interest rate collar.

Note 4. Income Taxes

The following table presents a reconciliation of the difference between the statutory federal income tax rate and the effective income tax rate for the years and period presented:

	Year Ended December 31, 2007	Year Ended December 31, 2006	October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005
Federal statutory income tax rate	34.0%	34.0%	34.0%
State income tax rate, net of federal tax benefit	6.3%	6.3%	6.3%
Partnership income not subject to tax	(37.8)%	(35.5)%	(30.8)%
Effective income tax rate	2.5%	4.8%	9.5%

The following table presents the components of the provision for income taxes for the years and period presented (in thousands):

	 Year Ended December 31, 2007		Year Ended December 31, 2006		ber 4, 2005 hrough ber 31, 2005
Current:					
Federal	\$ 984	\$	1,195	\$	918
State	288		221		282
T (1)	 1 070		1 416		1 200
Total current	1,272		1,416		1,200
Deferred:					
Federal	(62)		226		(163)
State	(19)		24		(51)
Total deferred	(81)		250		(214)
Total	\$ 1,191	\$	1,666	\$	986
	 			_	

At December 31, 2007 and 2006, the Partnership's had a net deferred tax asset of approximately \$50,000 and a net deferred tax liability of approximately \$31,000, respectively, which primarily represent the difference between tax and book amortization.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 4. Income Taxes (Continued)

The following presents a reconciliation of the differences between income before income tax expense and income subject to income tax expense for the years and period presented (in thousands):

			October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005		
\$ 48,204	\$	35,127	\$	10,394	
 (45,560)		(31,856)		(7,954)	
\$ 2,644	\$	3,271	\$	2,440	
Decem	(45,560)	December 31, 2007 December 31 \$ 48,204 \$ (45,560)	December 31, 2007 December 31, 2006 \$ 48,204 \$ 35,127 (45,560) (31,856)	Year Ended December 31, 2007 Year Ended December 31, 2006 December 31, 2006 \$ 48,204 \$ 35,127 \$ (45,560) \$	

The Partnership made approximately \$2.7 million and \$1.4 million in income tax payments during 2007 and 2006, respectively, and no income tax payments during 2005.

Note 5. Terminal Acquisitions

On May 9, 2007, the Partnership acquired three refined petroleum products terminals located in Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont from ExxonMobil for cash consideration of approximately \$101.5 million plus \$1.1 million in acquisition costs, for an aggregate purchase price of \$102.6 million. The Partnership financed the acquisition through an expansion of its credit facility, proceeds from the sale of its NYMEX Holdings, Inc. shares and related NYMEX seats (Note 8) and the private placement of Class B units (Note 16). This acquisition has been accounted for as an asset acquisition.

On November 14, 2007, the Partnership acquired two refined petroleum products terminals located in Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York from ExxonMobil for cash consideration of approximately \$34.7 million plus \$0.7 million in acquisition costs, for an aggregate purchase price of \$35.4 million. The Partnership financed the acquisition through an expansion of its credit facility. This acquisition has been accounted for as an asset acquisition.

Final purchase price allocations based on fair market values of acquired assets have been completed. The following table presents the allocation of the aggregate purchase price of the assets acquired and environmental liabilities assumed during 2007 (in thousands):

Assets purchased:	
Buildings, docks, terminal facilities and improvements	\$ 99,571
Land	20,692
Fixtures, equipment and automobiles	251
Intangible assets (see Note 7)	26,722
Total assets purchased	147,236
Less environmental liabilities assumed (see Note 10)	(9,216)
Total purchase price	\$ 138,020

In May 2006, the Partnership acquired a terminal in Bridgeport, Connecticut for approximately \$2.2 million and incurred approximately \$0.2 million of buyer-related costs for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$2.4 million.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 5. Terminal Acquisitions (Continued)

In September 2006, the Partnership acquired a terminal in Macungie, Pennsylvania for approximately \$3.9 million and incurred approximately \$0.2 million of buyer-related costs for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$4.1 million.

Note 6. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consisted of the following at December 31 (in thousands):

	2007		2006
Buildings, docks, terminal facilities and improvements	\$ 132,429	\$	27,598
Land	26,110		5,418
Fixtures, equipment and automobiles	6,465		3,508
Construction in process	8,451		
	173,455		36,524
Less accumulated depreciation	(11,721)		(4,867)
		-	
Total	\$ 161,734	\$	31,657

The increase of \$130.1 million in total property and equipment was primarily due to the Partnership's 2007 terminal acquisitions. See Note 5.

Construction in process

In November 2007, the Partnership entered into two separate sublease agreements for land located at the Port of Providence in Rhode Island. The terminal at one parcel opened for business in January 2008 and provides the Partnership with storage for distillates and biofuels. The Partnership is in the process of building additional dedicated storage for residual fuels at the other parcel. The initial term of each sublease began on November 1, 2007 and will expire on April 29, 2012. Each sublease, which is being accounted for as an operating lease, has option terms that, if exercised, would extend the sublease through August 29, 2036. Total expenses under the subleases were approximately \$127,000 for the year ended December 31, 2007.

As of December 31, 2007, the Partnership was in the application development stage of internally developing software currently intended for internal use. Relevant costs of approximately \$0.9 million were capitalized for the year ended December 31, 2007. As the software has not been implemented for its intended use, no amortization was recorded for the year ended December 31, 2007.

As of December 31, 2007, the Partnership had other construction in process of approximately \$0.5 million.

Depreciation

Depreciation expense allocated to cost of sales was approximately \$6.0 million, \$1.9 million, \$1.3 million and \$0.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 6. Property and Equipment (Continued)

Depreciation expense allocated to selling, general and administrative expenses was approximately \$1.0 million, \$0.7 million, \$0.4 million and \$0.2 million for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively.

The Partnership wrote off fully depreciated assets that were no longer in service in the amounts of approximately \$18,000, \$0.4 million and \$0.6 million for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the period from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005, respectively. The Partnership did not write off any such assets for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005.

Note 7. Intangible Assets

Intangible assets consisted of the following at December 31 (in thousands):

26,374					
26,374					
26,374					
	\$	(742)	\$ 25	5,632	20 years
347		(7)		340	20 years
11,462		(4,429)	7	,033	8-12 years
1,139		(797)		342	5 years
621		(69)		552	3-5 years
307	_	(307)		_	2 years
40,250		(6,351)	33	,899	
269				269	Indefinite
40,519	\$	(6,351)	\$ 34	,168	
11.462	\$	(3.225)	\$ 8	3.237	8-12 years
1.139				570	5 years
307	_	(307)		_	2 years
12,908		(4,101)		3,807	
269	_			269	Indefinite
13,177	\$	(4,101)	\$ 9	9,076	
	11,462 1,139 621 307 40,250 269 40,519 40,519 11,462 1,139 307 12,908 269	11,462 1,139 621 307 40,250 269 40,519 \$ 11,462 \$ 1,139 307 12,908 269	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

The aggregate amortization expense was approximately \$2.3 million, \$1.5 million, \$1.2 million and \$0.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 7. Intangible Assets (Continued)

The estimated annual intangible asset amortization expense for future years ending December 31 is as follows (in thousands):

2008	\$ 2,918
2009	2,804
2010	2,674
2011	2,630
2012	2,175
Thereafter	20,698
Total intangible assets subject to amortization	33,899
Brand names, not subject to amortization	269
Total intangible assets	\$ 34,168

Note 8. Investment in Equity Securities

The Partnership held an investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. which was accounted for under the provisions of SFAS No. 115, "Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities." At December 31, 2006, the Partnership recorded the investment at a fair value of \$13.9 million, based on its quoted market price, and classified the security as available for sale in the accompanying balance sheet. The Partnership's unrealized gain of \$12.8 million was recorded in other comprehensive income. Additionally, the Partnership recorded related dividend income of \$515,000 and \$150,000 in the accompanying statements of income for the year ended December 31, 2006 and for the period from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005, respectively.

On March 6, 2007 and in private transactions, the Partnership sold its investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. along with its NYMEX seats for approximately \$15.3 million and realized a gain of approximately \$14.1 million in the statement of income.

Note 9. Debt

Credit Facility

The Partnership has a senior secured credit agreement (the "Credit Agreement") with total available commitments of \$750.0 million. There are three facilities under the Credit Agreement:

- a working capital revolving credit facility to be used for working capital purposes and letters of credit in the principal amount equal to the lesser of the Partnership's borrowing base and \$650.0 million, of which two \$50.0 million seasonal overline facilities are available each year only during the period between September 1 and June 30;
- an \$85.0 million acquisition facility to be used for funding acquisitions similar to the Partnership's business line that have a purchase price of \$25.0 million or less or \$35.0 million or less in the aggregate in any 12-month period; and
 - a \$15.0 million revolving credit facility to be used for general purposes, including payment of distributions to the Partnership's unitholders.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 9. Debt (Continued)

In addition, provided no Event of Default (as defined in the Credit Agreement) then exists, the Partnership may request to increase: (1) the acquisition facility by up to another \$50.0 million, for a total acquisition facility of up to \$135.0 million; and (2) the working capital revolving credit facility by up to another \$100.0 million, for a total working capital revolving credit facility of up to \$750.0 million. Any such request for an increase by the Partnership must be in a minimum amount of \$5.0 million, and no more than three such requests may be made for each facility.

Borrowings under the Partnership's working capital revolving credit, acquisition and revolving credit facilities bear interest at the Partnership's option at (1) the Eurodollar rate, plus 1%, $1^{1}/2$ % and $1^{1}/2$ %, respectively, (2) the cost of funds rate, plus 1%, $1^{3}/4$ % and $1^{1}/2$ %, respectively, or (3) the bank's base rate. The average interest rate for the year ended December 31, 2007 was 6.3%. In May 2007, the Partnership executed a zero premium interest rate collar with a major financial institution. The collar, which became effective on May 14, 2007, is used to hedge the variability in interest payments due to changes in the three-month LIBOR rate with respect to \$100.0 million of long-term three-month LIBOR-based borrowings (see Note 2 for further discussion on the interest rate collar).

The Partnership incurs a letter of credit fee of 1% per annum for each letter of credit issued. In addition, the Partnership incurs a commitment fee on the unused portion of the three facilities under the Credit Agreement (including the unused portion of either of the seasonal overline facilities exercised by the Partnership) at a rate of 25 basis points per annum, a facility fee of 10 basis points per annum on any unexercised seasonal overline facility during the period between September 1 and June 30 and a seasonal overline fee of \$30,000 each time the Partnership elects to exercise either of the seasonal overline facilities.

The Credit Agreement will mature on April 22, 2011. The Partnership classifies a portion of its revolving line of credit as a long-term liability because the Partnership has a multi-year, long-term commitment from its bank group. The long-term portion of the revolving line of credit was \$190.2 million and \$82.0 million at December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively, representing the amounts expected to be outstanding during the year. In addition, the Partnership classifies a portion of its revolving line of credit as a current liability because it repays amounts outstanding and reborrows funds based on its working capital requirements. The current portion of the revolving line of credit was approximately \$304.8 million and \$188.7 million at December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively, representing the amounts the Partnership expects to pay down during the course of the year.

As of December 31, 2007, the Partnership had total borrowings outstanding under the Credit Agreement of \$495.0 million and outstanding letters of credit of \$168.4 million. The total remaining availability for borrowings and letters of credit at December 31, 2007 was \$86.6 million. As a result of an amendment dated October 23, 2007, the Credit Agreement provides that in each calendar year the outstanding amount under the working capital revolving credit facility must be equal to or less than \$130.0 million for a period of ten consecutive calendar days.

The Credit Agreement is secured by substantially all of the assets of the Partnership and each of the Companies and is guaranteed by the General Partner. The Credit Agreement imposes certain requirements including, for example, a prohibition against distributions if any potential default or event of default as defined in the Credit Agreement, as amended, would occur, and limitations on the Partnership's ability to grant liens, make certain loans or investments, incur additional indebtedness or guarantee other indebtedness, make any material change to the nature of the Partnership's business or undergo a fundamental change, make any material dispositions, acquire another company, enter into a

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 9. Debt (Continued)

merger, consolidation, sale leaseback transaction or purchase of assets, or make capital expenditures in excess of specified levels.

The Credit Agreement also imposes covenants that require the Partnership to maintain certain minimum working capital amounts, capital expenditure limits, a minimum earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, or EBITDA, ratio, a minimum interest coverage ratio and a maximum leverage ratio. In the event of default under any of these covenants, the Partnership may seek a waiver or amendment of the covenants. Pursuant to the Credit Agreement, the capital expenditures limit for the year ended December 31, 2007 was \$10.0 million, and the Partnership exceeded this limit. The Partnership sought and received from its lender a waiver to the capital expenditures limit covenant for the year ended December 31, 2007. The Partnership was in compliance with all other covenants at December 31, 2007 and expects to be in full compliance in 2008.

The Credit Agreement limits distributions by the Partnership to its unitholders to the amount of the Partnership's available cash and permits borrowings to fund such distributions only under the \$15.0 million revolving credit facility. The revolving credit facility is subject to an annual "clean-down" period, requiring the Partnership to reduce the amount outstanding under the revolving credit facility to \$0 for 30 consecutive calendar days in each calendar year.

Term Note—Notes Payable

In 2001, the Partnership purchased the Fore River Terminal in South Portland, Maine. The purchase price was approximately \$3.4 million and included issuance by the Partnership of a promissory note for \$3.0 million with a 7% interest rate. The note is secured by the property acquired. The note amortization commenced in June 2001 and extends through May 2008. Monthly payments of principal and interest are approximately \$34,800 through April 2008, with a final principal payment of \$1.1 million due in May 2008.

Note 10. Environmental Liabilities

The Partnership currently owns or leases properties where refined petroleum products are being or have been handled. These properties and the refined petroleum products handled thereon may be subject to federal and state environmental laws and regulations. Under such laws and regulations, the Partnership could be required to remove or remediate containerized hazardous liquids or associated generated wastes (including wastes disposed of or abandoned by prior owners or operators), to clean up contaminated property arising from the release of liquids or wastes to the environment, including contaminated groundwater, or to implement best management practices to prevent future contamination.

The Partnership maintains insurance of various types with varying levels of coverage that it considers adequate under the circumstances to cover its operations and properties. The insurance policies are subject to deductibles that the Partnership considers reasonable and not excessive. In addition, the Partnership has entered into indemnification agreements with various sellers in conjunction with several of its acquisitions. Allocation of environmental liability is an issue negotiated in connection with each of the Partnership's acquisition transactions. In each case, the Partnership makes an assessment of potential environmental liability exposure based on available information. Based on that assessment and relevant economic and risk factors, the Partnership determines whether to, and the extent to which it will, assume liability for existing environmental conditions.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 10. Environmental Liabilities (Continued)

In connection with the May 2007 acquisition of ExxonMobil's Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont terminals, the Partnership assumed certain environmental liabilities, including the remediation obligations under a proposed remedial action plan submitted by ExxonMobil to the New York Department of Environmental Conservation ("NYDEC") with respect to the Albany, New York terminal. As a result, the Partnership recorded, on an undiscounted basis, total environmental liabilities of approximately \$8.0 million, of which \$0.5 million was recorded as a current liability and \$7.5 million was recorded as a long-term liability on the accompanying consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2007. NYDEC has reviewed the proposed remedial action plan submitted by ExxonMobil and provided comments to Global Companies LLC regarding the plan. Global Companies LLC prepared a response to NYDEC's comments. Subject to NYDEC's approval of the proposed remedial action plan, we do not believe that compliance with the terms thereof will result in material costs in excess of the environmental reserve or have a material impact on our operations.

In connection with the November 2007 acquisition of ExxonMobil's Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York terminals, the Partnership assumed certain environmental liabilities, including the remediation obligations under remedial action plans submitted by ExxonMobil to and approved by the NYDEC with respect to both terminals. As a result, the Partnership recorded, on an undiscounted basis, total environmental liabilities of approximately \$1.2 million of which \$0.4 million was recorded as a current liability and \$0.8 million was recorded as a long-term liability on the accompanying consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2007. The remedial action plans submitted by ExxonMobil will be implemented by Global Companies LLC. We do not believe that compliance with the terms thereof will result in material costs in excess of the environmental reserve or have a material impact on our operations.

In connection with the 2006 acquisition of its Macungie, Pennsylvania terminal (the "Global Macungie Terminal"), the Partnership assumed certain existing environmental liabilities at the terminal. The Partnership did not accrue for these contingencies as it believes that the aggregate amount of these liabilities cannot be reasonably estimated at this time. The Partnership also executed an Administrative Order on Consent ("AOC") with the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region III ("EPA, Region III") requiring certain investigatory activities at the Global Macungie Terminal. Although the Partnership cannot predict the outcome of the investigation of the Global Macungie Terminal, based upon current information, the Partnership does not anticipate that the outcome will have a material adverse effect on it. Furthermore, the Partnership does not believe that compliance with the terms of the AOC executed by it will result in material costs or have a material impact on the Partnership's operations.

The Partnership's estimates used in these reserves are based on all known facts at the time and its assessment of the ultimate remedial action outcomes. Among the many uncertainties that impact the Partnership's estimates are the necessary regulatory approvals for, and potential modification of, its remediation plans, the amount of data available upon initial assessment of the impact of soil or water contamination, changes in costs associated with environmental remediation services and equipment and the possibility of existing legal claims giving rise to additional claims. Therefore, although the Partnership believes that the reserve is adequate, no assurances can be made that any costs incurred in excess of this reserve or outside of indemnifications or not otherwise covered by insurance would not have a material adverse effect on the Partnership's financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 11. Accrued Expenses and Other Current Liabilities

Accrued expenses and other current liabilities consisted of the following at December 31 (in thousands):

	2007			2006
Barging transportation, product storage and other ancillary costs	\$	17,919	\$	11,703
Swaps and other derivatives		4,836		8,816
Trustee taxes (taxes other than income tax)		39,495		6,806
Employee compensation		5,608		7,142
Other		1,904		1,106
	_		_	
Total	\$	69,762	\$	35,573

Trustee taxes consisted of various pass-through taxes collected from customers on behalf of taxing authorities. Employee compensation consisted of bonuses, vacation and other salary accruals. Ancillary costs consisted of cost accruals related to product expediting and storage.

Note 12. Employee Benefit Plans with Related Party

The General Partner has a qualified 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan that covers eligible employees. Contributions under the plan are determined annually, at the sole discretion of the General Partner's board of directors. The General Partner's discretionary matching contributions to the 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan have been equal to 50% of each employee's contribution, up to a maximum contribution of 3% of the employee's compensation. Matching contributions greater than this level are allowed under the plan. The General Partner's matching contributions on behalf of higher-paid employees are subject to certain limitations under federal law. Employees may elect to contribute up to 60% of their compensation to the 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan for each plan year. Employee contributions are subject to annual dollar limitations, which are periodically adjusted by the cost of living index. This plan had expenses of approximately \$385,000, \$311,000, \$214,000 and \$86,000 for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively, which are included in selling, general and administrative expenses in the accompanying statements of income.

In addition, the General Partner has a qualified pension plan (the "Plan") that covers all eligible employees. The Partnership adopted SFAS No. 158, "Employers' Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Plans—an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106, and 132(R)" ("SFAS No. 158") which amends SFAS No. 87, "Employers' Accounting for Pensions" ("SFAS 87"). Under SFAS No. 158, the Partnership is required to recognize the overfunded or underfunded status of its defined benefit pension plan as an asset or liability in its consolidated balance sheets and to recognize changes in that funded status through comprehensive income in the year in which such changes occur. The funded status is measured as the difference between the fair value of plan assets and the Plan's benefit obligation, with the benefit obligation including all actuarial gains and losses, prior service cost and any remaining transition amounts. SFAS No. 158 does not change the components of net periodic benefit cost. All items deferred when applying SFAS No. 87 were to be recognized as a component of other comprehensive income, net of taxes, if any.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 12. Employee Benefit Plans with Related Party (Continued)

The following presents reconciliations of the beginning and ending balances of the benefit obligation, fair value of plan assets, funded status and the accumulated benefit obligation at December 31 (in thousands):

	200	7	2006
Change in benefit obligation:			
Projected benefit obligation at beginning of year	\$ 1	1,010 \$	10,035
Service cost		814	765
Interest cost		654	597
Benefits paid		(496)	(376)
Actuarial loss (gain)		1,504	(11)
Projected benefit obligation at end of year	1	3,486	11,010
Change in plan assets:			
Fair value of plan assets at beginning of year		7,840	7,197
Actual return on plan assets		326	641
Employer contributions		580	378
Benefits paid		(496)	(376)
Fair value of plan assets at end of year		8,250	7,840
Funded status at and of user	¢	(5.236) \$	(2,170)
Funded status at end of year	\$ ((-)) +	(3,170)
Unrecognized net actuarial loss (gain)		1,388	(422)
Net amount recognized	\$	(3,848) \$	(3,592)
Accumulated benefit obligation	\$ 1	0,318 \$	8,370

The following presents amounts recognized in the consolidated balance sheets at December 31 (in thousands):

	2007		2006
Accrued pension benefit cost Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income	\$ 5,236 (1,388)	\$	3,170 422
Net amount recognized	\$ 3,848	\$	3,592

All of the Partnership's prior service costs and transition amounts have been fully amortized at December 31, 2007, 2006 and 2005. The unrecognized net actuarial loss of \$1.4 million and gain of \$0.4 million are reflected in accumulated other comprehensive income as of December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively, and in Note 2.

Effective December 31, 2006, the Partnership adopted the recognition provisions of SFAS No. 158 and the funded status of the Plan is reflected in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2007 and 2006. The following table provides the incremental effect of recognizing the

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 12. Employee Benefit Plans with Related Party (Continued)

funded status of the Partnership's plan in accordance with SFAS No. 158 at December 31, 2006 (in thousands):

	Adjustments	After Application of SFAS No. 158		
\$ 638,887	\$	_	\$	638,887
3,592		(422)		3,170
536,070		(422)		535,648
12,837		422		13,259
102,817		422		103,239
SE	3,592 536,070 12,837	\$ 638,887 \$ 3,592 536,070 12,837	SFAS No. 158 Adjustments \$ 638,887 \$ 3,592 (422) 536,070 (422) 12,837 422	SFAS No. 158 Adjustments \$ 638,887 \$ \$ 3,592 (422) 536,070 (422) 12,837 422

The following presents the components of the net periodic benefit cost for the Plan (in thousands):

		Successor						Predecessor
			Year Ended December 31, 2006		October 4 through December 31, 2005		January 1 through October 3, 2005	
Service cost	\$	814	\$	765	\$	173	\$	514
Interest cost		654		597		143		405
Expected return on plan assets		(632)		(578)		(141)		(413)
							_	
Net periodic benefit cost	\$	836	\$	784	\$	175	\$	506

The following presents the weighted-average actuarial assumptions used in determining the Plan's annual pension expense:

		Successor			
	Year Ended December 31, 2007	October 4Year EndedDecember 31,20062005		January 1 through October 3, 2005	
ղ					
Discount rate	6.0%	6.0%	6.0%	6.0%	
Expected return on plan assets	8.0%	8.0%	8.0%	8.0%	
Rate of compensation increase	4.0%	4.0%	4.0%	4.0%	

The following presents the benefits as of December 31, 2007 expected to be paid in each of the next five fiscal years and in the aggregate for the next five fiscal years (in thousands):

2008		\$	269
2009			343
2008 2009 2010			269 343 362 416
2011			416
2012			610
2013-2017			4,720
Total		\$	6,720
		_	
	E 20		

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 12. Employee Benefit Plans with Related Party (Continued)

The General Partner expects to contribute, and the Partnership expects to reimburse the General Partner for, approximately \$614,000 to the Plan for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2008.

Investment Policy Summary

The fundamental investment objective of the Plan is to provide a rate of return sufficient to fund the retirement benefits under the Plan at a reasonable cost to the General Partner, which is the Plan sponsor. At a minimum, the rate of return should equal or exceed the discount rate assumed by the Plan's actuaries in projecting the funding cost of the Plan under applicable Employee Retirement Income Security Act, or ERISA, standards. To do so, the General Partner's Pension Committee (the "Committee") may appoint one or more investment managers to invest all or portions of the assets of the Plan in accordance with specific investment guidelines, objectives, standards and benchmarks.

Because the Committee expects the Plan's investment income, when combined with anticipated contributions by the General Partner, to exceed the sum of benefit payments and expenses over the next several years, the Committee intends that the Plan be managed to achieve long-term returns, with only a small percentage of the Plan invested in cash.

The General Partner's Plan asset allocation, all of which is with unrelated parties, at December 31, was as follows:

2007	2006	2005
2.6%	0.9%	2.5%
42.4%	40.1%	39.5%
55.0%	59.0%	58.0%
100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
	2.6% 42.4% 55.0%	2.6% 0.9% 42.4% 40.1% 55.0% 59.0%

Expected Long-term Rate of Return on Plan Assets

The expected long-term rate of return on assets assumption is based on historical experience and consultation with the General Partner's actuarial consultants. The current 8.0% assumption compares to the historical weighted average compound return of 6.6% actually achieved by the Plan assets in the Companies' nine years of existence. Because the Plan has only been in existence since December 1999, the time period over which the 6.6% return was calculated does not accurately reflect the long-term investment return which the Plan sponsor expects to be achieved. The Plan was created in December 1999 with a transfer of assets from the pension plan of Global Petroleum Corp. ("GPC"). Considering the investment return of the Plan from 1995 through December 1998, the calculation of the average investment return would increase the 6.6% investment return to 10.2% over a 13-year period.

Non-qualified Pension and Deferred Compensation Plans

The Partnership has a non-qualified pension plan for a former employee, which commenced fixed payments in November of 2003. The plan calls for payments over a fifteen-year period from the commencement date. Total remaining future fixed payments under this plan consist of \$0.1 million per year for the period from 2008 through 2012 and an aggregate amount of \$0.9 million thereafter. The Partnership had a discounted obligation of approximately \$1.0 million and \$1.1 million recorded in long term liabilities at December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 12. Employee Benefit Plans with Related Party (Continued)

The General Partner also has two non-qualified deferred compensation arrangements. One arrangement is for an executive officer that calls for annual payments in the aggregate amount of \$70,000 for fifteen consecutive years from the commencement date. The other arrangement is for a former executive officer that calls for annual payments in the aggregate amount of \$85,000 for fifteen consecutive years from the commencement date. The Partnership had a total discounted obligation of approximately \$0.5 million and \$0.3 million recorded in long-term liabilities at December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. In accordance with the provisions of the Partnership's partnership agreement, the General Partner will be reimbursed by the Partnership for payments to the executive officers under these non-qualified deferred compensation arrangements.

Long Term Incentive Plan

Please see Note 13 for a discussion of the Long-Term Incentive Plan.

Note 13. Long-Term Incentive Plan

In October 2005, the General Partner adopted a Long-Term Incentive Plan ("LTIP") whereby 564,242 common units were authorized for issuance. The LTIP provides for awards to employees, consultants and directors of the General Partner and employees and consultants of affiliates of the Partnership who perform services for the Partnership. The LTIP allows for the award of unit options, unit appreciation rights, restricted units, phantom units and distribution equivalent rights ("DERs").

On August 14, 2007, the Compensation Committee of the board of directors of the General Partner granted awards of phantom units and associated DERs under the LTIP to certain employees and non-employee directors of the General Partner. The phantom units granted will cliff vest on December 31, 2009 and become payable on a one-for-one basis in common units of the Partnership (or cash equivalent) upon the achievement of certain performance goals over the vesting period. The DERs that were granted in tandem with the phantom units will vest and become payable in cash simultaneously with the vesting of the phantom units. Any phantom units and associated DERs that have not vested as of the end of the cliff vesting period will be forfeited. The Partnership currently intends and reasonably expects to issue and deliver the common units upon vesting.

SFAS No. 123(R), "Share-Based Payment," requires that a non-vested equity share unit awarded to an employee is to be measured at its fair value as if it were vested and issued on the grant date. The fair value of the Partnership's award at the August 14, 2007 grant date approximated the fair value of the Partnership's common unit at that date.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 13. Long-Term Incentive Plan (Continued)

The following table presents a summary of the status of the non-vested units as of December 31, 2007:

	Number of Non-vested Units	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value		
Outstanding non-vested units at December 31, 2006		\$		
Granted	64,951		29.00	
Vested	—			
Forfeited			_	
Outstanding non-vested units at December 31, 2007	64,951	\$	29.00	

SFAS No. 123(R) requires compensation cost for an award of share-based employee compensation classified as equity, as is the case of the Partnership's award, to be recognized over the requisite service period. The requisite service period for the Partnership is from August 14, 2007, the grant date, through December 31, 2009 (the "Requisite Service Period"). The Partnership will recognize as compensation expense the value of the portion of the award that is ultimately expected to vest over the Requisite Service Period on a straight-line basis. In accordance with SFAS No. 123(R), the Partnership estimated forfeitures at the time of grant. Such estimates, which were based on the Partnership's service and performance history, will be revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from estimates.

For year ended December 31, 2007, the Partnership recorded compensation expense of approximately \$297,000, which is included in selling, general and administrative expenses in the accompanying consolidated statements of income. The total compensation cost related to the non-vested awards not yet recognized at December 31, 2007 is approximately \$1.6 million and is expected to be recognized ratably over the remaining Requisite Service Period. The Partnership recorded no unit-based compensation for the year ended December 31, 2006 as no other awards of any kind had been granted under the LTIP during that year.

Additionally, SFAS No. 123(R) requires that the income tax effects of share-based payments be recognized for financial reporting purposes if such awards would result in deductions on the Partnership's income tax return. Global Montello is a taxable entity for federal and state income tax purposes. In the ordinary course of business, the Partnership charges a portion of its selling, general and administrative expenses to Global Montello and, therefore, a portion of the compensation expense on the LTIP is allocated to Global Montello which results in a deduction for the Partnership. The amount allocated to Global Montello for such LTIP related costs was immaterial for the year ended December 31, 2007.

Note 14. Commitments and Contingencies

The Partnership is subject to contingencies, including legal proceedings and claims arising out of the normal course of business that cover a wide range of matters, including, among others, environmental matters and contract and employment claims.



NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 14. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

Leases of Office Space and Computer Equipment

The Partnership has future commitments, principally for office space and computer equipment, under the terms of operating lease arrangements. The following provides total future minimum payments under leases with non-cancelable terms of one year or more at December 31, 2007 (in thousands):

2008 2009 2010	\$	1,448
2009		74
2010		63
2011		28
2012		
Thereafter		
	_	
Total	\$	1,613
		-,

Total expenses under the operating lease arrangements amounted to approximately \$1.7 million, \$1.6 million, \$1.0 million and \$0.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively. The Partnership also has lease income from office space leased at one of its owned terminals for \$0.2 million per year through April of 2009.

The Partnership also leases certain equipment under capital lease agreements, for which the net book value was approximately \$1.0 million at December 31, 2007. Depreciation expense for equipment under the capital lease was approximately \$69,000 for the year ended December 31, 2007. The Partnership did not have capital leases in 2006 or 2005.

Terminal and Throughput Leases

The Partnership entered into terminal and throughput lease arrangements with various unrelated oil terminals. Certain arrangements have minimum usage requirements. The following provides future minimum lease, sublease and throughput commitments under these arrangements with non-cancelable terms of one year or more at December 31 (in thousands):

		Lease and Throughput Commitments		Sublease Commitments		Total	
			*		-		
2008	\$	8,148	\$	(1,785)	\$	6,363	
2009		1,840		(866)		974	
2010		497				497	
2011		497				497	
2012		373				373	
Thereafter		833				833	
					_		
Total	\$	12,188	\$	(2,651)	\$	9,537	
					_		
	F-34						

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 14. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

Purchase Commitments

The minimum volume purchase requirements for 2008 under the Partnership's existing supply agreements are 637 million gallons. All existing purchase commitments expire in 2008. The Partnership purchased approximately 1.7 billion, 1.2 billion and 1.3 billion gallons of product under the Partnership's existing supply agreements for \$3.3 billion, \$2.0 billion and \$1.9 billion in 2007, 2006 and 2005, respectively, which included fulfillment of the minimum purchase obligation under these commitments.

Environmental Liabilities

Please see Note 10 for a discussion of the Partnership's environmental liabilities.

Legal Proceedings

Please see Note 19 for a discussion of the Partnership's legal proceedings.

Note 15. Partners' Equity, Allocations and Cash Distributions

Issuance of Units

On October 4, 2005, the Partnership completed an initial public offering of 5,635,000 common units. Upon the closing of the Partnership's IPO (and taking into account the underwriters' exercise of their over-allotment option), GPC and certain affiliates of the Slifka family received an aggregate of 5,642,424 subordinated units, which constituted 49% ownership of the Partnership at that time, a 2% general partner interest, and 7,424 common units.

Units Outstanding

Partners' equity at December 31, 2007 consisted of 7,428,139 common units outstanding (including 61,824 common units held by affiliates of the General Partner, including directors and executive officers), 5,642,424 subordinated units held by affiliates of the Slifka family, collectively representing a 98.27% effective ownership interest in the Partnership, and 230,303 general partner units representing a 1.73% general partner interest in the Partnership.

Common Units

During the subordination period, as defined in the Partnership's partnership agreement, the common units will have the right to receive distributions of available cash from operating surplus in an amount equal to the minimum quarterly distribution of \$0.4125 per quarter, plus any arrearages in the payment of the minimum quarterly distribution on the common units from prior quarters, before any distributions of available cash from operating surplus may be made on the subordinated units. The purpose of the subordinated units is to increase the likelihood that during the subordination period there will be available cash to be distributed on the common units. The subordination period will extend until the first day of any quarter beginning after September 30, 2010 that each of the following tests are met: (1) distributions of available cash from operating surplus on each of the three consecutive, non-overlapping four-quarter periods immediately preceding that date; (2) the "adjusted operating surplus" (as defined in the Partnership's

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 15. Partners' Equity, Allocations and Cash Distributions (Continued)

partnership agreement) generated during each of the three consecutive non-overlapping four-quarter periods immediately preceding that date equaled or exceeded the sum of the minimum quarterly distributions on all of the outstanding common units and subordinated units during those periods on a fully diluted basis and the related distribution on the 1.73% general partner units during those periods; and (3) there are no arrearages in payment of the minimum quarterly distribution on the common units. If the unitholders remove the General Partner without cause, the subordination period may end before September 30, 2010.

The common units have limited voting rights as set forth in the Partnership's partnership agreement.

Pursuant to the Partnership's partnership agreement, if at any time the General Partner and its affiliates own more than 80% of the common units outstanding, the General Partner has the right, but not the obligation, to "call" or acquire all, but not less than all, of the common units held by unaffiliated persons at a price not less than their then-current market value. The General Partner may assign this call right to any of its affiliates or to the Partnership.

Subordinated Units

During the subordination period, the subordinated units have no right to receive distributions of available cash from operating surplus until the common units receive distributions of available cash from operating surplus in an amount equal to the minimum quarterly distribution of \$0.4125 per quarter, plus any arrearages in the payment of the minimum quarterly distribution on the common units from prior quarters. No arrearages will be paid to subordinated units.

The subordinated units may convert to common units on a one-for-one basis when certain conditions are met, which conditions are set forth in the Partnership's partnership agreement. The Partnership's partnership agreement also sets forth the calculation to be used to determine the amount and priority of cash distributions that the common unitholders, subordinated unitholders and General Partner will receive.

The subordinated units have limited voting rights as set forth in the Partnership's partnership agreement.

General Partner Units

The general partner units have the same rights to receive distributions of available cash from operating surplus as the common units for each quarter until the Partnership distributes (a) for each outstanding common unit an amount equal to the minimum quarterly distribution for that quarter plus any arrearages in payment of the minimum quarterly distribution on the common units for any prior quarters during the subordination period; and (b) for each outstanding subordinated unit an amount equal to the minimum quarterly distribution for that quarter plus any arrearages in payment of the minimum quarterly distribution for that quarter. Thereafter, the general partner units have the right to receive incentive distributions of cash in excess of the minimum quarterly distributions as discussed further below under Cash Distributions. The Partnership's partnership agreement sets forth the calculation to be used to determine the amount and priority of cash distributions that the common unitholders, subordinated unitholders and general partner will receive.

The general partner units have the management rights as set forth in the Partnership's partnership agreement.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 15. Partners' Equity, Allocations and Cash Distributions (Continued)

Allocations of Net Income

Net income is allocated between the General Partner and the common and subordinated unitholders in accordance with the provisions of the Partnership's partnership agreement. Net income is generally allocated first to the General Partner and the common and subordinated unitholders in an amount equal to the net losses allocated to the General Partner and the common and subordinated unitholders in the current and prior tax years under the Partnership's partnership agreement. The remaining net income is allocated to the General Partner and the common and subordinated unitholders in accordance with their respective percentage interests of the general partner units, common units and subordinated units.

Cash Distributions

The Partnership intends to consider regular cash distributions to unitholders on a quarterly basis, although there is no assurance as to the future cash distributions since they are dependent upon future cash flows, capital requirements, financial condition and other factors. The Credit Agreement prohibits the Partnership from making cash distributions if any potential default or event of default, as defined in the Credit Agreement, occurs or would result from the cash distribution.

Within 45 days after the end of each quarter, the Partnership will distribute all of its available cash (as defined in its partnership agreement) to unitholders of record on the applicable record date. The amount of available cash is all cash on hand at the end of the quarter; plus all cash on hand on the date of determination of available cash for the quarter resulting from working capital borrowings made after the end of the quarter; less the amount of cash reserves established by the General Partner to provide for the proper conduct of the Partnership's business, to comply with applicable law, any of the Partnership's debt instruments, or other agreements or to provide funds for distributions to unitholders and to the General Partner for any one or more of the next four quarters. Working capital borrowings are generally borrowings that are made under the Credit Agreement and in all cases are used solely for working capital purposes or to pay distributions to partners.

The Partnership will make distributions of available cash from operating surplus for any quarter during the subordination period as defined in the its partnership agreement in the following manner: firstly, 98.27% to the common unitholders, pro rata, and 1.73% to the General Partner, until the Partnership distributes for each outstanding common unit an amount equal to the minimum quarterly distribution for that quarter; secondly, 98.27% to the common unitholders, pro rata, and 1.73% to the General Partner, until the Partnership distributes for each outstanding common unit an amount equal to the minimum quarterly distributes for each outstanding common unit an amount equal to any arrearages in payment of the minimum quarterly distribution on the common units for any prior quarters during the subordination period; thirdly, 98.27% to the subordinated unitholders, pro rata, and 1.73% to the General Partner, until the Partnership distributes for each subordinated unit an amount equal to the minimum quarterly distribution for that quarter; and thereafter, cash in excess of the minimum quarterly distributions is distributed to the unitholders and the General Partner based on the percentages as provided below.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 15. Partners' Equity, Allocations and Cash Distributions (Continued)

As the holder of the incentive distribution rights, the General Partner is entitled to incentive distributions if the amount that the Partnership distributes with respect to any quarter exceeds specified target levels shown below:

	Total Quarterly Distribution	Marginal Percer in Distrit	
	Target Amount	Unitholders	General Partner
Minimum Quarterly Distribution	\$0.4125	98.27%	1.73%
First Target Distribution	Up to \$0.4625	98.27%	1.73%
Second Target Distribution	above \$0.4625 up to \$0.5375	85.27%	14.73%
Third Target Distribution	above \$0.5375 up to \$0.6625	75.27%	24.73%
Thereafter	above \$0.6625	50.27%	49.73%

The Partnership paid the following cash distributions during 2007 and 2006 (in thousands, except per unit data):

Cash Distribution Payment Date	Jnit Cash ribution	Com	imon Units	S	Subordinated Units	General Partner	 General Partner Incentive Distribution	_	Total Cash Distribution
2007									
02/14/07	\$ 0.4550	\$	2,567	\$	2,567	\$ 105	\$ 	\$	5,239
05/15/07(1)	0.4650		2,624		2,624	107	4		5,359
08/14/07(2)	0.4725		3,510		2,666	109	20		6,305
11/14/07(3)	0.4800		3,566		2,708	110	35		6,419
2006									
02/14/06(4)	\$ 0.4111	\$	2,319	\$	2,319	\$ 95	\$ —	\$	4,733
05/15/06(4)	0.4250		2,398		2,398	98			4,894
08/14/06(4)	0.4375		2,469		2,469	100	_		5,038
11/14/06(4)	0.4450		2,511		2,511	102			5,124

(1)

This distribution of \$0.4650 per unit resulted in the Partnership reaching its second target distribution for the first quarter of 2007. As a result, the General Partner received this additional distribution.

(2)

This distribution of \$0.4725 per unit resulted in the Partnership reaching its second target distribution for the second quarter of 2007. As a result, the General Partner received this additional distribution.

(3)

This distribution of \$0.4800 per unit resulted in the Partnership reaching its second target distribution for the third quarter of 2007. As a result, the General Partner received this additional distribution.

(4)

Prior to the private placement of Class B units on May 9, 2009 (see Note 16), the limited partner interest was 98% and the general partner interest was 2%.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 15. Partners' Equity, Allocations and Cash Distributions (Continued)

On January 24, 2008, the board of directors of the General Partner declared a quarterly cash distribution of \$0.4875 per unit for the period from October 1, 2007 through December 31, 2007 (\$1.95 per unit on an annualized basis) to the Partnership's common and subordinated unitholders of record as of the close of business February 5, 2008. On February 14, 2008, the Partnership paid the total cash distribution of approximately \$6.5 million.

Note 16. Unitholders' Equity

Private Placement

On March 13, 2007, the Partnership entered into a Class B Unit Purchase Agreement (the "Unit Purchase Agreement") with Kayne Anderson MLP Investment Company and funds managed by Tortoise Capital Advisors, LLC and Fiduciary Asset Management, LLC (the "Purchasers") to sell \$50.0 million of Class B units representing limited partner interests of the Partnership in a private placement (the "Private Placement"). The Partnership issued and sold 1,785,715 Class B units to the Purchasers pursuant to the Unit Purchase Agreement on May 9, 2007. The Class B units were convertible into common units on a one-for-one basis.

In connection with the issuance of the Class B units, the Partnership agreed to a discount in the purchase price of approximately \$0.8 million, which is the approximate amount of the product of (i) the 1,785,715 Class B units, and (ii) \$0.4650, the amount of the Partnership's first quarter per unit distribution that was paid to the common and subordinated unitholders on May 15, 2007. Such discount was paid by the Partnership to the Purchasers of the Class B units substantially contemporaneously with the payment of the Partnership's first quarter distribution. After giving effect to such reduction, the purchase price for the Class B units was approximately \$49.2 million, or \$27.53 per unit. The net purchase price of the Class B units, after the reduction and related fees, was \$49.1 million. The net proceeds of the Class B units were used to partially finance the acquisition of three refined petroleum products terminals in Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont from ExxonMobil (see Note 5). On May 22, 2007, the Class B units converted into common units on one-for-one basis.

In connection with the Unit Purchase Agreement, the Partnership entered into a registration rights agreement (the "Registration Rights Agreement") dated May 9, 2007 with the Purchasers. Pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement, the Partnership was required to file a shelf registration statement to register the common units issuable upon conversion of the Class B units issued to the Purchasers within 90 days, and use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause the registration statement to become effective within 180 days of the closing of the Private Placement. On August 6, 2007, the Partnership filed a Registration Statement on Form S-3 with the SEC for the registration of the 1,785,715 common units into which the Class B units converted, and on August 17, 2007, the SEC declared the Registration Statement effective. In addition, the Registration Rights Agreement gives the Purchasers piggyback registration rights under certain circumstances. These registration rights are transferable to affiliates of the Purchasers and, in certain circumstances, to third parties.

Class B Units Converted into Common Units

On May 9, 2007, the Partnership issued and sold to the Purchasers 1,785,715 Class B units representing limited partner interests of the Partnership in a private placement for \$50.0 million. After giving effect to a price reduction as discussed above, the purchase price for the Class B units was



NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 16. Unitholders' Equity (Continued)

approximately \$49.2 million, or \$27.53 per unit. On May 22, 2007, the Class B units converted into common units on one-for-one basis.

In connection with the transaction, the Partnership was required to take into account the effect of EITF 98-05. As a result, a non-cash reduction in net income available to limited partners was recorded. This non-cash reduction is required to be recorded pursuant to EITF 98-05 because the fair value of the Partnership's common units on May 9, 2007 (the date on which the Class B units were issued) was greater than the purchase price of the Class B units, which was established at the time of the execution of the Unit Purchase Agreement on March 14, 2007. The non-cash reduction was approximately \$16.4 million computed as the product of (i) the 1,785,715 Class B units, and (ii) the difference between the fair value of a common unit on the date of issuance (\$36.71) and the conversion rate after the price reduction (\$27.53). The non-cash reduction resulted in the Partnership recorded accretion of \$16.4 million as a non-cash distribution to common unit on the date of straight or the common unit equity and a corresponding increase in Class B unit equity. Additionally, the Partnership recorded accretion of \$16.4 million as a non-cash distribution to common unitholders.

Although EITF 98-05 affects net income available to limited partners, it does not affect net income, nor does it affect total unitholders' equity.

Note 17. Related-Party Transactions

The Partnership is a party to a Second Amended and Restated Terminal Storage Rental and Throughput Agreement with GPC, an affiliate of the Partnership, which extends through December 2013 with annual renewal options. The agreement is accounted for as an operating lease.

The following provides future minimum payments at December 31, 2007, including the expected exercise of renewal options, which have an annual consumer price index adjustment (in thousands):

2008	\$ 7,262
	\$ 7,202
2009	7,262
2010	7,262 7,262
2011	7,262
2012	7,262
Thereafter	7,262 7,262 7,262
Total	\$ 43,572

The expenses under this agreement totaled \$8.3 million, \$8.1 million, \$5.9 million and \$1.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively. These expenses include annual consumer price index adjustments of approximately \$894,000, \$752,000, \$276,000 and \$141,000 for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively. Deferred rent expense was approximately \$121,000, \$121,000, \$92,000 and \$29,000 for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively, as calculated under SFAS No. 13, "Accounting for Leases."

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 17. Related-Party Transactions (Continued)

Pursuant to an Amended and Restated Services Agreement with GPC, GPC provides certain terminal operating management services to the Partnership and uses certain administrative, accounting and information processing services of the Partnership. The expenses from these services totaled approximately \$74,000, \$78,000, \$50,000 and \$17,000 for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively. These affiliate charges were recorded in selling, general and administrative expenses in the accompanying statements of income. The agreement is for an indefinite term, and either party may terminate its receipt of some or all of the services thereunder upon 180 days' notice at any time after January 1, 2008.

Pursuant to the Partnership's Amended and Restated Services Agreement with Alliance Energy Corp. ("Alliance"), the Partnership also provides certain administrative, accounting and information processing services, and the use of certain facilities, to Alliance, an affiliate of the Partnership that is 90% owned by members of the Slifka family. The income from these services was approximately \$626,000, \$757,000, \$240,000 and \$80,000 for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively. These intercompany fees were recorded as an offset to selling, general and administrative expenses in the accompanying statements of income. The agreement is for an indefinite term, and Alliance may terminate its receipt of some or all of the services thereunder upon 180 days' notice at any time after January 1, 2008.

The Partnership sells refined petroleum products to Alliance at arm's length and at prevailing market prices at the time of delivery. Sales to Alliance were \$42.2 million, \$18.9 million, \$14.8 million and \$3.8 million for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 and from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, respectively.

The General Partner employs substantially all of the Partnership's employees and charges the Partnership for their services. The expenses for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and for the period from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005, including payroll, payroll taxes and bonus accruals, were \$29.0 million, \$24.4 million and \$6.1 million, respectively. The Partnership also reimburses the General Partner for its contributions under the General Partner's 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan and the General Partner's qualified and non-qualified pension plans. See Note 12, Employee Benefit Plans with Related Party.

The table below presents trade receivables with Alliance, receivables incurred in connection with the services agreements between Alliance and the Partnership and GPC and the Partnership, as the case may be, and receivables from the General Partner at December 31 (in thousands):

		2007	2006		
Receivables from Alliance	\$	3,926	\$	1,793	
Receivables from GPC		64		81	
Receivables from the General Partner(1)		318		114	
	-		_		
Total	\$	4,308	\$	1,988	

(1)

Receivables from the General Partner reflect the Partnership's prepayment of payroll taxes and payroll accruals to the General Partner.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 18. Segment Reporting

The Partnership is a wholesale and commercial distributor of gasoline, distillates, and residual oil whose business is organized within two operating segments, Wholesale and Commercial, based on the way the chief operating decision maker (CEO) manages the business and on the similarity of customers and expected long-term financial performance of each segment. The accounting policies of the segments are the same as those described in Note 2, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies."

In the Wholesale segment, the Partnership sells gasoline, home heating oil, diesel, kerosene and residual oil to unbranded retail gasoline stations and other resellers of transportation fuels, home heating oil retailers and wholesale distributors. Generally, customers use their own vehicles or contract carriers to take delivery of the product at bulk terminals and inland storage facilities that the Partnership owns or controls or with which it has throughput arrangements.

The Commercial segment includes (i) sales and deliveries of unbranded gasoline, home heating oil, diesel, kerosene and residual oil to customers in the public sector and to large commercial and industrial customers, either through a competitive bidding process or through contracts of various terms, and (ii) sales of custom blended distillates and residual oil delivered by barges or from a terminal dock. Commercial segment customers include federal and state agencies, municipalities, large industrial companies, many autonomous authorities such as transportation authorities and water resource authorities, colleges and universities and a limited group of small utilities. Unlike the Wholesale segment, in the Commercial segment, the Partnership generally arranges the delivery of the product to the customer's designated location, typically hiring third-party common carriers to deliver the product.

The Partnership evaluates segment performance based on net product margins before allocations of corporate and indirect operating costs, depreciation, amortization (including non-cash charges) and interest. Based on the way the CEO manages the business, it is not reasonably possible for the Partnership to allocate the components of operating costs and expenses between the reportable segments. Additionally, due to the commingled nature and uses of the Partnership's assets, it is not reasonably possible for the Partnership to allocate assets between the two segments. There were no intersegment sales for any of the years or periods presented below.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 18. Segment Reporting (Continued)

Summarized financial information for the Partnership's reportable segments is presented in the table below (in thousands):

	Consolidated			Consolidated		Successor	Predecessor January 1 through October 3, 2005		
		Year Ended December 31, 2007		Year Ended December 31, 2006		October 4 through December 31, 2005			
Wholesale Segment:									
Sales	\$	6,376,749	\$	4,071,608	\$	1,115,251	\$	2,507,622	
Net product margin(1)									
Distillates	\$	86,358	\$	58,285	\$	16,484	\$	25,461	
Gasoline		11,463		22,812		2,372		11,602	
Residual oil		23,667		20,896	_	7,096		15,794	
Total	\$	121,488	\$	101,993	\$	25,952	\$	52,857	
Commercial Segment:									
Sales	\$	381,085	\$	400,810	\$	133,648	\$	289,337	
Net product margin(1)	\$	11,485	\$	13,151	\$	3,368	\$	11,202	
Combined sales and net product margin:									
Sales	\$	6,757,834	\$	4,472,418	\$	1,248,899	\$	2,796,959	
Net product margin(1)	\$	132,973	\$	115,144	\$	29,320	\$	64,059	
Depreciation allocated to cost of sales		5,989		1,918		412	·	1,250	
Combined gross profit:	\$	126,984	\$	113,226	\$	28,908	\$	62,809	
			_		_		_		

(1)

Net product margin is a non-GAAP financial measure used by management and external users of the Partnership's financial statements to assess the Partnership's business. The table above reconciles net product margin on a combined basis to gross profit, a directly comparable GAAP measure.

In the Wholesale segment, the Partnership had one customer whose revenues were approximately \$966.4 million, or 14.3% of the Partnership's total revenues and 15.2% of the Partnership's revenues from the wholesale segment. No single customer accounted for 10% or more of the Partnership's sales for the year ended December 31, 2006 or for the periods from January 1, 2005 through October 3, 2005 or from October 4, 2005 through December 31, 2005.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 18. Segment Reporting (Continued)

A reconciliation of the totals reported for the reportable segments to the applicable line items in the consolidated/combined financial statements is as follows (in thousands):

	Consolidated Year Ended December 31, 2007		C	onsolidated	Sı	iccessor	Predecessor January 1 through October 3, 2005	
			-	Year Ended Smber 31, 2006		er 4 through ber 31, 2005		
Combined gross profit	\$	126,984	\$	113,226	\$	28,908	\$	62,809
Operating costs and expenses not allocated to reportable segments:		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		, ,				, ,
Selling, general and administrative expenses		45,537		43,027		10,515		29,932
Operating expenses		27,703		22,158		4,924		14,775
Amortization expense		2,250		1,528		389		1,234
Total operating costs and expenses		75,490		66,713		15,828		45,941
Operating income		51,494		46,513		13,080		16,868
Interest expense		(17,408)		(11,901)		(2,686)		(7,275)
Other income (expense), net				515				(900)
Gain on sale of investment		14,118		_		_		`´
Income tax expense		(1,191)		(1,666)		(986)		_
Net income	\$	47,013	\$	33,461	\$	9,408	\$	8,693

There were no foreign sales for the years ended December 31, 2007, 2006 and 2005. The Partnership has no foreign assets.

Note 19. Legal Proceedings

General

Although the Partnership may, from time to time, be involved in litigation and claims arising out of its operations in the normal course of business, the Partnership does not believe that it is a party to any litigation that will have a material adverse impact on its financial condition or results of operations. Except as described below, the Partnership is not aware of any significant legal or governmental proceedings against it, or contemplated to be brought against it. The Partnership maintains insurance policies with insurers in amounts and with coverage and deductibles as its general partner believes are reasonable and prudent. However, the Partnership can provide no assurance that this insurance will be adequate to protect it from all material expenses related to potential future claims for personal and property damage or that these levels of insurance will be available in the future at economical prices.

Environmental

Global Companies LLC, in addition to several affiliates, has been named as one of over 50 defendants in two lawsuits alleging methyl tertiary-butyl ether ("MTBE") contamination of groundwater in Massachusetts. MTBE is an oxygenate that has been used extensively to reduce motor vehicle tailpipe emissions. In the cases of Town of Duxbury, et al. v. Amerada Hess Corp., et al., filed December 31, 2003, and City of Lowell v. Amerada Hess Corp., et al., filed December 30, 2004,

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 19. Legal Proceedings (Continued)

plaintiffs allege that manufacturers, refiners and others involved in the distribution of gasoline containing MTBE are liable for the costs of investigating possible MTBE groundwater contamination, treating such contaminated groundwater where found, and related relief including treble damages and injunctive relief. The plaintiffs in these cases generally claim to be public water providers or municipal or other government authorities. These cases have been consolidated in multi-district litigation with over 60 other MTBE cases in federal court in the Southern District of New York. The Partnership intends to vigorously defend these cases. The Partnership does not believe that these cases will have a material impact on its operations although it can provide no assurances in this regard.

On November 29, 2004, a consent decree was lodged by the U.S. Department of Justice in the federal District Court for Massachusetts whereby Global Companies LLC and Global Petroleum Corp. settled alleged violations of Clean Air Act regulations related to fuel quality specifications. This consent decree was entered by the court on January 21, 2005. As part of this settlement, Global Companies LLC has paid a \$500,000 civil penalty and instituted a compliance program for three years to ensure compliance with Clean Air Act fuel quality specifications. The alleged violations stemmed from the importation of finished conventional gasoline, which was not a substantial part of our operations at the time of the alleged violations. The Partnership does not believe that compliance with the terms of the consent decree will result in material costs.

In November 2006, the EPA, Region III notified Global Companies LLC, as the operator of a petroleum marketing and bulk storage terminal in Macungie, Pennsylvania of EPA's intention to negotiate an AOC with Global Companies LLC and the previous owner and owners of an adjacent terminal, to investigate and remediate petroleum in the soil and groundwater at the two sites. The Partnership is currently conducting investigative drilling activities under this AOC but has no remediation responsibilities at this time. The Partnership does not believe its obligations under this AOC will have a material adverse effect on the Partnership.

In connection with its May 2007 acquisition of ExxonMobil Corporation's Albany and Newburgh, New York and Burlington, Vermont terminals, the Partnership assumed certain environmental liabilities, including the remediation obligations under a proposed remedial action plan submitted by ExxonMobil to the NYDEC with respect to the Albany, New York terminal. As a result, the Partnership recorded an environmental reserve of approximately \$8.0 million. NYDEC has reviewed the proposed remedial action plan submitted by ExxonMobil and provided comments to Global Companies LLC regarding the plan. Global Companies LLC prepared a response to NYDEC's comments. Subject to NYDEC's approval of the proposed remedial action plan, the Partnership does not believe that compliance with the terms thereof will result in material costs in excess of the environmental reserve or have a material impact on its operations.

In connection with its November 2007 acquisition of ExxonMobil's Glenwood Landing and Inwood, New York terminals, the Partnership assumed certain environmental liabilities, including the remediation obligations under remedial action plans submitted by ExxonMobil to and approved by the NYDEC with respect to both terminals. As a result, the Partnership recorded an environmental reserve of approximately \$1.2 million. The remedial action plans submitted by ExxonMobil will be implemented by Global Companies LLC. The Partnership does not believe that compliance with the terms thereof will result in material costs in excess of the environmental reserve or have a material impact on its operations.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 19. Legal Proceedings (Continued)

Other

On September 15, 2005, the Office of the Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts issued a Civil Investigative Demand to the Partnership in connection with an investigation of gasoline distributors and retailers in Massachusetts in the wake of Hurricane Katrina. The Partnership believes that the Attorney General's office has issued similar demands to other distributors and retailers. The Partnership has taken steps to comply with the demand. While the Partnership cannot predict the outcome of the investigation, it does not expect that the outcome will have a material adverse effect on the Partnership.

Note 20. Quarterly Financial Data (Unaudited)

Unaudited quarterly financial data is as follows (in thousands, except per unit amounts):

	First		Second		Third			Fourth	Total	
Year ended December 31, 2007										
Sales	\$	1,573,176	\$	1,384,090	\$	1,598,461	\$	2,202,107	\$	6,757,834
Gross Profit	\$	42,252	\$	21,622	\$	23,947	\$	39,163	\$	126,984
Net Income(1)	\$	32,875	\$	610	\$	2,530	\$	10,998	\$	47,013
Limited partners' interest in net income	\$	32,218	\$	599	\$	2,486	\$	10,807	\$	46,110
Net income per limited partner										
unit—basic and diluted(2)	\$	1.75	\$	(1.28)	\$	0.19	\$	0.72	\$	1.38
Cash distributions per limited partner										
unit(3)	\$	0.4550	\$	0.4650	\$	0.4725	\$	0.4800	\$	1.8725
		First	_	Second		Third		Fourth		Total
Year ended December 31, 2006										
Sales	\$	1,351,023	\$	1,031,353	\$	995,834	\$	1,094,208	\$	4,472,418
Gross Profit	\$	32,217	\$	20,644	\$	25,721	\$	34,644	\$	113,226
Net Income	\$	12,688	\$	3,480	\$	6,234	\$	11,059	\$	33,461
Limited partners' interest in net income	\$	12,434	\$	3,410	\$	6,109	\$	10,839	\$	32,792
Net income per limited partner unit—basic and diluted(2)	\$	0.85	\$	0.30	\$	0.53	\$	0.78	\$	2.46
Cash distributions per limited partner unit(3)	\$	0.4111	\$	0.4250	\$	0.4375	\$	0.4450	\$	1.7186

(1)

Net income for the first quarter ended March 31, 2007 and for the year ended December 31, 2007 includes a gain of approximately \$14.1 million recognized from the sale of the Partnership's investment in NYMEX Holdings, Inc. and related NYMEX seats. See Note 8.

(2)

(3)

See Note 2 for net income per limited partner unit calculation.

Cash distributions declared in one calendar quarter are paid in the following calendar quarter.

Note 21. Subsequent Events

On February 14, 2008, the Partnership paid a cash distribution of approximately \$6.5 million to its common and subordinated unitholders of record as of the close of business on February 5, 2008.

SCHEDULE II-VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS

GLOBAL PARTNERS LP

FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2007 and 2006 AND FOR THE PERIODS FROM JANUARY 1, 2005 THROUGH OCTOBER 3, 2005 AND FROM OCTOBER 4, 2005 THROUGH DECEMBER 31, 2005 In thousands

Description	 ance at ng of Period		ed to Costs Expenses				rite Offs	Balance at End of Period	
Year ended December 31, 2007 (Successor)									
Allowance for doubtful accounts—accounts receivable	\$ 2,756	\$	330	\$	8	\$	(444)	\$	2,650
Year ended December 31, 2006 (Successor)									
Allowance for doubtful accounts—accounts receivable	\$ 2,084	\$	690	\$	42	\$	(60)	\$	2,756
October 4, 2005 to December 31, 2005 (Successor)									
Allowance for doubtful accounts—accounts receivable	\$ 2,006	\$	128	\$	7	\$	(57)	\$	2,084
January 1, 2005 to October 3, 2005 (Predecessor)									
Allowance for doubtful accounts—accounts receivable	\$ 1,862	\$	207	\$	35	\$	(98)	\$	2,006
		F-47							

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit Number		Description
3.1	_	First Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Global Partners LP dated October 4, 2005 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
3.2	_	Second Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Global Partners LP dated as of May 9, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 10, 2007).
4.1	_	Form of Senior Indenture for Senior Debt Securities (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Amendment No. 1 to Form S-3 filed on April 3, 2007).
4.2		Form of Subordinated Indenture for Subordinated Debt Securities (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Amendment No. 1 to Form S-3 filed on April 3, 2007).
4.3	_	Registration Rights Agreement, dated May 9, 2007, by and between Global Partners LP and the purchasers named therein (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 10, 2007).
4.4	—	Class B Unit Purchase Agreement, dated March 17, 2007, by and among Global Partners LP and the purchasers named therein (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on August 6, 2007).
10.1		Omnibus Agreement, dated October 4, 2005, by and among Global Petroleum Corp., Montello Oil Corporation, Global Revco Dock, L.L.C., Global Revco Terminal, L.L.C., Global South Terminal, L.L.C., Sandwich Terminal, L.L.C., Chelsea Terminal Limited Partnership, Global GP LLC, Global Partners LP, Global Operating LLC, Alfred A. Slifka, Richard Slifka and Eric Slifka (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
10.2^	—	Global Partners GP Long-Term Incentive Plan effective as of October 4, 2005 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to Amendment No. 1 to Form S-1 (File No. 333-124755) filed on July 1, 2005).
10.3	_	Amended and Restated Services Agreement, dated October 4, 2005, by and among Global Petroleum Corp., Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group LLC, and Chelsea Sandwich LLC (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
10.4	—	Amended and Restated Services Agreement, dated October 4, 2005, by and between Alliance Energy Corp. and Global Companies LLC (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
10.5	_	Second Amended and Restated Terminal Storage and Throughput Agreement, dated October 4, 2005 by and among Global Petroleum Corp., Global Companies LLC and Global Montello Group LLC (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
10.6^	_	Employment Agreement dated October 4, 2005, by and between Global GP LLC and Eric Slifka (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).

10.7	_	Credit Agreement, dated October 4, 2005, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group LLC, Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto and Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent and L/C issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.8 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 11, 2005).
10.8	—	First Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of November 10, 2005, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP, Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on November 14, 2005).
10.9^	_	Employment Agreement dated April 19, 2006, by and between Global GP LLC and Thomas J. Hollister (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 99.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 11, 2006).
10.10	_	Second Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of August 2, 2006, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C Issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 3, 2006).
10.11^	—	Employment Agreement dated February 1, 2007, by and between Global GP LLC and Edward J. Faneuil (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 6, 2007).
10.12^	—	Deferred Compensation Agreement dated February 1, 2007, by and between Global GP LLC and Edward J. Faneuil (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 6, 2007).
10.13	_	Third Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of April 24, 2007, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C Issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 26, 2007).
10.14	_	Terminals Sale and Purchase Agreement, dated March 16, 2007 by and between Global Partners LP and ExxonMobil Oil Corporation (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on August 9, 2007).
10.15	_	Forms of LTIP Grant Agreements dated August 14, 2007 (Named Executive Officers who are party to an employment agreement with Global GP LL) (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 20, 2007).
10.16	—	Form of LTIP Grant Agreement (Directors) (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 20, 2007).
10.17	—	Form of LTIP Grant Agreement (General) (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 20, 2007).

10.18	_	Fourth Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of August 21, 2007, among Global Operating LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C Issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 24, 2007).
10.19	_	Fifth Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of October 23, 2007, among Global Operating LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C Issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 24, 2007).
10.20	_	Sixth Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of November 29, 2007, among Global Operating LLC, Global Companies LLC, Global Montello Group Corp., Glen Hes Corp. and Chelsea Sandwich LLC, as borrowers, Global Partners LP and Global GP LLC, as guarantors, each lender from time to time party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and L/C Issuer (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 3, 2007).
10.21*	—	Terminals Sale and Purchase Agreement, dated July 9, 2007 by and between Global Partners LP and ExxonMobil Oil Corporation.
21.1*	_	List of Subsidiaries of Global Partners LP.
23.1*	_	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP
31.1*	—	Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of Principal Executive Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP.
31.2*	—	Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of Principal Financial Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP.
32.1†	—	Section 1350 Certification of Chief Executive Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP.
32.2†		Section 1350 Certification of Chief Financial Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP.
Man	ageme	nt contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.
Fileo	l herew	vith.
Not	deeme	d "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or otherwise subject to the liability of that section.

^

*

†

QuickLinks

TABLE OF CONTENTS Forward-Looking Statements Available Information PART I

Items 1. and 2. Business and Properties.

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments. Item 3. Legal Proceedings. Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders. PART II

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities. Item 6. Selected Financial Data.

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data. Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure. Item 9A. Controls and Procedures. Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Item 9B. Other Information. PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance. Item 11. Executive Compensation. Summary Compensation Table Pension Benefits at December 31, 2007

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence. Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services. PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules. SIGNATURES INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm GLOBAL PARTNERS LP CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (In thousands, except unit data) GLOBAL PARTNERS LP CONSOLIDATED/COMBINED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (In thousands, except per unit data) GLOBAL PARTNERS LP CONSOLIDATED/COMBINED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (In thousands) GLOBAL PARTNERS LP CONSOLIDATED/COMBINED STATEMENTS OF PARTNERS'/MEMBERS' EQUITY (In thousands) GLOBAL PARTNERS LP NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS GLOBAL PARTNERS LP NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS SCHEDULE II—VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS GLOBAL PARTNERS LP FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2007 and 2006 AND FOR THE PERIODS FROM JANUARY 1, 2005 THROUGH OCTOBER 3, 2005 AND FROM OCTOBER 4, 2005 THROUGH DECEMBER 31, 2005 In thousands INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit 10.21

TERMINALS SALE AND PURCHASE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

EXXONMOBIL OIL CORPORATION,

SELLER

AND

GLOBAL COMPANIES LLC, BUYER

Glenwood Landing, NY Inwood, NY

TERMINALS

JULY 9, 2007

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS	1
ARTICLE II TERMINALS	5
2.1 Terminals	5
2.2 Exclusions	6
2.3 Disclaimer	7
2.4 Inventories	7
2.5 Employees	8
ARTICLE III PURCHASE PRICE	8
3.1 Purchase Price	8
3.2 Payment of Purchase Price	9
3.3 Allocation of Purchase Price	9
ARTICLE IV THE CLOSING	9
4.1 Time and Place; Escrow Agent	9
4.2 Seller's Deliveries	9
4.3 Buyer's Deliveries	10
4.4 Agreements	10
4.5 Effectiveness of Agreements	10
4.6 Seller's Remedies	10
ARTICLE V REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER	11
5.1 Organization	11
5.2 Due Authorization	11
5.3 No Violation	11
5.4 Title to Properties	11
5.5 Litigation	11
5.6 Condemnation and Zoning	12
5.7 Permits	12
5.8 Condition of Terminals	12
5.9 Material Contracts	12
5.10 Compliance with Laws	12
5.11 Consents	12
5.12 Taxes	12
5.13 Foreign Person	12
ARTICLE VI REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER	12
6.1 Organization	12
6.2 Due Authorization	13
6.3 No Violation	13
ARTICLE VII ENVIRONMENTAL	13
7.1 Feasibility Study Period	13
7.2 Environmental Documents	13
7.3 Seller's Retained Environmental Liabilities	13
7.4 Buyer's Assumed Environmental Liabilities	14
7.5 Seller's Environmental Indemnity	14
7.6 Buyer's Environmental Indemnities	15
7.7 Buyer's Release of Seller for Environmental Liabilities	15
7.8 Seller's Access to the Terminals	16
7.9 Other Environmental Issues and Related Use Restrictions	16
7.10 Arbitration Procedures	18
7.11 Environmental Notices	19
ARTICLE VIII CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO CLOSING	20
8.1 Obligation of Buyer to Close	20
8.2 Obligation of Seller to Close	21

ARTICLE IX INDEMNIFICATION
9.1 Definitions
9.2 Indemnification By Seller
9.3 Indemnification By Buyer
9.4 Conflict
9.5 Procedures
ARTICLE X SURVIVAL
10.1 Representations and Warranties
10.2 Covenants
ARTICLE XI TITLE COMMITMENT; SURVEY; RISK OF LOSS
11.1 Title Insurance
11.2 Survey
11.3 Title Objections
11.4 Risk of Loss
ARTICLE XII FURTHER ASSURANCE
ARTICLE XIII COSTS AND EXPENSES
13.1 Brokerage Commissions 13.2 Closing Adjustments
13.3 Timing of Adjustments
ARTICLE XIV CASUALTY AND CONDEMNATION
14.1 Notice of Fire Casualty or Condemnation
14.2 Buyers Election
14.3 Exclusive Remedy
ARTICLE XV GENERAL; ADDITIONAL COVENANTS
15.1 Termination
15.2 Specific Performance
15.3 Entire Agreement
15.4 Headings
15.5 Notices
15.6 Exhibits and Schedules
15.7 Severability
15.8 Waiver
15.9 Assignment
15.10 Parties in Interest; No Third Party Beneficiary
15.11 Governing Law
15.12 Choice of Forum
15.13 Waiver Of Jury Trial
15.14 Commercially Reasonable Efforts; Time of Essence 15.15 Amendments
15.16 Counterparts
15.17 Public Announcements
15.18 Transition Assistance
15.9 Taxes
15.20 Confidentiality
15.21 No Presumption Against Drafter
15.22 Right of First Refusal

EXHIBITS AND SCHEDULES

Exhibit A-1	Real Property Description for Glenwood Landing Terminal
Exhibit A-2	Real Property Description for Inwood Terminal
Exhibit B	Office Space Lease Agreement
Exhibit C-1	List of Items Excluded From Personal Property in Inwood Terminal
Exhibit C-2	List of Items Excluded From Personal Property in Glenwood Landing Terminal
Exhibit CA-1	Vehicles at Inwood Terminal
Exhibit CA-2	
Exhibit D-1	Vehicles at Glenwood Landing Terminal Books and Records for Inwood Terminal Sale
Exhibit D-1 Exhibit D-2	
	Books and Records for Glenwood Landing Terminal Sale Material Contracts
Exhibit E	Permits for Inwood Terminal
Exhibit F-1	
Exhibit F-2	Permits for Glenwood Landing Terminal
Exhibit G	Improvements, Equipment and Goods Located at Inwood and Glenwood Landing Terminals and Not Owned by Seller
Exhibit H Exhibit I	Form of Special Warranty Deed
	Form of Bill of Sale for Improvements and Personal Property
Exhibit J Exhibit K	Form of Indemnity Letter to Title Company Form of Seller's FIRPTA Certification
Exhibit L	Form of Parent Guaranty
Exhibit M	Intentionally Left Blank
Exhibit N	Form of Assignment and Assumption of Permits and Contracts
Exhibit O Exhibit P	Form of Terminaling Services Agreement
	Conditions of Employment
Exhibit Q Exhibit R-1	Form of Joint Letter Transferring Responsibility for Remediation Activities Environmental Permit for Inwood Terminal
Exhibit R-2	
	Environmental Permits for Glenwood Landing Terminal
Exhibit S Exhibit T	Form of Release at Closing Date
Exhibit U-1	Non-Material or Revenue-Generating Contracts Form of US Customer Fleet Services Lease Agreement for Glenwood Landing Terminal
Exhibit U-2	Form of US Customer Fleet Services Lease Agreement for Inwood Terminal
Exhibit V	Form of Term Supply Agreement
Schedule 3.3	Allocation of Purchase Price
Schedule 5.4	Permitted Title Exceptions
Schedule 5.5	Litigation
Schedule 5.9	Material Contracts
Schedule 5.10	Compliance With Laws
Schedule 5.10	Required Consents
Schedule 7.2	Environmental Documents
Schedule P-4(b)	Vacation Entitlement Accrued By Each Retained Employee Under Seller's Vacation Policy
Senedule 1 -4(0)	vacation Entitlement Accrucia by Each Retained Employee Order Serier's vacation Foney

TERMINALS SALE AND PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This Terminals Sale and Purchase Agreement ("Agreement") is made as of this 9th day of July, 2007 ("Effective Date"), by and between **EXXONMOBIL OIL CORPORATION**, a New York corporation ("Seller"), and Global Companies LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Buyer"). In this Agreement, Buyer and Seller are sometimes individually referred to as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties."

PRELIMINARY STATEMENTS

Seller owns and operates two petroleum products terminals in Inwood, New York and Glenwood Landing, New York, Seller now desires to sell and Buyer desires to purchase these facilities on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement.

TERMS OF AGREEMENT

Seller and Buyer therefore agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

The following terms shall have the meanings set forth below for all purposes of this Agreement:

1.1 "Assumed Environmental Liabilities" has the meaning specified in Section 7.4.

1.2 "Affiliate" means, with respect to a Party, any individual or legal business entity that, directly or indirectly, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Party. The term "control" (including the terms "controlled by" and "under common control with") as used in the preceding sentence means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of management and policies.

1.3 "Authorized Representative" means any employee, agent, representative, consultant, contractor, or subcontractor.

- 1.4 "Baseline Condition" of the Terminals has the meaning specified in Section 7.2.
- 1.5 "Books and Records" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1(d).
- 1.6 "Bottoms" has the meaning specified in Section 2.4(a).

1.7 "BS&W" means bottom sediment and water, as provided in Section 2.4.

1.8 "Buyer Benefit Plans" has the meaning specified in Section 3(b) of in Exhibit P ("Conditions of Employment").

1.9 "Buyer" means Global Companies LLC, a Delaware limited liability company.

- 1.10 "Casualty" has the meaning specified in Section 14.1(a).
- 1.11 "Closing" has the meaning specified in Section 4.1.
- 1.12 "Closing Date" has the meaning specified in Section 4.1.
- 1.13 "Condemnation" has the meaning specified in Section 14.1(b).
- 1.14 "Conditions of Employment" has the meaning specified in Section 2.5.
- 1.15 "Contracts" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1(f).
- 1.16 "Cure Period" has the meaning specified in Section 11.2.

1.17 "Damages" means any and all obligations, liabilities, damages (including, without limitation, physical damage to real or personal property or natural resources), civil fines, liens, civil penalties, deficiencies, losses, judgments, settlements, personal injuries (including, without limitation, injuries or death arising from exposure to Regulated Substances), costs and expenses (including, without limitation, accountants' fees, attorneys' fees, fees of engineers, health, safety, environmental and other outside consultants and investigators, and reasonable court costs, appellate costs, and bonding fees), whether based in tort, contract or any local, state or federal law, common law, statute, ordinance or regulation, whether legal or equitable, past, present or future, ascertained or unascertained, known or unknown, suspected or unsuspected, absolute or contingent, liquidated or unliquidated, choate or inchoate or otherwise.

1.18 "Defaulting Party" has the meaning specified in Section 15.1.

1.19 "Effective Date" has the meaning specified in the preamble of this Agreement.

1.20 "Eligible Employee" has the meaning specified in Section 1 (a) of Exhibit P (Conditions of Employment").

1.21 "Environmental Condition" means the existence of Regulated Substances in or on the soil, surface water, groundwater at, on or under the Terminals, or migrating from the Terminals to a contiguous property or properties to the extent the levels of any such Regulated Substances exceeds naturally occurring background levels in such areas.

1.22 "Environmental Documents" means those documents that are in Seller's possession and those are, (1) to the best of Seller's Knowledge, material with respect to Environmental Conditions at the Terminals and (2) listed on Schedule 7.2.

1.23 "Environmental Law" or "Environmental Laws" means any and all applicable common law, statutes and regulations, of the United States, the State of New York, and local and county areas concerning the environment, preservation or reclamation of natural resources, natural resource damages, human health and safety, prevention or control of spills or pollution, or to the management (including, without limitation, generation, treatment, storage, transportation, arrangement for transport, disposal, arrangement for disposal, or other handling), Release or threatened Release of Regulated Substances, including without limitation, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (42 U.S.C. §9601 et seq.), the Hazardous Material Transportation Authorization Act of 1994 (49 U.S.C. §5101 et seq.), the Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 U.S.C. §601 et seq.) (including the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976, as amended), the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. §1251 et seq.), the Oil Pollution Act of 1990 (33 U.S.C. §2701 et seq.), the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. §7401 et seq.), the Toxic Substances Control Act (15 U.S.C. §2601 et seq.), the Safe Drinking Water Act (42 U.S.C. §300(f) et seq.), the Emergency Planning and Right-To-Know Act of 1986 (42 U.S.C. §11101 et seq.), the Endangered Species Act of 1973 (16 U.S.C. §1251 et seq.), the Lead-Based Paint Exposure Reduction Act (15 U.S.C. §2681 et seq.), and the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (42 U.S.C. §4321 et seq.), and all State of New York and laws and, county and local laws of a similar nature to federal law, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, each as amended and, unless otherwise provided in this Agreement, in effect as of the Closing Date.

1.24 "Environmental Liabilities" means any Damages or Proceedings (whether incurred, existing or first occurring on, before or after the Closing Date) relating to or arising out of ownership or operation of the Terminals (whether on, before or after the Closing Date) pursuant to any applicable Environmental Laws as in effect at any time, including without limitation: (i) any Third Party Environmental Claim; (ii) any Governmental Environmental Enforcement Action; or (iii) any Remediation Activities.

1.25 "Environmental Permits" shall mean those permits, authorizations, approvals, registrations, certificates, orders, waivers, variances or other approvals and licenses issued by or required to be filed

with any Governmental Authority under any applicable Environmental Law that are in the name of Seller, related solely to the Terminals, and shown on Exhibit R-1, R-2 and

1.26 "Feasibility Study Period" has the meaning specified in Section 7.1.

1.27 "Governmental Authority" or "Governmental Authorities" means any federal, state or local governmental authority, administrative agency, regulatory body, board, commission, judicial body or other body having jurisdiction over the matter.

1.28 "Governmental Environmental Enforcement Action" means any order, settlement agreement, consent decree, directive, notice of violation, notice of enforcement, letter of notice, notice of noncompliance, corrective action, or similar type of legal requirement or instrument that is issued by, entered into with, or otherwise required by a Governmental Authority with respect to an actual or alleged noncompliance under applicable Environmental Laws.

1.29 "Improvements" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1(b).

1.30 "Indemnitee" has the meaning specified in Section 9.5(a).

1.31 "Indemnity Letter has the meaning specified in Sections 4.2(f) and 5.4(b), and Exhibit J.

1.32 "Indemnitor" has the meaning specified in Section 9.5(a).

1.33 "Linefill" has the meaning specified in Section 2.3(a).

1.34 "Material Contracts" means all material contracts to which Seller is a party relating solely to the Terminals, which contracts are described in Exhibit E. The term "Material Contracts" does not include any contracts between Seller and one or more of Seller's Affiliates, or any revenue-generating contracts related to the Terminals, including, but not limited to, terminaling or throughput agreements, exchange agreements, and lease agreements.

1.35 "Non-Defaulting Party" has the meaning specified in Section 15.1.

1.36 "Non-Material or Revenue Generating Contacts" means the contracts described in Exhibit T.

1.37 "NYSDEC" means New York State Department of Environmental Conservation.

1.38 "Off-Site" means those areas contiguous to the Real Property to be conveyed under this Agreement and not considered On-Site.

1.39 "Off-Site Disposal Activities" means any off-site transportation, storage, disposal, or treatment, or any arrangement for off-site transportation, storage, disposal, or treatment of any Regulated Substance; provided however, that the term "Off-Site Disposal Activities" shall not include (i) the Off-Site portion of an Environmental Condition that has migrated from the Terminals, (ii) Environmental Conditions on Off-Site contiguous property under Terminals dock lines and dock facilities, if any, and (iii) Environmental Conditions of waterways extending beyond the Terminal's shoreline, if any.

1.40 "Off-Site Remediation Activities" means any Remediation Activities with respect to the Terminals that relate to Off-Site Disposal Activities.

1.41 "On-Site" means the Real Property to be conveyed under this Agreement.

1.42 "Order" means any current judgment, order, settlement agreement, writ, injunction or decree of any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the matter and still in effect as of the Closing Date.

1.43 "Permits" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1(g).

1.44 "Permitted Title Exceptions" has the meaning specified in Section 5.4.

1.45 "Personal Property" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1(d).

1.46 "Proceedings" means any civil actions, civil causes of action, written demands, written claims, civil suits, civil investigations, and any appeals therefrom.

1.47 "Products" has the meaning specified in Section 2.4(a).

1.48 "Purchase Price" has the meaning specified in Section 3.1.

1.49 "Real Property" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1(a).

1.50 "Reasonable Written Notification" means written notice provided within thirty (30) days of any notice of an alleged claim being received in writing by the party seeking indemnity, but in any event prior to the date any formal response to such claim is required. Such written notice shall describe in reasonable detail the nature of the Damages and Proceedings for which indemnification and defense is sought. Notice of any Third Party Environmental Claim or Governmental Environmental Enforcement Action shall include, at a minimum, a copy of the notice received from the Third Party or the Governmental Authority, respectively. Furthermore, if a Party receives notice from a Governmental Authority relating to a matter that may ultimately lead to a settlement agreement, consent decree, or supplemental environmental project, then Reasonable Written Notification shall be provided on the basis of such first notice, and not delayed until receipt of the ultimate settlement agreement, consent decree or supplemental environmental project.

1.51 "Regulated Substance" means any (a) chemical, substance, material, or waste that is designated, classified, or regulated as "industrial waste," "hazardous waste," "hazardous material," "hazardous substance," "toxic substance," or words of similar import, under any applicable Environmental Law; (b) petroleum, petroleum hydrocarbons, petroleum products, petroleum substances, crude oil, and components, fractions, derivatives, or by-products thereof; (c) asbestos or asbestos-containing material (regardless of whether in a friable or non-friable condition), or polychlorinated biphenyls; and (d) substance that, whether by its nature or its use, is subject to regulation under any applicable Environmental Law in effect at that time or for which a Governmental Authority requires Remediation Activities with respect to the Terminals.

1.52 "Release" shall have the meaning specified in CERCLA; provided, however, that, to the extent the Environmental Laws in effect at any time after the Closing Date establish a meaning for "Release" that is broader than that specified in CERCLA, such broader meaning shall apply to any "Release" occurring after Closing.

1.53 "Remediation Activities" means any investigation, study, assessment, testing, monitoring, containment, removal, disposal, closure, corrective action, remediation (regardless of whether active or passive), natural attenuation, bioremediation, response, cleanup or abatement, whether On-Site or Off-Site, of an Environmental Condition to standards required by applicable Environmental Laws in effect at such time or as required by an appropriate Governmental Authority for property used for continued bulk petroleum storage and distribution, including but not limited to maintaining any engineering controls to contain or stabilize Regulated Substances (including without limitation, caps, covers, dikes, trenches, leachate collection systems, signs, fences and access controls).

1.54 "Retained Employee" has the meaning specified in Section 1(a) of Exhibit P ("Conditions of Employment").

1.55 "Retained Environmental Liabilities" has the meaning specified in Section 7.3.

1.56 "Seller" means ExxonMobil Oil Corporation, a New York corporation.

1.57 "Seller's Knowledge" means the knowledge of Seller's current supervisory employees who, in the normal scope of their employment would have knowledge of the matter.

1.58 "Survey" has the meaning specified in Section 11.2.

1.59 "Taxes" means all taxes and similar governmental charges, imposts, levies, fees and assessments, however denominated, including interest, penalties or additions to any such tax that may become payable with respect thereto, whether disputed or not.

1.60 "Terminals" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1.

1.61 "Terminals Inventory" has the meaning specified in Section 2.4(a).

1.62 "Third Party" means any individual or legal business entity other than: (i) a Party; (ii) a Party's Affiliates; (iii) a Party's Authorized Representatives; (iv) employees, officers, directors, agents and representatives and all successors of a Party and its Affiliates; and, (v) a Party's permitted assigns.

1.63 "Third Party Environmental Claim" means a Proceeding by any Third Party alleging Damages relating to or arising out of exposure to, or Off-Site migration of, a Regulated Substance (including, without limitation, Damages for Proceedings arising under applicable Environmental Laws in connection with an Environmental Condition and Damages for Remediation Activities undertaken by a Third Party at its property). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, to the extent that Remediation Activities are required by Governmental Entities as a result of a Third Party Environmental Claim, such Remediation Activities shall be governed by the provisions under this Agreement dealing with Remediation Activities.

1.64 "Title Commitment" has the meaning specified in Section 11.1.

1.65 "Title Company" means Stewart Title Guaranty Company.

1.66 "Title Cure Period" has the meaning specified in Section 11.3.

1.67 "Title Objections" has the meaning specified in Section 11.3.

1.68 "Use Restrictions" has the meaning specified in Section 7.9(a).

ARTICLE II

TERMINALS

2.1 *Terminals.* On the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement and for the consideration stated in this Agreement, at the Closing, Buyer shall purchase and receive from Seller, and Seller shall sell, convey and deliver to Buyer, free and clear of any and all liens, pledges and encumbrances except for Permitted Title Exceptions, all of Seller's right, title and interest in and to the following, which taken together constitutes the "Terminals".

(a) The real property described in Exhibits A-1 and A-2 (collectively, the "Real Property") and located in Inwood, New York and Glenwood Landing, New York, respectively;

(b) The improvements located on the Real Property, including, but not limited to, above-ground and underground piping, buildings, underground and above-ground storage tanks, generic additive system, fixtures, facilities and appurtenances, and any of Seller's equipment at the Real Property that Buyer will require to conduct Remediation Activities after Closing, including but not limited to monitoring wells, but excluding the Improvements and Personal Property described in Section 2.2 and Exhibit C-1 and C-2 and Exhibit G (collectively, the "Improvements");

(c) All transferable appurtenances, rights, privileges, easements, and licenses benefiting or pertaining to the Real Property;

(d) All supplies, spare parts, tools, drawings, plats, files, equipment, furniture, the vehicles described in Exhibits CA-1 and CA-2 (the "Vehicles") and other property used solely in connection with the Terminals, including any of equipment that Seller has used to conduct Remediation

Activities at the Terminals before Closing, including but not limited to monitoring wells, but not including those items listed on Exhibit C-1 and C-2 and Exhibit G (collectively, the "Personal Property");

(e) The historical books and records relating to the Terminal's operations that are specified in Exhibit D-1 and D-2 (the "Books and Records"), including, but not limited to, manuals, and any documents listed in these exhibits that are stored or maintained in electronic storage format, such as computer disks or tapes;

(f) All Material Contracts and all Non-Material or Revenue Generating Contracts (and all of Seller's rights and obligations thereunder) (collectively, the "Contracts") to the extent such contracts are assignable, to the extent assigned and assumed under the Assignment and Assumption of Permits and Contracts to be executed by the Parties at Closing (the form of which is attached as Exhibit N); and

(g) The Environmental Permits and all other permits, licenses, registrations, certificates, consents, orders, notices, approvals or similar rights from any Government Authority that are necessary to the operation or ownership of the Terminals, as described on Exhibit F-1 and F-2 (the "Permits") and Exhibit R-1 and R-2 (the "Environmental Permits"), to the extent any of the above are assignable or transferable as indicated on Exhibit F-1 and F-2 and Exhibit R-1 and R-2; and

(h) New York State Department of Environmental Compliance ("NYSDEC") Consent Order for the Glenwood Landing, NY and Inwood, NY Terminals described in more detail on Schedule 5.5.

2.2 *Exclusions.* The transactions covered by this Agreement consist only of the sale of assets, and not the sale of a business. The Terminals excludes:

- (a) Intercompany accounts and contracts of Seller or its Affiliates;
- (b) Cash or bank accounts of Seller or its Affiliates;

(c) Defenses and claims that Seller or its Affiliates could assert against third parties (except to the extent that such defenses and claims relate to liabilities that Buyer is assuming);

- (d) Accounts and notes receivable;
- (e) Accounts payable;
- (f) Trademarks, service marks, logos, insignia, imprints, brand identifications, advertising and trade names of Seller or its Affiliates;
- (g) The items listed on Exhibits C-1 and C-2;
- (h) The improvements, equipment or goods located at the Terminals that are not owned by Seller, which are listed on Exhibit G;

(i) Any insurance coverage under any insurance policies that relate to the Terminals, or any part of the Terminals, and any rights under such insurance policies, whether such policies benefit Seller, or any Affiliate of Seller, or any other person or entity, and whether such insurance policies are underwritten by one or more of Seller's Affiliates, or an unaffiliated third party. Any and all such policies that, but for the Closing, would have insured the Terminals, or any part of the Terminals, are deemed to be terminated, commuted and cancelled as of the moment of Closing;

(j) Any books and records other than those listed on Exhibit D-1 and D-2;

(k) Anything else that is stated in this Agreement as remaining the property or responsibility of Seller, its Affiliates or any third party;

- (1) Any other property that is owned by Seller or its Affiliates and not used in connection with the Terminals;
- (m) Seller's liabilities, if any, under the litigation described on Schedule 5.5; and

(n) Any labor, employment, or collective bargaining agreements between Seller and its employees or between an Affiliate of Seller and such Affiliate's employees, or any employee benefit plans of Seller or its Affiliates. Buyer shall assume no predecessor liabilities in connection with any such agreements including, without limitation, any unfunded pension liabilities as may be applicable.

2.3 **Disclaimer.** Buyer acknowledges that it has examined the Terminals, independently and personally. EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE PROVIDED IN THIS AGREEMENT, THE TERMINALS SHALL BE SOLD BY SELLER AND ACCEPTED BY BUYER "AS IS, WHERE IS," WITH ALL FAULTS KNOWN AND UNKNOWN, WITH NO REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES WHATSOEVER, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, OF MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, CONDITION, DESIGN, OPERATION, CAPACITY OR OTHERWISE. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY PROVISION OF THIS AGREEMENT, SELLER MAKES NO REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES WITH RESPECT OR RELATED TO BUYER'S INTENDED OR ACTUAL USE OF THE TERMINALS AFTER CLOSING. IN ADDITION, AND NOT BY WAY OF LIMITATION, SELLER MAKES NO REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY WITH RESPECT TO THE QUALITY, ACCURACY OR COMPLETENESS OF ANY OPERATING MANUALS COVEYED AS PART OF THE TERMINALS' BOOKS AND RECORDS. BUYER'S SUBSEQUENT USE OF SUCH MANUALS WILL BE AT BUYER'S OWN RISK AND BUYER RELEASES SELLER FROM ANY LOSS, LIABILITY, OR DAMAGE ARISING FROM, ASSOCIATED WITH, OR RELATED TO BUYER'S OWN RISK AND BUYER RELEASES SELLER FROM ANY LOSS, LIABILITY, OR DAMAGE ARISING FROM, ASSOCIATED WITH, OR RELATED TO BUYER'S OULT IS company name, and shall make any operational changes to such plans as Buyer in its discretion deems necessary or desirable. Seller will not be responsible for cleaning tanks or removing tank bottoms, including water, sludge, and sediment for tanks that are in service or idle as of the Closing Date, or prior to or after the Closing Date. At Closing, Seller shall execute a bill of sale in favor of Buyer, in substantially the form set forth on Exhibit I conveying any improvements, fixtures, equipment and personal property included in the Terminals, which bill of sale shall contain special warranties of title and the "AS IS, WHERE IS" provision contained in this Section 2.3.

2.4 Inventories.

(a) Seller shall close or cause to be closed the Terminals to all receipts and deliveries of product at 12:00 midnight on the Closing Date. Beginning at 12:01 a.m. on the Closing Date, the Parties, or their Authorized Representatives, shall identify, calculate or measure all contents located (i) in above-ground storage tanks at each of the Terminals, and (ii) in the linefill at each of the Terminals, all of which contents are hereinafter called the "Terminal Inventory." The calculation of each Terminal Inventory shall be recorded using the following categories of items: (A) all volumes of bottom sediment and water ("BS&W") as measured by hand gauge lines; (B) as measured by hand gauge lines, all volumes of petroleum products in above-ground storage tanks minus those products calculated as Bottoms in accordance with subsection 2.4(a)(C) ("Products"); (C) as determined by minimum tank operating levels established by the Terminals using certified tank strapping charts, all volumes of products below one of the following two points, whichever is physically higher ("Bottoms"): (i) that point where loading rack or critical transfer pumps lose suction, OR (ii) if so equipped, that point of the tank where the support legs, at low setting, of an internal floating pan are just clear of striking the tank bottom; and (D) all volumes of products in pipelines and other piping at the Terminals ("Linefill"). The volumes of petroleum products measured shall be adjusted to 60 degrees Fahrenheit and, as indicated by the separate measurement of BS&W, shall exclude any water. Buyer, or Buyer's Authorized Representatives, shall have the right to observe and agree to the identification, calculation and measurement of each Terminal Inventory.

(b) At Closing, Seller shall transfer or cause to be transferred custody of the Products, Bottoms and Linefill to Buyer and shall transfer or cause to be transferred title to and custody of the Terminal's BS&W, ULSD lubricity additive and generic additive to Buyer. Prior to Closing, Seller shall continue to drain the Terminals' BS&W in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices.

(c) At Closing, title to all Products, Bottoms and Linefill shall remain with Seller, its Affiliates or a third party or parties identified by Seller.

(d) At Closing, Seller shall apportion the Products, Bottoms and Linefill at each of the Terminals among Seller, its Affiliates and any third parties identified by Seller and notify Buyer of such apportionment. The amounts of Products, Bottoms and Linefill so apportioned to any party shall be carried as such party's opening balance of products under separate Terminaling Services Agreement for each of the Terminals (as to Seller's Products, Bottoms and Linefill), dated as of the Closing Date, the form of which is attached as Exhibit O to this Agreement, or such other agreement as Buyer may determine, in the case of any third party. Seller shall indemnify, discharge and hold Buyer harmless from any claim by any such third party that it has an inventory balance in excess of the amount of Product, Bottoms and Linefill apportioned to that third party, or any claim by any other person that such person has title to any Product, Bottoms or Linefill at the Terminals as of the Closing.

(e) At Closing, in addition to the Purchase Price, Buyer shall purchase from Seller all volumes of generic additive and ULSD lubricity additive owned by Seller as of the Closing for a price of \$7.16 per U.S. gallon for generic additive and \$8.99 per U.S. gallon for ULSD lubricity additive. Upon Closing, Seller shall transfer or cause to be transferred custody thereof and title thereto to Buyer. The purchase of the ULSD lubricity additive and generic additive as determined by the pricing formula set forth in this Section 2.4(e) shall be reflected on the Closing settlement statement.

(f) At Closing, title to any party's proprietary additives, if any, shall remain with such party, although custody thereof will transfer to Buyer at Closing.

2.5 *Employees.* Upon execution of this Agreement by both Parties, Buyer will have the right to interview and offer employment to any of Seller's or its Affiliates' Eligible Employees. Seller will provide Buyer with a list of the Eligible Employees in Attachment A to Exhibit P ("Conditions of Employment") within five (5) days after the execution of this Agreement by both Parties. Buyer agrees to offer employment to at least 75% of the Eligible Employees, as provided in Exhibit P and to comply with all other terms and conditions set forth in Exhibit P. Buyer is prohibited from interviewing and/or offering employment to any employee of Seller other than an Eligible Employee subject to the provisions of Exhibit P.

ARTICLE III

PURCHASE PRICE

3.1 *Purchase Price.* The total monetary consideration to be paid by Buyer to Seller for the Terminals shall be Thirty Four Million and Seven Hundred Thousand U.S. Dollars (\$34,700,000) (the "Purchase Price"), plus all taxes and fees applicable to bulk sales of petroleum products. Upon Buyer's execution of this Agreement, Buyer will pay One Million and Eight Hundred Thousand U.S. Dollars (\$1,800,000) to Seller, to be held in an interest-bearing account by the Title Company ("Earnest Money"). Buyer shall pay the Purchase Price to Seller in accordance with Section 3.2.

3.2 *Payment of Purchase Price.* Subject to adjustment, if any, under Section 14.1, at Closing, Buyer shall pay to Seller the Purchase Price, less the Earnest Money and any accrued interest thereon delivered to Seller by the Title Company, in U.S. Dollars in immediately available federal funds via bank wire-transfer to a bank account designated by Seller, which designation shall be given to Buyer in writing at least three (3) business days prior to the Closing Date.

3.3 *Allocation of Purchase Price.* The Purchase Price shall be allocated for tax accounting purposes in accordance with Schedule 3.3 attached hereto. Buyer and Seller agree that they will not take (and will not permit any Affiliate to take), for income tax purposes, any position inconsistent with the allocation on Schedule 3.3. Such allocations are not established necessarily for financial or accounting purposes other than for tax accounting.

ARTICLE IV

THE CLOSING

4.1 *Time and Place; Escrow Agent.* Subject to any extensions of the Closing Date under Section 11.3 and to satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Article VIII, the closing of the transaction contemplated hereby (the "Closing") shall be held at the offices of the Seller on or before ninety (90) days after execution of this Agreement (the "Closing Date"), or at such other time or place or in such other manner, including by mail, as Seller and Buyer may mutually agree in writing. Except as may be permitted by Section 11.3 and Article VIII of this Agreement, if Buyer fails to close on or before the Closing Date for any reason not permitted by this Agreement, Seller shall be entitled, in its discretion to: (a) seek specific performance of this Agreement, or (b) terminate this Agreement, retain all Earnest Money and interest thereon, and except as set forth in Section 15.1, neither Party will have any further right or obligation under this Agreement. The Parties reserve the right to close through an escrow agent, mutually acceptable to both Parties. The costs of the escrow agent, if any, will be shared equally by both Parties.

4.2 Seller's Deliveries. At the Closing, Seller shall deliver to Buyer or Buyer's nominee the following:

(a) Special Warranty Deed, or other document of title as may be required under applicable law, for the Real Property, in the form attached as Exhibit H, executed and acknowledged by Seller;

- (b) Bill of Sale for the Improvements and the Personal Property, in the form attached as Exhibit I, executed by Seller;
- (c) Title registrations for each of the Vehicles executed by Seller;
- (d) Possession of the Terminals;
- (e) Counterparts executed by Seller of those agreements required by the provisions of Section 4.4;

(f) Certified copies of appropriate corporate action by Seller authorizing the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and authorizing the person(s) executing the documents listed in this Section 4.2 and Section 4.4 to enter into this Agreement and such other documents on behalf of Seller;

(g) A copy of the executed Indemnity Letter to the Title Company (as defined in Section 11.1), in the form attached as Exhibit J, if Seller elects under Section 5.4 to deliver such letter to the Title Company;

(h) Such affidavits and certificates as the Title Company may reasonably require, including certificates necessary to delete standard title insurance exceptions and to protect Buyer against

claims that may give rise to any mechanic's, materialman's or other liens against the Real Property related to Seller;

(i) A certificate or affidavit that the representations and warranties made by Seller in this Agreement are true and correct in all material respects as of the Closing Date;

- (j) A Non-Foreign (FIRPTA) Certification, in the form attached as Exhibit K, executed by Seller; and
- (k) A fully executed Release Agreement in the form of Exhibit S.
- 4.3 Buyer's Deliveries. At the Closing, Buyer shall deliver to Seller, or effect the delivery to Seller of, the following:
 - (a) The Purchase Price, in accordance with Sections 3.1 and 3.2;
 - (b) Counterparts executed by Buyer of all those agreements required by the provisions of Section 4.4;

(c) Certified copies of appropriate corporate action by Buyer authorizing the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and authorizing the person(s) executing the documents listed in this Section 4.3 and Section 4.4 to enter into this Agreement and such other documents on behalf of Buyer;

(d) if required by Seller, a Guaranty from Global Partners LP, a Delaware limited partnership, in the form attached as Exhibit L;

(e) A certificate or affidavit that the representations and warranties made by Buyer in this Agreement are true and correct in all material respects as of the Closing Date; and

- (f) A fully executed Release Agreement in the form of Exhibit S.
- 4.4 Agreements. The following agreements shall be entered into between Seller and Buyer on the Closing Date:
 - (a) Assignment and Assumption of Permits (Including Environmental Permits) and Contracts in the form of Exhibit N;
 - (b) Terminaling Services Agreement in the form of Exhibit O; and
 - (c) Term Supply Agreement in the Form of Exhibit V;
 - (d) US Customer Fleet Services Lease Agreement in the Form of Exhibit U-1 and Exhibit U-2;
 - (e) Office Space Lease Agreement in the Form of Exhibit B; and
 - (f) Joint Letter Transferring Responsibility for Remediation Activities in the form of Exhibit Q.
- 4.5 *Effectiveness of Agreements.* No agreement described in Section 4.4 shall be effective prior to Closing.

4.6 *Seller's Remedies.* Except as provided in Section 4.1, if Buyer defaults in the performance of its obligations under this Agreement, and Seller elects to terminate this Agreement, the Earnest Money and interest thereon shall be retained by Seller as damages for Buyer's default and as Seller's sole remedy at law or in equity for such default. Seller and Buyer acknowledge that they have made good faith reasonable efforts to determine what Seller's damages would be in the event of Buyer's default, and they agree that such damages would be extremely difficult and impractical to determine. Therefore, the Earnest Money and any accrued interest thereon shall be Seller's sole right to damages for Buyer's failure to complete the purchase or otherwise perform if Buyer is in default.

ARTICLE V

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER

Seller represents and warrants to Buyer as follows:

5.1 **Organization.** Seller is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of New York, is duly authorized to do business in, and is in good standing in the state where the Terminals are located, and has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute, deliver and perform this Agreement and each agreement and instrument to be executed and delivered by Seller pursuant hereto.

5.2 **Due Authorization.** The execution, delivery and performance by Seller of this Agreement and each agreement and instrument to be executed and delivered by Seller pursuant hereto, and the taking by Seller of the actions contemplated hereby and thereby, have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Seller. This Agreement is, and each agreement and instrument to be executed and delivered by Seller pursuant hereto will be, when so executed and delivered, a valid and binding obligation of Seller enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium or similar laws affecting the rights of creditors generally and by general principles of equity.

5.3 *No Violation.* The execution, delivery and performance by Seller of this Agreement and each instrument and agreement to be executed and delivered by Seller pursuant hereto and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby do not and will not (a) conflict with or violate any provision of Seller's Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws, (b) to Seller's Knowledge, conflict with or result in a breach or default of any agreement (other than a Material Contract) or other instrument to which Seller is a party or by which it is bound, the adverse consequences of which, either individually or in the aggregate, would materially impair Buyer's ownership, use or operation of the Terminals from and after Closing, (c) violate or breach any Order applicable to Seller, (d) result in a breach, default, termination or acceleration of performance of any Material Contract, or (e) result in the imposition of an encumbrance on the Terminals under any Material Contract.

5.4 *Title to Properties.* Except as specified in Schedule 5.4, Seller has, and on the Closing Date will have, good and indefeasible title to all of the Terminals. At Closing, Seller will convey the Terminals to Buyer free and clear of all mortgages, liens (including federal, state and local tax liens), claims, judgments, assessments, charges, pledges, security interests and other encumbrances, subject only to the following items (collectively, the "Permitted Title Exceptions"):

(a) Those matters specified in Schedule 5.4 (except for any Title Objections which Seller elects to cure pursuant to Section 11.3);

(b) Any tax, materialmen's and/or mechanic's lien against which Seller elects to indemnify the Title Company by delivering to Title Company an Indemnity Letter in the form of Exhibit J at Closing;

(c) Such other matters as do not interfere in any material respect with the ownership, use, occupancy or operations of Buyer upon the Real Property as used in the normal course on the Closing Date; and

(d) Any other matters approved in writing by Buyer.

5.5 *Litigation.* Except as set forth in Schedule 5.5, there is no suit, action, claim, arbitration, administrative or legal or other proceeding or governmental investigation pending or, to Seller's Knowledge, threatened against or related to the Terminals or the business operations thereon or the employees threat. Except as set forth in Schedule 5.5, there is no Order in effect relating specifically to the Terminals.

5.6 *Condemnation and Zoning.* There is no condemnation or eminent domain proceeding pending or, to Seller's Knowledge, threatened against the Terminals by publication or other writing, nor is there any proceeding pending or, to Seller's Knowledge, threatened by publication or other writing, which could materially adversely affect the zoning classification of the Terminals in effect as of the date hereof.

5.7 *Permits.* Exhibits F-1 and F-2, and R-1 and R-2, list all material Permits and Environmental Permits in effect with respect to the Terminals on the date of this Agreement. Except as disclosed on Exhibits F-1 and F-2, and R-1 and R-2, to Seller's Knowledge, neither Seller nor its Affiliates has received any notice of any claim or default relating to the Permits or Environmental Permits. To Seller's Knowledge, all material Permits and Environmental Permits are valid and in full force and effect and the permit holder is in compliance in all material respects therewith.

5.8 *Condition of Terminals.* Seller has continued to maintain and operate the Terminals in the ordinary course of its business, and will continue to do so until Closing.

5.9 *Contracts.* Seller has delivered to Buyer true and correct copies of all Material Contracts and all Non-Material or Revenue Generating Contracts. The Material Contracts have not been modified except as provided in amendments delivered to Buyer. Neither Seller nor, to Seller's Knowledge, any other party to the Material Contracts, is in breach or default thereunder. Except as disclosed in Schedule 5.9, under the terms of the Material Contracts, the Material Contracts may be assigned to and assumed by Buyer without penalty or expense.

5.10 *Compliance with Laws.* Except (a) to the extent, if any, disclosed on Schedule 5.10 or in the Environmental Documents, (b) as to any matter with respect to which Seller has agreed to be responsible for or indemnify Buyer in Article VII, and (c) as to any matter relating to, arising out of, or resulting in Remediation Activities at the Terminals, to Seller's Knowledge, Seller's ownership, use and operation of the Terminals as of the Closing Date will be in compliance in all material respects with all applicable federal, state and local laws, rules, regulations and orders (including but not limited to, all applicable Environmental Laws) in effect and requiring compliance as of the Closing Date and Seller has not received notice from any Government Authority asserting any act of non-compliance.

5.11 *Consents.* Except as set forth on Schedule 5.11, no consent or approval from or filing with any third party is required in connection with the execution and performance by Seller of this Agreement, and there are no options or other preferential purchase rights held by any person or entity not a party to this Agreement to purchase or acquire any interest in the Terminals.

5.12 *Taxes.* Seller has paid prior to the Closing Date all Taxes due and payable on or before the Closing Date assessed against the Terminals or each Terminal Inventory for all taxable years or taxable periods prior to the Closing Date (including portions of taxable years or periods with respect to which Taxes are due and payable on or before the Closing Date).

5.13 *Foreign Person.* Seller is not a "foreign person" as defined in Section 1445 of the Code and the regulations promulgated thereunder. Seller's U.S. tax identification number is 13-5401570.

ARTICLE VI

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER

Buyer hereby represents and warrants to Seller as follows:

6.1 **Organization.** Buyer is a limited liability company duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware, is duly authorized to do business in and is in good standing in the State of New York and, and has all requisite limited liability company power and authority to execute, deliver and perform this Agreement and each agreement and instrument to be executed and delivered by Buyer pursuant hereto.

6.2 **Due Authorization.** The execution, delivery and performance by Buyer of this Agreement and each agreement and instrument to be executed and delivered by Buyer pursuant hereto, and the taking by Buyer of the actions contemplated hereby and thereby, have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Buyer. This Agreement is, and each agreement and instrument to be executed and delivered by Buyer pursuant hereto will be, when so executed and delivered, a valid and binding obligation of Buyer enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium or similar laws affecting the rights of creditors generally and general principles of equity.

6.3 *No Violation.* The execution, delivery and performance by Buyer of this Agreement and each instrument and agreement to be executed and delivered by Buyer pursuant hereto and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby do not and will not (a) conflict with or violate any provision of Buyer's Certificate of Formation or Operating Agreement, (b) to Buyer's knowledge, conflict with or result in a breach or default of any agreement or other instrument to which Buyer is a party or by which it is bound, or (c) violate or breach any Order applicable to Buyer.

ARTICLE VII

ENVIRONMENTAL

7.1 *Feasibility Study Period.* Prior to the date of this Agreement Seller has made available to Buyer and its Authorized Representatives the Environmental Documents, Orders, and Environmental Permits. Seller has provided Buyer with timely, reasonable access to Seller's Authorized Representatives with knowledge of any relevant facts relating to the Environmental Documents, the Environmental Conditions, or the Remediation Activities. Seller has provided Buyer and its Authorized Representatives access to the Real Property prior to the signing of this document to inspect and to survey the Real Property and conduct Buyer's due diligence investigations of the Terminals ("Feasibility Study Period"). Seller has provided Buyer and its Authorized Representatives reasonable access during normal business hours to the Terminals to conduct such activities during the Feasibility Study Period, subject to Seller's policies and regulations regarding safety and security. The Feasibility Study Period shall be extended for that period of time between the Effective Date and the date 10 days prior to the Closing solely for the purposes of discussions with appropriate government officials and regulators relative to the transfer and securing of Permits, the assumption of environmental liabilities by Buyer and general transition matters. Buyer and Seller shall coordinate the timing, attendance, and subject matter of any such meeting during the Feasibility Study Period as so extended, including without limitation the identity of Buyer and Seller representatives who will attend such meetings.

7.2 *Environmental Documents.* In order to establish the environmental status of the Terminals, Seller, Buyer and its Authorized Representatives have reviewed or acknowledged the existence of the Environmental Documents, which include the results of all tests conducted by Buyer and its Authorized Representatives under Section 7.1, if any. Seller and Buyer have agreed that Schedule 7.2 includes or references all material information, known to exist by either Party, related to, affecting or concerning the Environmental Condition or status of the Terminals as of the Closing Date and that such information shall constitute the "Baseline Condition" of the Terminals. Seller shall not be responsible for any Environmental Condition, whether or not identified as part of the Baseline Condition.

7.3 *Seller's Retained Environmental Liabilities.* Seller shall retain and be solely responsible for the following matters (collectively, "Retained Environmental Liabilities):

⁽a) Environmental Liabilities in connection with Off-Site Disposal Activities performed by Seller prior to the Closing Date; and



(b) Any criminal fines, criminal penalties or criminal judgments relating to any Environmental Conditions existing prior to the Closing.

7.4 **Buyer's Assumed Environmental Liabilities.** Except for Seller's Retained Environmental Liabilities, Buyer shall assume and be solely responsible for all Environmental Liabilities relating to or arising out of the Terminals, whether existing or asserted before, on, or after the Closing Date, whether known or unknown, whether based on past, present, or future conditions or events, including but not limited to undertaking such Remediation Activities of the Environmental Conditions as may be required by applicable laws, regulations, or government orders ("Assumed Environmental Liabilities").

7.5 Seller's Environmental Indemnity. For purposes of this Section 7.5, where Buyer is the indemnified party, the term "Buyer" shall include Buyer and its Affiliates and the directors, officers, employees, agents and representatives, and all successors and assigns, of the foregoing. Seller shall indemnify, hold harmless and defend Buyer from and against any Damages and Proceedings asserted against or incurred by Buyer prior to the Closing Date relating to or arising out of the Retained Environmental Liabilities; provided, however, that:

(a) Seller's obligations under this Section 7.5 with respect to Environmental Liabilities in connection with Off-Site Disposal Activities performed prior to the Closing Date shall not be limited by and shall survive beyond the Closing Date;

(b) Seller shall have no indemnification or defense obligation for any Damages and Proceedings asserted against or incurred by Buyer relating to or arising out of such Retained Environmental Liabilities for which Seller has not received Reasonable Written Notification from Buyer;

(c) Seller shall have no liability, indemnity or defense obligation for any Damages or Proceedings asserted against or incurred by Buyer subsequent to any change in all or any part of the Terminals to a residential use, or other change in use of all or any part of the Terminals that results in a materially adverse change in Seller's risk exposure hereunder;

(d) Buyer shall make available all relevant existing information that, based on information and belief formed after reasonable inquiry, are known by Buyer to be in the possession or control of Buyer and provide timely, reasonable access to all personnel of Buyer with knowledge of relevant facts, and shall cooperate in all reasonable respects with Seller in connection with Seller's defense of any Third Party Claim or Governmental Environmental Enforcement Action under this Section 7.5. Seller shall have no indemnification or defense obligation for any Damages and Proceedings asserted against or incurred by Buyer relating to or arising out of such Third Party Claim or Governmental Enforcement Action if Buyer unreasonably denies Seller such access; and

(e) To the extent any Third Party Claim or Governmental Environmental Enforcement Action relates to events or conditions occurring both prior to and after the Closing, then, to the extent such Third Party Claim or Governmental Environmental Enforcement Action relates to the Retained Environmental Liabilities set forth in Sections 7.3(b) or (c), Seller's indemnification and defense obligations for such Third Party Claim or Governmental Environmental Enforcement Action shall not exceed that portion of Damages and Proceedings attributable to events or conditions occurring prior to the Closing and will not include any attorney's fees or professional fees incurred by Buyer in connection with that part of the Third Party Claim or Governmental Environmental Enforcement Action attributable to events or circumstances occurring after the Closing.

7.6 *Buyer's Environmental Indemnities.* For purposes of this Section 7.6, where Seller is the indemnified party, the term "Seller" shall include Seller and its Affiliates and the directors, officers, employees, agents and representatives, and all successors and assigns of the foregoing. From and after the Closing Date, Buyer shall indemnify, hold harmless and defend Seller from and against any Damages and Proceedings asserted against or incurred by Seller relating to or arising out of the Assumed Environmental Liabilities, including:

(a) Any Environmental Liabilities, except for Seller's Retained Environmental Liabilities;

(b) Any Release of any Regulated Substance related to operations of the Terminals occurring on or after the Closing Date;

(c) Remediation of any Environmental Condition at the Terminals or any areas Off-Site occurring before on or after the Closing Date, except for Seller's Retained Environmental Liabilities;

(d) Any Off-Site Disposal Activities or Off-Site Remediation Activities resulting from the ownership or operation of the Terminals at or after the Closing Date, except for Seller's Retained Environmental Liabilities;

(e) Any Third Party Environmental Claim or Governmental Environmental Enforcement Action related to or arising out of the ownership or operation of the Terminals occurring before, on, or after the Closing Date, except for Seller's Retained Environmental Liabilities;

(f) Failure to comply with any Permit or Order, including transferred or assigned Environmental Permits or Orders identified on Exhibits F-1 and F-2, and R-1 and R-2 by Buyer or its Authorized Representatives; and

(h) Seller shall make available all relevant existing information that, based on information and belief formed after reasonable inquiry, are known by Seller to be in the possession or control of Seller and shall provide timely, reasonable access to all personnel of Seller with knowledge of relevant facts, and shall cooperate in all reasonable respects with Buyer in connection with Buyer's defense of any Third Party Claim or Governmental Environmental Enforcement Action under this Section 7.6. Buyer shall have no indemnification or defense obligation for any Damages and Proceedings asserted against or incurred by Seller relating to or arising out of such Third Party Claim or Governmental Enforcement Action if Seller unreasonably denies Buyer such access.

Buyer's indemnity obligations under this Section 7.6 will be set forth in the deed conveying the Real Property, will be a covenant running with the land, and will bind the successors, heirs and assigns of Buyer.

7.7 Buyer's Release of Seller for Environmental Liabilities.

(a) Except for Seller's Retained Environmental Liabilities, Buyer, in consideration of the negotiated amount of the Purchase Price, hereby unconditionally, completely and forever releases and discharges Seller, its Affiliates, and employees, officers, directors, agents and representatives and all successors and assigns of the foregoing, from all Environmental Liabilities. On the Closing Date, Buyer shall unconditionally, completely, and forever discharge Seller, its Affiliates, employees, officers, directors, agents and representatives and all successors of the foregoing and the permitted assigns of Seller, from any obligation by Seller to perform or ensure the performance of any Remediation Activities under this Agreement (but excluding any Remediation Activities related to pre-Closing Off-Site Disposal Activities). On the Closing Date, Buyer shall execute and deliver to Seller the Release Agreement in the form of Exhibit S. Buyer's obligations to conduct, and to assume responsibility for, Remediation Activities will be set forth in the deed

conveying the Real Property, will be a covenant running with the land, and will bind the successors, heirs and assigns of Buyer.

7.8 Seller's Access to the Terminals.

(a) Upon request by Seller in connection with any written request or demand from any Governmental Authority or in response to any Third Party Claim, Buyer shall, at no cost to Seller, permit Seller, its Affiliates, and its Authorized Representatives reasonable access to the Terminals. Seller will make reasonable efforts to minimize impacts on Buyer's operations. The Buyer's obligations under this Section 7.8(a) will be set forth in the Special Warranty Deed conveying the Real Property and will be a covenant running with the land and will bind the successors and assigns of Buyer.

(b) Upon written request by Seller, in connection with any request to Seller from any Governmental Authority or in response to any Third Party Claim, Buyer shall provide Seller copies of all reports, correspondence, notices and communications sent or received from Governmental Authorities regarding the Environmental Condition of the Terminals or any remediation and/or investigation at the Terminals related to the Baseline Condition or other copies of all reports, correspondence, notices and communications sent to or received from third parties concerning conditions that would obligate (financially or otherwise) Seller.

7.9 Other Environmental Issues and Related Use Restrictions.

(a) Buyer acknowledges that the Terminals have been used for the storage, disposal, sale, and transfer of petroleum products or derivatives and Seller hereby advises Buyer that (i) releases of such products into the soil have occurred from time to time in the past; and (ii) the Terminals have contaminated subsurface conditions. Any warranty, covenant or provision in the Deed from Seller to Buyer with respect to the Terminals do not, nor will it be deemed to, extend or apply to any release or presence of petroleum products, derivatives, or any other type of contaminant on, in, under, or about the Terminals including, but not limited to, the surface area, size, and location of such substances and/or the description of the types of contaminants contained therein.

As part of the consideration for the sale of the Terminals, Buyer for itself, its successors and permitted assigns, covenants and agrees that neither the Real Property, nor any part thereof shall at any time be used for any of the following specifically listed facilities or uses, or any similar facility or use: (1) any residential use, (2) any purpose that would constitute a "Permitted Use" under any of the "residence" or "residential" zones, districts, or classifications set forth in any applicable municipal, county or state zoning laws in effect on the date of the Special Warranty Deed, (3) any school or other educational facility, (4) any group day-care center, child care center, nursery, nursing home, rehabilitation or convalescent facility or other facility which is intended to house or provide care for children, the elderly or the infirm, (5) any playground or recreational park, (6) any health care clinic, hospital or other medical facility, (7) any place of worship, (8) any agricultural use, or (9) any handling of fresh food.

In addition, Buyer agrees that it will not at any time construct or install any basements or any water wells for any purpose (collectively the "Use Restrictions"). Any water wells found on the property by Buyer will be plugged in accordance with State or Local regulations. Buyer also agrees to implement and maintain any institutional controls on the property that either are or may be required by Federal, State or Local agencies.

Buyer agrees that these covenants and agreements shall survive the Closing; that these covenants and agreements are to run with the Real Property; that these Use Restrictions and the agreement to evaluate and utilize, if required, engineering and institutional controls as set forth in Exhibit H will be inserted in the Special Warranty Deed to be delivered at the Closing and that similar restrictive covenants shall be inserted in any deed, lease or other instrument conveying or

demising the Real Property or any part thereof. Furthermore, Buyer for itself, its successors and permitted assigns agrees to execute any documents required by any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the Terminals that are consistent with the above Use Restrictions.

(b) The material terms and provisions of this Agreement, and all test information, reports and other materials concerning the environmental or other condition of the Terminals provided by Seller to Buyer shall be maintained by Buyer and its Authorized Representatives as confidential, other than any such information (i) that is in the public domain through a source other than Buyer, or (ii) that is compelled in any judicial, administrative, regulatory or arbitration proceeding or otherwise required by law or by a governmental authority. Buyer may, however, share environmental information under a comparable confidentiality agreement with any affiliated companies, consultant, lender, insurance carrier, tenant, potential subsequent purchasers of the Terminals or a potential joint venture owner of the Terminals or other third parties.

(c) If Closing does not occur within the time required by this Agreement, or upon earlier termination of this Agreement, then upon Seller's request, Buyer shall promptly deliver to Seller all originals and copies (whether written or electronic) that are in Buyer's or its Authorized Representatives' possession of the information, reports, or materials including specifically those concerning the environmental or other condition of the Terminals together with all information, reports, or material furnished to Buyer by Seller, and Buyer shall promptly cause third parties to deliver to Seller such materials that are in their possession.

(d) The Environmental Documents, including those generated by either party, may be used by either party to prepare and file reports, where applicable, with the appropriate Governmental Authorities.

(e) Seller's responsibilities in this Article VII shall inure to the benefit of Buyer solely and do not transfer to Buyer's heirs and assigns. In the event Seller agrees to the transfer and assignment of Seller's responsibilities in this Article VII, which agreement shall only be effective if provided in writing by Seller, Buyer's obligations under this Article VII shall be incorporated into any lease or subsequent sales agreement for the Terminals and any tenant or subsequent buyer shall be required to fulfill all obligations of Buyer set forth in this Article VII. In no event shall Buyer's obligations under this Article VII terminate upon the lease or sale of all or a portion of the Terminals. Any attempt to assign Seller's responsibilities in this Article VII without the express prior written approval of Seller as set forth above shall be void and of no effect.

(f) Buyer and Seller shall cooperate with each other in all reasonable respects as to the transfer or assignment of the Environmental Permits or Orders that can be transferred or assigned under applicable Environmental Laws and the making of any filings or notifications or obtaining any authorizations required under applicable Environmental Laws in connection with the transfer of the Terminals to Buyer. Seller shall take the lead on all initial notifications to applicable Governmental Authorities requesting such transfer or assignment of any Environmental Permits or Orders. Buyer will be given an opportunity to review such submissions and will receive final copies of all such initial notifications at the time transmitted to the Governmental Authorities. Buyer, however, shall be solely responsible for all subsequent communications and filings needed to follow through and complete the timely transfer or assignment of such Environmental Permits or Orders. If the assignment of any Environmental Permit is denied by the applicable Governmental Authority, Exhibit R-1, R-2 and of this Agreement will be deemed automatically amended, and Buyer shall apply for the issuance of a new Environmental Permit as soon as reasonably possible. With respect to any Environmental Permits or Orders issued under applicable Environmental Laws for the Closing Date and Buyer's obligations for Remediation Activities, Seller and Buyer, within ten (10) calendar days after the Closing Date shall submit a joint letter to each applicable Governmental Authority acknowledging that Buyer is assuming the obligations of Seller under such

Order and/or Remediation Activities, such letter to be substantially in the form of Exhibit Q. Along with the joint letter and with respect to obligations for Remediation Activities set forth in such joint letter that Buyer is assuming, Buyer shall also execute and deliver to Seller the Release Agreement for remediation liability for all Environmental Conditions in the form of Exhibit S.

(g) As between Buyer and Seller, Buyer and Seller shall share equally in all filing costs and administrative expenses associated with such transfer or assignment of any Environmental Permits or Orders pursuant to this Agreement. Buyer, however, shall be solely responsible for all costs and expenses relating to or arising out of any change in terms or conditions of such Environmental Permits or Orders resulting from any transfer, assignment or reissuance of such Environmental Permits or Orders to Buyer, except for any such costs and expenses related to or arising out of Seller's non-compliance with such Environmental Permits or Orders. With respect to those Environmental Permits or Orders that cannot be transferred or assigned under applicable Environmental Laws, Buyer will use reasonable efforts at Buyer's cost and expense to obtain new permits or orders.

(h) After the Closing Date, Buyer shall be solely responsible for the filing of any post-Closing reports or notices required by any Governmental Authority regardless of whether the reporting period began or occurred prior to the Closing Date (as long as the required submission deadline for such reports or notices is not prior to the Closing Date). Such reports may include, but are not limited to, Annual Air Emissions Report, Air Permit reports (excluding Title V semi-annual and annual certifications, which are addressed below), SARA 313 Form R Reports, annual hazardous waste reports, gasoline maximum achievable control technology (GMACT) certifications and ground water monitoring reports required under state above ground storage tank regulations. At least 10 days prior to the Closing Date, Seller will provide Buyer with a listing of all such material reports and notices required to be filed with any Governmental Authority that are due within sixty (60) days after the Closing Date. Within thirty (30) days after the Closing Date, Seller shall provide to Buyer records relating to operation of the Terminals through the Closing Date needed to complete all such material reports. As to any information that must be provided to any Governmental Authority as part of a routine report submitted in relation to a Title V semi-annual or annual certification, if the Closing Date occurs during the required reporting period, each Party agrees to be responsible and liable for the collection, compilation and submission of such certification with respect to that portion of the reporting period falling under such Party's ownership. Each Party shall cooperate fully with the other and shall provide the other Party with reasonable access to its employees and files to the extent necessary or appropriate to assist the other Party in preparing its report. In the event that the Closing Date occurs on or after the end of the required reporting period but before such report is due, Seller will be responsible and liable for the collection, compilation and submission of such report as it concerns Seller's operation of the Terminals. In that instance, Buyer shall cooperate fully with Seller and shall provide Seller with reasonable access to Buyer's employees and files to the extent necessary or appropriate to assist Seller in preparing the report. Buyer shall be solely responsible and liable for all subsequently submitted reports.

7.10 *Arbitration Procedures.* Except as otherwise provided herein, any dispute between the Parties under this Article VII shall be resolved by arbitration in Fairfax, Virginia in accordance with the rules of the American Arbitration Association and subject to the provisions of this Section 7.10.

(a) If good faith efforts to resolve any such dispute fail, either Party may commence arbitration after thirty (30) days written notice of that Party's intent to commence arbitration. Seller shall appoint one arbitrator and Buyer shall appoint one arbitrator. The two arbitrators so appointed shall select a third arbitrator. All arbitrators for non-engineering disputes must be licensed attorneys. If either Seller or Buyer fails to appoint an arbitrator within twenty (20) days after a request for such an appointment is made by the other Party in writing, or if the arbitrators

so appointed fail within twenty (20) days after the appointment of the second of them to agree on a third arbitrator, the arbitrator or arbitrators necessary to complete a panel of three arbitrators shall be appointed by the American Arbitration Association upon application thereto by either Party.

(b) The panel so constituted shall fix a reasonable time and place for a hearing of the dispute. Each of the Parties shall submit to the panel of arbitrators at the hearing such party's proposed resolution of the dispute, together with such supporting evidence as such Party may desire to present to the panel of arbitrators. The panel of arbitrators shall consider only the proposed resolutions and evidence as presented by the Parties.

(c) Within thirty (30) days of such hearing, the panel of arbitrators shall select the proposed resolution presented by a Party that most closely achieves the intention of the parties as expressed in this Article VII. The Panel must choose either the resolution of the dispute proposed by Buyer or the resolution of the dispute proposed by Seller. The panel of arbitrators is not empowered to select a compromise of any kind between either proposal. If more than one dispute is between the arbitrators at any one time, the arbitrators shall resolve each such dispute independently of the other dispute.

(d) The action of a majority of the members of the panel of arbitrators shall govern and their decision in writing shall be final and binding on the Parties.

(e) All arbitrators appointed under this procedure shall be disinterested individuals who are not and never have been officers, directors, employees, consultants, or attorneys of Seller or of Buyer or of any of Seller's or Buyer's Affiliates. Such individuals must be experienced in the environmental aspects of the petroleum and chemical industries and competent to pass judgment on the issues in dispute. The losing Party shall bear all reasonable and customary fees and expenses (Seller's and Buyer's) of the entire arbitration process.

7.11 *Environmental Notices.* Except as otherwise stated in this Article VII, all notices or correspondence required or permitted to be given under this Article VII shall be in writing. Notices may be given in person, or may be sent by nationally-recognized overnight courier, registered or certified mail (postage prepaid and return receipt requested) or facsimile with written confirmation to the party to be notified at the following address:

If to Seller:	ExxonMobil Oil Corporation c/o Exxon Mobil Corporation Global Remediation Attn: Global Major Projects Manager 3225 Gallows Road Fairfax, VA 22037 703/846-6051 Telephone 703/846-5298 Facsimile
If to Buyer:	Global Companies LLC Attn: Senior Vice President, Terminals and Operations 800 South Street, Suite 200 Waltham, MA 02454 781-398-4368 Telephone 781-398-4160 Facsimile

Either Party may change its address or facsimile number by providing written notice to the other at least ten (10) days prior to the effective date of such change. Notices given in accordance with this Article VII shall concern only those matters governed by this Article VII. Notices given in accordance with this Section 7.11 shall be deemed to have been given: (a) at the time of delivery when delivered personally; (b) upon receipt when sent by nationally-recognized overnight courier, registered or certified mail (postage prepaid and return receipt requested); or (c) upon completion of successful transmission when sent by facsimile (unless transmission is completed outside recipient's normal working hours, in which case such notice shall be deemed given at the start of recipient's next business day). Any notice required or permitted to be given under any other Article of this Agreement shall be separated from Article VII notices, and shall be given in accordance with Section 15.5 of this Agreement.

ARTICLE VIII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO CLOSING

8.1 **Obligation of Buyer to Close.** The obligation of Buyer to consummate the purchase of the Terminals on the Closing Date is subject to (i) the satisfaction of the following conditions on or prior to the Closing Date and/or (ii) Buyer's written waiver of any such conditions as remain unsatisfied as of the Closing Date:

(a) Accuracy of Representations. All representations and warranties made by Seller in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the date hereof and as of the Closing Date;

(b) No Default. Seller shall have complied in all material respects with each covenant and agreement to be performed by Seller under this Agreement by or on the Closing Date;

(c) **Disclosure.** Buyer shall have received from Seller all Environmental Documents received or generated by Seller or its Affiliates after the date of this Agreement and prior to the Closing Date;

(d) *Agreements.* Seller shall have executed, or is prepared to execute or cause the execution of simultaneously with Closing, all documents and agreements provided for in this Agreement, including the documents and agreements listed in Sections 4.2 and 4.4;

(e) *Required Consents.* The Parties shall have obtained the consent (if required) of any applicable Government Authority to the assignment to and the assumption by Buyer of any assignable Permit and Environmental Permit, and the novation of all Material Contracts, under which Buyer assumes Seller's rights and obligations and Seller is released from any and all such obligations.

(f) *Transfer of Documents.* Seller has delivered, or is prepared to simultaneously deliver to Buyer at Closing, all Books and Records, as stated in Section 2.1(d) of this Agreement;

(g) **Defects in Title.** Any un-permitted Title Objections shall be resolved in accordance with the provisions of Section 11.3, and Buyer shall not have terminated this Agreement under Section 11.3;

(h) *Title Commitment.* Buyer shall have received the Title Commitment described in Section 11.1;

(i) No Termination. Buyer shall not have terminated this Agreement under Section 14.2.

(j) **Other.** Buyer shall have negotiated a new union contract with respect to the Terminal employees in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyer. Buyer shall have negotiated an agreement(s) with Seller's barging company(ies) with respect to the barges that currently serve the

Terminals in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyer or Buyer shall have negotiated an agreement(s) with barging company(ies) other than Seller's barging company(ies) with respect to alternate barges to serve the Terminals in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyer. Buyer shall have received confirmation in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyer that Buyer will be able to assume Seller's currently-allocated space on the Buckeye Pipeline serving Inwood, NY Terminal.

8.2 **Obligation of Seller to Close.** The obligation of Seller to consummate the sale of the Terminals on the Closing Date shall be subject to (i) the satisfaction of the following conditions on or prior to the Closing Date and/or (ii) Seller's written waiver of any such conditions as remain unsatisfied as of the Closing Date:

(a) *Accuracy of Representations.* All representations and warranties made by Buyer in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the date hereof and as of the Closing Date;

(b) No Default. Buyer shall have complied in all material respects with each covenant and agreement to be performed by Buyer under this Agreement by or on the Closing Date;

(c) *Agreements.* Buyer shall have executed, or is prepared to execute simultaneously with Closing, all documents and agreements provided for in this Agreement to be signed by Buyer, including the documents and agreements listed in Sections 4.3 and 4.4; and

(d) *Required Consents.* The Parties shall have obtained the consent (if required) of any applicable Government Authority to the assignment to and the assumption by Buyer of any assignable Permit and Environmental Permit, and the novation of all Material Contracts, under which Buyer assumes Seller's rights and obligations and Seller is released from any and all such obligations.

ARTICLE IX

INDEMNIFICATION

9.1 **Definitions.** As used in this Article IX, "Loss" shall mean any claim, liability, obligation, expense, cost or other damage or loss (including without limitation, reasonable attorneys' and consultants' fees), fine or penalty. "Loss" shall also include in each instance, but shall not be limited to, all reasonable costs and expenses of investigating and defending any claim or any order, directive, final judgment, compromise, settlement, fine, penalty, court costs or proceeding arising at any time under or from any Government Authority, including all reasonable costs and expenses and court costs incurred in the enforcement of rights under this Article IX. "Loss" shall not include any special, consequential, indirect or loss of profit damages or any Loss for which one Party has assumed responsibility or agreed to indemnify the other Party under Article VII of this Agreement.

9.2 Indemnification By Seller. From the Closing Date, in addition to all other obligations of Seller to Buyer set forth in this Agreement, Seller shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless Buyer, Buyer's Affiliates and their respective directors, officers, employees, representatives, successors and assigns from and against any Loss resulting from, related to, or arising out of (a) any Loss for which Seller has assumed responsibility or agreed to indemnify Buyer under Article VII or (b) the breach by Seller (or any shareholder, officer, director, employee of Seller) of any representation, warranty or covenant contained in this Agreement, in any Exhibit or Schedule to this Agreement, or in any document, instrument, agreement or certificate delivered under this Agreement; provided that Seller shall have no indemnification obligation for any such Loss if Seller has not received a claim from Buyer (specifying in reasonable detail the basis for such Loss) within one year following the Closing Date.

9.3 *Indemnification By Buyer.* From and after the Closing Date, in addition to all other obligations of Buyer to Seller set forth in this Agreement, Buyer shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless Seller, Seller's Affiliates and their respective directors, officers, employees, representatives, successors and assigns from and against any Loss resulting from, related to, or arising out of:

(a) Buyer's ownership or operation of all or any part of the Terminals after Closing, except for any Loss for which Seller has assumed responsibility or agreed to indemnify Buyer under Article VII; or

(b) The breach by Buyer or any Affiliate of Buyer (or any shareholder, officer, director, employee of Buyer or such Affiliate) of any representation, warranty or covenant contained in this Agreement, in any Exhibit or Schedule to this Agreement, or in any document, instrument, agreement or certificate delivered under this Agreement; provided that Buyer shall have no indemnification obligation for any such Loss if Buyer has not received a claim from Seller (specifying in reasonable detail the basis for such Loss) within one year following the Closing Date.

9.4 *Conflict.* In the event of any conflict or ambiguity in the language of this Article IX, or any other portion of this Agreement, with the language of Article VII, the Parties agree that Article VII language shall be controlling.

9.5 Procedures.

(a) *Notice and Tender.* In the event that any officer or registered agent of either Party hereto receives actual notice of any written claim by a third person giving rise to a right of indemnification of such Party under this Article IX (the "Indemnitee"), such Indemnitee shall, within sixty (60) days after receipt of such notice, give written notice thereof to the other Party hereto responsible for such indemnification (the "Indemnitor") setting forth the facts and circumstances giving rise to such claim for indemnification and shall tender the defense of such claim to the Indemnitor. If the Indemnitee fails to give such notice and tender such defense within such 60-day period, the Indemnitee shall be solely responsible for any Loss with respect to such claim to the extent they are attributable to such failure; but failure to give such notice and tender such defense within such 60-day period shall not result in a forfeiture or waiver of any rights to indemnification for any Loss with respect to such claim to the extent they are not attributable to such failure.

(b) **Defense of Claims.** The Indemnitor shall select (subject to the Indemnitee's reasonable approval) the attorneys to defend any matter subject to indemnification and/or taking all actions necessary or appropriate to resolve, defend, and/or settle such matters, and shall be entitled to contest, on its own behalf and on the Indemnitee's behalf, the existence or amount of any obligation, cost, expense, debt or liability giving rise to such claim. Nothing in this Section 9.5(b) should be construed as prohibiting the Indemnitee from participating in the defense (which may include hiring its own counsel) in any matter subject to indemnification, as long as the Indemnitee does so at its own expense. The Indemnitor shall keep the Indemnitee fully and timely informed as to actions taken on such matters. The Indemnitee shall cooperate fully with the Indemnitor and its counsel and shall provide them reasonable access to the Indemnitor reimbursing the Indemnitee with respect to the cost of any such access. With respect to any matter for which a Party has an indemnification and/or defense obligation under this Agreement, the Parties shall maintain a joint defense privilege, where applicable, in connection with such matters for the Party's post-Closing communications and/or defense obligation.

(c) *Allocation of Indemnification Liability.* When any Loss for which indemnification is provided under this Article IX results from, relates to, or arises out of the conduct of both Seller and Buyer, the Parties shall indemnify each other in proportion to their respective share of such Loss.

ARTICLE X

SURVIVAL

10.1 *Representations and Warranties.* All representations and warranties made in this Agreement, in any Exhibit or Schedule to this Agreement, or in any document, instrument, agreement or certificate delivered under this Agreement will survive until one year after Closing. At the end of such survival period set forth above, such representations and warranties shall terminate and have no further force and effect.

10.2 *Covenants.* Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, the Parties obligations under the following sections and articles will survive the Closing of this transaction and delivery of the deed: Articles I, VII, IX, X, XII, XIII and XV, Sections 2.4 (d) and (e), 3.1, 3.3, and 11.3.

ARTICLE XI

TITLE COMMITMENT; SURVEY; RISK OF LOSS

11.1 *Title Insurance.* Buyer will furnish and pay the premium for a standard title insurance policy issued by the Title Company in an amount equal to the portion of the Purchase Price that is allocated to the Real Property and Improvements, naming Buyer as the proposed insured. Subject to Permitted Title Exceptions, copies of which shall be provided to Buyer within ten (10) days after the Effective Date, Seller shall deliver to Buyer at the Closing title insurable by the Title Company at standard rates. Any abstracting, title certification, and charges for title examination will be at Buyer's expense. Buyer shall cause the Title Company to deliver to Buyer, with a copy to Seller, a title commitment setting forth the status of title to the Property on or before the thirtieth (30th) day following the Effective Date (the "Title Commitment").

11.2 *Survey.* Buyer shall cause to be prepared at its expense a current ALTA land title survey of the Property ("Survey"), by a duly licensed land surveyor and professional engineer satisfactory to the Title Company. The Survey shall be completed within thirty (30) days after the Effective Date. Upon completion of the Survey, Buyer shall deliver promptly three (3) prints thereof to Seller and at least one (1) print to the Title Company. The Survey will (i) show the location of all streets, roads, railroads, creeks or other water courses, fences, easements, rights-of-way and other encumbrances or encroachments on or adjacent to the Property, including all of the title matters shown on the Title Commitment and (ii) set forth a certified legal description of the Property.

11.3 *Title Objections.* Within fifteen (15) days after receiving the later of the Title Commitment or the Survey, Buyer shall notify Seller if the Title Commitment or Survey reveals any liens, encumbrances, claims or exceptions (including, without limitation, any matters set forth on Schedule 5.4) that, in Buyer's reasonable judgment, are unacceptable ("Title Objections"). If Seller is unable or unwilling to cure any Title Objections, Seller will provide written notice thereof to Buyer within fifteen (15) days following receipt of notice of Title Objections from Buyer and Buyer shall have the right, at its option, by written notice to Seller within fifteen (15) days following receipt of Seller's written notice, either (i) to terminate this Agreement and obtain a refund of the Earnest Money and all interest thereon, whereafter both Parties shall be relieved and discharged of any rights, liabilities or obligations hereunder, or (ii) to waive such defect and proceed to Closing. Buyer's failure to exercise the right to terminate within the said fifteen (15) day period shall constitute a waiver of Buyer's right to terminate with respect to such title matters. However, if Seller elects to cure the Title Objections

(although Seller will have no such obligation to do so), Seller shall provide Buyer with notice of its intention to cure same within the fifteen (15) days aforesaid and Seller shall have an opportunity, at its expense, to remove such Title Objections within sixty (60) days following receipt of written notice from Buyer identifying the Title Objections (the "Title Cure Period"). In no event shall Seller have any obligation to commence litigation or to incur costs in excess of One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000.00) to cure or remove any Title Objections. If Seller is unable to cure any Title Objections within the Title Cure Period that, in the reasonable opinion of the Title Company or Buyer, must be cured in order to deliver good and marketable title, Buyer may, as its sole and exclusive remedy, and upon written notice to Seller within fifteen (15) days after expiration of the Title Cure Period, terminate this Agreement, in which event the Earnest Money shall be fully refunded to Buyer. Any changes to the Title Commitment or the Survey prior to the Closing and subsequent to the Buyer's receipt of the Title Commitment or Survey will be subject to the Title Objections procedures of this Section 11.3, commencing as of the date Buyer obtains knowledge of such change.

11.4 *Risk of Loss.* Risk of loss with respect to the Terminals shall be borne by Seller until Closing. The risk of loss of the Terminals shall pass to the Buyer at Closing.

ARTICLE XII

FURTHER ASSURANCE

From time to time after Closing, Seller and Buyer shall, upon request of the other and without further consideration, execute, acknowledge and deliver such further instruments of transfer, conveyance or assumption and such other documents as Seller or Buyer may reasonably request more effectively to vest in Buyer the right and title to, interest in and enjoyment of, the Terminals or to carry out the transactions and agreements contemplated by this Agreement.

ARTICLE XIII

COSTS AND EXPENSES

13.1 **Brokerage Commissions.** Neither of the Parties nor, where applicable, any of their respective shareholders, officers, directors, or employees, has employed or will employ any broker, agent, finder or consultant or has incurred or will incur any liability for any brokerage fees, commissions, finders' fees or other fees in connection with the negotiation or consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

13.2 *Closing Adjustments.* The following items shall be paid, prorated, or adjusted as of the Closing Date in the manner hereinafter set forth:

(a) All real estate Taxes, as well as Taxes assessed on each Terminal Inventory, due and owing on or before the Closing Date, all penalties and interest thereon, and all special assessments affecting the Terminals, whether payable in installments or not, shall be paid in full by Seller.

(b) Current real estate Taxes, assessments and charges shall be prorated as of the Closing Date upon the tax year of the applicable taxing authority, without regard to when said Taxes are payable, so that the portion of current Taxes allocable to the period from the beginning of such year to the Closing Date shall be the responsibility of Seller and the portion of the current Taxes allocable to the portion of such year from the Closing Date to the end of such year shall be the responsibility of Buyer.

(c) Seller shall be responsible for the cost of Terminals utilities up to Closing and Buyer shall be responsible for such costs thereafter.

(d) Buyer shall bear and pay all title insurance premiums and charges.

(e) All realty transfer fees, recording costs and transfer Taxes associated with the conveyance of the Real Property, the Improvements and the Personal Property will be shared equally by both Parties.

(f) Seller and Buyer shall each pay their own respective legal fees and expenses and the cost of performance of their respective obligations hereunder.

(g) All amounts due Seller under any assignable Non-Material or Revenue-Generating Contract shall be prorated as of the Closing Date upon the payment cycle established under such Non-Material or Revenue-Generating Contract so that the portion the amounts due Seller from the beginning of such payment cycle to the Closing Date will be credited to Seller at Closing.

(h) The Parties shall make all other adjustments necessary to effectuate the intent of the Parties as set forth in this Agreement.

13.3 *Timing of Adjustments.* All monetary adjustments necessary to achieve the allocations specified in Section 13.2, to the extent reasonably practicable, shall be made at the Closing. To the extent any such adjustments cannot be made at the Closing, the same shall be made after the Closing as and when complete information becomes available. Seller and Buyer agree to cooperate and to use their best efforts to complete such adjustments no later than thirty (30) days after the Closing Date.

ARTICLE XIV

CASUALTY AND CONDEMNATION

14.1 Notice of Fire Casualty or Condemnation. In the event that after the date of this Agreement and prior to the Closing:

(a) Any material portion of the Terminals are damaged or destroyed by fire or other casualty (a "Casualty"), or

(b) Seller receives written notice of any action, suit or proceeding, or threatened or contemplated action, suit or proceeding, to condemn or take all or any material part of the Terminals by eminent domain (a "Condemnation"), Seller shall immediately notify Buyer of the Casualty or Condemnation. In the event of a Casualty, Buyer must (i) retain an insurance adjuster mutually satisfactory to Buyer and Seller within fifteen (15) days after Buyer's receipt of Seller's notice to determine the extent of the Casualty, and (ii) initiate negotiations with Seller to discuss an adjusted Purchase Price for the Terminals if Buyer contemplates making the election in Section 14.2(a) below. If Buyer initiates such negotiations, Buyer and Seller shall negotiate in good faith to try to agree upon an adjusted Purchase Price.

14.2 **Buyer's Election.** Buyer must elect one of the following options and give written notice to Seller of such election within (i) fifteen (15) days after the insurance adjuster's written determination in the case of a Casualty, or (ii) thirty (30) days after Buyer's receipt of Seller's notice of Condemnation in the case of a Condemnation:

(a) Purchase the Terminals in accordance with Article IV of this Agreement at an adjusted Purchase Price agreed upon by Buyer and Seller before Buyer makes this election; or

(b) Terminate this Agreement.

14.3 *Exclusive Remedy.* Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary contained herein, the remedies provided to Buyer under Section 14.2(a) and (b) constitute Buyer's exclusive remedies in connection with the circumstances described therein.

ARTICLE XV

GENERAL; ADDITIONAL COVENANTS

15.1 *Termination.* If this Agreement is terminated by Seller or by Buyer as a matter of right or as permitted under this Agreement, such termination shall be without liability of either Party to the other, or to any of their shareholders, affiliates, directors, officers, employees, agents, consultants or representatives *except that* Seller's obligation under Section 9.2 and Buyer's obligation under Section 9.3(b) shall remain in full force and effect. If either Party (the "Non-Defaulting Party") terminates this Agreement because the other Party (the "Defaulting Party") fails to perform any covenant, obligation or agreement contained in this Agreement, the Defaulting Party shall be fully liable for any and all damages, costs and expenses (including, but not limited to, reasonable attorneys' fees) sustained or incurred by the Non-Defaulting Party; provided, however, neither Party shall be liable to the other for punitive, indirect, consequential or special damages.

15.2 *Specific Performance.* The Parties agree that a Party would be irreparably injured if the other Party breaches any of its obligations under this Agreement. Accordingly, the non-breaching Party is entitled to an injunction and specific enforcement of this Agreement, in addition to any other remedy available at law or in equity.

15.3 *Entire Agreement.* This Agreement, including all of the Exhibits and Schedules hereto, constitutes the entire understanding between the Parties with respect to the subject matter contained herein and supersedes any prior understandings, negotiations or agreements, whether written or oral, between them respecting such subject matter.

15.4 Headings. The headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect its interpretation.

15.5 *Notices.* Except for notices required under Article VII of this Agreement, all notices or other correspondence required or permitted to be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and addressed to the Party to be notified at the address listed in this Section 15.5. Notice shall be given in person, or shall be sent by nationally-recognized overnight courier, registered or certified mail (postage prepaid and return receipt requested) or facsimile with written communication to the Party to be notified at the following address:

Seller: Mail: ExxonMobil Oil Corporation c/o Mobil Pipe Line Company 3225 Gallows Road Fairfax, VA 22037 Attn: Northern Operations Manager

Facsimile: 703-846-5955 *Phone*: 703-846-5257 Buyer: Mail: Global Companies LLC 800 South Street, Suite 200 Waltham, MA 02454 Attn: Senior Vice President— Terminals and Operations

Facsimile: 781-398-4160 *Phone*: 781-398-4368

With a copy to: Global Companies LLC 800 South Street, Suite 200 Waltham, MA 02454 Attn: General Counsel

Facsimile: 781-398-4165 *Phone*: 781-398-4211

Either Party may change its address or facsimile number by providing written notice to the other at least ten (10) days prior to the effective date of such change. Notices given in accordance with this

Section 15.5 shall be deemed to have been given: (a) at the time of delivery when delivered personally; (b) upon receipt when sent by nationally-recognized overnight courier, registered or certified mail (postage prepaid and return receipt requested); or (c) upon completion of successful transmission when sent by facsimile (unless transmission is completed outside recipient's normal working hours, in which case such notice shall be deemed given at the start of recipient's next business day). Notices given in accordance with this Section 15.5 shall concern only those matters not governed by Article VII and shall be separated from Article VII notices, which are governed by Section 7.13 of this Agreement.

15.6 Exhibits and Schedules. Each Exhibit and Schedule referred to in this Agreement is incorporated into this Agreement by such reference.

15.7 *Severability.* If any provision of this Agreement is held illegal, invalid or unenforceable, such illegality, invalidity or unenforceability will not affect any other provision hereof. This Agreement shall in such circumstances be deemed modified to the extent necessary to render enforceable the provisions hereof.

15.8 *Waiver.* The failure of any Party to insist upon strict performance of any of the terms or conditions of this Agreement will not constitute a waiver of any of its rights hereunder.

15.9 *Assignment.* Except for the assignment rights specified in Section 4.2 and in this Section 15.9, neither Party may assign this Agreement without the prior written consent of the other Party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. Seller may assign this Agreement to an affiliate or any entity into which it is merged or combined. Any assignment of this Agreement, by operation of law or otherwise, shall not relieve the assignor of any obligations hereunder. Any assignment made in violation of this Section 15.9 shall be void.

15.10 *Parties in Interest; No Third Party Beneficiary.* This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon Buyer and Seller and their respective successors and permitted assigns. Except as otherwise provided herein, nothing in this Agreement will be construed as conferring upon any person or entity other than Buyer and Seller, and their respective successors in interest and permitted assigns, any right, remedy or claim under or by reason of this Agreement.

15.11 *Governing Law.* This Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties hereunder shall be governed by, and shall be construed and enforced in accordance with, the internal law of the state of New York (including without limitation section 5-1401 of the General Obligations Law of the State of New York), without regard to conflicts of laws principles thereof that would result in application of substantive laws of any other state.

15.12 *Choice of Forum.* Where Federal subject matter or diversity jurisdiction exists with respect to a dispute which the Parties cannot themselves amicably resolve, the Parties designate the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York, as the exclusive forum for the resolution of that dispute and submit themselves and the dispute to the jurisdiction of that Court. Where Federal subject matter or diversity jurisdiction in respect of such dispute does not exist, the Parties designate the Supreme Court of the State of New York, County of New York, as the exclusive forum for the resolution of that dispute and submit themselves and the dispute to the jurisdiction of that Court.

15.13 **WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL.** EACH PARTY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND INTENTIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHTS IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LITIGATION BASED ON THIS AGREEMENT, OR ARISING OUT OF, UNDER, OR IN CONNECTION WITH, THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER OPERATIVE DOCUMENT, OR ANY COURSE OF CONDUCT, COURSE OF DEALING, STATEMENTS (WHETHER VERBAL OR WRITTEN), OR ACTIONS OF THE OTHER PARTY. THIS PROVISION IS A MATERIAL INDUCEMENT FOR THE PARTIES TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT.

²⁷

15.14 *Commercially Reasonable Efforts; Time of Essence.* Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, Buyer and Seller shall each use commercially reasonable efforts to satisfy the conditions to Closing and otherwise consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as practical. Time is of the essence with respect to the Closing of this Agreement.

15.15 Amendments. This Agreement may be amended only by a written instrument that is duly executed by both Parties.

15.16 *Counterparts.* This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and any Party hereto may execute any such counterpart, each of which when executed by both Parties and delivered shall be deemed to be an original. It shall not be necessary in making proof of this Agreement or any counterparts hereof to produce or account for any of the other counterparts.

15.17 **Public Announcements.** The Parties agree that there shall be no press releases or other announcements prior to Closing without the prior written consent of the other Party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, except to the extent required by applicable laws, rules, or regulations. If either Party determines that a press release is required or desired, they will so notify the other in writing and shall consult with each other with regard to the same. The Parties further agree to consult with each other on all press releases and announcements issued at or after Closing concerning the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

15.18 *Transition Assistance.* For a period of ninety (90) days after Closing, at Buyer's reasonable request, Seller shall assist, at no charge, Buyer in connection with a reasonably orderly transition of the operation of the Terminals.

15.19 *Taxes.* After the Closing Date, if Buyer receives a bill for Taxes assessed against the Terminals or each Terminal Inventory that includes Taxes for taxable years or taxable periods on or before the Closing Date (including Taxes assessed for portions of taxable years or periods on or before the Closing Date), Buyer shall pay the bill and invoice Seller for all such Taxes relating to periods prior to the Closing Date. Seller shall promptly reimburse Buyer upon receipt of such invoice. After the Closing Date, if Seller receives a bill for Taxes assessed against the Terminals or each Terminal Inventory that includes Taxes for taxable years or taxable periods after the Closing Date (including Taxes assessed for portions of taxable years or taxable periods after the Closing Date (including Taxes assessed for portions of taxable years or taxable periods after the Closing Date (including Taxes assessed for portions of taxable years or taxable periods after the Closing Date), Seller shall forward the bill to Buyer for payment.

15.20 **Confidentiality.** The Parties acknowledge that they are bound by the terms of the Confidentiality Agreement dated October 3, 2006 between Seller and Buyer and hereby extend the term of such Confidentiality Agreement so that it will expire three years after the Closing Date. In addition, Seller and Buyer agree that they will keep confidential and not disclose to any non-Affiliated third party (other than those subject to a comparable confidentiality agreement) any of the terms or provisions of this Agreement for a period of three years after the Closing Date, except for disclosure of information that:

- (a) is or becomes publicly available by other than unauthorized disclosure;
- (b) is required by the rules and regulations of the US Securities and Exchange Commission;

(c) is made pursuant to the requirement or request of a Government Authority of competent jurisdiction to the extent such disclosure is required by an applicable law or Order, and sufficient notice is given by the disclosing Party to the other Party to permit the other Party to seek an appropriate protective order or exemption from such requirement or request, if it so desires. If such protective order or other remedy is not obtained, or if the other Party waives compliance with the provisions of this Section 15.20 for this purpose, the disclosing Party shall furnish only that portion of the information that is legally required and will exercise its best efforts to obtain

reliable assurance that confidential treatment will be accorded the information by the Government Authority.

15.21 No Presumption Against Drafter. Buyer and Seller have each fully participated in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement. If an ambiguity, question of intent or question of interpretation arises, this Agreement must be construed as if drafted jointly, and there must not be any presumption, inference or conclusion drawn against either Party by virtue of the fact that its representative has authored this Agreement or any of the terms of it.

15.22 **Right of First Refusal.** If Buyer elects to terminate the Terminaling Services Agreement with respect to any Terminal because it has received an offer to purchase such Terminal, Buyer shall include in the notice of termination information describing the substance of the terms and conditions of that offer, and Seller will have ninety (90) days after receipt of the notice within which to match the offer to purchase the Terminal or agree to purchase the Terminal under the same terms as the offer to purchase the Terminal, except that the consideration for such purchase may be an amount of cash that matches or exceeds the total consideration contained in the offer to purchase the Terminal. If Seller, timely and properly exercises its right of first refusal, Seller shall purchase Terminal from Buyer under the same terms and conditions contained in the offer received by Buyer. If Seller does not exercise its right of first refusal in a timely manner, Buyer may proceed to sell the Terminal to the party who made the original offer. Seller's Right of First Refusal shall apply to any offer to purchase the Terminal due to a decision of Buyer to close the Terminal(s).

[Signature page follows.]

2	0
4	7

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Terminals Sale and Purchase Agreement as of the date first above written.

EXXONMOBIL OIL	CORPORATION
----------------	-------------

By:	/s/ Les H. Rose	
Printed Name:	Les H. Rose	
Title:	Agent and Attorney in Fact	
GLOBAL COMPANIES LLC		
By:	/s/ Eric Slifka	
Printed Name:	Eric Slifka	
Title:	President and CEO	

_

TERMINALS SALE AND PURCHASE AGREEMENT BETWEEN EXXONMOBIL OIL CORPORATION, SELLER AND GLOBAL COMPANIES LLC, BUYER

LIST OF SUBSIDIARIES OF GLOBAL PARTNERS LP

Entity	Jurisdiction of Formation
Global Operating LLC	Delaware
Global Companies LLC	Delaware
Glen Hes Corp.	Delaware
Global Montello Corp.	Delaware
Chelsea Sandwich LLC	Delaware
GLP Finance Corp.	Delaware

LIST OF SUBSIDIARIES OF GLOBAL PARTNERS LP

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statements (Form S-3 No. 333-140525 and 333-145144) of Global Partners LP and in the related Prospectuses, and the Registration Statement (Form S-8 No. 333-145579) pertaining to the Global Partners LP, Long Term Incentive Plan, of our reports dated March 14, 2008, with respect to the consolidated financial statements and schedule of Global Partners LP, and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting of Global Partners LP, included in this Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2007.

/s/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP

Boston, Massachusetts March 14, 2008

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

CERTIFICATION

I, Eric Slifka, President and Chief Executive Officer of Global GP LLC, the general partner of Global Partners LP, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007 of Global Partners LP;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

 b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: March 14, 2008

By: /s/Eric Slifka

Eric Slifka President and Chief Executive Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP

Exhibit 31.1

CERTIFICATION

I, Thomas J. Hollister, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Global GP LLC, the general partner of Global Partners LP, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007 of Global Partners LP;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

 b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: March 14, 2008

By: /s/ Thomas J. Hollister

Thomas J. Hollister Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP

Exhibit 31.2

CERTIFICATION OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER OF GLOBAL PARTNERS LP PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

In connection with the accompanying report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007 of Global Partners LP (the "Partnership") and filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Eric Slifka, President and Chief Executive Officer of Global GP LLC, the general partner of the Partnership, hereby certify, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Partnership.

Dated: March 14, 2008

By: /s/Eric Slifka

Eric Slifka President and Chief Executive Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP

CERTIFICATION OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER OF GLOBAL PARTNERS LP PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

CERTIFICATION OF THE CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER OF GLOBAL PARTNERS LP PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

In connection with the accompanying report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007 of Global Partners LP (the "Partnership") and filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Thomas J. Hollister, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Global GP LLC, the general partner of the Partnership, hereby certify, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Partnership.

Dated: March 14, 2008

By: /s/ Thomas J. Hollister

Thomas J. Hollister Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Global GP LLC, general partner of Global Partners LP CERTIFICATION OF THE CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER OF GLOBAL PARTNERS LP PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

Created by 10KWizard <u>www.10KWizard.com</u>